# Irreversible Inhibitors of Serine, Cysteine, and Threonine Proteases

James C. Powers,\* Juliana L. Asgian, Özlem Doğan Ekici, and Karen Ellis James

School of Chemistry and Biochemistry, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, Georgia 30332-0400

Received February 26, 2002

# **Contents**

Ι.	Introduction	4639
II.	Serine, Cysteine, and Threonine Proteases	4639
	A. Families and Clans	4639
	B. Structures and Folds	4641
	C. Mechanism	4642
	D. Kinetics and Rate Constants	4643
	E. Inhibitor Design	4644
III.	Alkylating Agents	4645
	A. Halomethyl Ketones	4645
	B. Diazomethyl Ketones	4656
	C. Acyloxymethyl Ketones and Related Activated Ketones	4657
	D. Epoxides	4664
	1. Epoxysuccinyl Peptides	4664
	2. $\alpha_{,\beta}$ -Epoxyketone Derivatives of Peptides	4675
	3. α-Aminoalkyl Epoxide Inhibitors	4680
	E. Aziridine Derivatives of Amino Acids and Peptides	4681
	F. Vinyl Sulfones and Other Michael Acceptors	4683
	G. Azodicarboxamides	4695
IV.	Acylating Agents	4695
	A. Aza-peptides	4695
	B. Carbamates	4699
	C. Peptidyl Acyl Hydroxamates	4700
	D. $\beta$ -Lactams and Related Inhibitors	4704
	E. Heterocyclic Inhibitors	4714
	1. Isocoumarins	4715
	2. Benzoxazinones	4722
	3. Saccharins	4725
	4. Miscellaneous Heterocyclic Inhibitors	4728
V.	Phosphonylation Agents	4728
	A. Peptide Phosphonates	4728
	B. Phosphonyl Fluorides	4734
VI.	Sulfonylating Agents	4735
	A. Sulfonyl Fluorides	4735
VII.	Miscellaneous Inhibitors	4736
VIII.	Summary and Perspectives	4/37
IX.	Acknowledgments	4/40
Х.	Note Added in Proof	4/40
XI.	Reterences	4740

# I. Introduction

Proteases or proteolytic enzymes form one of the largest and more important groups of enzymes.

Proteases selectively catalyze the hydrolysis of peptide bonds and can be divided into four major classes (or groups): aspartic, serine, cysteine, and metalloproteases. Proteases are involved in numerous important physiological processes including protein turnover, digestion, blood coagulation and wound healing, fertilization, cell differentiation and growth, cell signaling, the immune response, and apoptosis. Uncontrolled, unregulated, or undesired proteolysis can lead to many disease states including emphysema, stroke, viral infections, cancer, Alzheimer's disease, inflammation, and arthritis. Protease inhibitors thus have considerable potential utility for therapeutic intervention in a variety of disease states.

# II. Serine, Cysteine, and Threonine Proteases

In this review, we will discuss irreversible or covalent inhibitors of serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases. Serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases have many common active site features including an active site nucleophile and a general base, which are often the target of irreversible inhibitors. Thus far, this group includes the majority of proteolytic enzymes and many significant enzymes with involvement in human diseases. We will cover inhibitors commonly considered to be irreversible. This includes inhibitors that form "stable" covalent bonds with the enzyme. We will not include transition-state inhibitors such as peptide aldehydes, peptide  $\alpha$ -ketoamides, and peptide trifluoromethyl ketones, which form a covalent tetrahedral adduct with serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases, because this adduct is usually in equilibrium with free enzyme and free inhibitor. In addition to transition-state inhibitors, there is clearly a large group of reversible inhibitors such as benzamidine inhibitors for trypsin-like enzymes, which form no covalent bonds with the enzyme. These reversible non-covalent inhibitors, although quite potent, will not be covered in this review. We will focus on irreversible inhibitors published since 1990, although, to be complete, we will also describe older work. In addition, we will pay particular attention to irreversible inhibitors where X-ray crystallographic structural information is available in the protein databank.

# A. Families and Clans

Amino acid sequence data are now available for over 450 peptidases (endopeptidases and exopeptidases) from over 1400 organisms (bacteria, archaea, archezoa, protozoa, fungi, plants, animals, and vi-

<sup>\*</sup> Author to whom correspondence should be addressed [telephone (404) 894-4038; fax (404) 894-2295; e-mail James.Powers@ chemistry.gatech.edu].



James C. Powers received his B.S. degree in chemistry from Wayne State University in 1959 and his Ph.D. degree in organic chemistry under the direction of George Büchi at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology in 1963. He taught organic chemistry at the University of California-Los Angeles from 1963 to 1967 as an Assistant Professor of Chemistry. He then studied biochemistry at the University of Washington under the direction of Philip Wilcox from 1967 to 1970. He has been in the School of Chemistry and Biochemistry at the Georgia Institute of Technolgy since 1970, where he rose through the ranks to become a Regents Professor of Chemistry and Biochemistry in 1987. In 1999, he received the Class of 1934 Distinguished Professor Award and in 2000, he received the Herty Award from the Georgia Section of the American Chemical Society. He has been married for 35 years to Christina M. Powers and has two children (Karen and David) and two grandchildren (Justin and Skylar). He enjoys hiking and photography and has climbed Mount Kilimanjaro (19340 ft) and the highest point in 48 of the 50 United States.



Juliana L. Asgian was born in Bucharest, Romania. She received her B.S. in chemistry from the University of California—Irvine (*cum laude*). Currently, she is a Presidential Fellow pursuing a Ph.D. degree in organic chemistry at the Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, GA. Her thesis research has been funded in part by a Molecular Design Institute Fellowship from the Office of Naval Research/Georgia Research Alliance and involves the synthesis of aza-peptide epoxide inhibitors for clan CD cysteine proteases.

ruses), and they have been organized into evolutionary families and clans by Rawlings and Barrett.<sup>1,2</sup> This effort led to the development of the MEROPS database (http://www.merops.co.uk), which now includes a frequently updated listing of all peptidase sequences.<sup>3,4</sup> Each new update of the database adds new members and families, but it is clear that the rate of discovery of new peptidases must slow in the upcoming postgenomic era. It is estimated that there may be as many as 700 distinct peptidases, but 550– 650 is a more likely number.<sup>4</sup>

Table 1 lists some representative families and clans of serine, cysteine, and threonine peptidases. A



Özlem Doğan Ekici was born in 1975 in Istanbul, Turkey. She received her B.S. degree in chemistry from Bogazici University in 1998 and moved to the United States the same year. She is currently working toward her Ph.D. degree in organic chemistry under the supervision of James C. Powers in the School of Chemistry and Biochemistry, Georgia Institute of Technology. Her Ph.D. thesis research problem involves the design and synthesis of irreversible peptidyl epoxide inhibitors for cysteine proteases.



Karen Ellis James was born in 1975 in Oxford, England. She moved to the United States in 1979 where she grew up in Atlanta, GA, and graduated from the Lovett School. She received her B.S. degree in chemistry and mathematics, graduating *magna cum laude* from Wake Forest University in 1998, where she conducted undergraduate research in the laboratory of Richard A. Manderville and participated in an NSF summer fellowship with James C. Powers at the Georgia Institute of Technology. She is currently a Ph.D. candidate (graduating December 2002) in biochemistry at the Georgia Institute of Technology under the direction of Dr. Powers. Her thesis research focuses on the design and synthesis of novel aza-peptide epoxide inhibitors for clan CD cysteine proteases.

family of peptidases contains a group of enzymes that shows evidence of their evolutionary relationship by their similar tertiary structures, by the order of catalytic residues in their sequences, or by common sequence motifs around the catalytic residues. Related families are grouped into a clan, which contains all of the current-day peptidases that arose from a single evolutionary origin. The designation of families follows the catalytic type, serine (S), cysteine (C), or threonine (T). Many of the clans are composed only of one catalytic type; for example, clan CA is composed of cysteine protease families. However, some of the clans contain families with two catalytic types and are grouped with other clans that contain two or more catalytic types. These mixed clans are designated with the letter "P". For example, the clan PA(S) contains the S1 family with most of the

Table 1. Representative Families and Clans of
Serine, Cysteine, and Threonine Peptidases (Total of
224 Families and 41 Clans at Present)

clan	family	representative family members				
	Cysteine Proteases					
	(58 Familie	es, 119 Distinct Enzymes)				
CA	C1	papain				
	C2	calpain I (μ-calpain), calpain II (m-calpain)				
CD	C11, C13, C14, C25, C50	clostripain, legumain, caspases, gingipain, separase				
		Mixed				
	(Cysteine	Serine Threonine) Clans				
PA(C)	C3	poliovirus picornain 3C protease				
PA(S)	S1	chymotrypsin trypsin elastase				
1 A(0)	51	cathepsin G, granzymes				
	Th	reonine Proteases				
	(6 Familie	es, 22 Distinct Enzymes)				
PA(T)	T1	archaean proteasome, $\beta$ -component				
	S	erine Proteases				
	(51 Familie	es, 137 Distinct Enzymes)				
SB	S8	subtilisin Carlsberg				
SC	S9, 10	prolyl oligopeptidase, carboxy-				
	*	peptidase Y				
SE	S11. S12	D-Ala-D-Ala carboxypeptidases A				
		and B				

common serine proteases and the enzyme trypsin 2, which contains a histidine in place of the active site serine residue. In addition, the picornaviral 3C cysteine protease (family C3) has a serine protease fold<sup>5</sup> and is placed in clan PA(C). Threonine proteases are all placed in the mixed catalytic type clan PA(T).

#### B. Structures and Folds

It is clear from examination of the MEROPS database that X-ray crystal structures are not yet available for the majority of peptidase families in the MEROPS database. The determination of X-ray structures is lagging considerably behind sequence determinations, so it is hard to predict how many distinct protein folds will be observed in serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases. Protein structures are now analyzed in terms of their tertiary folding structures. One source of this information is the SCOP database (http://scop.mrc-lmb.cam.ac.uk/scop, mirror at http://scop.berkeley.edu).<sup>6-10</sup> Thus far, they have classified 947 superfamilies and 1557 families. Proteases seem to be distributed into all of the major classes of proteins [ $\alpha$ -proteins,  $\beta$ -proteins,  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -proteins ( $\alpha/\beta$  or  $\alpha + \beta$ ), multidomain proteins, membrane and cell surface proteins, and small proteins].

Prokaryotic and eukaryotic trypsin-like serine proteases, some viral serine proteases, and viral cysteine proteases with the trypsin-fold are classified as  $\beta$ -proteins. The proteasome subunits are  $\alpha$ - +  $\beta$ -proteins composed mainly of antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheets with segregated  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  regions. The group of cysteine proteases with papain, cruzain, and cathepsin also has this structure. The subtilisins and caspases are members of the  $\alpha/\beta$  group of proteins with parallel  $\beta$ -sheets ( $\beta$ - $\alpha$ - $\beta$  units). The complement protease C1r is a member of the small protein group, which is usually dominated by disulfide bridges or metal ligand interactions or a heme moiety. The group of  $\alpha$ -proteins contains the thermolysin and carboxypeptidase families and the DEATH domain, enzymes that are not covered in this review. The multidomain proteins ( $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ ) contain serpins and some carboxypeptidases and  $\beta$ -lactamases.

Although many serine proteases are classified as  $\beta$ -proteins, there are clearly major distinct families within this group. With serine proteases of the Ser-His type, there appear to be at least five distinct protein folds. These are the chymotrypsin/trypsin fold, the subtilisin fold ( $\alpha,\beta$ -protein), the  $\alpha/\beta$ -hydrolase fold, the Pro oligopeptidase fold, and the cytomegalovirus protease fold. One of the first comparisons of the members of the serine protease fold is due to James, who compared the three-dimensional structures of the bacterial serine proteases SGPA, SGPB, and  $\alpha$ -lytic protease with those of the pancreatic enzymes  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin and elastase.<sup>11</sup> This comparison showed that approximately 60% (55-64%) of the  $\alpha$ -carbon atom positions of the bacterial serine proteases were topologically equivalent to the  $\alpha$ -carbon atom positions of the pancreatic enzymes. Many similar topological comparisons have since been made.12,13

Kraut was first to compare the active site residues of two serine proteases, chymotrypsin and subtilisin, which have dissimilar tertiary structures.<sup>14,15</sup> Although the tertiary structures of the two enzymes do not superimpose, the active site residues (Ser, His, and Asp) superimpose with a root mean square deviation of  $\sim 1$  Å.

The  $\alpha/\beta$ -hydrolase fold represents another unique serine protease motif along with the subtilisin fold and is another example of convergent evolution. The structure of Salmonella typhimurium aspartyl dipeptidase (dipeptidase E, family S51, clan SN) reveals a strand-helix motif reminiscent of that found in the  $\alpha/\beta$ -hydrolases such as serine carboxypeptidase (family S10), proline iminopeptidase, and acetylcholinesterase. Interestingly, the active site is composed of a Ser-His-Glu catalytic triad.<sup>16</sup> The proline iminopeptidase from Xanthomonas campestris is composed of two domains. The first and largest is very similar to the  $\alpha/\beta$ -hydrolase fold found in yeast serine carboxypeptidase, and the second is placed on top of the larger domain and essentially consists of six helices.<sup>17</sup> This enzyme is a model for the Pro oligopeptidase folding family.

The other serine protease folds have major differences in their active site residues. The cytomegalovirus protease or assemblin (CMV protease, family S21) is a new serine protease fold<sup>18,19</sup> and has a catalytic triad composed of Ser 132, His 63, and His 157. The Ser-Lys group of serine proteases consists of Escherichia coli signal peptidase (SPase) and E. coli UmuD protease and has a Ser-Lys as a catalytic diad.<sup>20</sup> Despite a very low sequence identity, these functionally diverse enzymes share the same protein fold within their catalytic core. This complex fold is composed of several coiled  $\beta$ -sheets and contains an SH3-like barrel. The rhomboid protease is an intermembrane serine protease which has a Ser-His-Asn triad instead of the normal serine protease Ser-His-Asp triad.<sup>21</sup> This protease is highly specific, has an important role in intercellular signaling, and is sensitive to Tos-Phe-CH $_2$ Cl and 3,4-dichloroisocoumarin.

With cysteine proteases, there is the papain/cathepsin B family of proteases and the caspase family. Both have quite different protein folds. Crystal structures are now available for several caspases and gingipain.<sup>22</sup> Legumain, caspases, clostripain, separase, and gingipains have been shown to belong to a new clan (CD) of cysteine proteases.<sup>23,24</sup> Structural differences between clans and families of proteases of the same class should be useful for the design of specificity into inhibitor structures.

The 20S proteasome is a 6500 amino acid protein with an active site N-terminal threonine (Thr 1). It plays a central role in protein degradation in eukaryotic cells. All proteasomes are composed of 28 subunits arranged in a cylindrical structure composed of four heptameric rings. The subunits range from 22 to 30 kDa, giving a total molecular weight of 700-750 kDa.<sup>25</sup> The proteasome was initially described as a multicatalytic protease by Orlowski due to several different catalytic activities (chymotrypsinlike, trypsin-like, and peptidylglutamyl peptide hydrolase).26 The outer rings of the proteasome are composed of  $\alpha$ -subunits. The inner rings are composed of  $\beta$ -subunits that are catalytically active. It is thought that proteolysis takes place by threading protein substrates into the hollow core of the proteasome.

Another large protease fold is the tricorn protease from Thermoplasma acidophilum. The basic functional unit of tricorn is a homohexamer of the 121 kDa subunit, which can assemble further to form an isosahedral capsid with a molecular mass of 14.6 MKDa.<sup>27,28</sup> The active site is a Ser-His-Ser(Glu) tetrad and forms a covalent complex with Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl at Ser 965. The enzyme appears to have preferential dipeptidase and tripeptidase activity. The tricorn protease is downstream of the proteasome, which may channel cleavage products to the tricorn protease sitting as a cap on the top of the proteasome hollow core. The tricorn can also further channel the cleaved substrates to accessory amino peptidases. Thus, the three proteolytic components can act as a protein disassembly factory.<sup>29</sup>

#### C. Mechanism

The active site residues of serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases have many mechanistic features in common. Hydrolysis of a peptide bond is an energetically favorable reaction, but extremely slow.<sup>30</sup> The active site residues of serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases are shown in Figure 1. Each enzyme has an active site nucleophile and a basic residue, which can also function as a general acid in the catalytic mechanism.

The transition states for serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases all involve formation of a tetrahedral intermediate shown in Figure 2. The oxyanion of the tetrahedral intermediate is frequently stabilized by interaction with several hydrogen bond donors, which is commonly referred to as the oxyanion hole. The oxyanion hole of serine proteases is



cysteine protease threonine protease

**Figure 1.** Active site residues of serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases.

serine protease



**Figure 2.** Transition states for the serine, cysteine, and threonine protease hydrolysis of peptide bonds.

usually quite rigid and involves backbone peptide bond NH groups as hydrogen bond donors. Interaction with the oxyanion hole is usually essential for effective substrate hydrolysis. With cysteine proteases, the oxyanion hole does not seem to be as essential and is much more flexible at least in the case of the papain family. At present the nature of the oxyanion hole of the proteasome is not clear.

Although the transition states for peptide bond hydrolysis within a protease group can be quite similar, frequently there are substantial differences. Papain and caspase-1 belong to different cysteine protease clans and have different folds, slightly different active site residues, and different oxyanion holes (Figure 3). The oxyanion hole in caspase-1 is very rigid and is formed from backbone residues and resembles the oxyanion hole in serine proteases, whereas the oxyanion hole in papain is much more flexible and is composed of one side-chain residue. Clearly, these active site differences can have considerable influence on inhibitor design because the papain/cathepsin family is inhibited very effectively by inhibitors such as epoxysuccinates, whereas the caspases are inert to epoxysuccinates such as E-64.

Other combinations of catalytic groups are clearly capable of peptide bond hydrolysis. The Ser-His-Asp triad of serine proteases can be replaced with Ser-His-Glu, Ser-His-His, or Ser-Lys in other members of the serine protease group.

Another group of recently described serine proteases are the serine carboxyl peptidases, which may bridge serine and aspartate proteases.<sup>31</sup> One new member is the serine carboxyl proteinase from *Pseudomonas* sp. 101 (PSCP), which has a superset of the subtilisin fold. An aldehyde inhibitor is covalently linked to the enzyme's serine residue in the X-ray structure. Thus, the structure of PSCP defines a novel family of serine-carboxyl proteinases (defined



Figure 3. Active site residues and oxyanion hole of caspase-1 and papain.



**Figure 4.** Active site residues of the serine carboxyl protease kumamolysin.

as MEROPS S53) with a unique catalytic triad consisting of Glu 80, Asp 84, and Ser 287.<sup>31</sup> Another example of this family is the serine carboxy protease kumamolysin.<sup>32</sup> This is built on the subtilisin fold and has a catalytic serine residue (Ser 278) hydrogen bonded to an Asp 82, which is hydrogen bonded to a Glu 78 (Figure 4), which enables the serine to attack at quite acidic pH values.<sup>33,34</sup> In addition, a Glu 32-Trp 129 hydrogen bonded pair may facilitate proton delocalization during peptide bond hydrolysis. The oxyanion hole is composed of Asp 164 and the backbone NH of Ser 278. Little is yet known of its mechanism, but it does seem to be inhibited by 3,4dichloroisocoumarin, whereas 4-(2-aminoethyl)benzene sulfonyl fluoride does not inhibit the enzyme. It is unclear whether the chloromethyl ketone Ac-Ala-Ala-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl is a reversible or an irreversible inhibitor.

#### D. Kinetics and Rate Constants

The rate of reaction of an irreversible inhibitor with a protease is typically measured using the incubation method. The enzyme is mixed with the inhibitor and allowed to incubate at a set of prescribed conditions. At various time intervals, an aliquot of this incubating inhibition mixture is removed, diluted into an assay solution containing a substrate for the protease, and assayed for residual enzymatic activity. The conditions in the assay mixture and the inhibition incubation mixture can be quite similar or quite different. The conditions in the inhibition incubation mixture control the rate of enzyme inhibition, whereas the conditions in the assay mixture determine the sensitivity of the assay for detection of residual enzyme activity.

Typically, inhibition kinetics are carried out using pseudo-first-order kinetics where the inhibitor concentration [I] is >10-fold higher than the enzyme concentration [E]. A plot of ln *a* (activity) against time gives the observed rate of inactivation  $k_{obs}$  using the equation ln  $a = -k_{obs}t$ . With very potent irreversible inhibitors, rates are often too fast to measure using pseudo-first-order kinetics, and the inhibitor concentration is decreased until the concentrations of enzyme and inhibitor are of the same magnitude; then a second-order rate constant,  $k_{2nd}$ , can be determined using a second rate equation:

$$k_{2nd}t = [1/(i-e)]\ln[e(i-x)/i(e-x)]$$

where e - x is the residual enzyme concentration.

If the inhibitor is very potent and binds in the active site, it is also possible to slow the reaction by incubating the inhibitor with the enzyme in the presence of a substrate or a competitive inhibitor. Inhibition rates can then be determined using various kinetic equations.

A more convenient method for measurement of the inhibition rate constant in the presence of substrates was introduced by Tian and Tsou.<sup>35</sup> This is referred to as the progress curve method and is suitable for measuring irreversible inhibition rates with fast inhibitors. The progress curve method also has the advantage that relatively few separate kinetic measurements, which consume valuable enzyme and substrate, are needed to measure inhibition rate constants. In this method, the inhibitor, substrate, and enzyme are incubated together, and the rate of substrate hydrolysis is measured continuously. Both the inhibitor and the substrate are competing for the same active site, and the observed inhibition rate is decreased. The active enzyme concentration is dropping as it reacts with the inhibitor, and a plot of substrate hydrolysis product versus time is hyperbolic as the amount of active enzyme is reduced. From this curve, the observed inhibition rate constant  $(k_{obs})$  at a particular substrate concentration can be calculated. Measurement of  $k_{obs}$  at different substrate concentrations and extrapolation to zero substrate concentration give the apparent rate constant  $(k_{app})$ . This should be similar to  $k_{obs}$  determined by the incubation method if the inhibition rates are measured under pseudo-first-order conditions. If there is not a large excess of inhibitor relative to the enzyme concentration, then a second rate inhibition constant  $(k_{2nd})$  could be determined.



Figure 5. Irreversible inhibition kinetics.

The inactivation of a protease by an active-sitedirected irreversible inhibitor usually proceeds by the rapid formation of a reversible enzyme-inhibitor complex (E·I, Figure 5). In a slower chemical step, a covalent bond is formed with the enzyme to generate the enzyme-inhibitor adduct (E–I).

When [I] > [E], the kinetics are described by the equation of Kitz and Wilson.<sup>36</sup>

$$k_{\rm obs} = k_2 / (1 + K_{\rm i} / [{\rm I}])$$

This equation can also be written in a linearized form.

$$1/k_{obs} = K_i/k_2[I] + 1/k_2$$
  
 $K_i = [E][I]/[E \cdot I] = k_1/k_{-1}$ 

 $K_{\rm i}$  is the dissociation constant of the enzyme– inhibitor complex, and  $k_2$  is the maximum (or limiting) inhibition rate if the enzyme is saturated with inhibitor. This is a first-order rate constant. The ratio  $k_2/K_{\rm i}$  is a second-order inhibition rate, similar to  $k_{\rm cat}/K_{\rm M}$ , and is the most commonly used parameter to report inhibition data.

If a series of experiments are carried out at different inhibitor concentrations, it is possible to measure  $k_2$  and  $K_i$  from a plot of  $1/k_{obs}$  versus 1/[I]. This is possible only if the inhibitor is forming an E·I complex and the inhibitor concentration used is below the point at which E is saturated; data points are obtained with I concentration in the range of  $K_i$ . If  $K_i > [I]$  or the enzyme is not forming an E·I complex, then this plot will go through the origin and  $k_{obs}/[I] = k_2/K_i$  for an enzyme that forms E·I. However, if  $K_i \approx [I]$ , then this plot will yield  $k_2$ ,  $K_i$ , and  $k_2/K_i$ .

It is fairly common to report  $IC_{50}$  values for inhibitors of all types in medicinal chemistry journals. This represents the inhibitor concentration necessary to effect 50% inhibition of the enzyme under the conditions of the enzyme assay. With an irreversible inhibitor, the IC<sub>50</sub> value clearly depends on the time during which the enzyme is incubated with the irreversible inhibitor. The longer the incubation time, the lower the  $IC_{50}$  value. It is possible to make a rough estimate of the irreversible inhibition rate constant. If you assume that the  $IC_{50}$  (in molar) is approximately equal to the inhibitor concentration necessary to reduce the enzyme activity by 50% during the time of the incubation, then the assay time ( $t_{assay}$ ) should be equal to the half-life  $t_{1/2}$ for the pseudo-first-order inactivation rate.

$$k_{\rm obs} = 0.693/t_{1/2} = 0.693/t_{\rm assay}$$

$$k_{\rm obs}/[1] = 0.693/[t_{\rm assay} \times 1C_{50} ({\rm in M})]$$

Many inhibitors acylate (or sulfonylate or phosphonylate) the active site nucleophile to form an acyl



Mechanism-based Inhibitors



**Figure 6.** Acylation/deacylation and mechanism-based kinetics.

enzyme intermediate. This acyl enzyme is frequently very stable, and the enzyme is essentially irreversibly inactivated. However, in some cases, the acyl enzyme will hydrolyze to regenerate active enzyme. The potencies of acylating inhibitors are frequently compared by the magnitude of their acylation rates  $k_{on}$ and their deacylation rates  $k_{off}$  (Figure 6).

Mechanism-based inhibitors or enzyme-activated irreversible inhibitors often have several additional steps after formation of the E·I complex (Figure 6). Frequently, a latent complex  $(E \cdot I')$  is formed with the formation of a reactive group in the E·I' complex. This  $E \cdot I'$  complex could be a simple reversible complex or an acyl enzyme. This complex can regenerate active enzyme and product by diffusion of the reactive inhibitor out of the active site  $(k_3)$  or by deacylation before a second covalent bond is formed with the enzyme. Alternatively, it could form a more stable irreversible complex (E-I''). Examples of mechanismbased inhibitors include isocoumarins, which frequently form two covalent bonds with serine proteases and  $\beta$ -lactams, which are also double-hit irreversible inhibitors. Indeed, multiple bond-forming pathways are frequently observed with  $\beta$ -lactam serine protease inhibitors, giving a more complex pathway than that shown in Figure 6. Mechanism-based irreversible inhibition is difficult to distinguish for other types of irreversible inhibitors by kinetics alone. More frequently, this type of inhibitor is only demonstrated following X-ray crystallographic studies or other structural studies (i.e., mass spectrometry or NMR).

Some inhibitors are quite reactive and may undergo decomposition during the inhibition reaction. Thus, a decreasing inhibition rate over time may indicate an unstable inhibitor. However, it is still possible to measure inhibition rates.<sup>37,38</sup>

A number of reviews of irreversible inhibition kinetics are available.<sup>39,40</sup> Mechanism-based inhibition kinetics have also been reviewed.<sup>40–42</sup>

#### E. Inhibitor Design

The first specific irreversible inhibitors for serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases were designed by taking a good substrate and attaching a reactive warhead to that substrate structure. The early warheads used were alkylating agents such as diazo



**Figure 7.** Subsite nomenclature used with proteolytic enzymes. The scissile bond is indicated with an arrow. Amino acid residues to the left of the scissile bond are numbered P1 (for peptide 1), P2, etc., with numbering increasing in the direction of the N-terminal residue of the substrate or inhibitor. Residues to the right of the scissile bond are numbered P1', P2', etc. The corresponding complementary regions of the enzyme's active site are numbered S1, S2, S1', etc.



Figure 8. Cysteine protease binding sites.

compounds or haloketones. Subsequently a variety of other reactive warheads have been developed. The first step in designing an inhibitor for a new protease is frequently subsite mapping with a library of peptide substrates.<sup>43</sup> The nomenclature used to describe the binding of substrates and inhibitors to the active sites of proteases is shown in Figure 7.<sup>44</sup>

The primary specificity site shows considerable variation between individual proteases even within the same class or in the same clan. These differences are utilized in the design of specific inhibitors for a target protease. The binding sites of four cysteine proteases are shown in Figure 8. The primary specificities of papain, calpain, and cathepsin B are determined by the shape and electrostatic character of S2, whereas the specificity of the caspase family is determined by the interaction of the P1 Asp residues in substrates with Arg 179 in S1. The primary specificity of most serine proteases is also determined by S1. However, many proteases have extended substrate binding sites and require longer peptides or inhibitors for effective binding. Examples would be caspases, neutrophil elastases, and thrombin, among many others that require tri- or even tetrapeptides for effective substrate hydrolysis or for inhibitor potency.

Inhibitor design has now progressed far beyond the stage of simply attaching a warhead to the appropriate peptide sequence specific for the targeted proteases. Currently, there are two major approaches to the development of new protease inhibitors. The

first involves rapid screening of libraries of small molecules already on hand or of newly synthesized combinatorial libraries. Several fairly interesting inhibitor structures have been discovered in this manner, but mass screening frequently reveals numerous uninteresting compounds. For example, screening for cysteine protease inhibitors often results in large numbers of nonspecific alkylating agents or oxidizing agents. The second major approach to inhibitor discovery is structure-based drug design using X-ray crystallography.<sup>45,46</sup> In the development of a new drug for a protease, dozens of X-ray structures of enzyme-inhibitor complexes are solved, most of which never appear in the literature. Medicinal chemists use the structural information to continuously improve their lead compounds. A notable example of the use of this technique is the recent work on the development of orally bioavailable inhibitors for the 3C protease, which are being tested against rhinoviruses. The structure-based drug design technique is likely to see many more applications in the future with the development of high-throughput crystallization and structure determination technologies.47

In this review, the various inhibitors are separated by their mechanism of inhibition. Thus, all of the alkylating agents are grouped together, followed by acylating agents, phosphonylating agents, and sulfonylating agents. Alkylating agents include widely studied fluoromethyl ketones, chloromethyl ketones, acyloxymethyl ketones, epoxides, aziridines, vinyl sulfones, and other Michael acceptors. Acylating agents include  $\beta$ -lactams, lactones, aza-peptides, and a variety of heterocyclic derivatives. Phosphonylating agents include peptide phosphonates and phosphonyl fluorides, whereas sulfonyl fluorides are the major group of sulfonylating agents. It is not always clear how to classify double-hit inhibitors, which frequently both alkylate and acylate the protease.

**Recent Reviews.** A variety of reviews have appeared in the literature. These include reviews on protease inhibitors,<sup>48–50</sup> bacterial proteases,<sup>51,52</sup> cysteine and serine protease inhibitors,<sup>53</sup> cysteine protease inhibitors,<sup>54–58</sup> serine protease inhibitors,<sup>63,64</sup> caspases,<sup>65,66</sup> granzymes,<sup>67</sup> rhinovirus 3C proteases inhibitors,<sup>68–70</sup> and proteasome inhibitors.<sup>25,71–74</sup>

#### III. Alkylating Agents

#### A. Halomethyl Ketones

Peptidyl chloromethyl ketones were among the first affinity labels developed for serine proteases and indeed were among the first active site-directed irreversible inhibitors reported for any enzyme.<sup>75,76</sup> Schoellmann and Shaw in the early 1960s developed Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (TPCK) and Tos-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (TLCK) as specific inhibitors for the serine proteases chymotrypsin and trypsin, respectively. These inhibitors are now so widely used that they are discussed in elementary biochemistry textbooks. Chloromethyl ketone inhibitors irreversibly alkylate the active site histidine residue of serine proteases (Figure 9, X = Cl).



**Figure 9.** Inactivation of serine and cysteine proteases by peptidyl halomethyl ketone inhibitors.

Early in their development, chloromethyl ketones were considered by some investigators to be histidinespecific reagents. However, numerous X-ray crystallographic structures have shown that chloromethyl ketone inhibitors are transition-state irreversible inhibitors. In the structure of the enzyme inhibitor adduct, the active site Ser 195 of the enzyme forms a tetrahedral adduct with the carbonyl group of the inhibitor, and the active site histidine is alkylated by the chloromethyl ketone functional group (Figure 9).

Peptidyl chloromethyl ketones were subsequently shown also to be potent inactivators of cysteine proteases. Their time-dependent inhibition results in alkylation of the active site cysteine residue to form an irreversible thioether adduct. Formation of this adduct may involve a thiohemiketal intermediate with the active site cysteine analogous to the hemiketal adduct involved in the serine protease inhibition mechanism.

The development of chloromethyl ketone inhibitors led to the investigation of analogous inhibitor structures with different leaving groups replacing the chlorine atom. Both bromomethyl and iodomethyl ketones have been synthesized and are typically more reactive but less stable in aqueous solutions. Replacement of the chlorine with carboxylates and sulfonates also gave reasonable inhibitor structures, which eventually led to the development of a major class of new inhibitors, acyloxymethyl ketones, which are described in the next section.

Peptide fluoromethyl ketones resisted synthesis for many years. They were postulated to be effective serine protease inhibitors as early as 1967; extensive attempts to synthesize these compounds occurred in the late 1960s and in the 1970s, but the required synthetic methods were not available. The first fluoromethyl ketone inhibitors were reported in the literature by Rasnick in 1985<sup>77</sup> and by Shaw's group in 1986.<sup>78</sup> Due to the inherent unreactivity of carbonfluorine bonds, peptide fluoromethyl ketones were expected to be potent reversible transition state inhibitors for serine proteases. Indeed, trifluoromethyl ketone inhibitors were later developed and shown to be potent specific reversible inhibitors for serine proteases. However, once they were synthesized, peptide fluoromethyl ketones were shown to be highly reactive and selective irreversible inhibitors for cysteine proteases. They are poor irreversible inactivators for serine proteases.

Considerable specificity for individual serine and cysteine proteases can be obtained by altering the peptide sequence of the inhibitor. Fluoromethyl



MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>CI

Figure 10. Nomenclature of halomethyl ketone inhibitors.

ketones are, in general, quite specific for cysteine proteases. Chloromethyl ketone inhibitors with the appropriate sequence have been developed as selective inhibitors for almost every serine protease described in the literature. These serine proteases include trypsin-like enzymes (plasmin, thrombin, kallikrein, and factor Xa), chymotrypsin-like proteases (cathepsin G and chymases), elastases (human neutrophil elastase and porcine pancreatic elastase), and many other serine proteases. However, chloromethyl ketones are so reactive they will also inhibit various cysteine proteases even though they are targeted primarily against a particular serine protease. Peptidyl chloromethyl ketones also inhibit a variety of cysteine proteases such as papain, cathepsins B, H, and L, calpains, and caspases. With these potent alkylating agents it is difficult to get absolute specificity with a particular cysteine protease. It should be noted that many investigators often claim specific inhibitors without actually demonstrating that the inhibitor does not react with the other potential target serine and cysteine proteases.

Nomenclature. Halomethyl ketones will be abbreviated RCO-AA-CH<sub>2</sub>X, where AA is the amino acid residue and  $X^-$  is the leaving halide atom. Two examples are shown in Figure 10. The nomenclature for amino acid and peptide derivatives conforms to the Recommendations of the IUPAC-IUB Commission on Biochemical Nomenclature. Thus, the chloromethyl ketone derived from tosyl-L-lysine is abbreviated Tos-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl instead of the more commonly used TLCK (Figure 10). An amino acid residue is represented by -AA-, for example, -Lys-. Chloromethyl ketones are really chloromethyl derivatives of amino acid residues, and some investigators have referred to these inhibitors as aminoacyl chloromethanes. This designation is proper but is not commonly used in the literature to designate these inhibitors. We will use the more common term, aminoacyl chloromethyl ketones. Sometimes, peptide chloromethyl ketones are abbreviated in the literature RCO-AA-CMK. This is clearly not a preferred abbreviation, and we will use RCO-AA-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl.

**Mechanism: Serine Proteases.** The mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by halomethyl ketones has been established by a variety of experi-



**Figure 11.** Formation of the covalent tetrahedral adduct in the active site of trypsin.

mental methods including kinetic studies, dilution and dialysis assays, solvent isotope effects, NMR studies, mass spectrometry, and X-ray crystallographic structural data. Early investigators showed that the halomethyl ketone inhibitors form an irreversible covalent adduct with the active site histidine residue of serine proteases by amino acid analysis.78 Kraut and co-workers were the first investigators to demonstrate that a tetrahedral adduct is present in the serine protease chloromethyl ketone inhibitor complex.<sup>79</sup> Analysis of the crystal structures of subtilisin, which was alkylated with five different chloromethyl ketone inhibitors, revealed that all inhibitors formed a covalent bond between their methylene carbon and the nitrogen of the active site His 64 (57) and a second covalent bond with Ser 221 (195). The second covalent bond generates a tetrahedral adduct between the  $O\gamma$  serine oxygen and the ketone carbonyl carbon.

A tetrahedral adduct has also been detected by  $^{13}$ C NMR in a trypsin-chloromethyl ketone complex.<sup>80</sup> The carbonyl carbon of the chloromethyl ketone inhibitor Cbz-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl was enriched with C-13 and has signals at 204.7 ppm in the ketone form and at 95.4 ppm in the hemiketal form (hydrate) as a result of the rapid equilibrium between the two forms. The carbonyl carbon of the covalently attached inhibitor Cbz-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl gives a new signal at 98.0 ppm, which is associated with the covalent tetrahedral adduct (Figure 11).

Further evidence for the formation of the hemiketal and the ionized tetrahedral adduct was obtained by electrospray mass spectrometry. Porcine pancreatic elastase incubated with the chloromethyl ketone inhibitor MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl gave mass shifts corresponding to the hemiketal (**2**, Figure 12), which still contains chlorine, and the covalent tetrahedral adduct (**4**, Figure 12).<sup>81</sup> Furthermore, the intensity of the peaks assigned to the tetrahedral covalent adduct (**4**) increased with the incubation time. Solely on the basis of the mass spectrum, the structure of the final adduct could be either a tetrahedral adduct (**4**) or a ketone (**5**).

The mechanism of inhibition of human leukocyte elastase with the chloromethyl ketone MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl has been studied using kinetics and solvent isotope effects. The data suggest that a Michaelis complex is formed initially, followed by the formation of a second complex, which accumulates. It is proposed that the second complex is the hemiket-al formed from attack of the active site serine on the carbonyl carbon of the inhibitor (**2**). The hemiketal



**Figure 12.** Proposed mechanisms of inhibition of serine proteases by peptidyl chloromethyl ketones.

(2) is stable relative to the Michaelis complex, and it dissociates more slowly than it alkylates the active site histidine residue.<sup>82</sup> The inhibitor exists as a fully formed hemiketal in the rate-limiting transition state. The stability of the hemiketal arises from the utilization of the free energy that is released from the binding of the peptide portion of the inhibitor to the enzyme. Thus, the hemiketal is expected to be less stable for less specific chloromethyl ketone inhibitors.

Initially, two different mechanisms of inactivation of serine proteases by chloromethyl ketones have been proposed. Both mechanisms agreed on the formation of the hemiketal but differed in the mechanism of formation of the alkylated species. Poulos et al. proposed direct displacement of the chloride by the active site histidine, hence a single displacement mechanism  $(\mathbf{2} \rightarrow \mathbf{4})$ .<sup>79</sup> On the other hand, Powers has suggested a double-displacement mechanism in which the hemiketal oxyanion displaces the chloride to give an epoxy ether intermediate  $(\mathbf{2} \rightarrow \mathbf{3} \rightarrow \mathbf{4})$ , Figure 12).<sup>83</sup>

The mechanism of inhibition of chymotrypsin by the chloromethyl ketone Cbz-Ala-Gly-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl and chloroethyl ketone Ac-Ala-Phe-CHCl-CH<sub>3</sub> has been studied by Abeles.<sup>84</sup> In addition to alkylating the enzyme, the chloromethyl ketone also undergoes hydrolysis to the corresponding hydroxymethyl ketone. With chymotrypsin methylated at N-3 of the active site histidine, only the hydrolysis reaction is observed. With methyl chymotrypsin an initial burst of free chloride is detected during the enzymecatalyzed hydrolysis. The magnitude of the chloride burst is equivalent to 1:1 stoichiometry and indicates a rapid chloride releasing step, which gives an intermediate that is slowly converted to a hydroxyketone. The authors propose that this intermediate is the epoxy ether  $\mathbf{3}$ . With the S isomer of the chloroethyl ketone Ac-Ala-Phe-CHCl-CH<sub>3</sub> the nonenzymatic hydrolysis proceeds with inversion of configuration, whereas the enzymatic hydrolysis results in retention of configuration. Retention of configuration is consistent with the initial formation of epoxy ether 3 (inversion of configuration) followed



**Figure 13.** Retention of configuration at the chiral carbon of the peptide chloroethyl ketone inhibitor (2.*S*)-Ac-Ala-Phe-CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)Cl.

by formation of the hydroxy ether by another  $S_N 2$  reaction (inversion of configuration). Thus, the overall result of the double-displacement reaction is retention of configuration.

A crystal structure of  $\gamma$ -chymotrypsin inhibited by the chiral peptide  $\alpha$ -chloroethyl ketone (2*S*)-Ac-Ala-Phe-CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)Cl has been determined. The peptide inhibitor alkylates the His 57 with retention of configuration at the chiral center (see Figure 13). The crystallographic result is consistent with a doubledisplacement mechanism. Thus, this mechanism involves the initial formation of an epoxy ether intermediate (3, Figure 12) followed by displacement by His 57 to form the final adduct (5, Figure 12). The bound inhibitor has an unusual conformation with the ketone carbonyl oriented away from the oxyanion hole. There is also no hydrogen bond with the P1 backbone carbonyl oxygen. The P1 side chain is poorly placed in the S1 pocket. This unique binding mode is probably due to the lack of a P3 residue, allowing a nonproductive mode of binding in the active site. In addition, the steric bulk of the methyl group of the chloromethyl ketone makes a normal binding mode unobtainable.85

**Mechanism: Cysteine Proteases.** Cysteine proteases also form an irreversible covalent adduct with halomethyl ketones. However, on the basis of the initial X-ray crystal structural data, it is the active site cysteine residue that is alkylated, forming a thioether bond.<sup>86</sup> Later crystallographic data with different cysteine proteases, such as cathepsin B, caspases-1, -3, and -8, cruzain, and gingipain R, confirmed the observation that the alkylated species is a thioether.

The mechanism of inactivation of cysteine proteases by halomethyl ketones is not clear. There are two possible mechanisms that could lead to the covalent thioether adduct (Figure 14). The first mechanism is the direct displacement of the halide group by the thiolate anion. The second mechanism involves a thiohemiketal (8) and a three-membered sulfonium intermediate (9). The intermediate structure then rearranges to give the final thioether adduct (7).

The crystal structure of caspase-3 inhibited by Ac-Asp-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F has been determined, and the



**Figure 14.** Proposed mechanisms of inhibition of cysteine proteases by peptidyl chloromethyl ketones.

structure of the adduct is the thioether **7** (Figure 14). The carbonyl oxygen of the inhibitor interacts with the oxyanion hole and forms a hydrogen bond with the amide proton of Gly 122.<sup>87</sup> These observations support either mechanism, but there is still no evidence of a possible three-membered sulfonium intermediate.

**Stability and Specificity.** Due to the inherent chemical reactivity of the chloroketone functional group, the major disadvantage of peptidyl chloromethyl ketones is their lack of selectivity. They are reactive toward nontarget molecules such as nonproteolytic enzymes and biomolecules such as glutathione, which makes them unsuitable for many in vivo experiments. Nevertheless, chloromethyl ketones have been widely used in vivo and in animals.

Sortase is an example of an enzyme outside the peptidase group that is specifically inhibited by chloromethyl ketones. The peptidyl chloromethyl ketone analogue Cbz-Leu-Pro-Ala-Thr-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl was found to be an irreversible inhibitor of recombinant sortase with a second-order rate constant of 883  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>.<sup>88</sup> This value is considerably smaller than those previously determined for the inactivation of cysteine proteases by chloromethyl ketone derivatives.

Peptidyl fluoromethyl ketones are not reactive toward bionucleophiles, where their rate of alkylation of glutathione was 0.2% of the rate with chloromethyl ketones.<sup>89</sup> They are also used in a variety of in vivo studies.

**Crystal Structures: Serine Proteases.** Peptidyl chloromethyl ketones have been useful for the mapping of interactions of peptide side chains with the various subsites of serine proteases. PDB codes of several X-ray crystal structures of serine proteases complexed with chloromethyl ketones are listed in Table 2.

One of the early examples includes the crystal structure of subtilisin inhibited by Phe-Ala-Ala-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (coordinates not in PDB). This crystal structure revealed that its hydrophobic S1 subsite can actually tolerate charged side chains.<sup>79</sup> The lysine side chain bends into the hydrophobic pocket with the methylene groups fitting into the S1 specificity cavity, whereas its amino group extends outward to interact with the side chain of Glu 156 on the surface of the enzyme. This illustrates the fact that some

Table 2.	PDB Codes	s for X-ray	Crystal Structi	ures of Serine	Proteases Inh	nibited with (	Chloromethyl	Ketone
Inhibito	ors	-	-				·	

enzyme	inhibitor	PDB code	ref
achromobacter protease I	p-Tos-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1ARC	737
chymase	Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1PJP	92
chymotrypsin	N-Ac-Ala-Phe-CH(CH <sub>3</sub> )Cl	2GMT	85
chymotrypsin	Cbz-Gly-Gly-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1DLK	738
coagulation factor IXa	D-Phe-Phe-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1DAN	739
coagulation factor VIIa	1,5-Dns <sup>a</sup> -Glu-Gly-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1CVW	91
coagulation factor VIIa	D-Phe-Phe-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1DAN	740
coagulation factor Xa–trypsin chimera	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1FXY	741
elastase (HNE)	MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1PPG	93
elastase (HNE)	MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1HNE	742
plasminogen activator ( <i>t</i> PA)	Dns-Glu-Gly-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1BDA	743
plasminogen activator ( <i>t</i> PA)	Glu-Gly-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1A5I	743
plasminogen activator ( <i>u</i> PA)	Glu-Gly-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1LMW	744
proteinase K	MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	3PRK	745
subtilisin DY	Cbz-Ala-Pro-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1BH6	746
thrombin	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1PPB	90
thrombin	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl		12
thrombin	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1ABJ	747
thrombin	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1HAI	748
thrombin Y225F mutant	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	2THF	749
thrombin Y225I mutant	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1B7X	749
thrombin Y225P mutant	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1THP	749
thrombin complexed with (desamino Asp 55) hirudin (residues 55–65)	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1DWE	750
thrombin complexed with DNA (5'-p)(CpCpTpTpCpCpTpCpCpTpTpCpC)-3')	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1HUT	751
thrombin ternary complexed with hirudin (C-terminal fragment, residues 55–65)	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1TMU	752
thrombin complexed with a receptor-based peptide Xa	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1NRR	753
thrombin complexed with thrombomodulin	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1HLT	753
a  Dns = dansyl.			

serine protease subsites can be much more accommodating than at first expected.

The  $\beta$ -sheet antiparallel hydrogen-bonding interaction between the peptide inhibitor and the extended substrate binding site of a serine protease was first observed in the structures of chymotrypsin and subtilisin inhibited by peptidyl chloromethyl ketones. This structural feature is a consistent part of the binding of serine proteases with a large variety of peptide inhibitors.

In the X-ray structure of human  $\alpha$ -thrombin (a trypsin-like serine protease) the inhibitor D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl is bound to the active site Ser 195 and His 57, forming a hemiketal with the inhibitor P1 carbonyl carbon.<sup>90</sup> The inhibitor backbone forms the antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interaction with the peptide backbone of Ser 214-Gly 216 in the active site (Figure 15). In the S1 subsite, Arg is well accommodated via a salt bridge interaction with thrombin's S1 Asp 189. In contrast to other serine proteases, the subsites of thrombin appear to be deeper. The S2 subsite, consisting of side chains of Trp 215, Leu 99, His 57, Tyr 60A, and Trp 60D, is encapsulated and hydrophobic compared to trypsin. This cage-like subsite is closed by the D-Phe residue of the inhibitor.

Factor VIIa inhibited by 1,5-Dns-Gly-Gly-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>-Cl (1,5-Dns = 1,5-dansyl) exhibits similar interactions with the active site (Figure 16).<sup>91</sup> A covalent tetrahedral hemiketal adduct is formed with the Ser 195 and His 57 and the P1 carbonyl carbon. The P1 carbonyl oxygen reaches out to the oxyanion hole formed by the backbone NH bonds of Ser 195 and Gly 193. The inhibitor backbone makes favorable



Figure 15. Structure of thrombin complexed with D-Phe-Pro-Arg- $CH_2Cl$ .

hydrogen-bonding interactions in an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet manner. As is the case with thrombin, the P1 Arg makes salt bridges with Asp 189.

In the crystal structure of human chymase (a chymotrypsin-like serine protease) in complex with the inhibitor Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl, the inhibitor is covalently bound to the Ser 195 O $\gamma$  and the His 57 N-2 at the carbonyl carbon of the P1 Phe residue (Figure 17).<sup>92</sup> The carbonyl oxygen of the P1



**Figure 16.** Structure of factor VIIa complexed with 1,5-Dns-Glu-Gly-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl.



**Figure 17.** Structure of chymase complexed with Suc-Ala-Pro-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl.

Phe makes hydrogen bonds with Gly 193 and Ser 195, forming the oxyanion hole. The inhibitor backbone makes an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interaction with the Ser 214–Gly 216 residues. The P1 Phe ring is positioned between Phe 191 and Lys 192. The P2 Pro residue makes hydrophobic interactions with Leu 99 at S2.

Human leukocyte elastase in complex with the inhibitor MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl shows a clear preference for Val at P1 (Figure 18). The inhibitor backbone including the succinyl carbonyl forms an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet structure with the residues Ser 214–Gly 218. The Val P1 carbonyl carbon participates in the tetrahedral hemiketal adduct formation with Ser 195 O $\gamma$  and the His 57 nitrogen. The Val carbonyl oxygen extends into the oxyanion hole, making hydrogen bonds to the backbone NH of Ser 195 and Gly 193.<sup>93</sup>

**Crystal Structures: Cysteine Proteases.** Peptidyl chloromethyl ketones have also been used to investigate the subsite interactions of cysteine proteases. PDB codes of several cysteine proteases complexed with halomethyl ketones are listed in Table 3.



**Figure 18.** Structure of elastase complexed with MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl.

Table 3. PDB Codes for X-ray Crystal Structures ofCysteine Proteases Inhibited with Halomethyl KetoneInhibitors

enzyme	inhibitor	PDB code	ref
caspase-3	Ac-Asp-Val-Ala-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> F	1CP3	87
caspase-8	Cbz-Glu-Val-Asp-CHCl <sub>2</sub>	1QDU	94
catĥepsin B	Cbz-Arg-Ser( <i>O</i> -Bzl)-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1THE	754
cruzain	Bz-Tyr-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> F	1AIM	95
cruzain	Bz-Arg-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> F	2AIM	95
gingipain R	D-Phe-Phe-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1CVR	22



Figure 19. Structure of caspase-3 complexed with Ac-Asp-Val-Ala-Asp-CH $_2$ F.

Early investigators analyzed the binding of various chloromethyl ketone inhibitors such as Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl, Cbz-Gly-Phe-Gly-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl, and Ac-Ala-Ala-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl to papain.<sup>86</sup> All of the inhibitors' P1 methylene carbon formed a covalent adduct with the active site Cys 25 sulfur.

Caspase-3 forms a covalent thioether adduct between the active site Cys 163 sulfur and the inhibitor Ac-Asp-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F (Figure 19). The carbonyl carbon of the P1 Asp makes hydrogen bonds to the Gly 122 amide proton, which forms an oxyanion hole. The P1 Asp points into a deep pocket, where it makes salt bridges with Arg 64 and Arg 207 and a hydrogen bond with Gln 161. These interactions account for the absolute requirement for an Asp residue at the P1 position. The backbone of the inhibitor makes antiparallel hydrogen-bonding interactions with the backbone of the active site residues Ser 205–Arg 207. These hydrogen-bonding interactions are also seen



**Figure 20.** Structure of caspase-8 complexed with Cbz-Glu-Val-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl.

with serine proteases. The S3 subsite is hydrophobic, and the P4 Asp interacts with the backbone of Phe 250 and the NH of Trp 214 and Asn 208 side chain. The interaction with the backbone of Phe 250 is one of the major factors in the substrate specificity of caspase- $3.^{87}$ 

The crystal structure of caspase-8 complexed with Cbz-Glu-Val-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl exhibits binding interactions similar to those seen with caspase-3. The active site Cys 285 sulfur atom forms a covalent thioether bond with the inhibitor (Figure 20). The carbonyl oxygen points into the oxyanion hole, making hydrogen bonds to Gly 238 and His 237. An antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interaction is observed between the inhibitor and the backbone peptide segment Ser 339-Arg 341. The absolute requirement of Asp at the P1 position is clear, because the Asp side chain forms salt bridges with Arg 179 and Arg 341 and a hydrogen bond with Gln 283. The S2 pocket is hydrophobic. The S3 and S4 pockets have the major influence on substrate specificity. The S3 Glu side chain interacts with Arg 177 and Arg 341. In contrast to caspase-3, the caspase-8 S4 subsite has Asn 342 and Trp 348 instead of the Phe 250 in caspase-3. Because there are no residues available that can make hydrogen bonds, caspase-8 prefers hydrophobic residues such as the Cbz group at the P4 position.<sup>94</sup>

Gingipain R is a cysteine protease with a caspaselike fold. Its crystal structure complexed with the inhibitor D-Phe-Phe-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (Figure 21) has interactions similar to those in caspases. The inhibitor is covalently bound to the active site Cys 244 sulfur, and the carbonyl oxygen of the P1 Arg makes hydrogen bonds to the backbone of Cys 244 and Gly 212, forming the oxyanion hole. The inhibitor backbone makes hydrogen bonds with the Gln 282–Trp 284 segment of the active site, forming a twisted  $\beta$ -sheet. The P1 Arg side chain extends into the S1 pocket, forming a salt bridge with Asp 163 and hydrogen bonds to peptide carbonyl carbons of Gly 210 and Trp 284, which explain the specificity for Arg at the P1 position.<sup>22</sup>

The crystal structures of cruzain, an essential cysteine protease from the parasite *Trypanosoma* 



Met 288 Asp 163

**Figure 21.** Structure of gingipain R complexed with D-Phe-Phe-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl.



**Figure 22.** Structure of cruzain complexed with (a) Bz-Arg-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F and (b) Bz-Tyr-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F.

cruzi, complexed with the inhibitors Bz-Tyr-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F and Bz-Arg-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F have been determined (Figure 22).<sup>95</sup> The inhibitor is covalently attached to the active site Cys 25 sulfur. The inhibitor backbone makes hydrogen bonds to the backbone of Gly 66. The Glu 205 at the base of the S2 pocket adopts different conformations according to the nature of the P2 residue. With the P2 Arg side chain, Glu 205 points into the pocket, forming a salt bridge with the positively charged guanidinium group (Figure 22a). With the Tyr at the P2 position, Glu 205 adopts a solvent-directed conformation and points out of the S2 pocket (Figure 22b). Kinetic data support this dual specificity at S2 and indicate that a P2 Phe is preferred over Arg by 15-fold at pH 6.0. Thus, the S2 subsite is an important specificity determinant for cruzain.

**Structure—Activity Relationship: Serine Pro-teases.** Chloromethyl ketone inhibitors have been developed and tested for inhibitory activity against trypsin-like, chymotrypsin-like serine proteases, elastases, and most other serine proteases. Kinetic constants for many other older peptide chloromethyl ketones have been reviewed by Powers.<sup>59</sup>

Table 4. Inactivation of Trypsin-like Serine Proteases by Peptidyl Halomethyl Ketones

	$k_2/K_{ m i}~({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$						
inhibitor	plasmin	plasma kallikrein	thrombin	urokinase	factor Xa	trypsin	ref
D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1000	800	9600000	1000	2300	3500000	755
D-Ile-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	2300		8100000	600	25000	3200	755
D-Ile-Phe-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	400	56000	400	<1	240	4200	756
D-Ile-Phe-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	77000	49000	2700	<1	1100	19000	756
Ile-Phe-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	5200	5100	130	<1	46	2100	756
Ile-Phe-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	130	8800	120	<1	88	950	756
Glu-Gly-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	100		60	7400	1300	107000	755
D-Val-Gly-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	260		86200	500	32500	548000	755
D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> F	1.8	114	696		15	466	757
Bz-Phe-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> F	$\mathbf{NI}^{a}$	NI	200		NI	70	757
<sup><i>a</i></sup> NI = no inhibition.							

Trypsin-like serine proteases prefer tripeptide inhibitors with Arg at P1. Quite potent, selective inhibitors for kallikrein, factor Xa, and thrombin have been reported (Table 4). Most of the secondorder rate constants are in the range of  $10^4 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ . However, some of the rates (thrombin and D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl) are close to diffusion controlled. Selective inhibitors for plasmin are hard to develop because of the broad specificity of this enzyme.

Chymotrypsin-like serine proteases prefer inhibitors with Phe at the P1 position. Their inhibition by chloromethyl ketones is quite slow. For example, chymotrypsin is inhibited by the tripeptidyl chloromethyl ketone inhibitor Boc-Gly-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl with a second-order rate constant of 61  $M^{-1} s^{-1.96}$  Another inhibitor, Suc-Pro-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl, inhibits chymotrypsin with a second-order rate constant of  $3.6 \text{ M}^{-1}$ s<sup>-1.97</sup> Chymases appear to be inactivated more rapidly by this class of inhibitor. The inhibitor Boc-Gly-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl has a second-order rate constant of 173  $M^{-1}\ s^{-1}$  for human skin chymase. Proteinase II (RMCP II) and cathepsin G are inactivated quite slowly by the same inhibitor, with second-order rate constants of 1.6 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for RMCP II and 15 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for cathepsin G.<sup>96</sup>

A derivative of the classical chloromethyl ketone derivative Cbz-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl was found to be a potent chymase inhibitor with no inhibitory activity against human leukocyte cathepsin G.<sup>98</sup> This chloromethyl ketone 2-F-C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>-CH<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>CO-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl has a CH<sub>2</sub> instead of the Cbz oxygen and an additional fluorine atom of the phenyl ring. It inhibits human chymase with an IC<sub>50</sub> value of 0.36  $\mu$ M, whereas no inhibitory activity is observed with cathepsin G at 1 mM. Cathepsin G is thought to have a role in the angiotensin II generation. Therefore, this inhibitor should be valuable for determining the physiological and pathological roles of chymases in the local generation of angiotensin II.

Several highly specific elastase chloromethyl ketone inhibitors have been developed (Table 5). The best inhibitor, MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl, has a second-order rate constant of 1560  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. This inhibitor is very specific as none of the chymotrypsinlike enzymes were inactivated by it.

**Structure—Activity Relationship: Cysteine Proteases.** The best peptidyl chloromethyl ketones for specific cysteine proteases frequently have the same amino acid sequence as a good peptide sub
 Table 5. Inactivation of HNE and PPE by Peptidyl

 Chloromethyl Ketones<sup>83</sup>

	$k_2/K_{ m i}$ (M	$k_2/K_{ m i} ({ m M}^{-1} { m s}^{-1})$		
inhibitor	HNE <sup>a</sup>	$PPE^{b}$		
MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl Ac-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl Ac-Ala-Ala-Pro-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl Ac-Ala-Ala-Pro-Ile-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	1560 1400 219 9.7 133	55 73 35 40 48		

 $^{a}$  HNE = human neutrophil elastase.  $^{b}$  PPE = porcine pancreatic elastase.

 Table 6. Inactivation of Cathepsin B by Peptidyl

 Halomethyl Ketones

inhibitor	$k_2/K_i (M^{-1} s^{-1})$	ref
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	45300	77
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> F	16200	77
Cbz-Phe-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	9000	78
Cbz-Phe-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> F	3700	78
Bz-Phe-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> F	105000	89
Ala-Phe-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> F	300000	89
Bz-Phe-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> F	390000	757
PhCH <sub>2</sub> OCOCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CO-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> F	21000	99

strate. Several inhibitors for cathepsin B are listed in Table 6, and the best dipeptide chloromethyl ketone inhibitors have a Phe residue in the P2 position. The second-order rate constant  $k_2/K_i$  values are in the range of  $10^4 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ . Peptidyl fluoromethyl ketones are as potent as chloromethyl ketones for the inhibition of cathepsin B. The first peptidyl fluoromethyl ketone, Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F, has a Phe at P2 and is a good inactivator of cathepsin B with a  $k_2/K_i$  value of 16200 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. The fluoromethyl ketone inhibitors with positively charged side chains such as Lys and Arg at the P1 position are potent inhibitors of cathepsin B, with second-order rate constants in the range of 10<sup>5</sup> M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. The best inhibitor is Bz-Phe-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>F, with a  $k_2/K_i$  value of 390000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. Potent dipeptidyl fluoromethyl ketones were obtained by variation of the N-terminal groups while the Phe-Ala sequence was kept constant.<sup>99</sup> The  $k_2/K_i$  values varied over 20-fold, suggesting that there is a significant contribution to inhibitory potency of the N-terminal part of the inhibitor. The inhibitor PhCH<sub>2</sub>-OCOCH<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>CO-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F was the most potent cathepsin B inhibitor in this series, with a secondorder rate constant of 21000  $M^{-1}\ s^{-1}.$ 

Tripeptidyl chloromethyl ketones designed with appropriate peptide recognition sequences are potent

 Table 7. Inactivation of Calpains by Peptidyl

 Chloromethyl Ketones<sup>758</sup>

	$ID_{50} (\mu M)$		
inhibitor	calpain I	calpain II	
Leu-Leu-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	0.20	0.19	
Leu-Leu-Tyr-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	0.34	0.23	
Leu-Leu-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	0.62	0.78	
Tos-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	120	95	
Tos-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	35	64	
E-64	1.0	2.6	

inhibitors of calpains I and II. The best inhibitor was Leu-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl, having  $ID_{50}$  (the concentration of an inactivator necessary for 50% inactivation) values in the micromolar range and being 500–600-fold more potent than Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl and 4–5-fold more potent than the epoxysuccinate E-64 (Table 7).

Tripeptidyl fluoromethyl ketones were also tested with calpain I and cathepsin L. The inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Leu-Tyr-CH<sub>2</sub>F was a better inhibitor of cathepsin L than calpain I, but this inhibitor was more effective against calpain I in intact platelets.<sup>100</sup> More potent and selective fluoromethyl ketone inhibitors of calpain I were developed by introducing different N-terminal groups on the Leu-Phe sequence.<sup>101</sup> The heterocyclic 1,2,3,4-tetrahydroisoquinolin-2-yl-carbonyl-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>F was one of the most potent and selective inhibitors ( $k_2/K_i = 276000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ). It was selective for calpain I over cathepsins B and L by 36and 6-fold, respectively. Inhibitors with a Boc Nterminal group were well tolerated and were more selective inhibitors for calpain I than cathepsins B and L. The inhibitor Boc-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>F preferred calpain I over cathepsin L >680-fold, and morpholino-4-sulfonyl-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>F was selective for calpain I >670-fold over cathepsin B. The tripeptidyl Cbz-Leu-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>F was also a very potent inhibitor  $(k_2/K_i = 290000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$  but was not as selective as the other inhibitors mentioned.<sup>101</sup>

Many fluoromethyl ketone inhibitors for caspases, such as Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F, Cbz-Asp-Glu-Val-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F, and Cbz-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F are available from commercial sources (see Table 72). Although fluoromethyl ketones are widely used in biological studies, good irreversible inhibition rates with caspases and other cysteine proteases are not yet available in the literature for most of these compounds. Wu et al. reported that the fluoromethyl ketone derivatives IDN1965 and IDN1529 are potent inhibitors of caspases-1, -2, -3, -6, -8, and -9 (Figure 23).<sup>94</sup> Their design includes the reactive fluoromethyl ketone group, an Asp at P1, and a peptidomimetric moiety at P3 position. IDN1965 exhibits some selectivity for caspases-6, -8, and -9. The second-order rate constants are 2860, 1380, 13300, 17000, 21500, and 54700  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup> for caspases-1, -2, -3, -6, -8, and -9, respectively. IDN1529, on the other hand, is a broadspectrum caspase inhibitor with second-order rate constants of 47300, 30400, 21800, 14100, 70500, and 691700  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup> for caspases-1, -2, -3, -6, -8, and -9, respectively. The rate constant  $k_2$  for the covalent reaction that follows the non-covalent binding is highest for caspase-3 for both inhibitors (0.0128 s<sup>-1</sup> for IDN1965 and 0.0042 s<sup>-1</sup> for IDN1529). Although both inhibitors involve the same reactive warhead in



IDN1965



IDN1529 Figure 23. Fluoroketone inhibitors of caspases.



**Figure 24.** Aza-peptide derivatives of peptide halomethyl ketones.

their designs, their reactivity depends on the relative orientation of the reactive group at the active site.

Aza-peptide Halomethyl Ketone Derivatives. Aza-peptide derivatives of peptide halomethyl ketones are derivatives in which the  $\alpha$ -carbon has been replaced by a nitrogen (see Figure 24). They are diacyl hydrazides with one of the acyl groups having an  $\alpha$ -halide, which is a potent alkylating agent. We will refer to these inhibitors as aza-peptide halomethyl ketones due to their resemblance to peptidyl halomethyl ketones.

Aza-peptide analogues of halomethyl ketones are potent inhibitors of papain, cathepsin B, calpains, caspase-1, and the 3C protease from human rhinovirus strain 1B (HRV 3C protease). No inhibitory activity could be detected toward trypsin and porcine pancreatic elastase. With cathepsin B, aza-peptide analogues of halomethyl ketones have second-order rate constants in the range of  $10^2 - 10^5 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ .<sup>102</sup> For all of the inhibitors, the inhibitory potency increased in the order X = I > Br > Cl. The dipeptidyl azaanalogues Cbz-Tyr(I)-AGly-CH<sub>2</sub>X (X = Cl, Br, I) are the most potent inhibitors in this series of inhibitors, and the second-order rate constants followed the order 306000  $M^{-1} s^{-1}$  (I) > 267000  $M^{-1} s^{-1}$  (Br) > 95700  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup> (Cl). The Tyr(I) residue is preferred 30-fold over Phe at the P2 position. Although the S1 pocket of cathepsin B can accommodate an Ala side chain, a clear preference for Gly is observed at that position. One major factor for this preference is due to the conformation of 1,2-diacyl hydrazines. As seen in Figure 25, two internal hydrogen-bonding interactions within the molecule result in an almost planar central hydrazide structure and orthogonal positioning of the phenyl rings.

The dipeptide analogues with the azaglycine residue resemble simple 1,2-diacyl hydrazines and allow positioning of the side chain of the particular amino acid at the P2 position. Another factor for preference



**Figure 25.** Conformation of a 1,2-diacyl hydrazine with two L-phenylalanine residues.



**Figure 26.** (a) Formation of a cyclic hemiaminal and (b) resonance conjugation of the nitrogen lone pair in the backbone.

of Gly at the P1 position may be an additional hydrogen-bonding interaction with the enzyme's active site. Only Gly would be able to form this special hydrogen-bonding interaction.

Aza-peptide analogues of halomethyl ketones are less potent inhibitors of calpains I and II compared to cathepsin B.<sup>102</sup> The preferences for Tyr at the P1 position and for Leu at the P2 position are utilized in the aza-peptide analogue structures for calpains. The inhibitory potency of these compounds turned out to be low. Only the iodoacetyl derivative Cbz-Leu-Leu-ATyr-CH<sub>2</sub>I displayed moderate reactivity ( $k_2/K_i$ = 450 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for calpain II). Tripeptidyl aza analogues with Gly at the P1 position were more potent, with a second-order rate constant of 5000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for calpain II. The increase in potency might be due to the same interactions as in the case of cathepsin B (Figure 25).

HRV 3C protease is potently and selectively inhibited by aza-peptide analogues of bromomethyl ketones.<sup>103</sup> HRV 3C protease has a preference for the Ala-Ile sequence at the P4–P3 positions and for Gln residue at the P1 position. However, the synthesis of chloromethyl ketone inhibitors with a Glu residue at the P1 position was not successful because of the formation of a cyclic hemiaminal as shown in Figure 26a. This problem is solved by incorporating the aza functional group at the P1 position. The resonance conjugation of the nitrogen lone pair in the backbone would reduce the electrophilicity of the carbonyl carbon (Figure 26b). Hence, the potency of the inhibitors would be diminished.

By introducing the bromomethyl group, potent inhibitors for HRV 3C protease were obtained. The second-order rates of inhibition of aza-peptide analogues of bromomethyl ketones are in the range of  $10-10^4 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  (Table 8). Boc-Ala-Ile-Phe-AGln-CH<sub>2</sub>-Br is the best inhibitor with a  $k_2/K_i$  value of 23400

Table 8. Inactivation of Human Rhinovirus 3CProtease by Aza-peptide Analogues of BromomethylKetones103

	$k_2/K_{ m i}{}^a$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )			
inhibitor	HRV 3C	chymo- trypsin	HNE	cathep- sin B
Boc-Ala-AGln-CH2Br	80	<1	<1	1
Boc-Val-AGln-CH <sub>2</sub> Br	300	<1	<1	3
Boc-Phe-AGln-CH <sub>2</sub> Br	310	<1	<1	18
Cbz-Val-AGln-CH <sub>2</sub> Br	2460	<1	b	8
Cbz-Phe-AGln-CH <sub>2</sub> Br	4800	1.8	1.1	18
Boc-Ile-Phe-AGln-CH <sub>2</sub> Br	1540	<1		9
Boc-Ala-Ile-Phe-AGln-CH <sub>2</sub> Br	23400	<1	10	7
Boc-Ile-Thr-Thr-AGln-CH <sub>2</sub> Br	14500	<1	<1	4
	1 .1.	11941		1.1.1.1

 $^a$  Compounds with values  ${<}1$  showed little or no inhibition at 100  $\mu M.~^b IC_{50}$  = 54  $\mu M.$ 

 $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. Little or no inhibition was observed with chymotrypsin and elastase. Cathepsin B is only slightly inhibited, with second-order rate constants in the range of  $1-10 M^{-1} s^{-1}$ . The LC-MS and tryptic digest analysis shows elimination of the bromide ion and covalent bond formation between the enzyme active site Cys 148 and the inhibitor.

Biological Studies. Peptidyl chloromethyl ketones have very little biological utility because of their potential toxicity that results from nonselective alkylation of cellular nucleophiles. However, peptidyl chloromethyl ketones have been useful tools in vivo to identify whether a particular serine protease inhibitor can have a therapeutic effect on a disease state or in an animal model. For example, neutrophil elastase inhibitors have been evaluated extensively in various emphysema animal models as potential therapeutic agents for treatment of human diseases. Emphysema can be induced in hamsters by intratracheal instillation of porcine pancreatic elastase (PPE) or human neutrophil elastase (HLE) and is ameliorated by intratracheal instillation of MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (AAPV-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl). One milligram of AAPV-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl is given to hamsters 1 h before instillation of 300 or 360 µg of HLE or 1 or 4 h after instillation of 360  $\mu$ g of HLE. The animals were studied for eight weeks after the treatment. The AAPV-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl given 4 h after HLE did not ameliorate the emphysema. The AAPV-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl given 1 h before HLE ameliorated the emphysema but not the bronchial secretory cell metaplasia. A molar ratio of instilled AAPV-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl to HLE of 128 was required for 50% in vivo effectiveness in ameliorating emphysema. Clearance studies indicated that 6.9% of the instilled AAPV-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl could still be lavaged from the lungs 1 h after instillation. These bioassays demonstrated the in vivo effectiveness of this chloromethyl ketone. Peptide chloromethyl ketones were the first class of compounds to be tested in animal models of emphysema and found to be effective, but the renal toxicity observed in these experiments prevented the further clinical use of chloromethyl ketones.

Thrombin is a key coagulation protease because it generates fibrin, which is cross-linked to form the thrombus matrix structure. In addition to mediating fibrin-rich venous thrombus formation, thrombin has a critical role in the activation of platelets during the formation of arterial thrombi.<sup>104</sup> The aggregation of

the platelets enlarge the thrombus in a process that is resistant to heparin and aspirin but is effectively inhibited by low molecular weight synthetic thrombin inhibitors. The continuous infusion of the specific irreversible thrombin inhibitor D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>-Cl (PPACK, 100 nmol/kg/min) abolished platelet accumulation and occlusion of thrombogenic segments in baboon models of thrombosis. When PPACK was used as an anticoagulant for rabbit blood, clotting was prevented for at least 6 h at room temperature, but nearly all of the platelets agglutinated. Thus, PPACK cannot be used as an anticoagulant for rabbit blood.<sup>105</sup> PPACK was also used in a rat model of aspirin-insensitive arterial thrombosis.<sup>106</sup> Intravenous injection of PPACK (6 mg/kg) decreased thrombus weight by 90%. Reductions in thrombus weight were always associated with improvements in either average blood flow or vessel patency. The effect of PPACK on baboons subjected to carotid endarterectomy were evaluated to determine the relative antithrombotic efficacy and hemostatic safety of antithrombin therapy for vascular thrombus formation at sites of mechanical vascular injury.<sup>107</sup> The continuous intravenous injection of PPACK, 100 nmol/kg/min for 1 h, abolished acute carotid endarterectomy thrombosis for at least 48 h.

Abnormal bleeding is associated with the systemic administration of PPACK, and this can be reduced via local delivery.<sup>108</sup> Local delivery produced maximal inhibition of thrombosis without alterations in hemostasis in segments of thrombogenic vascular graft interposed in arteriovenous shunts in a porcine model. PPACK has been evaluated for its antithrombotic and hemostatic capacity in rabbits and compared to a specific factor Xa inhibitor, C921-78, and heparin.<sup>109</sup> At a maximally effective dose, only PPACK demonstrated dose-dependent thrombocytopenia. It is concluded that specific inhibition of factor Xa can be utilized for effective antithrombotic activity without any disruption of hemostatic parameters.

Serine protease inhibitors are very effective in suppressing cellular and humoral immune responses. The serine protease inhibitor Tos-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (TLCK), which is specific for trypsin-like enzymes, suppressed acute allograft rejection, suggesting a novel immunosuppressive strategy for treatment of acute organ rejection.<sup>110</sup> Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (TPCK), an inhibitor of chymotrypsin-like serine protease, reduces hypoxicischemic brain injury in rat pups. Pretreatment with Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl in the newborn rat model of hypoxicischemic brain injury reduces DNA fragmentation, nitric oxide production, and brain injury.<sup>111</sup> Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl is also effective on post-traumatic brain injury and neuronal apoptosis. It prevents DNA fragmentation and apoptotic cell death in certain blood cell lines and reduces hippocampal damage caused by cerebral ischemia in rats.<sup>112</sup> Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl also prevents taxol-induced cell death of MCF-7 breast cancer cells.<sup>113</sup> Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl was effective on the MCF-7 cells phenotype, where an increase in the heat shock protein HSP27 content was observed.<sup>114</sup> It is hypothesized that a post-translational control on estrogenregulated heat shock protein HSP27 levels by a serine protease might be operating in human mammary tumor cells.

The chloromethyl ketones Ac-Cys(dodecyl)-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl and Ac-Cys(*trans*,*trans*-farnesyl)-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl, which are probably inhibitors of a peptidase that cleaves farnesylated peptides, showed potent cytotoxicity against human B-lineage (Nalm-6) and T-lineage (Molt-3) acute lymphoblastic leukemia cell lines with  $IC_{50}$ values in the low micromolar range.<sup>115</sup> The S-alkyl chain length was a determinant of the antileukemic activity of these chloromethyl ketone compounds.<sup>116</sup> The undecyl and dodecyl derivatives are the most effective, with IC<sub>50</sub> values of 1.7 and 2.0  $\mu$ M against B-lineage leukemia cells, respectively. The hexyl derivative, on the other hand, is the best against T-lineage leukemic cells (IC<sub>50</sub> =  $0.7 \mu$ M). The p-53deficient Nalm-6 cell line was previously shown to be resistant to multiple chemotherapeutic agents such as alkylating agents, steroids, topoisomerase I inhibitors, topoisomerase II inhibitors, vincristine, and taxol. Therefore, the sensitivity of Nal-6 cells to the cysteine chloromethyl ketone derivatives is quite encouraging.

Fluoromethyl ketone inhibitors have been useful in early studies of the function of parasite proteases. T. cruzi is the causative agent of Chagas' disease, and cruzain, its major protease, is a possible target enzyme for chemotherapy. In an animal model of Chagas' disease, treatment with a peptide fluoromethyl ketone rescued mice from lethal infection.<sup>117</sup> Similarly, the orally administered Mu-Phe-Hph-CH<sub>2</sub>F inhibitor of falcipain delayed the progression of murine malaria in mice.<sup>118</sup> Mu-Phe-Hph-CH<sub>2</sub>F blocked parasite hemoglobin degradation and development at nanomolar concentrations. However, because of the potential toxicity of the fluoromethyl ketones, they could not be developed as drugs. The fluoromethyl ketone derivatives of amino acids can be metabolized to fluoroacetate, which enters the Krebs cycle and shuts down cellular ATP production.119

The fluoromethyl ketone inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F is a potent inhibitor of human cathepsin B and significantly decreased the severity of arthritis in rats.<sup>120</sup> This cathepsin B inhibitor was also found to prevent lipopolysaccharide-induced cytokine production of IL-1 $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , and tumor necrosis factor at the transcriptional level.<sup>121</sup> These results suggest that the previously observed therapeutic effects of Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F are not due to cathepsin B inhibition alone but can also result from the inhibition of NF- $\kappa$ -Bdependent gene expression.

The tetrapeptide chloromethyl ketone inhibitor Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl prevented cell death in neuronal cells by inhibiting cathepsin B.<sup>122</sup> This inhibitor is normally considered to be a caspase-1 inhibitor. This observation supports the role of cathepsin B in neuronal cell death. Inhibition of caspase-1-like activity by Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl induces a longlasting neuroprotection in cerebral ischemia through apoptosis reduction and decrease of proinflammatory cytokines.<sup>123</sup>

Fluoro- and chloromethyl ketone inhibitors with P1 Asp have been used as tools for studying the mechanism of apoptosis and the intracellular signal cascade of cells in numerous studies.<sup>124–137</sup> The caspase-1 inhibitor Boc-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F has also been shown to inhibit apoptotic cell death for up to 48 h after a single application of 20  $\mu$ M.<sup>138</sup> It was shown that a combination of the application of Boc-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F and systemic hypothermia is strongly effective against neuronal damage in the developing rat brain. A reduction of caspase-3 activity was observed as well.<sup>139</sup>

The broad-spectrum caspase inhibitor Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F was shown to be beneficial in brain ischemia.<sup>140</sup> Ischemic damage following 2 h of oxygenglucose deprival (OGD) could be reduced by up to 56% with Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F.

In a mouse model of traumatic spinal cord injury it was demonstrated that both caspase-1 and caspase-3 are activated in neurons following the injury.<sup>141</sup> Caspase inhibition by Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F reduces post-traumatic lesion size and improves motor performance. Caspase inhibitors may be one of the agents to be used for the treatment of spinal cord injury.

The effect of inhibition of caspases on myocardial dysfunction following endotoxin treatment was investigated with Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F. Not only does it reduce caspase activities and nuclear apoptosis, but it also completely prevented endotoxin-induced myocardial dysfunction evaluated 4 h and even 14 h after endotoxin challenge.<sup>142</sup> These results suggest that inhibitors of caspases may have important therapeutic applications in sepsis.

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is a common, potentially fatal, non-organ-specific autoimmune disorder. Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F was shown to be beneficial in the treatment of human SLE.<sup>143</sup> Daily administration of Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F to female transgenic mice over a three week period resulted in significant amelioration of both glomerular and interstitial renal damage, independent of the effects on autoantibody levels of skin inflammation.

It has been speculated that peptidyl fluoromethyl ketones are metabolized in rodents to give the extremely toxic compound, fluoroacetate. Fluoro-acetate formation has in fact been demonstrated following the administration of the cathepsin B inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F.<sup>144</sup>

#### **B.** Diazomethyl Ketones

Peptidyl diazomethyl ketones are irreversible inhibitors of cysteine proteases and inhibit the enzyme by irreversible alkylation of the active site thiol group (Figure 27). The diazomethyl ketone functional group was first observed to be an affinity label when Buchanan and co-workers showed that the antibiotic azaserine, a diazoacetyl derivative,<sup>145</sup> inhibited an enzyme in the purine biosynthesis pathway by alkylation of a cysteine residue. The acid protease pepsin was then observed to be inhibited by diazomethyl ketones in the presence of copper ion with the resulting esterification of an aspartate residue.<sup>146</sup> Two diazomethyl ketones, Cbz-Phe-CHN<sub>2</sub> and Cbz-Phe-Phe-CHN<sub>2</sub>, were found to irreversibly inactivate papain, a cysteine protease.<sup>147</sup>



**Figure 27.** Inactivation of cysteine proteases by peptidyl diazomethyl ketones.

**Mechanism.** The inhibition mechanism of diazomethyl ketones is not yet completely understood, but it probably involves a proton transfer from the active site histidine to the methylene carbon of the inhibitor with the loss of  $N_2$  and alkylation of the active site Cys residue ( $10 \rightarrow 13$ ). It is also possible that the active site cysteine adds to the carbonyl group of the inhibitor to give a tetrahedral adduct (11, Figure 28), which then rearranges to the stable thioether derivative (13, Figure 28).

**Stability.** Diazomethyl ketones are stable in the presence of dithiothreitol (DTT) and mercaptoethanol, which are necessary for accurate measurement of cysteine protease activity. Diazomethyl ketones are also cell permeable, which makes them suitable for use in vivo.<sup>148</sup> Experiments with various human tissues revealed that radiolabeled diazomethyl ketones mainly target cysteine proteases. They have been used to identify target cysteine proteases and investigate their roles in cells.<sup>100</sup>

Crystal Structures. A few peptidyl diazomethyl ketones have also been used for the investigation of subsite interactions with cysteine proteases. The crystal structure of glycyl endopeptidase inhibited with the diazomethyl ketone inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Val-Gly-CHN<sub>2</sub> is shown in Figure 29.<sup>149</sup> The inhibitor is covalently bound to the active site Cys 25. The S1 subsite consists of the side chains of Glu 23 and Arg 65, which allows small residues such as a Gly residue to be the P1 residue. This is consistent with the observed kinetic P1 specificity of that enzyme. The side chain of the P2 Val makes hydrophobic interactions with side chains of Val 133 and Ala 160. The backbone carbonyl and nitrogen of the S2 Val make a short antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interaction with Gly 66. The S3 subsite is defined by side chains of Tyr 61 and Tyr 67, forming a hydrophobic pocket. Both of these side chains are highly conserved in papain-like proteases. The phenyl ring of the Z protecting group makes hydrophobic interactions with the side chains of Ser 209 and Val 157. This is in contrast to the Z group binding mode in the papain-Cbz-Gly-Phe-Gly-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl complex, which binds on the opposite side of the cleft.

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** Early in their development, diazomethyl ketones were thought to be specific inhibitors of cysteine proteases, because they did not inhibit other classes of proteases including serine proteases, metalloproteases, and aspartyl proteases.<sup>150</sup> However, it has been shown later that diazomethyl ketones slowly inactivate several serine proteases<sup>151–153</sup> and the proteasome.<sup>154</sup>

Diazomethyl ketone inhibitors have been developed for cysteine proteases such as papain, cathepsins B,



Figure 28. Proposed mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by peptidyl diazomethyl ketones.



Figure 29. Structure of glycyl endopeptidase complexed with Cbz-Leu-Val-Gly-CHN $_2$ .

C, H, L, and S, calpain, streptopain, and clostripain.<sup>54,155–159</sup> The peptide chain provides specificity for each enzyme, and the irreversible second-order rate constants are in the range of  $10^3-10^6$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> (Table 9). The inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Ala-CHN<sub>2</sub> was effective in inactivating papain, cathepsins B and L, and streptopain, but it was ineffective toward calpain, probably because calpain prefers small alkyl residues in S2. The inhibitor Cbz-Ala-Phe-Ala-CHN<sub>2</sub>, with a peptide sequence specific for streptopain, was a good inactivator of that enzyme and a moderate inactivator of cathepsin B. Cbz-Tyr-Ala-CHN<sub>2</sub> was a potent inactivator of cathepsins B and L. The iodinated inhibitor Cbz-Tyr(I)-Åla-CHN<sub>2</sub> was even more potent, with a second-order rate constant of  $1128000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ . The iodinated inhibitor was useful in radioiodination studies. The tripeptide inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Leu-Tyr-CHN<sub>2</sub> was a potent inhibitor of calpain I  $(k_2/K_1 =$ 

113000/230000  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>). Because cathepsins B, L, and S also have preference for the aromatic side chain at the P1 position, those enzymes are also inhibited potently by this inhibitor. The compound Cbz-Phe-Arg-CHN<sub>2</sub>, which has a P1 Arg, a preferred residue for clostripain, inhibited clostripain potently with a second-order rate constant of 86000  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. It also inhibited cathepsin B effectively.

The diazomethyl ketone analogue Cbz-Leu-Pro-Ala-Thr-CHN<sub>2</sub> is found to be a time-dependent irreversible inhibitor of recombinant sortase with a second-order rate constant of 367  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1.88</sup> Sortase is a transpeptidase with some peptidase activity. The biotinylated peptidyl diazomethyl ketone analogue, biotinyl-Ahx-Leu-Pro-Ala-Thr-CHN<sub>2</sub>, can be used as an affinity label to detect the presence of wild-type sortase in crude cell lysates prepared from *Staphylococcus aureus*.

# C. Acyloxymethyl Ketones and Related Activated Ketones

Halomethyl ketones were originally conceived as affinity labels for serine proteases and incorporated a peptide-targeting sequence and a reactive functional group to covalently react with the active site of the target protease.<sup>77,78</sup> However, halomethyl ketones have limited clinical utility due to the inherent chemical reactivity of the halomethyl ketone functional group. Acyloxymethyl ketones were designed by Allen Krantz and his research group at Syntex Canada as clinically useful halomethyl ketone analogues. He termed this approach the "quiescent nucleofuge strategy".<sup>160,161</sup> Ideally, he hoped that the acyloxymethyl ketone moiety would be reactive toward the active site nucleophile of the target enzyme but unreactive (quiescent) toward other biomolecules.

Table 9. Inactivation of Cysteine Proteases by Peptidyl Diazomethyl Ketones

	$k_2/K_i^a ({ m M}^{-1}{ m s}^{-1})$					
inhibitor	papain	cathepsin B	cathepsin L	calpain I	streptopain	clostripain
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CHN2 <sup>759</sup> Cbz-Ala-Phe-Ala-CHN2 <sup>155</sup>	35000	1100/1250 1250/1175	620000/136000 <sup>157</sup>	<10	7666 29500	< 0.005
Cbz-Tyr-Ala-CHN <sub>2</sub> <sup>156</sup>		1800	120000	<10		
Cbz-Tyr(I)-Ala-CHN <sub>2</sub> <sup>157</sup>		27800	1128000	<10		
Cbz-Leu-Val-Gly-CHN2 <sup>158</sup>	600000	3300/10640 <sup>158</sup>	118000		102	
Cbz-Leu-Leu-Tyr-CHN <sub>2</sub>		1300	1500000	113000/230000 <sup>157</sup>		
Cbz-Phe-Tyr( <i>t</i> Bu)-CHN2 <sup>159</sup>		10	200000	$\mathbf{NI}^{b}$		
Cbz-Phe-Tyr(OBzl)-CHN <sub>2</sub> <sup>759</sup>		300000				
Cbz-Phe-Arg-CHN <sub>2</sub> <sup>151</sup>		45000				86000
<sup>a</sup> Values separted by a slash	n indicate o	lifferent values i	n the literature. $^{b}$ NI	= no inhibition.		



**Figure 30.** Inactivation of cysteine proteases by peptidyl acyloxymethyl ketones.

Peptide acyloxymethyl ketones inhibit cysteine proteases by alkylating the active site cysteine residue to form a thioether ketone (Figure 30). Acyloxymethyl ketones are time-dependent inhibitors of cathepsins B, L, and S, calpains, caspases, and other cysteine proteases.<sup>162</sup> The inhibitory potency of acyloxymethyl ketones is based on the affinity of the enzyme for the peptide portion of the inhibitor and the nature of the leaving group. A wide variety of peptides and leaving groups have been incorporated into acyloxymethyl ketone structures, which has allowed control of the selectivity and reactivity toward different cysteine proteases. These inhibitors are quite selective toward cysteine proteases. They do not show time-dependent inhibitory activity toward other classes of proteases, particularly serine proteases. Acyloxymethyl ketones are relatively inert toward bionucleophiles such as glutathione; thus, they are suitable for in vivo studies and development as clinically useful drugs.

Following the development of acyloxymethyl ketones a variety of activated ketones with various leaving groups have been described in the literature. The various inhibitor structures are shown in Table 10. The leaving groups include aromatic carboxylates in arylacyloxymethyl ketones, phenols in aryloxymethyl ketones, heterocyclic derivatives in pyrazolyloxymethyl, benzotriazolyloxymethyl and tetronoyloxymethyl ketones, diphenylphosphinic acid in diphenylphosphinyloxymethyl ketones, sulfonylamines in sulfonylaminomethyl ketones, and acylamines in acylaminomethyl ketones.

**Nomenclature.** Acyloxymethyl ketones will be abbreviated RCO-AA-CH<sub>2</sub>OCOAr, where AA is the amino acid residue and -OCOAr is the aryl carboxylate leaving group. Thus, the first structure in Table 10 is abbreviated RCO-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>OCOR<sub>2</sub>. The structures of the other activated ketones are designated in a similar fashion.

Mechanism. The mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by acyloxymethyl ketones was investigated by dialysis, dilution assays, and NMR characterization of the stable enzyme adduct as a thioether derivative. The dialysis experiments and dilution assays established the formation of a covalent bond between the enzyme and the inhibitor. The dilution experiments with cathepsin B exhibited a good correlation between the  $k_2$  value obtained from the continuous rate assay and the rate of irreversible inactivation. The incubation of cathepsin B with various acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors resulted mainly in no recovery of the enzyme activity over a 24 h dialysis period.<sup>161</sup> Following the inhibition of caspase-1 with the inhibitor Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>-OCO-2,6-(CF<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Ph, there was no recovery of the

enzyme activity upon addition of saturating levels of substrate.<sup>163</sup> NMR studies were performed with the inhibitors Cbz-Phe-Gly-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,4,6-Me<sub>3</sub>-Ph and Cbz-Phe-Gly-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-CH<sub>2</sub>C<sub>6</sub>F<sub>5</sub>, which were labeled with <sup>13</sup>C at the ketone carbonyl and methylene carbon. These inhibitors form an irreversible covalent adduct with papain, releasing, respectively, mesitoic acid (2,4,6-trimethylbenzoic acid) and pentafluorophenol.<sup>164</sup> In both cases, the same covalent adduct was formed, resulting in <sup>13</sup>C NMR signals at 214.7 ppm ( $COCH_2$ ) and 38.1 ppm ( $COCH_2$ ), which are consistent with thioether formation. An identical spectrum was observed from the adduct formed from the analogous <sup>13</sup>C-labeled chloromethyl ketone Cbz-Phe-Gly-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl.<sup>164</sup> The thioether structure of chloromethyl ketone adducts has previously been established by X-ray crystallography (see previous section on chloromethyl ketones). The formation of a thioether ketone with the active site Cys 285 with caspase-1 was demonstrated by mass spectrometry and sequence analysis of the inactivated derivative. Caspase-1 inactivated with Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>-OCO-2,6-Me<sub>2</sub>-Ph was analyzed by HPLC-ESI-MS. The molecular mass of the p20 subunit of the inactivated enzyme was 20349.6 Da, which is in excellent agreement with the predicted mass of the thioether ketone of 20349.7 Da. Analysis of the tryptic digest confirmed inactivation at Cys 285.<sup>163</sup>

Brady and co-workers analyzed the kinetic behavior of a large number of activated ketones (>600) with caspase-1. The inhibitors evaluated included nine different classes of activated ketones [acyloxymethyl ketones, aryloxymethyl ketones, arylthiomethyl ketones, alkylthiomethyl ketones, acylaminooxymethyl ketones, sulfonylaminomethyl ketones,  $\alpha$ -ketoamides,  $\alpha$ -(1-phenyl-3-trifluoromethylpyrazol-5-yl)oxymethyl ketones (PTP), and aliphatic ketones].165,166 Three types of kinetic behavior were observed between activated ketones and caspase-1. These were reversible, irreversible, and bimodal (Figure 31). Irreversible inhibition involved formation of a reversible E·I complex followed by rapid formation of a covalent thioether complex. Bimodal inhibition involved reversible inhibition followed by a slow irreversible inactivation of the enzyme at a rate that saturates with increasing inhibitor concentration. The mechanism of inhibition could not be predicted according to the nature of the leaving group in the various types of activated ketones. For the various types of inhibitors shown in Table 10, the numbers of inhibitors which were reversible, irreversible and bimodal are listed.

Crystal structures of 22 inhibitors, from eight different ketone classes, complexed with caspase-1, showed thiohemiketal formation between the active site Cys and the ketone carbonyl. The inhibitors adopted two different conformations, where the Cys 285 S-C-C<sub> $\alpha$ </sub>'-LG (LG = leaving group) dihedral angle was either approximately 60° or 180°. Most of the activated ketones with the 180° conformation were able to undergo S<sub>N</sub>2 displacement and exhibited bimodal inactivation. With the bimodal inhibitors the His 237 N $\delta$  is positioned in close proximity to the thiohemiketal oxygen. When irreversible inhibition

Table 10. Activated Ketones and Their Kinetic Behavior

structure	name	enzyme	kinetic behavior
l	acyloxymethyl ketones	caspase-1	118 reversible,
			166 bimodal,
H II V Z			17 irreversible
		cathepsins B, L, S	
		calpain I	
L CH	acylaminooxymethyl ketones	caspase-1	14 reversible,
			7 bimodal
P	aryloxymethyl ketones	caspase-1	7 reversible,
RCO Ar			16 bimodal,
N M O			1 irreversible
l	arylthiomethyl ketones	caspase-1	27 reversible,
RCO_N S^Ar			3 bimodal
ĥ	sulfonium methyl ketones	cathepsin B	
RCO N S+ H O R		calpain I	
CF3	pyrazolyloxymethyl ketones	caspase-1	4 reversible,
RCO	(PTP)		27 bimodal
H O Ph		cathepsin B	
		calpain I	
l	sulfonylaminomethyl ketones	caspase-1	63 reversible,
RCO N H N S R <sub>2</sub>			5 bimodal
Î	diphenylphosphinyloxymethyl	caspase-1	
	ketones	cathepsin B	
	(DPP)	calpain I	
RCO, N OH	tetronoylmethyl ketones	caspase-1	
P	benzotriazolyloxymethyl ketones	cathepsin B, L	
RCO N OH N=N	(BTA)	calpain I	

is observed, hydrogen bonding occurs between His 237  $N\delta$  and the ketone/thiohemiketal oxygen.

On the basis of these observations, Brady and coworkers proposed the mechanism shown in Figure 32. The active site residues in caspase-1 exist as a thiolate/imidazolium ion pair, by analogy to papain. The His 237 imidazolium ring is in position to polarize the ketone carbonyl group. The Cys 285

reversible

irreversible

Е

Ε

bimodal

slow + I <del>→</del> E•I → E-I

covalent thioether adduct

covalent thioether adduct

**Figure 31.** Kinetic behavior of activated ketones with cysteine proteases.





thiolate attacks the carbonyl carbon, leading to the thiohemiketal complex. Depending on the nature of the leaving group,  $S_N 2$  displacement can take place, resulting in either irreversible inhibition or bimodal inhibition. A water molecule is positioned via a hydrogen bond with Gly 238 close to the leaving group. This probably transfers a proton to the leaving group. General acid catalysis could provide an explanation for the independence of the inhibition rates on the  $pK_a$  values of the leaving group. This is probably a general mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by activated ketones.

**Structure**—**Activity Relationships.** In the original paper by Krantz a series of acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors of the general structure Cbz-AA<sub>2</sub>-AA<sub>1</sub>-CH<sub>2</sub>-OCOAr were shown to be irreversible inhibitors of cathepsin B. The best inhibitors were based on the Cbz-Phe-Ala sequence, which is complementary to the S1 and S2 subsites of cathepsin B. The most effective inhibitors were Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,6-(CF<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Ph and Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,6-(CF<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Ph, with rate constants ( $k_2/K_1$ ) in the range of 1600000 to >

 Table 11. Inhibition of Cathepsin B by Peptidyl

 Acyloxymethyl Ketones (Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-R)<sup>760</sup>

R	pK <sub>a</sub>	$k_2/K_i^a (M^{-1} s^{-1})$
2,6-(CF <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Ph	0.58	1600000
2,6-Cl <sub>2</sub> -Ph	1.59	690000
$C_6F_5$	1.48	520000
2,6-F <sub>2</sub> -Ph	2.24	26000
2-CF <sub>3</sub> -Ph	2.49	17000
2,4,6-(Me) <sub>3</sub> Ph	3.45	14000 <sup>b</sup>
4-NO <sub>2</sub> -Ph	3.43	610
4-F-Ph	4.15	290
4-Me-Ph	4.37	<b>260</b> <sup>b</sup>
Ph	4.20	<b>90</b> <sup>b</sup>
4-OMe-Ph	4.50	$\mathbf{N}\mathbf{A}^{c}$
Me	4.76	140
$CCH_3$	5.03	330 <sup>b</sup>
$CH(CH_2CH_3)_2$	4.73	70
CH <sub>2</sub> OCH <sub>3</sub>	3.57	240

<sup>*a*</sup> The inhibition constants were measured in 100 mM phosphate, 1.25 mM EDTA, and 1 mM dithiothreitol, pH 6.0 and 25 °C. Bovine spleen cathepsin B was used. <sup>*b*</sup> Second-order rate constants  $k_2/K_i$  were determined at one inhibitor concentration near the solubility limit. <sup>*c*</sup> Not time dependent over 10–20 min near the solubility limit.

#### 2000000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.

Krantz et al. evaluated the effect of the leaving group (OCOR) on the inhibition of cathepsin B in the acyloxymethyl ketones Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>OCOR (Table 11).<sup>161</sup> The inhibitory potency was dependent on the nature of the carboxylate leaving group, which had  $pK_a$  values ranging from 0.6 to 5.0. Inhibitors having better leaving groups with lower  $pK_a$  values inactivated the enzyme more rapidly. The second-order inhibition rate constants  $k_2/K_i$  for the inhibition reaction span a range of 6 orders of magnitude (Table 11).

The inhibitors were quite specific and did not inhibit serine proteases. For example, Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,4,6-Me<sub>3</sub>-Ph, a powerful inactivator of cathepsin B, binds to trypsin with a  $K_i = 17 \ \mu M$ without irreversibly inactivating trypsin. Two inhibitors with peptide sequences complementary to the active site of human leukocyte elastase did not show significant time-dependent activity ( $k_2/K_i < 15 \ M^{-1} \ s^{-1}$ ). Krantz also demonstrated that the acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitor did not exhibit time-dependent activity against either aspartate proteases or metalloproteases. Thus, acyloxymethyl ketones appear to be quite selective toward cysteine proteases.

Acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors were then extended to cathepsins L and S.<sup>162</sup> The irreversible inhibition data are shown in Table 12. Again, the rate of inactivation was strongly dependent on both the nature of the peptide moiety and the leaving group of the inhibitor. Replacement of alanine at the P1 position with a basic residue in Cbz-Phe-X-2,4,6-Me<sub>3</sub>-Ph resulted in a 20-fold increase in  $k_2/K_1$  value for cathepsin L and a 250-fold increase for cathepsin S. This observation is in accordance with the respective substrate specificities of these enzymes.<sup>167,168</sup> Acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors containing S-benzylcysteine or O-benzylserine at the P1 position displayed unusual specificity. They were 7- and 80-fold better inactivators of cathepsin L than of cathepsin S. As was the case with cathepsin B, the inactivation rate

Table 12. Inactivation of Cathepsins B, L, and S by Peptidyl Acyloxymethyl Ketones<sup>a</sup>

	$k_2/K_i \ (M^{-1} \ s^{-1})$				
inhibitor	cathepsin B	cathepsin L	cathepsin S		
Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,4,6-Me <sub>3</sub> -Ph	230000	71000	120000		
Cbz-Phe-Ser(Bzl)-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,6-(CF <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Ph		4290000	52000		
Cbz-Phe-Cys(Bzl)-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,6-(CF <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Ph		10700000	1550000 <sup>a</sup>		
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,4,6-Me <sub>3</sub> -Ph	14000	4200	500		
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,6-(CF <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Ph	1600000	332000	364000		
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,6-Cl <sub>2</sub> -Ph	690000	143000	686000		
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,6-Me <sub>2</sub> -4-CO <sub>2</sub> Me-Ph	58000	3600	42000		
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-4-NO <sub>2</sub> -Ph	610	44000	3300		

 $^a$  Human cathepsin S was expressed and purified. Cathepsin L was purified from the lysosomal fraction of rat liver. The kinetic experiments were performed with a constant enzyme concentration of 50 mM sodium acetate buffer (pH 5.5) for cathepsin L (0.7 nM) and in a 50 mM potassium phosphate buffer containing 0.01% Triton X-10 (pH 6.5) for cathepsin S (2.3 nM). Substrates used were Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC (1  $\mu$ M) for cathepsin L and Cbz-Val-Val-Arg-AMC (10  $\mu$ M) for cathepsin S.<sup>162</sup>

Table 13. Inhibition of Caspase-1 by Peptidyl Acyloxymethyl Ketones (PhCH<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>CO-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-Ar)<sup>761</sup>

(1 110112011200			
Ar	pKa	$k_2/K_i$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	ref
2,6-(CF <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Ph	0.58	900000	161
2,6-(OH) <sub>2</sub> -Ph	1.22	710000	762
2,6-(Me) <sub>2</sub> -Ph	3.35	1200000	163
Ph	4.20	280000	762
$C_6F_5$	5.53	1100000	160
4-NO <sub>2</sub> -Ph	7.16	1300000	762

was strongly dependent on the  $pK_a$  of the leaving group.

Peptide acyloxymethyl ketones with a P1 Asp residue and an appropriate peptide recognition sequence (e.g., Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>OCOAr) are potent, irreversible inhibitors of caspase-1 (interleukin 1 $\beta$ -converting enzyme, ICE).<sup>163</sup> The second-order inhibition rates of a series of tripeptide inhibitors PhCH<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>CO-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-Ar have  $k_2/K_1$ values as high as  $10^6 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  with caspase-1 (Table 13). In contrast to the cathepsins (cathepsins B, L, and S), the inhibition rates were not dependent on the  $pK_a$  values of the leaving group. Many inhibitors with leaving group  $pK_a$  values in the range of 0.58– 7.2 had similar inhibition rates of approximately 10<sup>6</sup>  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. With caspase-1, the single amino acid derivative Cbz-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,6-Cl<sub>2</sub>-Ph is a relatively strong inhibitor. With other inhibitors containing different leaving groups, a recognition sequence of at least two amino acids is required to obtain  $k_2$ /  $K_i$  values of 10<sup>3</sup> with caspase-1.<sup>169</sup>

The inhibition rate constants with caspase-1 are directly proportional to the reaction macroviscosity, which was measured in glycerol solutions. This led to the proposal that the rate-determining step in inactivation is a diffusion-controlled reaction. These Asp acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors are quite potent and selective toward caspase-1, probably because of the strict requirement for Asp at P1. In contrast to cysteine proteases, such as calpain, it appears that caspase-1 has the ability to accommodate relatively bulky arylacyloxy leaving groups. It should be noted that these inhibitors have not yet been tested with other caspases, and it is highly likely that they will exhibit cross-reactivity. The selectivity of a tetrapeptide biotinylated derivative was tested with supernatants from THP-1 cells, where caspase-1 comprises <0.001% of the total protein. Under these conditions

99.99% of the caspase-1 was inactivated and there was no detectable labeling any other proteases.<sup>163</sup>

A large number of other activated Asp-containing methyl ketones such as pyrazolyloxy (PTP),<sup>170</sup> diphenylphosphinyl (DPP),<sup>171</sup> and tetranoate and tetramoate methyl ketones<sup>172</sup> were synthesized and tested as inhibitors of caspase-1 (Table 10). Like acyloxymethyl ketones, these activated ketone derivatives are irreversible inhibitors, with  $k_2/K_1$  values in the range of  $10^3 - 10^5 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ . The DPP derivatives with appropriate sequence also inhibited other cysteine proteases potently. For example, Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>-DPP inhibited cathepsin B and Cbz-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>-DPP inhibited calpain I potently. However, the PTP derivatives with Cbz-Phe-Ala and Cbz-Leu-Phe sequences were ineffective toward cathepsin B and calpain I. Thus, The PTP derivative is considered a caspase-1 specific inhibitor (Table 14).

Extended subsite interactions (S'-P') have been utilized for improving the potency and selectivity of acyloxymethyl ketones.  $^{173}$  Two representative extended acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors are shown in Figure 33. The first has an Ac-Phe-Gly sequence attached to a Cbz-Leu leaving group. It is a moderate inhibitor of papain and cathepsin B. The second has an Fmoc-Asp sequence with an Ac-D-Val-D-Pro leaving group, which is a slow inhibitor of caspase-1. The corresponding acyloxymethyl ketones with an acetoxy leaving group were much poorer inhibitors. For example, Cbz-Phe-Gly-CH<sub>2</sub>OCOMe had a  $k_2/K_i$  of 2.5 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> with papain and was a slow binding inhibitor with cathepsin B. The Fmoc-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>OCOMe showed no inhibition of caspase-1. The D-amino acid residues were introduced in the amino acid or dipeptide leaving group to prevent hydrolysis of the ester linkage by other proteases for in vivo studies.

Acyloxymethyl ketones with the appropriate peptide recognition sequence are relatively weak inactivators of calpain I. For example, Cbz-Leu-Leu-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,6-(CF<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Ph shows no time-dependent inhibition toward calpain I, whereas it is a potent inhibitor of cathepsin B with a  $k_2/K_i$  value of 270000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.<sup>174</sup> Cbz-D-Ala-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,6-F<sub>2</sub>-Ph is the only acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitor that is potent ( $k_2/K_i = 31000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) and has a 100-fold selectivity for calpain I over cathepsins B and L.<sup>175</sup> There are several reasons for the poor potency of acyloxymethyl ketones toward calpain I. Calpain I cannot tolerate the steric bulk of the carboxylate leaving group as

Table 14. Inhibition of Caspase-1, Cathepsin B, andCalpain I by Activated Methyl Ketones<sup>169–172</sup>

	$k_2/K_i (M^{-1} s^{-1})$			
inhibitor <sup>a</sup>	caspase-1 <sup>b</sup>	cathepsin B <sup>c</sup>	calpain I	
Cbz-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -DPP	11800			
Cbz-Val-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -DPP	50200	<500	<500	
Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -DPP	117000	1700		
Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -DPP	230000			
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> -DPP	<500	400000		
Cbz-Leu-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> -DPP	<500	<500	10000	
Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -PTP	280000			
Cbz-Val-Ala-D-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -PTP	288000			
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> -PTP		<500	<500	
Cbz-Leu-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> -PTP		<500	<500	
Cbz-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -2,6-Cl <sub>2</sub> -Ph	7100	<100		
Cbz-Val-Asp-CH2-2,6-Cl2-Ph	41000	380		
Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -2,6-Cl <sub>2</sub> -Ph	406000	2250		
Cbz-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -R	2850			
Cbz-Val-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -R	21200			
Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> -R	252000			
Cbz-Val-Ala-AAsp-CH <sub>2</sub> DPP	19400			
Cbz-Val-Ala-AAsp-CH <sub>2</sub> PTP	700			
Cbz-Val-Ala-AAsp-2,6-Cl <sub>2</sub> -Ph	470			
Cbz-Val-Ala-AAsp-CH <sub>2</sub> -R	120			
Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CHN $_2$	16500			

 $^a$  DPP = diphenyl phosphinyloxyl; PTP = pyrazolyloxy; R = tetronoyl; AAsp = aza-aspartate.  $^b$  Caspase-1 was partially purified from THP.1 cells. The caspase-1 assay contained 10 mM HEPES (pH 7.5), 25% glycerol, 1 mM dithiothreitol (DTT), and 10  $\mu$ M Suc-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-AMC. Progress curves were obtained at 37 °C over 30 min.  $^{169}$   $^c$  Bovine spleen cathepsin B was used and assayed with Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC (AMC = amino methylcoumarin, pH 6.5, 25 °C).  $^{191}$   $^d$  Human erythrocyte calpain I was assayed with Cbz-Leu-Arg-MNA (MNA = methoxynaphthylamide, pH 7.5, 8 °C).  $^{175}$ 



**Figure 33.** Peptide acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors with extended side chains. In the caspase-1 inhibitor, the leaving group is Ac-D-Val-D-Pro.

easily as the lysosomal proteases such as cathepsins B and L. With calpain I, there is a requirement for an additional active site residue to participate in the expulsion of the carboxylate leaving group for potent inhibition.<sup>174</sup> Tripathyl et al. developed peptidyl benzotriazoloxymethyl ketones, which are potent inhibitors of calpain I.<sup>176</sup> The inhibitors Cbz-Leu-Phe- $CH_2$ -OR (R = benzotriazolyl) and Cbz-Leu-Leu-CH<sub>2</sub>-OR (R = benzotriazolyl) have second-order rate constants of 320000 and 175000  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. They also inhibit cathepsin B potently, with second-order rate constants of 118000 and 19400  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. The tripeptidyl inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Leu-Phe- $CH_2$ -OR (R = benzotriazolyl) is a better inhibitor than its dipeptidyl analogues  $(k_2/K_1 = 524000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$ . The inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>-R (R = benzotriazolyl) is found to be a poor inhibitor of calpain I. With this finding it is claimed that the N-O bond might play a role in

sterically favorable binding of the bulky leaving group at the active site of calpain I. When more crystallographic structural data become available, the active site properties of calpain I will be better understood.

To increase the potency and stability of the Aspcontaining activated methyl ketone inhibitors such as pyrazolyloxy (PTP),<sup>170</sup> diphenylphosphinyl (DPP),<sup>171</sup> and tetranoate and tetramoate methyl ketones,172 the corresponding aza-amino acid analogues have been developed.<sup>177</sup> The activated methyl ketone inhibitors with D-stereochemistry at the P1 position are equally as potent as the L-amino acid analogues (Table 14).<sup>178</sup> The reason for the equal potency of D- and L-amino acids could not be investigated because of the potential problem of epimerization of the inhibitors' Asp at the P1 position. The substitution of  $\alpha$ -CH with N would result in nonchiral analogues, and epimerization would no longer be a complication in evaluating the kinetic data. However, the exact effect of this substitution on inhibitory potency could not be predicted.

An *N*-methyl scan experiment with the inhibitor Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>-PTP revealed the importance of the amido functional group at the P1 and P3 positions that is utilized in making hydrogen-bonding interactions with the caspase-1 active site. Because the acidity of the hydrazide NH group is higher than that of an amido NH group, it would result in a stronger hydrogen-bonding interaction. Hence, incorporation of the aza-amino acid residue would result in more potent inhibition due to better hydrogen bonding.

The rates of inhibition of caspase-1 by the aza-Asp analogues are 100–1000-fold slower than those of their methyl ketone parents (Table 14).<sup>177</sup> The decrease in inhibitory potency for the aza-Asp analogues is probably due to an unfavorable structural modification of the inhibitor at the active site resulting from the incorporation of the aza group. However, the rates are still comparable to the rates of the tetrapeptide diazomethyl ketone inhibitor Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CHN<sub>2</sub> (16500 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>).

**Peptidyl Sulfonium Salts.** In contrast to acyloxymethyl ketones, several activated ketones have been shown to be potent inactivators of calpain I. The sulfonium methyl ketones are among the most potent and selective inhibitors of calpain I. The inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>S<sup>+</sup>(Me)<sub>2</sub>Br<sup>-</sup> has a  $k_2/K_i$  value as high as 200000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.<sup>174</sup> Another inhibitor, Cbz-Leu-Phe-DPP, inactivated calpain I potently and selectively with a  $k_2/K_i$  value of 10000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, whereas cathepsin B has a  $k_2/K_i$  value of only <500 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.<sup>171</sup> Certain benzotriazolyloxymethyl ketones are also potent and specific calpain I inhibitors and are shown in Table 14.<sup>176</sup>

Peptidyl sulfonium salts are potent inactivators of papain, cathepsin B, and calpain I (Table 15).<sup>174,179</sup> Peptidyl sulfonium salts are the most potent class of inhibitors for calpain among activated ketones, whereas for lysosomal cysteine proteases such as papain and cathepsin B, the inhibitor reactivity follows the descending order of acyloxymethyl ketones  $\gg$  fluoromethyl ketones > sulfonium methyl

Table 15. Inactivation of Cysteine Proteases byPeptidyl Sulfonium Salts174,179,763

	$k_2/K_i ({ m M}^{-1}{ m s}^{-1})$					
inhibitor	papain	cathep- sin B	calpain I	clostri- pain		
Cbz-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> S <sup>+</sup> (CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	32					
Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> S <sup>+</sup> (CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	4700	5800	1100			
Cbz-Val-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> S <sup>+</sup> (CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>		1200	3500			
Cbz-Leu-Leu-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> S <sup>+</sup> (CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>		3500	>200000			
Cbz-Phe-CH <sub>2</sub> S <sup>+</sup> (CH <sub>3</sub> )-CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	233					
Cbz-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> S <sup>+</sup> (CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>				167000		
Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH <sub>2</sub> S <sup>+</sup> (CH <sub>3</sub> )- CH <sub>2</sub> Ph				107000		

ketones > diazomethyl ketones. In general, sulfonium methyl ketones are more effective inhibitors for cysteine proteases than for serine proteases.

In terms of binding affinities, the affinity of the inhibitor Cbz-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>S<sup>+</sup>(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> for clostripain is in the nanomolar range, whereas for trypsin-like serine proteases the affinity for the dipeptide inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>S<sup>+</sup>(CH<sub>3</sub>)-CH<sub>2</sub>Ph is in the range of 10  $\mu$ M. The kinetic behaviors of trypsin-like serine proteases, such as plasma kallikrein, plasmin, and thrombin, differ toward the peptidyl sulfonium salts. The inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>S<sup>+</sup>(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> is an irreversible inhibitor with second-order rate constants in the range of 1–10 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. On the other hand, the inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>S<sup>+</sup>(CH<sub>3</sub>)-CH<sub>2</sub>Ph acts as a slow binding reversible inhibitor toward these serine proteases.

The inhibition of serine and cysteine proteases by peptidyl sulfonium salts is pH dependent. As the pH is increased, the second-order rate constant for inhibition increased. At physiological pH values peptidyl sulfonium salts may exist as an ylide structure by losing a proton, which may be the active form of the inhibitor. The exact reaction mechanism is unknown, but it is probably mechanism-based rather than an alkylation by a single displacement reaction.

**Stability.** Some acyloxymethyl ketones are quite stable, but it is not clear whether this class of cysteine protease inhibitors is sufficiently stable for therapeutic use. The cathepsin B inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,4,6-Me<sub>3</sub>-Ph was stable to the in vitro cathepsin B assay conditions ( $t_{1/2} > 24$  h, pH 6.0, 25 °C, 1 mM dithiothreitol), in methanol, and methanol containing catalytic CF<sub>3</sub>COOH.<sup>180</sup> However, in a basic solution (95% aqueous MeOH, 4 mM K<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>), it underwent epimerization to a mixture of the L,L and L,D diastereomers. Another cathepsin B inhibitor, Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,4,6-Me<sub>3</sub>-Ph, which contains a basic side chain, was more susceptible to epimerization and underwent rapid epimerization in neat ethanol and under basic conditions. This compound was quite stable to human plasma ( $t_{1/2} \gg 33$  h) and rat plasma ( $t_{1/2} = 1.6$  h) in an aqueous suspension of carboxymethyl cellulose, which was used as the dosing vehicle. This inhibitor was also stable when incubated at a 2  $\mu$ M concentration for at least 90 min in the presence of the bionucleophile glutathione (3-20 nM) in human plasma (37 °C).<sup>180</sup>

Cbz-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>-OR (R = benzotriazolyl) has a half-life of 5 min at neutral pH. The fluoromethyl



Figure 34. Miscellaneous ketone-based inhibitors.

ketone Cbz-Leu-Phe-CH $_2F$  has a half-life of 60 min under the same conditions. Due to the poor aqueous stability, peptidyl benzotriazoloxymethyl ketones have limited therapeutic utility.

The aza-Asp analogues exhibit greater stability toward bionucleophiles such as DTT and glutathione. The inhibitor Cbz-Val-Ala-AAsp-CH<sub>2</sub>PTP has a halflife of 3.5 h in a caspase-1 assay buffer containing glutathione at 70 °C, whereas Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>-PTP has a half-life of 0.96 h under the same conditions. In addition, the inhibitor Cbz-Val-Ala-AAsp-CH<sub>2</sub>PTP stayed 89% intact after 120 h in a caspase-1 assay buffer containing DTT at 25 °C.

**Biological Studies.** The acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors have been tested for their in vivo activity for liver cathepsin B inhibition in rats. The liver cathepsin B activity is measured ex vivo for the inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,4,6-Me<sub>3</sub>-Ph, which has been shown to be quite effective with ED<sub>50</sub> values of 18 mg/kg when administered orally and 5.0 mg/kg when administered intraperitoneally after 4-5 h. An ED<sub>50</sub> value of 2.4 mg/kg is obtained with subcutaneous administration at 24 h postdose for liver cathepsin B inhibition, which is measured ex vivo.<sup>180</sup> There was no correlation found between in vitro cathepsin B inactivation rates and the in vivo inhibitory activity; hence, the differences in bioavailability and metabolism might be important.

Acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors have also been tested for their caspase-1 activity in vivo. They have been shown to inhibit interleukin-1 $\beta$  release from monocytes.<sup>181</sup> For example, the inhibitor Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,6-Cl<sub>2</sub>-Ph inhibits interleukin-1 $\beta$  release with an IC<sub>50</sub> value of 2  $\mu$ M, whereas its ethyl aspartyl ester analogue, Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp(OEt)-CH<sub>2</sub>-OCO-2,6-Cl<sub>2</sub>-Ph, has an IC<sub>50</sub> value of 0.5  $\mu$ M. The inhibitor Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp(OEt)-CH<sub>2</sub>OCO-2,6-Cl<sub>2</sub>-Ph also inhibits apoptosis with an IC<sub>50</sub> value of ~1.0  $\mu$ M. The effective inhibition of apoptosis is most likely the result of the inhibition of other caspases by this inhibitor.<sup>182,183</sup>

**Miscellaneous Ketone-Based Inhibitors.** Several 2,3-disubstituted-1,4-naphthoquinone structures have been found to exhibit inhibitory activity against the serine protease from human cytomegalovirus (hCMV).<sup>184</sup> Compound **14** inhibited hCMV irreversibly with an IC<sub>50</sub> value of 0.8  $\mu$ M (Figure 34). An analysis of the enzyme–inhibitor complex by tryptic digest and sequencing by MS/MS identified the amino acid residue Cys 202 as the covalent attachment point of the inhibitor. This led to the conclusion that the enzyme has a specific recognition site for this inhibitor away from the active site. Several other 2,3-disubstituted-1,4-naphthoquinone structures have been tested with serine proteases such as thrombin

and human neutrophil elastase (HNE). No inhibition was observed against thrombin, whereas HNE was only moderately inhibited. These compounds also reacted with the cellular nucleophile glutathione; hence, they have limited chemical stability.

Compound 15 has been identified as an inhibitor for human adenovirus cysteine protease (hAVCP) using the computer docking program EUDOC and in silico screening of a chemical database with this enzyme (Figure 34).<sup>185</sup> Compound 15, 2,4,5,7-tetranitro-9-fluorenone, irreversibly inhibits hAVCP with a second-order rate constant of 1940  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. The mechanism of inhibition involves nucleophilic aromatic substitution of the nitro group by the active site Cys 122 residue. Compound 15 also inhibited papain with a second-order rate constant of 108 M<sup>-1</sup>  $s^{-1}$ . According to the docking study, the 18-fold decrease in potency with papain is due to the lack of favorable hydrogen bonds in the papain-inhibitor complex, which are observed with the hAVCPinhibitor complex. To further evaluate the selectivity of compound 15, studies with serine proteases such as chymotrypsin and cellular nucleophiles such as glutathione must be completed.

### D. Epoxides

#### 1. Epoxysuccinyl Peptides

The first epoxysuccinyl peptide discovered was E-64, a natural inhibitor, which was initially isolated from *Aspergillus japonicus* by Hanada et al. in 1978.<sup>186</sup> The chemical structure was determined by optical rotation, NMR, IR, MS, elemental analysis, and amino acid analysis to be N-(N-(L-3-*trans*-car-



Figure 35. Chemical structure of E-64.

Table	16.	Inhibition	of	Cysteine	Proteases	by	E-64
						~	

boxyoxiran-2-carbonyl)-L-leucyl)agmatine (Figure 35).<sup>187</sup> Hanada and co-workers showed that E-64 would inactivate the plant cysteine proteases papain, ficin, and bromelain.<sup>186,188</sup>

Once the E-64 structure was elucidated, the research groups of Katunuma, Barrett, and others discovered E-64's inhibitory potency toward a large number of other cysteine proteases (Table 16). E-64 inhibits papain, ficin, bromelain,<sup>188</sup> cathepsins B,<sup>189,190</sup> H,<sup>191</sup> F,<sup>192</sup> K,<sup>193,194</sup> L,<sup>191,195,196</sup> O,<sup>197</sup> S,<sup>198</sup> V,<sup>199</sup> and X,<sup>200</sup> calpain,<sup>201–203</sup> calpain II,<sup>204</sup> cruzain,<sup>205</sup> and other cysteine proteases.<sup>206,207</sup> Streptococcal cysteine protease, dipeptidyl peptidase, and clostripain, a trypsin-like cysteine protease, are slowly inhibited by E-64.<sup>191,208</sup>

Unlike many other microbial inhibitors, E-64 is a potent and specific irreversible inhibitor of cysteine proteases and is used as a diagnostic reagent for identification of cysteine proteases. The compound E-64 does not inhibit serine proteases, aspartic proteases, or metalloproteases.<sup>188,191</sup> However, not all cysteine proteases are inhibited by E-64. Examples of noninhibited cysteine proteases are legumain and caspases.<sup>209,210</sup> Caspases and legumain are members of the CD clan of cysteine proteases, whereas papain, cathepsins, and calpains are members of clan CA. Table 16 lists those enzymes that are inactivated by E-64 and those which are not inactivated.

Once the inhibitory potency of E-64 toward cysteine proteases was recognized, many investigators including Katunuma and investigators at the Taisho Pharmaceutical Co. systematically synthesized a large number of derivatives targeted at specific cysteine proteases, such as cathepsins B and L. Additional peptidyl epoxysuccinates derivatives have been discovered in natural products. Common epoxysuccinate derivatives are listed in Table 17.

Since its discovery, E-64 has been used as an active site titrant and a diagnostic tool for cysteine proteases. E-64 derivatives have been proposed as possible therapeutic agents and have been utilized in a variety of biological studies. Recently, E-64 derivatives labeled with biotin, radiolabeled iodine, and fluorescent dyes, such as rhodamine B, have been

enzymes inactivated	rate (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	ref	enzymes not inactivated	ref
ficin	0.084 (ID <sub>50</sub> )	186	trypsin	186
fruit bromelain	0.110 (ID <sub>50</sub> )	186	α-cĥymotrypsin	186
stem bromelain	0.025 (ID <sub>50</sub> )	186	kallikrein	186
papain	0.104 (ID <sub>50</sub> )	186	pepsin	186
cathepsin B	89400	191	plasmin	186
cathepsin H	4000	191	elastase	186
cathepsin L	96250	191	mold acid protease	186
cathepsin K	1.8 nM ( <i>K</i> <sub>i</sub> )	194	LDH	186
cathepsin S	99000	198	thermolysin	191
cathepsin X	775	200	collagenase	191
cathepsin O	>100 μM (IC <sub>50</sub> )	192	clostripain	191
cathepsin F		197	caspase 1 (ICE)	209
cathepsin V	>0.1 µM (IC <sub>50</sub> )	199	legumain	210
DPPI	100	191, 208	-	
streptococcal proteinase	624	191		
papaya proteinase IV	58000	207		
calpain II	7500	204		
bleomycin hydrolase	>160 μM (IC <sub>50</sub> )	206		
cruzain	70600	205		
vignain	32500	210		

 Table 17. Common Epoxysuccinate Derivatives

	$X_1$	AA	1.AA-X	2
	ll O	 0	AA2	
derivative	X1	$AA_1$	$AA_2^a$	X2
E-64	НО	Leu		Agm <sup>b</sup>
E-64a	HO	Leu		NH(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>4</sub> NH <sub>2</sub>
E-64c (Ep-475)	HO	Leu		NH(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> CH(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>
E-64d (EST, loxistatin)	EtO	Leu		NH(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> CH(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>
circinamide	HO	Leu		$N((CH_2)_4NH_2)_2$
cathestatin C	HO	Tyr		NH(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>5</sub> NH <sub>2</sub>
CA028	HO	Iľe	Pro	OH
CA030	EtO	Ile	Pro	OH
CA074	<i>n</i> Pr-NH	Ile	Pro	OH
CLIK148	2-(2-pyridyl)- ethyl-NH	Phe		N(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>

 ${}^{a}AA_{2}$  is the amino acid residue proline or no AA residue.  ${}^{b}Agm = agmatine (1-amino-4-guanidinobutane).$ 



Figure 36. Stereochemistry of *trans*-epoxysuccinates.

developed as affinity labels for cysteine proteases.<sup>211–213</sup> The derivatives have proven to be useful for studies of the biological function and histochemical mapping of cysteine proteases.

One advantage of epoxysuccinyl peptide inhibitors is their stability under physiological conditions toward simple thiols. In addition, although they have limited selectivity toward different cysteine proteases, their reactivity toward cysteine proteases and not other proteases, along with their chemical unreactivity, makes this class of inhibitors useful as pharmaceutical agents.<sup>202</sup> Epoxysuccinate derivatives have been included in previous reviews of cysteine proteases.<sup>48,57,214–217</sup>

**Nomenclature and Stereochemistry.** The stereochemistry of the epoxysuccinyl moiety of E-64 was determined to have the 2*S*,3*S*-configuration, whereas the amino acid residues of the peptidyl part of the inhibitor have the L-configuration. Katunuma et al. named an early generation of epoxysuccinyl inhibitors CA-030 and CA-070, where the "CA" represents cathepsin.<sup>218,219</sup> Some recently synthesized inhibitors from Taisho Pharmaceuticals have been named CLIK (cathepsin L inhibitor Katunuma) and CSIK (cathepsin S inhibitor Katunuma).<sup>220</sup>

There are four structural isomers at the epoxide moiety, two trans isomers (2*S*,3*S* and 2*R*,3*R*) and two cis isomers (2*R*,3*S* and 2*S*,3*R*). The two trans isomers are shown in the Figure 36. Older papers refer to the 2*S*,3*S* epoxysuccinate as L-*trans*-epoxysuccinate and to the (2*R*,3*R*) as D-*trans*-epoxysuccinate.<sup>187,221</sup> E-64 has the 2*S*,3*S*-*trans*-configuration. To be consistent, in this review *trans*-epoxysuccinates are designated (2*S*,3*S*)-Eps and (2*R*,3*R*)-Eps, respectively. On the epoxide ring, C-2 is assigned to the carbon next to the carboxylic acid end of the Eps moiety, whereas C-3 is the carbon close to carbonyl which acylates the peptide. If the carboxylic acid is esterified or con-



**Figure 37.** Mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by epoxysuccinates. The active site cysteine nucleophilically attacks either C-2 or C-3, opening the reactive three-membered ring and alkylating the enzyme.

verted into an amide derivative, the numbering remains the same. If the epoxysuccinate inhibitor contains two peptides attached to both carboxyls, we number the epoxide such that the C-2 of the epoxide is located at the P side of the active site, whereas the C-3 is on the P' side. The epoxide ring numbering for all inhibitors is shown in Figure 36.

Mechanism. E-64 and analogues inhibit cysteine proteases by S-alkylation of the active site cysteine, which results in the opening of the epoxide ring.<sup>222-224</sup> Peptidyl epoxysuccinates can inhibit the enzyme by forming a thioether bond via a nucleophilic attack at C-2 or C-3 of the epoxide ring by the active site cysteine residue. Attack occurs at either C-2 or C-3 depending on the orientation of the epoxysuccinate in the active site. For example, the attack occurs at C-2 when papain is inhibited by E-64c or at C-3 when cathepsin B is inhibited by CA-074 (Figure 37). Knowledge of how the epoxysuccinate derivative binds is important for determining whether it is the C-2 or C-3 carbon of the oxirane ring that is attacked. The only technique used thus far to determine the structure and stereochemistry of the adducts has been X-ray crystallography and <sup>13</sup>C NMR.<sup>222</sup>

The stereochemistry of the enzyme inhibitor adduct has undergone an inversion in configuration at the reaction site due to a nucleophilic attack by the active site thiolate in an  $S_N 2$  reaction. For example, E-64, which has the 2*S*,3*S*-configuration before the nucleophilic attack, will become 2*R*,3*R* after the covalent bond between the cysteine residue and C-2 of the oxirane ring is formed. The 2*S* to 2*R* conversion is the result of nucleophilic attack by the Cys thiolate, whereas 3*S* to 3*R* conversion is due to a change in the ranking order of substituents. In only a few cases has X-ray crystallographic analysis been able to unambiguously assign the stereochemistry in the enzyme inhibitor adducts.

Initially, it was postulated that when E-64 inhibits papain, the oxirane ring would be protonated by His 159, which is analogous to the mechanism of inactivation of papain by peptidyl aldehydes.<sup>215</sup> However, the crystal structure of papain inhibited by E-64





Figure 38. Proposed mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by epoxysuccinates.

Table 18. PDB Codes for X-ray Crystal Structures of Cysteine Proteases and Epoxysuccinyl-Based Inhibitors

enzyme	inhibitor	PDB code	ref
actinidin	E-64	1AEC	238
caricain D158E	E-64	1MEG	237
caricain D158E	E-64c	1EUX	а
cathepsin B	CA-030	1CSB	243
cathepsin B	CA-074	1QDQ	231
cathepsin B	E-64c	1ITO	241
cathepsin K	E-64	1ATK	233
cathepsin L	E-64	N/A	234
papain	E-64	N/A	223
papain	E-64c	1PE6	240
papain	E-64c	1PPP	239
papain	HO-Eps-Ile-Pro	N/A	242
papain	HO-Eps-Ile-NEt <sub>2</sub>	N/A	242
papain	CLIK <sup>1</sup> 48	1CVZ	246
staphopain	E-64	1CV8	764

<sup>a</sup> Theoretical model in PDB by S, Bhattacharya, A. Pal, A. Bera, S. Chakraborty, and A. Banerjee.

suggests that the epoxide ring might be protonated by water (Figure 38) due to the distance (5.5 Å) between the His 159 and the resulting hydroxyl group.<sup>223</sup> The rate-limiting step in the enzyme inactivation is the rate with which the epoxysuccinyl docks in the active site preceding the formation of the covalent complex.<sup>225</sup>

Epoxysuccinate derivatives such as E-64c with a carboxyl group are more potent than those where the carboxyl group is replaced, suggesting an interaction with His 159 (see discussion in the SAR section). Thus, the role of His 159 is different in the epoxide inhibition reaction than in the substrate hydrolysis. Further mechanistic studies confirmed that His 159 is not necessary for protonation of the epoxide and that water is the predominant source of protons.<sup>226,227</sup>

**Crystal Structures and Binding Modes.** Over a dozen X-ray structures of epoxysuccinate derivatives bound to cysteine proteases have been reported. The structures currently available in the protein data bank (PDB) are listed in Table 18.

Three general binding modes have been observed or proposed (Figure 39). In the most commonly observed binding mode, the epoxysuccinate binds in the S subsites.<sup>228–230</sup> However, in contrast to the substrate binding mode (N-terminal to C-terminal, Figure 39a), the peptide chain of the inhibitor is oriented in the reverse direction (C-terminal to N-terminal, Figure 39b). In the second binding mode, the inhibitor is located in the S' subsites (Figure 39c). Newly developed inhibitors, which extend in both directions, are proposed to bind with both the S and S' subsites (Figure 39d). One crystal structure is available so far for a P and P' extended inhibitor (papain–CLIK148, 1CVZ). Nucleophilic attack by the active site Cys is dictated by the binding mode of the peptide portion of the inhibitor. Binding in the S subsites leads to C-2 attack (Figure 39b), whereas binding in the S' subsites leads to C-3 attack (Figure 39c). So far, the latter binding mode has been observed only with cathepsin B. As a general rule, the covalent bond with the cysteine residue will be formed at the oxirane carbon that possesses the P' substituent.<sup>231</sup>

**S Subsite Binding.** Initially, it was proposed that E-64 derivatives bound in the S' subsites of the cysteine proteases papain and cathepsins. However, X-ray structures with papain (1PE6, 1PPP, and 1CVZ), actinidin (1AE6), the mutant D158E of caricain (papaya protease omega, 1MEG, 1EUX), cathepsin B (1ITO), cathepsin K (1ATK), and cathepsin L demonstrated that binding instead involved primarily the S subsites. In papain, the carboxylate group at C-2 position in E-64 orients the epoxide for alkylation by Cys 25 by means of a hydrogen-bonding interaction with His 159 and the oxyanion hole (Gln 19).<sup>227</sup> As a result, E-64 and several analogous inhibitors bind in S subsites (Figure 39b).

E-64 and E-64c frequently form a short parallel  $\beta$ -sheet hydrogen-bonding interaction with the peptide backbone NH and carbonyl of Gly 66. This is observed in the complexes papain-E-64, papain-E64c (form I, 1PE6), cathepsin L-E-64, cathepsin K-E-64 (1ATK), and several other structures.<sup>223,232-234</sup> The parallel  $\beta$ -sheet is formed by two hydrogen bond interactions between the epoxysuccinate amide carbonyl oxygen and the peptide backbone NH of Gly 66 and between the NH of the inhibitor C-terminal amide and the backbone carbonyl of the Gly 66 (Figures 40 and 42). In contrast, other types of inhibitors, such as peptide aldehydes, and substrates form an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interaction with Gly 66.<sup>235,236</sup> Several inhibitor structures do not have an appropriate C-terminal hydrogen bonding group and do not interact with the backbone carbonyl of Gly 66.

In addition to the  $\beta$ -sheet interaction, there are additional hydrogen bonds or electrostatic interactions that stabilize and orient the inhibitor in the active site of cysteine proteases. In particular, there is an interaction between the E-64 amide and the backbone carbonyl of Asp 158 (papain, cathepsin K, and cathepsin L). In addition, there is often an electrostatic interaction or a hydrogen bond between Asp 158 and the hydroxyl group formed in the E-64 inhibition reaction. This Asp 158 is equivalent to Asp 161 in actinidin, which also forms an electrostatic interaction with Asn 66. X-ray structures of E-64 with papain, actinidin, caricain D158E, cathepsin L, and cathepsin K show the same overall hydrogen bonding pattern.<sup>223,237,238</sup>



**Figure 39.** Schematic representation of the binding modes of peptidyl epoxysuccinates: (a) normal binding mode with a peptide substrate; (b) binding mode of E-64 to papain; (c) binding mode of CA-074 to cathepsin B; (d) proposed binding mode of MeO-Gly—Gly—Leu—(2S,3S)-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH to cathepsin B. Arrow indicates the reversed peptide chain. Cys-S<sup>-</sup> represents the side-chain thiolate of the active site cysteine residue.



**Figure 40.** S subsite binding mode of E-64 in papain–E-64 complex.

The N-terminal carboxyl group of the epoxysuccinate moiety forms three hydrogen bonds with the backbone amide NH of the catalytic Cys 25, the N $\delta$ of His 159, and the side chain NH of Gln 19. The NH of Cys 25 and the side chain NH of Gln 19 form the oxyanion hole of papain family cysteine proteases (Figure 40). The side chains of the amino acid residues or C-terminal groups in epoxysuccinate derivatives make a variety of interactions with the various binding pockets in the active sites of cysteine proteases. However, within related families of cysteine proteases, which have matching backbone tertiary structures, there are many similarities in the binding mode of E-64 and its derivatives to individual enzymes in the family.

There are two major polymorphous forms of the papain–E-64c complex where there are significant differences in the binding mode of the leucine and isoamylamide side chains of the inhibitor moiety.<sup>239</sup> The hydrogen bonds, electrostatic interactions with the carboxylic group of the succinate moiety, and the S1 subsite interactions are nearly the same in the two structures. The orientations of leucyl side chain and isoamylamide moiety are rotated in opposite directions in each form (Figure 41). Form I of the papain-E-64c complex (PDB code 1PE6) has the leucyl side chain in the S2 pocket and the terminal isoamylamide group in the S3 pocket,<sup>240</sup> whereas form II (PDB code 1PPP) shows reverse orientation.<sup>239</sup> Due to the reverse orientation in the S2 pocket, form II of the papain-E-64c complex does not make a parallel  $\beta$ -sheet interaction with the enzyme, and there is only one hydrogen bond between E-64c and Gly 66. This  $\beta$ -sheet is a characteristic of many complexes that utilize the S subsite binding mode (Figure 39b).

In papain and actinidin, the E-64 leucyl side binds in the S2 subsite, which is equivalent to the binding of E-64c to papain in form I. The leucyl side chain is located at the entrance to the hydrophobic S2 pocket.



Figure 41. Binding of E-64c with papain (form I and form II).



Figure 42. S subsite binding mode of E-64 in cathepsin K (1ATK) and cathepsin L.

This subsite is formed by Val 133, Val 157, Asp 158, and Ala 160 (papain) or Met 211, Ile 160, Ala 136, and Ile 70 (actinidin).

The 4-guanidinobutyl group of E-64 binds to papain with the guanidinium group of agmatine stacked against the aromatic rings of Tyr 61 and Tyr 67 (S3). In papain, the S3 subsite consists of Gly 66 and Tyr 61, whereas Tyr 67 is found at the boundary of the S2 and S3 pockets. The orientation of the 4-guanidinobutyl group is different in the actinidin-E-64 complex. There is one weak interaction in the actinidin complex between one of the guanidinium NHs and the amide carbonyl oxygen of the Asn 88 amide. In many E-64 derivatives, such as E-64c, the agmatine group is replaced with other substituents, and yet inhibitory activity is maintained. This indicates that interactions in the S3 subsite are not essential for inhibition but can be used for increased reactivity and specificity.

The interaction of E-64 with cathepsin L or K is significantly different from that with papain.<sup>234</sup> The  $\beta$ -sheet interaction is still observed, but the leucyl group is buried more deeply in the S2 hydrophobic subsite. The S2 subsite is formed by Met 70, Ala 135, Met 161, and Asp 162 for cathepsin L and by Met 68, Ala 134, and Leu 160 for cathepsin K. In cathepsin K there are three strong hydrogen bond interactions between the guanidinium group of E-64 and the S3 subsite, whereas in cathepsin L there is only one weak interaction between the guanidinium NH and the side-chain oxygen of Glu 63 (Figure 42). These interactions are not possible in papain because the Tyr 67 aromatic ring blocks the entrance to the S3 pocket.

The X-ray structure of the E-64c-cathepsin B complex (1ITO) was recently reported.<sup>241</sup> The carboxylate group at C-2 makes hydrogen bonds with the side chain of Gln 23 and the amide nitrogen of

His 159

Asp 158

Val 157

C

**S2** 

Gln 19

·O:

HN

papain-E-64c

Form II (1PPP)

Cys 25

Gly 66

HN

Tyr 61 OH

S3

C

Tyr 67



Figure 43. Active site of the papain-CA-028 complex.

Cys 29 in the oxyanion hole. There is one hydrogen bond between the epoxysuccinate amide carbonyl oxygen and the peptide backbone of Gly 74 and an electrostatic interaction between the NH of the inhibitor C-terminal amide and the backbone carbonyl of Gly 74. Therefore, the  $\beta$ -sheet hydrogen pattern seen with papain and other cathepsins is not present. The hydrophobic S2 pocket interacts with the Leu residue, whereas the terminal isoamyl moiety is locked in the S3 pocket by the hydrophobic interactions with Phe 75. As expected, E-64c binds in the S subsite of cathepsin B, opposite to the binding of CA-074, which lies in the S' subsite (see section below).

The crystal structure of the "CA" inhibitor HO-(2*S*,3*S*)-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH (CA-028) with papain reveals a binding mode similar to that of E-64 derivatives (Figure 43).<sup>242</sup> Nucleophilic attack occurs at the C-2 atom, and the Ile-Pro residues interact with the S1 and S2 subsites. This interaction is more energetically favored in papain than the interaction with the S1' and S2' subsites (observed with CA-030 and cathepsin B). Due to the proline residue at P2, the parallel  $\beta$ -sheet is not present.

**S' Subsite Binding.** The S' subsite binding mode (Figure 39c) has been observed with cathepsin B and several CA inhibitors. Both of the epoxysuccinate analogues, nPr-NH-(2S,3S)-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH (CA-074) and EtO-(2S,3S)-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH (CA-030), occupy the S' subsites of cathepsin B in the X-ray structures. Attack of the cysteine thiolate occurs at the C-3 atom of the oxirane ring. This is in contrast to the S subsite binding mode, where the thiolate attack occurs at C-2. Refinement of the crystal structure of the complex of bovine cathepsin B with CA-074 shows the chirality change from 2S, 3S to 3R,3R. This chirality change occurs both with S subsite binding (Figure 39b) followed by C-2 attack and with S' subsite binding followed by C-3 attack (Figure 39c).

In cathepsin B, the amino acid residues in dipeptide inhibitors are positioned in the S' subsites due to the interaction between the C-terminal carboxylate of the peptide and two histidine residues in the insertion loop (His 110 and His 111) of cathepsin B (Figure 44).<sup>243</sup>



**Figure 44.** S' subsite binding of CA-030 in cathepsin B (1CBS).



**Figure 45.** Epoxysuccinate derivative CLIK 148 binds to both S and S' subsites of papain (1CVZ).

**S** and S' Subsites Binding Mode. Recently, bispeptidyl derivatives of epoxysuccinates have been synthesized.<sup>244</sup> The inhibitors have different peptide chains on both carboxyl groups of the epoxysuccinate moiety. Thus, they have the ability to interact with both the S and S' subsites of cysteine proteases. Thus far, S and S' subsite inhibitors have been designed for cathepsins B and L.

CLIK 148, designed on the basis of SAR studies, uses both S and S' subsites for binding, inhibits cathepsin L, and does not inhibit other cathepsins.<sup>245</sup> The crystal structure of CLIK 148 with papain shows the inhibitor binding in the reverse substrate mode, similar to E-64, and extending into the S' subsite (Figure 45).<sup>246</sup> In the S' subsite there is hydrophobic stacking between the aromatic rings of the pyridine ring of CLIK 148 and Trp 177. There is also an interaction between the nitrogen atom of the pyridine ring and the Trp 177 NH. Only two hydrogen bond interactions are observed between the epoxysuccinate carbonyl group, the backbone amide NH of the

**Table 19. Inhibition of Cysteine Proteases by Epoxysuccinate Derivatives** 

	rate $(M^{-1} S^{-1})$					
inhibitor	papain	cathepsin B	cathepsin H	cathepsin L	cathepsin S	ref
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Agm (E-64)	638000	89400	4000	96300	99000 <sup>c</sup>	191 <sup>a</sup>
HO-(2 <i>R</i> ,3 <i>R</i> )-Eps-Leu-Agm	60900	1900	65	2700		191
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-NH-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>7</sub> -NH <sub>2</sub>	874000	339000	2070	142000		191
HO- $(2S,3S)$ -Eps-Leu-NH- $(CH_2)_2$ -CH $(CH_3)_2$	357000	298000	2018	206000		191
HO- $(2S,3S)$ -Eps-D-Leu-NH- $(CH_2)_2$ -CH $(CH_3)_2$	32500	3790	28			191
<i>n</i> PrNH-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>Ŝ</i> )-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH	112000	<10	20	<10		256
<i>n</i> PrNH-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Ile-Pro-OMe	70	210	180	85		256
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-OBzl	52500	24700		791000	171000	198, 251 <sup>b,c</sup>
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-NHBzl	90000	37600		4200000	542000	198, 251
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Phe-NHBzl	43000	9000		27800000	501000	198, 251
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-D-Phe-NHBzl	3700	670		117000	118000	198, 251
HO- $(2S,3S)$ -Eps-Leu-Tyr $(I_2)$ -NH- $iC_5H_{11}$	29000	105000				$253^d$
HO- $(2R, 3R)$ -Eps-Leu-Tyr $(I_2)$ -NH- $iC_5H_{11}$	3500	750				253
EtO-(2S,3S)-Eps-Leu-Pro-OBzl	176000	8700				250
iBuNH-(2S,3S)-Eps-Leu-Pro-OBzl	2070	206				250
<i>i</i> BuNH-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	558	52000				250
EtO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	6130	44400		170		$252^{e}$
EtO-(2R,3R)-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	56	567000		26		252
HO-(2R,3R)-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	3270	270		74		252
<i>n</i> PrNH-(2 <i>R</i> ,3 <i>R</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	5	29400		46		252
nPrNH-(2.S,3.S)-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	103	153000		22		252

<sup>*a*</sup> Apparent second-order rates were measured at 40 °C and pH 6.8 for papain, at 40 °C and pH 6.0 for human cathepsin B, and at 40 °C and pH 5.5 for cathepsin L. <sup>*b*</sup>  $k_{\text{inact}}/K_i$  values were obtained at 25 °C and pH 6.5 for papain and at 25 °C and pH 6.0 for cathepsin B. <sup>*c*</sup> Second-order rate constants were measured at 22 °C and pH 5.5 for cathepsin L and at 22 °C and pH 6.5 for cathepsin S. <sup>*d*</sup> Pseudo-first-order conditions at 25 °C and pH 6.8 for both papain and bovine spleen cathepsin B. <sup>*e*</sup>  $k_2/K_i$  values were determined at 30 °C and pH 5.5 for papain, human cathepsin B, and cathepsin L.

catalytic Cys 25, and the side chain NH of Gln 19. The hydrogen bond with the N<sup> $\delta$ </sup> of His 159 is not present, but a water molecule situated next to His 159 is involved in hydrogen bonding in this complex. The water molecule forms three hydrogen bonds with His 159, Asp 158, and the NH of CLIK 148. There is only one hydrogen bond between the backbone NH of Gly 66 and the epoxysuccinate carbonyl group of the CLIK 148; hence, the  $\beta$ -sheet is not formed. As expected, the phenylalanine residue is located in the S2 subsite. As indicated above, CLIK 148 shows the same binding mode as E-64, but the specificity for cathepsin L arises due to interactions with the N-terminal pyridine. This is the first E-64 derivative that uses both the S and S' subsite binding modes to achieve greater selectivity.

Using the S and S' subsite approach, Schaschke et al. designed dipeptide epoxysuccinate inhibitors selective for cathepsin B. The inhibitor MeO-Gly←Gly←Leu←(2*S*,3*S*)-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH was obtained by elongation of the CA-030-like fragment HO-(2*S*,3*S*)-EPS-Leu-Pro with the cathepsin B propeptide derived fragment Gly←Gly←Leu (the arrow ← represents a reversed amino acid residue). Modeling studies have revealed that the dipeptidyl epoxysuccinate inhibitor occupies the S subsite, whereas the terminal glycine residue is located on the surface of the enzyme. The inhibitor inhibits cathepsin B with a  $k_2/K_i$  value of 1520000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, and it is 1260-fold more selective for cathepsin B than cathepsin L (Table 25). This is one of the most potent inhibitors for cathepsin B yet described, and it is likely that the inhibitor binds both in the S and S' subsites. The proposed binding mode is shown in Figure 38d.

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** Many peptidyl epoxysuccinate derivatives were designed and synthesized following the isolation and characterization of E-64 in 1978 by Hanada and co-workers. This class of inhibitors has the advantage of being specific for cysteine proteases. Using structure–activity relationships, researchers have developed derivatives that are selective toward certain cysteine proteases, such as cathepsins B, L, and S and cruzain. In general, SAR studies revealed the importance of the epoxide moiety, the 2S,3S-stereochemistry of the epoxide ring, and the L-configurations of the amino acid at P1 (except for cruzain). Modifying the substituents on the carboxylic group of the epoxysuccinate and the P1 and P2 residues generated many inhibitors.

One of the first studies showed that the presence of the epoxysuccinyl group is necessary for inhibition.<sup>188</sup> E-64 is >1000 times more potent than HO-Fum-Leu-NH(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (DC-11), where the epoxide ring was replaced by a double bond.<sup>191</sup> Aziridines, in which the oxygen of the oxirane ring is replaced by a nitrogen, are generally much poorer inhibitors of cysteine proteases. Thiirane derivatives, where a sulfur atom substitutes for the oxygen in the epoxide moiety, have been recently synthesized and tested against papain.<sup>247</sup> Cyclopropyl analogues have also been recently synthesized, but biological data are not available.<sup>248</sup>

All active inhibitors have the *trans*-configuration at the epoxide ring, and the 2*S*,3*S*-configuration is 10–1000 times more potent than the corresponding 2*R*,3*R*-configuration (Table 19).<sup>191,249,250</sup> Also, the 2*S*,3*S* isomer of E-64 ( $k_2 = 7500 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) inactivates calpain II ~7-fold better than the 2*R*,3*R* isomer ( $k_2$ = 1070 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>).<sup>204</sup> The analogues that contain L-amino acids are 10–100-fold more reactive than the corresponding D-amino acid derivatives (see Table 19).<sup>191,198,250,251</sup> This has led to the nearly exclusive study of inhibitors with the 2*S*,3*S*-configuration and

 Table 20. Inactivation of Calpain II by Epoxysuccinyl Peptides

inhibitor	$k_2^a (\mathrm{M}^{-1} \; \mathrm{s}^{-1})$
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-NH-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>4</sub> -NH-Z HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Agm <sup><i>a</i></sup> (E-64) HO-(2 <i>R</i> ,3 <i>R</i> )-Eps-Leu-Agm HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-NH-CH <sub>2</sub> -CH(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-NH-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>7</sub> -NH <sub>2</sub>	23340 7500 1070 7450 4990

 $^a$  Apparent second-order rate constants were determined at 22 °C and pH 7.5.  $^b$  Agm = agmatine (1-amino-4-guanidino-butane).

L-amino acids. However, recent research has shown that some inhibitors in the 2R,3R-configuration also have high activity (see the section on dipeptidyl epoxysuccinates and Table 25)<sup>252</sup> and that certain D-amino acids can be used to obtain selective inhibition of cruzain (Table 22).<sup>205</sup>

Substitution of the charged guanidine group with an isopentyl or heptylamine did not affect the inhibitory potency for papain, cathepsin B, and cathepsin L. However, increasing the side-chain length from four to seven, as shown in HO-(2S,3S)-Eps-Leu-NH- $[CH_2]_4$ -NH<sub>2</sub> ( $k_2 = 2790 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) and HO-(2*S*,3*S*)-Eps-Leu-NH-[CH<sub>2</sub>]<sub>7</sub>-NH<sub>2</sub> ( $k_2 = 4990 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ), increased the rates of inactivation of calpain (Table 20).204 Derivatives containing a P2 phenylalanine, monoiodotyrosine, and diiodotyrosine were better inhibitors for cathepsin B rather than for papain and calpain.<sup>250,253</sup> Replacement of leucine with isoleucine at P1 and placing a proline residue at P2 result in excellent inhibitors of cathepsin B (Table 21).<sup>219</sup> Phenylalanine at the P1 position yields inhibitors that are selective for cathepsin L,<sup>198</sup> whereas D-homotyrosine at P1 resulted in specific inhibitors for cruzain (Table 22).205

Analogues of E-64c in which the free carboxylate has been replaced by a hydroxamic acid, amide,

 Table 23. Inhibition of Papain and Cathepsin B by

 Carboxylate Derivatives of E-64c

R		$\sim \downarrow$
R	papain <sup>a</sup> $k_i$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	cathepsin $B^b k_{obs}/[I]$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )
10	(111 5 )	
HOOC	290000 <sup>c</sup>	175000
HONHCO	100000	
NH <sub>2</sub> CO	6800	150
CH <sub>3</sub> CO	2300	$30^{d}$
CH <sub>3</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> OCO	770	11
HOCH <sub>2</sub>	4	$\mathbf{NI}^{e}$
Н	$3^{d}$	NI

<sup>*a*</sup> Meara and Rich, 1996.<sup>227</sup> Assays conducted at 30 °C and pH 6.8 for papain. <sup>*b*</sup> Bihovsky et al., 1993.<sup>225</sup> The  $k_{obs}$  value was obtained at equimolar concentrations of inhibitor and enzyme, at 25 °C and pH 6.0 for cathepsin B. <sup>*c*</sup> Meara and Rich, 1995.<sup>226</sup> <sup>*d*</sup> Mixture of diastereomers. <sup>*e*</sup> NI = no inhibition.

methyl ketone, hydroxyl, or an ester show that the rates of inhibition of papain and cathepsin B follow the order  $CO_2H > CONHOH > CONH_2 > COR > CO_2R > CH_2OH > H$  as shown in Table 23. The results show that the electrostatic attraction between the carboxylate of the inhibitor and the protonated His 159 of papain make possible the docking of the inhibitor in the active site of the enzyme.

A different series of compounds, in which an ester or an amide replaces the free carboxylate, have been explored for potency and selectivity with cysteine proteases. In one series of epoxysuccinate derivatives, the ester inhibited calpains in lysed and intact cells, whereas the amide inhibited calpain only in lysed cells.<sup>254</sup> Short-chain amide and ester derivatives of Eps-Leu-Pro-OH and Eps-Ile-Pro-OH are poorer in-

Table 21.	IC <sub>50</sub>	Values	of Epox	cysuccinyl	Peptide	Inhibitors for	: Cathepsin	ıs B, L	, and H and	Calpain II <sup>a</sup>
-----------	------------------	--------	---------	------------	---------	----------------	-------------	---------	-------------	-------------------------

		IC <sub>50</sub> (1	nM)			
inhibitor	cathepsin B	cathepsin L	cathepsin H	calpain II	ratio cathepsin L/ cathepsin B	ratio cathepsin H/ cathepsin B
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH	30.4	530	15000	82000	17	500
EtO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Éps-Pro-Pro-OH	25	47000	1000000	200000	188	40000
EtO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Thr-Ile-OH	13.5	540000	1000000	200000	40000	74000
EtO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH	2.28	32000	240000	200000	14000	105000
<i>c</i> C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>11</sub> O-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH	1.11	5600	19000	200000	5000	17000
nPrNH-(2S,3S)-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH	2.24	172000	420000	200000	77000	188000
<i>i</i> PrNH-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH	4.64	260000	1000000	200000	56000	216000
EtO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Ile-Pro-NH <sub>2</sub>	5600	18000	112000	200000	3	20
HO- $(2S,3S)$ -Eps-Leu-NH- $(CH_2)_2$ -CH $(CH_3)_2$	3.36	0.09	1640	3000	0.03	488

<sup>*a*</sup> Activities of cathepsins B, H, and L were assayed at pH 5.5 and 37 °C. Calpain II was assayed at pH 7.5 and 30 °C. nPr = n-propyl; nPr = isopropyl,  $cC_6H_{11} = cyclohexyl$ .

Table 22	Inactivation	of Cruzain	and Rhodesain	bv I	E-64	Analogues <sup>205,259</sup>
----------	--------------	------------	---------------	------	------	------------------------------

	$k_{\rm inact}/K_{\rm i}{}^a~({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$					
inhibitor	cruzain	rhodesain	papain	cathepsin B		
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-NH-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -CH(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> (E-64c)	70600	92200	200000	52300		
HO- $(2S,3S)$ -Eps-Hph-NH- $(CH_2)_2$ -CH $(CH_3)_2^b$	65000	57750	12200	7000		
HO- $(2S, 3S)$ -Eps-Hph-NH- $(CH_2)_4$ -OH	91500		39000	32500		
BzlONH-(2S,3S)-Eps-D-HTyr-NH-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -CH(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> <sup>b</sup>	441600	34000	1450	1790		
BzlONH-(2S,3S)-Eps-D-Hph-NH-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -CH(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	98500	93700				
$BzIONH-(2S,3S)-Eps-D-Hph-C_6H_5$	179700					

<sup>*a*</sup> Data were determined at room temperature and pH 5.5 for cruzain, papain, and bovine cathepsin B. <sup>*b*</sup> Hph = homophenylalanine; HTyr = homotyrosine.

Table 24. Inhibition of Cathepsins X, B, and L by E-64 Derivatives

	$k_{\rm inact}/K_{\rm i}  ({ m M}^{-1} \; { m s}^{-1})$				
inhibitor	cat. X	cat. B	cat. L		
<i>n</i> PrNH-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Ile-OH	225	33	21		
nPrNH-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH (CA-074)	4	136000	31		
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Agm (E-64)	775	55700	37700		

 $^a$  Second-order rate constants were measured at 25 °C and pH 5.0.

hibitors of papain, cathepsin L, and cathepsin H than the corresponding carboxylates as shown in Tables 19 and 21.219,250,252,255 However, short-chain amide derivatives such as *n*Pr-NH-(2*S*,3*S*)-Eps-Ile-Pro-OH (CA-074) are more active and selective toward cathepsin B ( $k_{\text{inact}}/K_{\text{i}} = 136500 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  at pH 5.0).<sup>200,219</sup> Modifications at the N-terminus of CA-074, where a 4-hydroxyphenol moiety is added to the pre-existing *n*-propyl group, resulted in a compound (MB-074) that is still specific for cathepsin B, but is 5-fold less potent.<sup>213</sup> Esterification of the free carboxy terminal of the proline residue to a methyl ester in all CA-074 analogues resulted in loss of potency and selectivity toward cathepsin B.256 Recently, a one amino acid CA-074 derivative, nPr-NH-(2S,3S)-Eps-Ile-OH, was designed to inhibit cathepsin X.<sup>200,257</sup> This is a specific, but not very potent, inhibitor for cathepsin X, with a 10-fold preference over cathepsins B and L (Table 24).

Dipeptidyl epoxysuccinate derivatives have been successfully designed as selective inactivators of cathepsin B.<sup>244,252</sup> These inhibitors mimic the reverse peptide binding in the S subsites as well as the normal substrate binding mode in the S' subsites. The first inhibitor contained a peptide moiety, ornithylagmatine, as a replacement for the ester group of EtO-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH.<sup>252</sup> In the second generation, the ornithylagmatine moiety was replaced with the tripeptide Leu-Gly-Gly-OMe, which was selected to position the inhibitor in the antisubstrate orientation at P2-P4.<sup>244</sup> These inhibitors were tailored for cathepsin B, because the tripeptide moiety represents the propeptide activation sequence of cathepsin B (residues 46-48). The second-order rate constants of inactivation of papain, cathepsin B, and cathepsin L are shown in Table 25.

Other E-64 derivatives that selectively inhibit cathepsin L have been developed by Katunuma et al.<sup>220,258</sup> The CLIK series (cathepsin L inhibitor Katunuma) contains the common structural feature *N*-*trans*-Eps-Phe-NMe<sub>2</sub>, which is essential for selective inhibition of cathepsin L. The 2*S*,3*S*-stereochemistry at the epoxide moiety is required for inhibition. CLIKs inhibit cathepsin L at a concentration of  $10^{-7}$  M in vitro, whereas no inhibition of cathepsin B, C, S, or K was observed.<sup>220</sup> However, second-rate inhibition constants are not available; therefore, the efficiency of CLIKs cannot be compared with that of other E-64 derivatives.

Recently, analogues of E-64 have been designed as highly selective inhibitors of cruzain and rhodesain, two parasitic cysteine proteases.<sup>205,259</sup> This series of inhibitors is less potent than vinyl sulfone inhibitors. The most potent inhibitors of cruzain have a D-HTyr or D-Hph residue at P2 and an *O*-benzyl hydroxamate at the P' site (Table 22). The epoxysuccinyl derivative BzlONH-(2*S*,3*S*)-Eps-D-HTyr-NH-(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> is 13-fold more potent for cruzain than rhodesain and  $\sim$ 300-fold more selective for cruzain versus cathepsin B and papain. Most of the compounds show little or no activity in vitro when tested against J744 cells infected with *T. cruzi* in tissue culture.<sup>205</sup>

Neutral epoxysuccinyl analogues of E-64 can be membrane permeable. This is achieved by replacing the carboxylate of the epoxide moiety with esters or amides, whereas the agmatine group is replaced by alkyl groups. Modifications of the peptidyl portion, especially the leucine side chain in E-64, resulted in tighter binding in the S2 site, which is the major specificity determinant for cysteine proteases. As a result of SAR studies, very potent and specific epoxysuccinate inhibitors of selected cysteine proteases are now available.

**Biological Studies.** Many biological studies were published shortly after it was discovered that E-64 and its derivatives specifically inhibit cysteine proteases. Epoxysuccinates are very useful in vivo due to their the potent inhibitory activity, stability and permeability into cells and tissues. Using radiolabeled E-64 derivatives, it was shown that peptidyl epoxysuccinates are incorporated into the lysosomes, where they bind and inactivate the target cysteine proteases. The most biologically studied epoxysuccinyl inhibitors are E-64, E-64c, E-64d (also known as aloxistatin, loxistatin, EST, and Ep 453), CA-074, and CA-030.

E-64 derivatives selectively inhibit lysosomal protein degradation in isolated hepatocytes.<sup>260</sup> Early studies show the effects of E-64 and analogues on cathepsins B and L in vivo and in vitro.<sup>190,261</sup> Both isomers of E-64, containing the D- and L-leucine

Table 25.	Inactivation o	f Cv	steine	Proteases	bv	Epox	vsuccinv	l Di	peptides	a
		/			/					

inhibitor	papain $k_2/K_{ m i}$ $({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$	cathepsin B $k_2/K_{ m i}$ $({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$	${{\rm cathepsin}\ { m L}\over k_2/K_{ m i}} ({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$	ratio cathepsin B/ papain	ratio cathepsin B/ cathepsin L	ref
Agm←Orn←(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH <sup>b,c,d</sup>	6220	197000	250	32	790	252
Agm←Orn←(2 <i>R</i> ,3 <i>R</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	225	63300	26	281	2440	252
MeO-Gly←Gly←Leu←(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	14800	1520000	1200	103	1260	244
MeO-Gly←Gly←Leu←(2 <i>R</i> ,3 <i>R</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	870	215000	269	247	798	244
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Agm (E-64)	869000	81400	43800	0.09	1.9	252

<sup>*a*</sup> Second-order rate constants were determined at 30 °C and pH 5.5 for papain, human cathepsin B, and cathepsin L. <sup>*b*</sup> Agm = agmatine (1-amino-4-guanidinobutane). <sup>*c*</sup> Orn = ornithine. <sup>*d*</sup> Arrows indicate that the peptide chain runs from right to left.

residues, inhibit cathepsins B and L in vivo, but the D-isomer is less potent. The derivative E-64c showed strong inhibitory activity in vivo against cathepsins B and L.<sup>190</sup> E-64c was first injected subcutaneously in the pectoral muscle of dystrophic chickens and inhibited cathepsins B and H in a dose-dependent manner.<sup>262</sup> It is effective in animal models of muscular dystrophy when it is administered intraperitoneally and has no effect when given orally as it is not absorbed well from the intestines.<sup>249</sup>

E-64d, the ethyl ester of E-64c, is the most intensively examined epoxysuccinyl derivative in biological systems. The ester moiety of E-64d is hydrolyzed during permeation through the intestinal membrane and is converted to E-64c in the blood.<sup>249</sup> At one time, E-64d was considered to be a promising prodrug for the treatment of muscular dystrophy.<sup>263</sup> Clinical trials were conducted in Japan, but development stopped in the early 1990s due to its low efficacy,<sup>264</sup> side effects, such as hepatic injury in rats,<sup>265</sup> and teratogenic effects on rat embryogenesis.266,267 Pharmacokinetic studies were performed in healthy adult male volunteers, who were orally administered 100 mg three times a day for one day or seven consecutive days.<sup>268</sup> The drug was detected as E-64c in urine and serum, and no accumulation was observed after repetitive administration. About 30% of the dose was recovered in the urine. No changes in subjective and objective symptoms or clinical tests were observed.

The inhibitor E-64d is more effective at inhibiting cathepsins B and L when it is given orally. Oral administration of 100 mg/kg of body weight strongly inhibits cathepsin B and L activities in the skeletal heart muscle, heart, and liver of hamsters.<sup>249</sup> In dystrophic mice, E-64 and E-64d increased the locomotor activity, survival time, and serum creatine phosphokinase activity but did not increase the weight of the mice.<sup>269</sup> In cultured rat macrophages, E-64d inhibited the processing of the single-chain forms of cathepsins B, H, and L to the two chain forms, which demonstrated that the intracellular processing is accomplished by cysteine proteases in the lysosomes.<sup>270</sup> E-64d is also an effective inhibitor of proteoglycan degradation of interleukin-1 stimulated bovine septum cartilage, whereas E-64 and E-64c showed no inhibition at concentrations up to 100 µM.<sup>209</sup>

The epoxysuccinate E-64d has been tested for its ability to inhibit calpain activity in vivo. In intact platelets, some inhibition was observed at the lowest concentration tested (20  $\mu$ g/mL), and complete inhibition was obtained at 50  $\mu$ g/mL.<sup>271</sup> Pectoralis muscle cells and myoblasts treated with E-64d display morphological changes, delays in myofibril assembly, and reduced ability to fuse to form multinucleated myotubes.<sup>272,273</sup> Recently, it was shown that E-64d prevents both calpain up-regulation and apoptosis in the lesion and penumbra following spinal cord injury in rats.<sup>274,275</sup> E-64d has been associated with attenuation of parathyroid hormone in osteoblasts, 276, 277 prevention of calcium ionophore cataracts,<sup>278</sup> antiviral activity on foot-and-mouth-disease virus,<sup>279</sup> inhibition of coronavirus protein processing,<sup>280</sup> and many other biological and physiological processes.

The inhibitor CA-074 inactivates cathepsin B only in vivo, whereas the derivative CA-030 shows no specificity, because the ethyl ester at the epoxysuccinvl moiety is hydrolyzed by esterases to produce the nonspecific inhibitor CA-028.218 The compound CA-074 was designed to be resistant to esterases; it contains an amide group instead of an ester. The dose-responses and time courses of the inhibitory effects of CA-074 and E-64c in vivo and their roles in intralysosomal protein degradation in vivo and in vitro have been determined.<sup>281</sup> CA-074 administered intraperitoneal to rats at a dose of 4 mg/100 g inhibited cathepsin B activity in the kidney and liver for 4 h. In vivo studies of liver lysosomes using FITClabeled asialofetuin showed that CA-074 selectively inhibited liver cathepsin B and that E-64c was a general inhibitor of cysteine proteases. However, the intralysosomal degradation of FITC-labeled asialofetuin was incomplete.<sup>281</sup>

Mice infected with Leishmania major have been treated with CA-074 and CLIK-148. The mice treated with the cathepsin B inhibitor CA-074 showed resistance against infection with L. major, and a change of immune response from Th2 to Th1 occurred.<sup>282</sup> It appears that cathepsin B may have a role in antigen presentations.<sup>282–284</sup> Treatment with the cathepsin L inhibitor, CLIK-148, modulates the processing of soluble *L. major* antigen in antigen-presenting cells and exacerbates the infection.<sup>285</sup> Other effects of the treatment with CA-074, such as antigen processing in ovalbumin-immunized mice<sup>286</sup> and degradation of exogenous polypeptidase,<sup>287</sup> suggest a direct role for cathepsin B in antigen presentation. However, it was recently shown that CA-074b, where the *n*-propylamino group of CA-074 is changed to an isobutylamino group, is unable to penetrate cells, which implies that the effects on antigen presentation are not due to the inhibition of cathepsin B.<sup>213</sup>

The epoxysuccinyl inhibitors, E-64c and CA-074, have been used to explore the mechanism of ischemic neuronal death in monkeys.<sup>288,289</sup> There is an increase in the activity of cathepsins B and L in monkeys undergoing a complete 20 min whole brain ischemia. After intravenous administration of CA-074 or E-64c, approximately 67 and 84% of neurons of the hippocampus were saved from delayed neuronal death on day 5 in eight monkeys in this model of brain ischemia. Therefore, peptidyl epoxysuccinate inhibitors have potential therapeutic uses in the treatment of ischemic injuries to the human central nervous system.

Epoxysuccinyl inhibitors of cathepsin L have been studied in a variety of biological processes in vitro and in vivo. Administration of E-64 decreases proteinuria, a major manifestation of glomerular disease in an experimental model of glomerulonephritis in rats.<sup>290,291</sup> Osteoclastic bone resorption is inhibited by E-64 both in vivo and in vitro.<sup>292–294</sup> The immunoreactivity for intracellular cathepsin L is very strong in osteoclasts pretreated with E-64. In contrast, when osteoclasts are treated with E-64, only a few immunoreaction intracellular products are found and the extracellular release of cathepsin L is inhibited.<sup>295</sup> Selective inhibition of cathepsin L was tested in vivo



**Figure 46.** Chemical structure of NCO-700, an epoxysuccinate with a piperazine ring.

by intraperitoneal injection of CLIK-148, -181, and -195 in mice hepatic lysosomes. At 45 and 120 min after administration of 3 mg/kg of inhibitor, the activities of cathepsin L were inhibited, whereas cathepsin B was not. CLIK-195 inhibits cathepsin L in a dose-dependent manner. As a result, CLIK-148, -181, and -195 were shown to permeate the lysosomes and to selectively inhibit hepatic cathepsin L in vivo.<sup>220</sup> The epoxysuccinyl inhibitors, CLIK-148 and E-64, have also been used to explore the effects of proteolytic activity on cell invasion and metastasis in ras-transformed human breast epithelial cells.<sup>296</sup> CLIK-148 also has antihypercalcemic and antimetastatic effects in vivo and significantly prevents bone pit formations induced by TNF- $\alpha$  or M-CSF in vitro.<sup>258,297</sup> Oral treatment of tumor-bearing animals with CLIK-148 significantly reduced the serum calcium levels, therefore preventing malignant hypercalcemia. Direct cancer metastasis of colon tumor and distant bone metastasis are also reduced by treatment with CLIK-148. The inhibitor CLIK-148 has also proven to be effective against osteoporosis.

The ester of a piperazine-containing epoxide, NCO-700 (Figure 46), is an inhibitor of calpain<sup>298</sup> and is being evaluated for use in blocking proteolysis of myocardial proteins associated with myocardial infarction.<sup>299,300</sup> In a number of animal studies, this compound is well tolerated, is nontoxic, and shows a protective effect on myocardial tissue following ischemic injury.<sup>298,301–304</sup> Recently, NCO-700 was shown to possess anticancer properties when tested in vitro and in vivo against human breast and prostate tumors.<sup>305</sup>

Highly selective affinity labels for cathepsin B, based on the dipeptidyl epoxysuccinate inhibitor MeO-Gly—Gly—Leu—(2*S*,3*S*)-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH, have been attached to a spacer-functionalized conjugate of  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin.<sup>211,306</sup> The inhibitor–cyclodextrin conjugate represents a selective drug carrier system, which is fully water-soluble. However, neither the inhibitor nor the cyclodextrin epoxysuccinate derivative is cell-permeable at concentrations necessary for complete inhibition of cathepsin B when tested in MCF-7 breast cancer cells, fibroblasts, and HaCatcells.<sup>306</sup> Using a similar approach, two epoxysuccinyl affinity labels attached to rhodamine B and biotin were synthesized and characterized (Table 26). Affinity blot analysis using the biotinylated inhibitor permits a selective and sensitive non-radioactive detection of cathepsin B in biological systems. Both conjugates are non-cell-permeable, potent, and selective inhibitors of cathepsin B.<sup>211</sup>

To target the intracellular cathepsin B, the same dipeptidyl epoxysuccinate inhibitor was covalently attached to a cell-penetrating peptide.<sup>307</sup> The Cterminal heptapeptide of penetratin was shown to be efficient for cell membrane translocation.<sup>308</sup> The heptapeptide of penetratin, in which Met-54 is exchanged for a Nle, attached to the parent epoxysuccinate selectively inhibits intracellular cathepsin B, with a second-order rate inhibition constant of  $6100100 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  (Table 26). Membrane permeability studies with MCF-7 cells show effective cell membrane translocation of the inhibitor. Incubation of MCF-7 cells with 0.01  $\mu$ M conjugate blocks 60% of the intracellular cathepsin B, whereas a concentration of 0.3  $\mu$ M results in complete inactivation. The non-cell-permeable and cell-permeable conjugates represent useful tools to investigate the biological roles of cathepsin B.

Radioiodine-labeled epoxysuccinyl peptide analogues of CA-074 have been developed and synthesized using solid phase peptide chemistry by Bogyo et al. (Figure 47). The *n*-propyl group of CA-074 was replaced with a tryptamine moiety to allow labeling with <sup>125</sup>I.<sup>212</sup> The new non-cell-permeable inhibitor (MB-074) has a low affinity for cathepsin B ( $k_2/K_i =$  $2750 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) and shows selectivity for cathepsin B over cruzain.<sup>213</sup> Other labeled compounds, such as [125I]-JPM-565, [125I]-MB-074, DCG-03, and DCG-04 (Figure 47), are based on the structures of E-64 and JPM-565.<sup>309</sup> The cathepsin B-specific label [<sup>125</sup>I]-MB-074 was used to show that cathepsin activity is stimulated during placenta-derived cytotrophoblasts.<sup>213</sup> These new reagents can be used to localize cysteine proteases in biological systems.

**Natural Products.** Since the discovery of E-64, other naturally occurring epoxysuccinate inhibitors have been discovered as metabolites of different fungal strains (Table 27). Estatins,<sup>310</sup> AM4299s,<sup>311</sup> cathestatins,<sup>312,313</sup> kojistatin A,<sup>314</sup> CPI's,<sup>315</sup> TCM-52's,<sup>316</sup> WF14861,<sup>317</sup> and WF1865s<sup>318</sup> are inhibitors

 Table 26. Second-Order Rate Constants for Inactivation of Cysteine Proteases by Epoxysuccinyl Dipeptide

 Derivatives

inhibitor	${{{cathepsin B}}\over{k_2/K_{ m i}}}$	${{cathepsin L}\atop{k_2/K_{ m i}}}$ (M $^{-1}$ s $^{-1}$ )	ratio cathepsin B/ cathepsin L	ref
$\beta$ -CD- $\epsilon$ Ahx-Gly-Gly-Leu-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH <sup>a</sup>	1050000	1204	2672	306
rhodamine B-NH-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>6</sub> -NH-Gly←Gly←Leu←(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	1530000	323	4736	211
biotinyl-NH-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>6</sub> -NH-Gly←Gly←Leu←(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	1726000	256	6742	211
penetratin HP-CO-(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>5</sub> -NH-Gly←Gly←Leu←(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	6100000	3590	1699	307
MeO-Gly←Gly←Leu←(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	1520000	1200	1262	244
HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Éps-Leu-Agm (E-64)	81400	43800	1.9	252

<sup>*a*</sup> Arrows indicate that the peptide chain runs from right to left.  $\beta$ -CD =  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin;  $\epsilon$ Ahx =  $\epsilon$ -aminohexanoic acid; penetratin HP = H<sub>2</sub>N-Lys-Lys-Trp-Lys-Nle-Arg-Arg.


<sup>125</sup>I-MB-074

Figure 47. Structure of epoxysuccinyl radiolabeled probes.

of papain, cathepsins B and L, ficin, and bromelain. These compounds do not inhibit serine proteases, aspartic proteases, or metalloproteases, but WF1865s slowly inhibits bovine trypsin with an IC<sub>50</sub> value of  $2.2 \times 10^{-4}$  M. All of these inhibitors have a *trans*epoxysuccinyl group, a bulky amino acid, such as leucine, isoleucine, phenylalanine, or tyrosine, and an aminoalkyl moiety, such as spermidine, agmatine, putrescine, or 1H-imidazole-2-ylamine. Estatins, cathestatins, and WF14861 are more selective toward cathepsin L than cathepsin B, a selectivity that is not seen with E-64. Esterification of the carboxylate function and replacement of the charged residues with uncharged alkyl groups can increase cell permeability of these compounds (Table 27). The esters are less potent (100–1000-fold less) than the free acids, but the rapid hydrolysis of these esters into their active forms makes them encouraging as prodrugs.<sup>262</sup> The in vivo efficacies WF14865A and B were studied in a low-calcium-diet-fed mouse model. Subcutaneous injections of 10 mg/kg lowered the plasma calcium levels to 60 and 68%, respectively, of the initial level after 6 h.<sup>318</sup> Natural products WF1865s do not show any antimicrobial activity against bacteria and fungi and have low toxicity in a pregnant mouse model.

#### 2. $\alpha_{,\beta}$ -Epoxyketone Derivatives of Peptides

The first peptidyl  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -epoxyketones described in the literature are the natural microbial products epoxo-

micin and eponemycin (Figure 48).<sup>319,320</sup> Epoxomicin, an  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -epoxyketone, is a natural microbial metabolite, which was first isolated from *Actinomyces* due to its in vivo antitumor activity against murine B16 melanoma tumors.<sup>320</sup> Despite this potent activity, the mechanism of biological action has not been elucidated.

Spaltenstein and co-workers, in search of a selective proteasome inhibitor, first reported in 1996 enzyme inhibitors that inhibited the proteasome. The tripeptide  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone Cbz-Ile-Ile-Phe-(2*R*)-EP inhibits the chymotrypsin-like activity of the 20S proteasome at low nanomolar concentrations (IC<sub>50</sub> = 5 nM).<sup>321</sup> Peptidyl  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones act as covalent irreversible inhibitors via alkylation of the enzyme by the reactive epoxide function.

The structure of a simple  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone derivative is shown in Figure 49. In this review, the epoxide moiety is referred to as EP. It should be noted that these derivatives are more correctly termed aminoacyl epoxides or peptidyl epoxides. The term peptidyl  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones is not correct nomenclature and thus should more ideally be referred to as  $\alpha,\beta$ epoxyketone derivatives of peptides. However, because they are commonly called peptidyl  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones, this nomenclature is used here.

Shortly after the discovery of this new class of compounds that inhibited the proteasome, the search began to identify other inhibitors of the proteasome

Table 27. IC<sub>50</sub> Values for Inactivation of Cysteine Proteases by Epoxysuccinate Natural Products



that incorporated the  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone's pharmacophore. The research group of Craig Crews turned its attention to the previously isolated natural products and tested eponemycin and epoxomicin for activity against the 20S proteasome. Both compounds contain a linear peptide  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone and are potent and selective inhibitors of the 20S proteasome in vitro and in vivo.<sup>322,323</sup> This suggested that other  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones, such as epoxomicin and its derivatives, could target and inactivate the proteasome and could be used as molecular probes and therapeutic agents.

Epoxomicin potently inhibits primarily the chymotrypsin-like activity of the 20S proteasome with a value of  $k_{\rm obs}/[I] = 35400 \ {\rm M}^{-1} \ {\rm s}^{-1}$ , whereas the trypsin-like and peptidyl-glutamyl peptide hydrolyzing (PGPH) activities are inhibited at rates 100- and 1000-fold slower.<sup>323</sup> Epoxomicin, in contrast to other inhibitors, such as peptide aldehydes and vinyl sulfones, selectively inhibits the proteasome and does not inhibit the cysteine proteases, papain, cathepsin B, and calpain or the serine proteases, such as chymotrypsin and trypsin, at concentrations up to 50  $\mu M.^{324}$  Subsequently, it was shown that  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone inhibitors inactivate the cysteine protease cruzain.<sup>325</sup>





eponemycin

**Figure 48.** Epoxomicin and eponemycin, linear peptide  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone natural products.





**Figure 49.** Structure of an  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -epoxyketone derivative.



**Figure 50.** Stereochemistry of the  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -epoxyketones.

**Stereochemistry.** There are two stereoisomers at the C-2 of the epoxyketone moiety, the 2*R*- and 2*S*-isomers (Figure 50). The two isomers of epoxomicin have different inhibitory activities against the 20S proteasome. The naturally occurring 2*R*-isomer is 100 times more potent than the 2*S*-isomer.<sup>324</sup> So far, all natural products and synthetic epoxyketone compounds that show inhibitory activity against the proteasome have the 2*R*-configuration at the epoxide moiety. Interestingly, potent inhibitors of the cysteine protease cruzain show the opposite 2*S*-stereochemistry.<sup>325</sup>

**Mechanism.** The mechanism of inhibition of the 20S proteasome by epoxomicin involves the N-terminal threonine, which is a unique characteristic of the active site of the proteasome. Epoxomicin inhibits the 20S proteasome by alkylation of the active site threonine residue (Thr 1) of the catalytic subunits, forming an irreversible morpholine derivative. The presence of a six-membered morpholine ring was discovered by X-ray crystallography of the 20S proteasome inhibited by epoxomicin (PDB code 1G65).<sup>326</sup> On the basis of the X-ray structure, Groll and co-workers proposed that the morpholine derivative resulted from the reaction between the epoxyketone moiety and the hydroxyl and amino groups of the N-terminal Thr 1 (Figure 51).

The mechanism of formation of the morpholine derivative in the proteasome–epoxomicin complex is a two-step process (Figure 52).<sup>326</sup> The first step



**Figure 51.** Schematic drawing of the active site of proteasome inhibited by epoxomicin.

involves the formation of a the tetrahedral adduct or hemiketal between the threonine hydroxy group and the ketone carbonyl of epoxomicin. The OH group of Thr 1 is activated by the N-terminal amino group<sup>327</sup> or by an adjacent water molecule that acts as a base. The water molecule forms a bridge between the nucleophilic hydroxyl of the Thr side chain and the N-terminal amino group. This structure is observed in the native structure of the 20S proteasome, which does not contain an inhibitor, and other related enzymes, such as penicillin acylase.<sup>328,329</sup>

In the second step, the morpholino adduct is formed by an intermolecular cyclization reaction. The Nterminal amino group of Thr 1 opens the epoxide ring by means of an intramolecular displacement and inversion of the configuration of the C-2 carbon of the epoxide. The stereochemistry of the C-2 carbon of the epoxide ring changes from 2R in epoxomicin to 2*S* in the morpholino ring of the enzyme inhibitor adduct. The nucleophilic attack occurs at the more hindered C-2 of the epoxide, resulting in favorable 6 exo-tat ring closure. Attack at the less hindered C-1 methylene of the epoxide would result in an unfavorable 7 endo-tet ring closure.<sup>326</sup> The formation of the morpholine ring could explain why epoxomicin selectively inhibits the proteasome and not other proteases.

The mechanism of inhibition of cruzain by peptidyl  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones is not yet proven but must involve another mechanism. Due to structural similarities between the  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones and epoxysuccinates, it is most likely that the thiol group of the active cysteine residue of cruzain attacks at the C-2 of the epoxyketone. Also, the fact that the inhibitors which have the 2*S*-configuration at the epoxy moiety are more potent<sup>325</sup> suggests that the C-2 carbon is involved in the nucleophilic attack. In general, epoxysuccinates with the *S*-configuration at the epoxide moiety are more reactive with cysteine proteases.

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** Recently, several  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones have been synthesized to determine the effect of the peptide length, amino acid subsite preferences, steric bulk, and N-terminal blocking group on the rate of inhibition of specific proteasome activities. The first  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone tripeptide to show anti-proteasome activity was Cbz-Ile-Ile-Phe-(2*R*)-EP, which has an IC<sub>50</sub> value of 5



Figure 52. Proposed mechanism of proteasome inactivation by epoxomicin based on the crystal structure.

#### Table 28. Potency of Peptidyl $\alpha_{,\beta}$ -Epoxyketones as Inhibitors of the 20S Proteasome

$k_{ m obs}/[{ m I}]$				
$R_1$	ChT <sup>a</sup>	$T^b$	PGPH <sup>c</sup>	ref
Ac-Leu-Leu	14000 (50–150 nM)	$\mathbf{NI}^{f}$	9.2 (100–160 μM)	330
Ac-Leu-Leu	780 (1-2.5 μM)	5.1 (100–150 μM)	120 (8 $-12 \mu M$ )	330
Ac-Hph-Leu-Leu <sup>d</sup>	63000 (40-80 nM)	5.4 (120–150 µM)	5.4 (120–150 µM)	330
(YU101) Ac-Hph-Leu-Phe	166000 (5–12 nM)	7.1 (80 $-130 \mu M$ )	21 (80–150 μM)	330
Hph-Leu-Phe	5200 (0.11 μM)	580 $(0.5-5 \mu M)$	11 (10 $-150 \mu M$ )	330
(YU102) Ac-Gly-Pro-Phe	5 (50 $-150 \mu M$ )	NI	$254 (4-25 \mu M)$	73
Ac-Nle-Pro-Phe <sup>e</sup>	$1.9 (100 - 150 \mu M)$	NI	115 (10-40 $\mu$ M)	73
isooctanoyl-Pro-Phe	190 $(1-2 \mu M)$	NI	194 (10 $-40 \mu M$ )	73
pyrazinecarbonyl-Pro-Phe	520 $(1-2 \mu M)$	3.7 (125–150 μM)	23 $(40-80 \mu M)$	73
Ac-Ile-Val	5 (100 $-150 \mu$ M)	6.7 (100 $-150 \mu M$ )	14.6 (50 $-125 \mu M$ )	73
inhibitor				
eponemycin	114 (8–10 μM)	17 (100–150 μM)	217 (8–50 μM)	73
epoxomicin	37000 (30-80 μM)	79 (8 $-12 \mu M$ )	37 (50 $-100 \mu M$ )	330
dihydroeponemycin	66 (20-60 $\mu$ M)	4.4 (125 $-500 \mu M$ )	60 (12.5 $-50 \mu M$ )	322

= homophenylalanine. <sup>e</sup> Nle = norleucine. f NI = no inhibition.

nM.<sup>321</sup> Derivatives, based on the peptide moiety of the epoxomicin, that have the amino acid Leu at P1 provided the best peptidyl glutamyl peptide hydrolyzing (PGPH) selectivity. Hydrophobic residues at the P2–P4 positions are important for strong inhibition of the chymotrypsin-like activity.<sup>330</sup> Also, the presence of a residue at the P4 position is important for inactivation of the chymotrypsin-like activity by  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones, which have a leucine side chain at P1 (Table 28).

The inhibitors with the Pro-Phe-Leu tripeptide sequence (P3–P1) do not inhibit the trypsin-like activity of the proteasome, regardless of the nature of the P4 residue. At the amino terminal of the inhibitor, substitution of an acetyl group with a bulky aromatic group increases inhibitory potency for the chymotrypsin-like activity, whereas the inhibitors become less PGPH selective. Most of the compounds that are more selective toward the PGPH activity of the proteasome (YU101 and YU102) possess an acetyl group at the N-terminus. Epoxyketones YU102 and Ac-Nle-Pro-Phe-Leu-(Me)EP inhibit selectively the PGPH activity 50–60-fold more potently than the chymotrypsin-like activity. YU102, at 8  $\mu$ M concentrations, inhibits only the PGPH activity, whereas the natural product dihydroeponemycin inhibits both the PGPH and chymotrypsin-like activity at the same concentration. Epoxomicin and YU102 exhibit time-dependent inhibition kinetics, which point to modification of the catalytic Thr 1 residue of the proteasome.

Kim and co-workers synthesized and characterized chimeric epoxomicin/dihydroeponemycin inhibitors to evaluate subunit binding specificity, potency, and antiproliferative activities.<sup>331</sup> Epoxomicin and dihydroeponemycin possess different structural features in their left-hand, central, and right-hand fragments.

Table 29. Inhibition of Cruzain by Peptidyl  $\alpha,\beta$ -Epoxyketones

inhibitor	$k_{\rm inact}/K_{\rm i}  ({ m M}^{-1} \; { m s}^{-1})$	IC <sub>50</sub> (μM)
Cbz-Phe-Ala-(2 <i>S</i> )-EP	128200	0.08
Cbz-Phe-Ala-(2 <i>R</i> )-EP	NA	1
Cbz-Phe-Hph <sup>a</sup> -(2S)-EP	330000	0.01
Cbz-Phe-Hph-(2 <i>R</i> )-EP	NA	>1
<sup><i>a</i></sup> Hph = homophenylalar	nine.	

Both compounds are linear peptides that contain the  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone's pharmacophore. In general, substitution of the N-terminal fragment [N-Ac-(N-Me)-Ile-Ile] with an isooctanoic acid moiety resulted in a 300-500-fold decrease in  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values for inhibition of the chymotrypsin-like activity and a 75-fold decrease in  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values for inhibition of the trypsin-like activity. Therefore, the chymotrypsin- and trypsin-like activities are strongly influenced by the P4-S4 interactions. There was no major effect on the potency against the PGPH activity, suggesting that the subunit responsible for this activity has no strong preference for peptide inhibitor length.

Peptidyl  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones are potent, irreversible inhibitors of cruzain (Table 29).<sup>325</sup> The inhibitors combine a portion of the epoxide moiety of the epoxysuccinyl inhibitor E-64c and the dipeptide sequence of the dipeptidyl fluoromethyl ketone, Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F. The second-order rate constant for inhibition of cruzain by Cbz-Phe-Hph-(2*S*)-EP is 4-fold greater than that of E-64c (70600 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, Table 22).<sup>205</sup> Compounds that contain 2*S*-stereochemistry at the epoxide moiety are more active than the 2*R*-epimers, as seen by the IC<sub>50</sub> values listed in Table 29. Therefore,  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones could be explored in the future as inhibitors for other cysteine proteases.

**Biological Studies.** Epoxomicin and dihydroeponemycin, an eponemycin analogue,<sup>319</sup> are potent antitumor agents, and biotinylated affinity derivatives demonstrate that the intracellular target is the 20S proteasome.<sup>323,324</sup> Epoxomicin binds to four proteasome catalytic subunits, X, LMP7, MECL1, and Z,<sup>323,324</sup> whereas dihydroeponemycin selectively binds to the  $\beta$  catalytic subunits LMP2 and LMP7.<sup>322</sup> Additional in vitro labeling studies, using biotinylated derivatives of chimeric epoxomicin/dihydroeponemycin inhibitors, suggest that the binding specificities are due to the differences at the amino terminal left-hand fragments of the epoxides, which correspond to P3–P4 residues [N-Ac-(N-Me)Ile-Ile versus isooctanoyl groups].<sup>331</sup>

Epoxomicin successfully inhibits NF- $\kappa$ B activation in vitro and possesses anti-inflammatory activity in vivo.<sup>323</sup> In vivo studies demonstrated that p53 levels increased by 30-fold when human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) were incubated with epoxomicin for 6 h. Incubation of cells for longer than 48 h results in >95% cellular apoptosis. Also, epoxomicin effectively inhibits NF- $\kappa$ B-mediated proinflammatory signaling by preventing I $\kappa$ B $\alpha$  degradation and activation of NF- $\kappa$ B binding activity.<sup>323</sup> The antiinflammatory effects were studied in vivo in the picryl chloride mouse model with contact sensitivity (CS), a cutaneous inflammatory disease. Treatment

Table 30. Inhibition of the Proteasome Activity by  $\alpha,\beta$ -Epoxyketones from Natural Products

			IC <sub>50</sub> (μM)		
inhibitor	structure	ChT <sup>a</sup>	T <sup>b</sup>	PGPH <sup>c</sup>	ref
epoxomicin					320
eponemycin		1.1	7.4	5.4	332
TMC-86A		5.1	51	3.7	332
TMC-86B	$\overset{HO}{}_{\underset{O_{HO'}}{}}\overset{H}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\underset{H}{}}\overset{O}{\underset{H}{}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\underset{H}{}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\underset{H}{}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}\overset{O}{\overset{O}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}{\overset{O}}{$	1.1	250	31	332
TMC-89A	$H_{2N} \xrightarrow{0}_{\underline{i}} H_{2N} \xrightarrow{OH}_{\underline{i}} H_{2N} \xrightarrow{OH}_{H_{2N}} \xrightarrow{OH}_{H$	1.1	0.4	7.2	334
TMC-89B		1.1	0.5	71	334
TMC-96		2.9	36	3.5	332

<sup>*a*</sup> ChT = chymotrypsin-like activity. <sup>*b*</sup> T = trypsin-like activity. <sup>*c*</sup> PGPH = peptidyl-glutamyl peptide hydrolyzing activity.

with a nontoxic dose of epoxomicin (0.58 mg/kg/day) reduced the CS response by 44%, whereas a dose 5 times higher inhibited the inflammatory response by 95%.<sup>323</sup>

Dihydroeponemycin-mediated proteasome inactivation induces a spindle-like cellular morphological change and apoptosis.<sup>322</sup> Incubation of bovine aortic endothelial cells (BAECs) with 4  $\mu$ M dihydroeponemycin resulted in spindle-like morphological changes never reported before in non-neuronal cells.<sup>322</sup> DNA fragmentation occurs in >95% of cells incubated with dihydroeponemycin over the course of 48 h. The results indicated that this inhibitor inactivates cellular processes mediated by the 20S proteasome.

Other peptidyl derivatives were tested for their ability to arrest DNA synthesis and antiproliferation activities. Compounds designed by Myung et al.,<sup>73</sup> which possessed similar  $k_{obs}$ /[I] values for the inhibition of the PGPH activity but different chymotrypsin-like inhibitory activities (see Table 30), were tested in vivo to measure the inhibition of bovine aortic endothelial (BAE) cell proliferation.<sup>73</sup> One class of compounds, including isooctanoyl-Pro-Phe-Leu-(Me)-EP and pyrazinecarbonyl-Pro-Phe-Leu-(Me)EP, inhibited DNA synthesis with IC<sub>50</sub> values of ~0.5  $\mu$ M.

Other compounds, such as YU102 or Ac-Nle-Pro-Phe-Leu-(Me)EP, required 100-fold higher concentrations to inhibit with  $\hat{IC}_{50}$  values of  $\sim 50 \ \mu M$ . These results imply that selective inhibition of PGPH activity is not sufficient to inhibit intracellular mediated degradation, as reflected by the lack of proliferation inhibition in BAE cells. The same compounds were tested for antiproliferative activity in a short-lived green fluorescent protein (GFP) assay.<sup>73</sup> Epoxomicin was the best inhibitor of the GFP degradation with low nanomolar concentrations. The same trend was observed with  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones specific for the PGPH activity [Y102 and Ac-Nle-Pro-Phe-Leu-(Me)EP]. These compounds accumulated UbG76V-GFP at concentrations ~50-fold higher than  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones, which have a higher rate of inhibition of the chymotrypsinlike activity. Therefore, the PGPH activity is not essential in proteasome-mediated protein degradation, whereas chymotrypsin activity degrades proteins independently of the PGPH activity.

Natural Products. Since the discovery of the inhibitory potency of eponemycin and epoxomicin for the proteasome, other natural products that contain the  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone pharmacophore have been isolated (Table 30). These newly isolated linear peptide natural products were discovered solely on the basis of their proteasome inhibitory properties by screening from microbial metabolites. New natural product proteasome inhibitors include TMC-86A and TMC-86B isolated from Streptomyces sp. TC 1084, TMC-96 isolated from Saccharothrix sp. TC 1094, 332, 333 and TMC-89A and -B isolated from Streptomyces sp. TC 1087.<sup>334</sup> These new members of the  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketone class do not inhibit calpain II, cathepsin L, or trypsin at 100  $\mu$ M concentrations. Eponemycin and epoxomicin were originally isolated on the basis of strong in vitro cytotoxicities against various tumor cell lines.<sup>319,320</sup> However, the second-generation natural products are less cytotoxic against tumor cells of human colon carcinoma (HCT-116) and murine melanoma (B-16) by 100-2000-fold. It is likely that studies with these new  $\alpha,\beta$ -epoxyketones isolated from natural products will increase our understanding of the biological roles of the 20S proteasome.

#### 3. α-Aminoalkyl Epoxide Inhibitors

Peptidyl epoxide inhibitors are a relatively new family of irreversible inhibitors for cysteine proteases that are stable to neutral and basic conditions.<sup>335,336</sup> The peptide sequences in these inhibitors were designed to match a good substrate sequence of the cysteine proteases, papain, cathepsin B, and clostripain. Peptidyl epoxides are ineffective toward serine proteases even when substrate-like sequences for chymotrypsin, subtilisin, elastase, and trypsin are used.337,338 Mechanistically, these compounds are weak electrophiles that become highly electrophilic when protonated and take advantage of the initial/ simultaneous protonation step displayed by cysteine proteases. Peptidyl epoxides have been reviewed by Albeck.339

Stereochemistry. Peptidyl epoxides have two isomers at the C-2 carbon of the epoxide ring (Figure 53). The *erythro*-isomer is the 2*S*-stereoisomer,





2S or erythro isomer



Figure 54. Mechanism of inactivation of cysteine proteases by peptidyl epoxides.

whereas the threo-isomer represents the 2R-stereoisomer. For the purposes of this review the epoxide moiety in an  $\alpha$ -amino alkyl epoxide will be referred to as Ep. The C-2 position of the epoxide is equivalent to the position of the P1 carbonyl group of a peptide substrate. The correct abbreviation would be peptidyl-NHCH(R<sub>1</sub>)Ep, but we referred to them using the amino acid abbreviation. Thus, we will call them peptidyl-AA-Ep. The stereochemistry at the P1 amino acid side chain  $(R_1)$  can be either D or L. Peptidyl epoxides are stereoselective toward cysteine proteases. The 2S-isomer of the epoxide ring and the L-isomer of the amino acid residue at P1 are better inhibitors of papain and cathepsin B.

Mechanism. The mechanism involves opening of the epoxide ring and formation of a thioether bond with the enzyme via a nucleophilic attack at C-2 or C-3 on the epoxide ring by the active site cysteine residue, resulting in inhibition of the enzyme (Figure 54).<sup>338</sup> Peptidyl epoxides are mechanistically different from the epoxysuccinyl derivatives, which are activated epoxides. Using <sup>13</sup>C radiolabeled peptidyl epoxides and NMR, it was shown that the attack of cysteine occurs at C-2 and that the regioselectivity of the alkylation takes place on the epoxide "exo" carbon (Figure 54).<sup>339</sup> The epoxides are thought first to bind to the enzyme to form a Michaelis-type complex, aligning the epoxide near the active site.<sup>337</sup> Inhibition of an enzyme with a radioactive epoxide inhibitor resulted in one molar equivalent of inhibitor being retained with the enzyme and loss of all enzymatic activity, indicating that the peptidyl epoxides form irreversible covalent complexes by alkylating the active site cysteine residue.<sup>338</sup> Mass spectroscopy was used to confirm the alkylation site of the active-site cysteine by peptidyl epoxides.<sup>339</sup>

Structure—Activity Relationships. A variety of structures have been reported with epoxides replacing the carboxyl group of amino acid or peptide derivatives. They can be directed toward various cysteine proteases by varying the amino acid sequence of the epoxides.<sup>337,338</sup> The 2*R*, threo-configuration at the epoxide moiety is not active toward

Table 31. Inactivation of Cysteine Proteases byPeptidyl Epoxides

		$k_{\rm obs}/[I]$	$k_2/K_i$	
enzyme	inhibitor	$(M^{-1} s^{-1})$	$(M^{-1} s^{-1})$	ref
papain	Cbz-Phe-Ep <sup>a</sup>		6.03	335
	Cbz-Phe-Ala-Ep		2.08	337
	Cbz-Ala-Ala-Phe-Ep		1.75	337
	Cbz-Gly-Leu-Phe-Ép		1.56	337
	Cbz-Phe-Thr(Bzl)-Ep		17	337
cathepsin B	Ac-Phe-Gly-Ep	0.058		341
-	PhOCH <sub>2</sub> OCO-Gly-Ep	0.018		341
	Cbz-Phe-Ep		3.95	335
	Cbz-Phe-Tĥr(Bzl)-Ep		333	337
	Cbz-Phe-Ala-Ep		1.94	337
clostripain	Cbz-Phe-Ala-Ep		0.04	337
-	Cbz-Phe-Thr(Bzl)-Ep		0.46	337
$^{a}$ Ep = epo	oxide.			

cysteine proteases, but the 2*S*,*erythro*-configuration is found in inhibitors. Also, the natural L-isomer is preferred at the P1 position, which makes this class of compounds stereoselective toward cysteine proteases.<sup>337</sup> Although the actual inhibitory potency of current peptidyl epoxides is poor, it is likely that they can be improved (Table 31).

Incubation of *erythro-p*eptidyl epoxides with papain, cathepsin B, and clostripain shows time- and concentration-dependent inhibition (Table 31).<sup>337,340</sup> Cathepsin B is inhibited by Cbz-Phe-Thr(Bzl)-Ep 2000-fold more rapidly than by Cbz-Ala-Ala-Ala-Ep. There is also a degree of selectivity among cysteine proteases. The compound Cbz-Phe-Thr(Bzl)-Ep inactivates cathepsin B 20 times more rapidly than it inactivates papain and 725 times more rapidly than clostripain.<sup>337</sup> Epoxides derived from alkyl amides and esters are weak inhibitors of papain and cathepsin B.<sup>341</sup> Peptidyl epoxides inactivated chymotrypsin, subtilisin, elastase, or trypsin upon long incubation (1–3 h) at high concentration (0.5–5  $\mu$ M).<sup>337</sup>

The stability of peptidyl epoxides was studied under a variety of conditions. Epoxides are stable under neutral and basic conditions.<sup>336</sup> Peptidyl epoxides are stable in the presence of nucleophiles, such as thiols. The half-life of a radiolabeled inhibitor (2 h at room temperature) in human serum was measured using <sup>13</sup>C NMR.<sup>339</sup> As a result, peptidyl epoxides may be appropriate for in vivo biological applications.

# E. Aziridine Derivatives of Amino Acids and Peptides

Aziridinyl peptide inhibitors are aza-analogues of epoxysuccinyl peptide inhibitors and are susceptible to ring opening by nucleophiles such as the epoxysuccinyl peptide inhibitors.<sup>342,343</sup> This new class of inhibitors contains a reactive aziridine-2,3-dicarboxylic acid or aziridine-2-carboxylic acid moiety attached to a peptide or amino acid residue.<sup>342,343</sup> Aziridines have been tested against several types of proteases, including serine proteases, aspartate proteases, and metalloproteases, but were found to selectively inhibit cysteine proteases.<sup>342,344</sup> In fact, aziridines, such as aziridine-2-carboxylates and aziridine-2,3-dicarboxylates, are hydrolyzed by serine proteases.<sup>345,346</sup>



Figure 55. Types of aziridine-containing peptides.



**Figure 56.** Mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by aziridinyl peptides. The active site cysteine nucleophilically attacks either C-2 or C-3, opening the reactive threemembered ring and alkylating the enzyme.

These compounds are irreversible inhibitors of the cysteine proteases papain, cathepsins B, L, and H.

Three types of aziridine inhibitors of cysteine proteases have been described (Figure 55). Unlike the epoxysuccinyl analogues, substituents can also be placed at the heteroatom of the aziridine ring.<sup>343</sup> Type I are N-acylated aziridines with the aziridine ring on the C-terminus of the peptide or amino acid. Type II consist of N-unsubstituted aziridines with the aziridine ring at the N-terminus of the molecule and are aza-analogues of epoxysuccinyl peptides. Type III represent N-acylated derivatives with the aziridine moiety within the middle of the peptide chain.<sup>343</sup> The unsubstituted aziridine ring will be abbreviated "Azi."

**Mechanism.** The aziridine's ring is activated for opening by nucleophilic attack either by protonation or by acylation of the heteroatom on the ring.<sup>343</sup> Nucleophilic attack of the cysteine residue can occur either at C-2 or at C-3 (Figure 56). The proposed mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by aziridines is similar to that proposed for epoxysuccinyl derivatives. However, it is known that aziridines inhibit most effectively at low pH values.<sup>347</sup> This increased inhibitory reactivity is due to the protonation of the aziridine nitrogen possibly by the

enzyme	$R_1$	R <sub>2</sub> (N-acyl group)	$R_3$	configuration	type	$k_2/K_i$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	ref
papain	EtO	Н	Leu-OBzl	R,R	II	19	344
• •	HO	Н	Pro-OBzl	S, S + R, R	II	127	348
	EtO	Boc-Phe-Ala	OEt	S,S	Ι	23	348
	EtO	Н	Leu- <i>i</i> Am	R,R	II	55	347
	HO	Н	Leu- <i>i</i> Am	S,S	II	1800	347
	HO	Н	Leu- <i>i</i> Am	R,R	II	1440	347
cathepsin B	EtO	Boc-Phe	Leu-Pro-OBzl	R,R	III	32	343
•	EtO	Н	Leu-OBzl	R,R	II	27	343
	EtO	Boc-Phe	OH	S, S + R, R	Ι	21	344
	EtO	Boc-Phe	Leu-Pro-OH	S,S	III	114	348
	EtO	Boc-Phe	Leu-Pro-OH	R,R	III	109	348
cathepsin L	EtO	Н	Leu-OBzl	R,R	Ι	271	343
•	EtO	Boc-Phe	Leu-Pro-OBzl	R,R	III	98	343
	EtO	Boc-Gly-Leu	OBzl	S, S + R, R	Ι	54	344
	HO	H	Pro-OBzl	S, S + R, R	Ι	115	348
	HO	Boc-Phe	OH	S, S + R, R	Ι	635	348
	НО	Boc-Gly-Leu	OEt	S, S + R, R	Ι	183	348

active site histidine residue. The protonated aziridine can also interact with the oxyanion hole of cysteine proteases with energetically favorable hydrogen bonding.<sup>343</sup> The oxyanion hole of the papain family of cysteine proteases contains a Gln residue, which can act as either a hydrogen bond donor or acceptor, in contrast to serine proteases where the oxyanion hole acts as a donor.

Although both the aziridine and the epoxysuccinyl may have similar chemical reactivities, differences exist between the two classes of inhibitors. Ready protonation of the nitrogen of type II aziridines is one difference between aziridines and their epoxysuccinyl analogues.<sup>344</sup> A second difference is the hydrogenbonding abilities of the two classes of inhibitors. Aziridines are H-bond donors, whereas the epoxysuccinyl inhibitors are H-bond acceptors. These differences suggest that the two classes of inhibitors may have different binding modes and possibly variable interactions with cysteine proteases.<sup>344</sup> Last, unlike most epoxysuccinyl inhibitors, the *R*,*R*-configuration of the aziridine ring is preferred for inhibition in both types II and III aziridine inhibitors, whereas the type I aziridine inhibitors with the S,S-configuration are better inhibitors.343

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** Aziridines irreversibly inhibit papain, cathepsin B and cathepsin L, whereas inhibition of cathepsin H is not time-dependent.<sup>344</sup> Examples of aziridine inhibitors for cathepsins B and L are shown in Table 32.

Type I inhibitors are more active with the *S*,*S*configuration of the aziridine ring and are expected to bind in substrate-like binding modes (see Figure 39 for a similar binding mode with the epoxysuccinates). With a few exceptions, type II inhibitors are the most powerful of the peptidyl aziridine inhibitors against papain and cathepsins, particularly at low pH values, and are comparable to their epoxysuccinyl peptide analogues in potency at pH ~4.<sup>343,347</sup> For example, HO-(2*S*,3*S*)-Azi-Leu-*i*Am (*i*Am = isoamyl amide) inhibits papain with a rate of  $k_{inact}/K_i$  of 1.8 × 10<sup>3</sup> M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> at pH 6.5 and with a rate of  $k_{inact}/K_i$  of



**Figure 57.** Structure of type III aziridine Boc-Phe-(*R*,*R*)-(EtO)-Azi-Leu-OBzl.

 $6.9 \times 10^4 \ M^{-1} \ s^{-1}$  at pH 4.0, which represents an increase of 300-fold in the inhibition rate at lower pH.  $^{347}$ 

Type III aziridines, particularly bis-peptide derivatives, have increased selectivity and potency for cathepsin B (with Boc-Phe linked to the aziridinyl nitrogen, see Figure 57).<sup>247</sup> The increased selectivity for cathepsin B is thought to be due to favorable interactions of the Boc-Phe with the S2 subsite of the enzyme and hydrogen bonding of the free carboxylic acid at the C-terminus with the enzyme's occluding loop.<sup>348</sup> Type III aziridine derivatives have also been tested for non-time-dependent inhibition with calpains I and II and cathepsin H. The best aziridine derivative, Boc-Phe-(*R*,*R*)-(EtO)-Azi-Leu-OBzl (Figure 57), has  $K_i$  values of 19 and 42  $\mu$ M for calpains I and II, respectively, and a  $K_i$  of 137  $\mu$ M for cathepsin H.<sup>344</sup> In addition, those type II and III inhibitors with a carboxylic acid at one or both ends of the inhibitor have even greater potency toward cathepsins compared to other cysteine proteases.<sup>348</sup>

**Natural Products.** Miraziridine is an aziridinesuccinyl derivative isolated from the marine sponge *Theonella mirabilis*.<sup>349</sup> This rare natural product inhibits cathepsin B with an IC<sub>50</sub> value of 1.4  $\mu$ g/mL. Characterization of this compound reveals the absolute stereochemistry of aziridine to be 2*R*,3*R* (Figure 58). Miraziridine contains a vinylogous arginine residue, which was not previously reported in a natural product,<sup>349</sup> and an aziridine-2,3-dicarboxylic acid, which has previously been isolated from *Streptomyces*.<sup>350</sup>



Figure 58. Strucuture of miraziridine.

# F. Vinyl Sulfones and Other Michael Acceptors

Peptide and amino acid derivatives that contain a Michael acceptor are specific irreversible cysteine protease inhibitors. This class of inhibitors includes vinyl sulfones,  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated carbonyl derivatives, and miscellaneous derivatives (Figure 59). They inhibit cysteine proteases by forming covalent bonds with the active site thiol of cysteine proteases. These cysteine protease inhibitors are very successful and have second-order inhibition rates as high as 14000000  $M^{-1}~\rm s^{-1}.$ 

One of the first Michael acceptors described in the literature is the fumarate derivative of E-64c, HO-Fum-Leu-NH(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (Fum = trans-COCH=CH-CO-). This inhibitor contains an  $\alpha,\beta$ unsaturated carboxyl moiety and was found to be an irreversible inhibitor of cathepsin B ( $k_{app} = 625 \text{ M}^{-1}$ s<sup>-1</sup>), cathepsin H ( $k_{app} = 11 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ), and cathepsin L ( $k_{app} = 2272 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ).<sup>191</sup> Hanzlik and co-workers were the first to design a series of amino acid derived Michael acceptor inhibitors for cysteine proteases. They showed that various vinyl sulfone and  $\alpha$ . $\beta$ unsaturated carbonyl derivatives of phenylalanine are inhibitors of papain and DPPI (Figure 60).<sup>351,352</sup> These compounds are active-site-directed irreversible inhibitors or affinity-labeling reagents for papain. The Michael acceptor moiety is essential for activity as the saturated and decarboxylated derivatives of Ac-Phe-NH-CH<sub>2</sub>-CH=CH-COOMe were less potent papain inhibitors with *K*<sub>i</sub> values of 19.5 and 9.2 mM, respectively.<sup>352,353</sup> Some of these phenylalanine derivatives are also weak competitive inhibitors for the serine protease chymotrypsin ( $K_i \sim 30$  mM) and the metalloprotease leucine aminopeptidase ( $K_{\rm i} \sim 23-$ 60 mM).<sup>351,352</sup>

Hanzlik and co-workers then incorporated a range of Michael acceptor electrophiles into dipeptide analogues and studied their effects on papain.<sup>353</sup> The most reactive derivatives with papain were an unsaturated ester and a simple vinyl sulfone. These vinyl sulfone cysteine protease inhibitors were later developed into a class of inhibitors for a variety of other cysteine proteases by Palmer and co-workers.<sup>354</sup>





ated carbonyl derivatives.

 $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated carbonyl derivative



**Figure 60.** Phenylalanine derivatives that inhibit papain and DPPI.



**Figure 61.** Nomenclature of vinyl sulfones and  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated ester derivatives.

They designed potent inhibitors against diseaseassociated cysteine proteases, such as cathepsins B, L, S, and K (also called cathepsin O2), calpains, and cruzain.<sup>354</sup> This class of irreversible inhibitors, which contain a double bond activated by an electronwithdrawing sulfone functional group, was subsequently shown also to inhibit the rhinovirus 3C protease and cathepsin V.<sup>355,356</sup> Vinyl sulfones do not irreversibly inhibit serine proteases, although some derivatives act as weak competitive inhibitors.<sup>354</sup> Peptidyl vinyl sulfones and other Michael acceptors are stable, are unreactive toward nucleophiles, and need the catalytic machinery of the cysteine proteases for activation. Vinyl sulfones are less reactive toward nucleophiles than vinyl ketones or vinyl esters, which is an advantage for in vivo studies. In addition, vinyl sulfones can be manipulated on both the P and  $\dot{P}'$ side of the molecule, allowing for greater selectivity and reactivity toward target enzymes. Thus, most of the Michael acceptors, which have been studied, are vinyl sulfones.

**Nomenclature.** The nomenclature for designating vinyl sulfone and  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated carbonyl inhibitors is illustrated in Figure 61. The vinyl sulfone functional group will be abbreviated "VS". Thus, a vinyl sulfone derivative of an amino acid will be abbreviated AA-VS-R, where R is the substituent on the sulfone functional group.

The amino acid attached to the double bond in the  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated carbonyl derivative (Michael accep-





vinyl sulfones: R' = SO<sub>2</sub>R"  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated ester derivatives: R' = CO<sub>2</sub>R"

**Figure 62.** Mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by vinyl sulfones and  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated ester derivatives.

tor) will be abbreviated -AA[CH=CH]-R, where [CH=CH] replaces the carboxyl terminus of an amino acid and R is the substituent on the double bond.

**Mechanism.** The mechanism of inhibition of cysteine proteases by vinyl sulfones,  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated esters, and other  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated carbonyl derivatives proceeds via a Michael addition with an attack on the  $\beta$ -carbon by the active site cysteine residue followed by protonation of the  $\alpha$ -carbon to form the thioether derivative (Figure 62).<sup>351</sup>

Evidence of this mechanism was obtained using a halogenated  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated ester derivative in which a Michael addition would release a chloride ion (Figure 63).<sup>357</sup> A stoichiometric amount of the chloride ion was released upon inhibition of papain.<sup>357</sup> The inactivated derivative was stable and did not regain any enzyme activity after removal of excess inhibitor.<sup>354</sup>

The chemical reactivity of the Michael acceptor moiety has a direct effect on the inhibition rate with papain (Table 33).<sup>353</sup> In general, those compounds with good electron-withdrawing groups on the Michael acceptor have increased rates in simple Michael additions, along with higher rates of inhibition of papain. In this series of compounds, there was relatively little difference in enzyme recognition and binding upon changing the electrophilic group. The exception was the carboxylic acid derivative, which has higher reactivity than expected. Hanzlik et al., hypothesized that the hydrogen bonding or ion pairing of the carboxylate of Ac-Phe-NH-CH<sub>2</sub>-CH=CH-COO<sup>-</sup> with His-159 in the active site of papain results in a greater ability to activate the olefinic bond for a Michael addition in the enzyme's active site than is observed with this compound in solution.<sup>353</sup> The nitrophenyl derivative (Table 33, R =PhNO<sub>2</sub>) was not a time-dependent inhibitor and was

Table 33. Inhibition of Papain by Ac-Phe-NH-CH<sub>2</sub>-CH=CH-R

R	$k_2/K_i$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	R	$k_2/K_i$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )
COOCH <sub>3</sub> SO <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>3</sub> COOH	26.1 18.7 5.0	$\begin{array}{c} { m CN} { m CONH_2} { m PhNO_2} \end{array}$	1.7 1.1

a simple competitive inhibitor of papain ( $K_i = 0.06$  mM). It is possible that this is due to an interaction between the nitrophenyl moiety of the inhibitor with the hydrophobic S1' subsite of papain.

On the basis of molecular modeling studies with cysteine proteases, Rasnick has presented a hypothesis to explain the high reactivity of vinyl sulfone inhibitors with cysteine proteases and the failure of vinyl sulfones to inactivate serine proteases.<sup>55</sup> He concluded that the protonated form of the active site histidine is the determining factor in the selective inactivation of cysteine proteases by vinyl sulfones. The active site histidines of serine and cysteine proteases have opposite roles during catalysis. In cysteine proteases, the histidine is protonated and acts as a general acid, whereas in serine proteases, the histidine is unprotonated and acts as a general base. His modeling showed hydrogen bonding between the protonated histidine of a cysteine protease and one of the vinyl sulfone oxygens. This hydrogen bond polarizes the vinyl group, which gives the  $\beta$ -vinyl carbon a positive charge, and promotes nucleophilic attack by the active site thiolate. The other sulfone oxygen can participate in hydrogen bonding with the active site glutamine, which is part of the oxyanion hole (Figure 64). The large difference in  $pK_a$ values of the active site histidine and the  $\alpha$ -carbon of the inhibitor forces the reaction to be irreversible, because deprotonation of the enzyme-inhibitor product is unlikely.

**Specificity.** The vinyl sulfones are specific for cysteine proteases because MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-VS-Ph incubated with human leukocyte elastase neither inhibited nor bound to this serine protease. The vinyl sulfones are also stable toward circulating thiols such as glutathione, as the second-order rate constant for Mu-Phe-Lys-VS-Ph (Mu = 4-morph-olinecarbonyl) with glutathione was only  $5.5 \times 10^{-4}$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1.354</sup> Michael acceptors are also 283000 times more reactive with papain than with the simple thiol 3-mercaptopropionate.<sup>353</sup>

**Stereochemistry.** Both the *cis* and *trans* derivatives of the nonhalogenated  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated carboxyl (acids or esters) inhibitors are selective competitive or irreversible inhibitors of papain and cathepsin B.<sup>357</sup> However, only the *trans*-configurations of the halogenated  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated carboxyl derivatives



**Figure 63.** Evidence of inhibition mechanism using a halogenated  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated ester derivative.



Figure 64.	Hydrogen	bonding	between the	histidine and a	glutamine of a	cysteine i	protease and	the viny	l sulfone o	xygens.
	./ / / /				,	./				. / / / 1

enzyme	inhibitor	PDB Code	ref
cruzain	Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph	1F29	364
cruzain	Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-CH <sub>2</sub> -Ph	1F2A	364
cruzain	Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-ONp	1F2B	364
cruzain	N-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-NH-O-CH <sub>2</sub> -Ph	1F2C	364
cathepsin K	N-Pip-CO-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph (APC3328)	1MEM	359
cathepsin V	N-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph (APC3316)	1FHO	356
cathepsin S	Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph (APC2848)		361
rhinovirus 3C protease	Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO <sub>2</sub> Et		355
rhinovirus 3C protease	PhCH <sub>2</sub> -S-CO-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO <sub>2</sub> Et		363
rhinovirus 3C protease	Michael Acceptor AG7088	1CQQ	362
rhinovirus 3C protease	and the for		380
rhinovirus 3C protease			381
rhinovirus 3C protease	$Cbz$ , $H$ , $H$ , $H$ , $CO_2Et$		379
proteasome	Ac-PRLN-VS-CH <sub>3</sub>		396
proteasome	NLVS	1KYI	397

Table 34.	<b>PDB Codes for I</b>	Enzymes Complex	ked with Vinyl Sulfone	s and Michael Acceptors <sup>a</sup>

<sup>*a*</sup> Mu = 4-morpholinecarbonyl; Pip = piperazinyl; Np = nitrophenyl.

were found to be irreversible inhibitors of papain and cathepsin B, possibly a result of the bulky chlorine substituent at the  $\beta$ -position.<sup>357</sup> The *cis*-configuration of the  $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated halogen derivative (Ac-Phe-NH-CH<sub>2</sub>-CCl=CH-COOMe) was a competitive inhibitor of papain and cathepsin B ( $K_i$  values of >5 and 3 mM, respectively) and of the serine protease  $\alpha$ -lytic protease (Ac-Phe-NH-CH<sub>2</sub>-CCl=CH-COOMe,  $K_i$  =

2.78 mM). Ester derivatives interact with cathepsin B and papain more readily than the carboxylate derivatives.<sup>357</sup> In addition, the nonhalogen unsaturated derivative (*trans*-Ac-Phe-NHCH<sub>2</sub>-CH=CH-COOMe,  $k_2/K_i = 20 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  for cathepsin B) seems to inactivate much better than the halogenated derivative (*trans*-Ac-Phe-NHCH<sub>2</sub>-CCl=CH-COOMe,  $k_2/K_i = 1.7 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  for cathepsin B).<sup>357</sup>



**Figure 65.** Structure of cathepsin K complexed with APC3328 (*N*-piperazinyl-CO-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph).

Crystal Structures. PDB codes for crystal structures of protease complexes with vinyl sulfones and Michael acceptors can be found in Table 34. The binding of vinyl sulfone inhibitors to cysteine proteases closely mimics substrate binding from P1 to P3. This binding mode is very similar to that observed with other peptide inhibitors, including peptide aldehydes and chloromethyl ketones. However, many epoxysuccinate derivatives bind in the reverse direction. Vinyl sulfones, in contrast to peptide aldehydes and chloromethyl ketones, can also extend into the prime side of the binding cleft. Vinyl sulfones have a polarized yet inert double bond as well as the sulfonyl unit, which provides hydrogen bond acceptors. In general, with cysteine proteases, vinyl sulfones can hydrogen bond with the Gln 19 side chain and the protonated histidine in the active site, which would align the inhibitor for nucleophilic attack by the active site cysteine residue (Figure 64).<sup>354</sup> Nucleophilic attack by the active site Cys 25 occurs on the *si* face of the inhibitor at the vinyl carbon nearest the side chain; this is equivalent to the carbonyl carbon of a P1 residue in a substrate.

The first crystal structure of a cysteine protease containing a vinyl sulfone inhibitor was cathepsin K complexed with APC3328 (N-piperazinyl-CO-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph, Hph = homophenylalanine,  $K_i = 11.5$ nM, second-order rate constant =  $5.7 \times 10^{6} \text{ M}^{-1}$  $s^{-1}\ensuremath{)}\xspace{.4ex}{.358,359}$  The inhibitor forms a short section of antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet with the peptide backbone (Gly 66) of the enzyme (Figure 65). An additional hydrogen bond is observed with the carbonyl oxygen of Asn 158. The vinyl sulfone moiety is positioned on the prime side of the substrate binding cleft with the phenyl ring of the vinyl sulfone in the P1' pocket, which is composed of Asn 158, Trp 177, and Ala 136. One of the sulfone oxygens hydrogen bonds to Trp 177 and Gln 19. The phenyl residue of the vinyl sulfone in APC3328 does not make optimal interactions with the prime site residues, and structural alteration in this region of the inhibitor could lead to improvement in potency.<sup>359</sup>

A complex of cathepsin S with the vinyl sulfone inhibitor APC2848 (Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph,  $k_{\text{inact}}/K_i = 5 \times 10^6 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ , Mu = 4-morpholinecarbonyl) was refined with more difficulty.<sup>360,361</sup> As with cathepsin K, the inhibitor occupies four binding pockets in



**Figure 66.** Structure of cathepsin S complexed with the vinyl sulfone inhibitor APC2848 (Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph).



**Figure 67.** Structure of cathepsin V complexed with APC3316 (*N*-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph).

cathepsin S and has similar hydrogen-bonding interactions with the enzyme (Figure 66).

The crystal structure of cathepsin V complexed with APC3316 (N-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph) has been determined.<sup>356</sup> This crystal structure is very similar to those of cathepsins S and K described above (Figure 67). The residues Arg 70, Gly 59, and Gln 61 define the S3 pocket. The presence of Arg 70 at S3 is interesting and unique to cathepsin V compared to related enzymes. Inhibitors with residues that could interact with the Arg could be selective for cathepsin V. The sulfone oxygens interact with the Gln 19 and Trp 177, and the phenyl ring binds in a pocket formed by Trp 177, His 159, Asp 158, and Ala 136.

Due to the interest in the design of inhibitors for the rhinovirus 3C protease for treatment of the common cold, several crystal structures of Michael acceptor inhibitors have been determined and used to design more potent inhibitors. The catalytic machinery in 3C proteases, which is Cys 147, His 40, and Glu 71, closely resembles that of trypsin-like serine proteases (Ser, His, and Asp), suggesting that these enzymes are mechanistically related although they use different nucleophiles.<sup>362</sup> The first crystal structure contains the vinyl ester inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>Et ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 25000 \text{ M}^{-1}$ s<sup>-1</sup>).<sup>355,362</sup> The overall structure is quite similar to



**Figure 68.** Structure of rhinovirus 3C protease complexed with the inhibitor AG7088.

those observed with cathepsins K, V, and S. Because the inhibitor is an  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated ester derivative and not a vinyl sulfone, the structure lacks the sulfone oxygen interactions with the Trp NH and Gln, and instead has a hydrogen bond between the carbonyl of the Michael acceptor moiety and the backbone amide of the active site Cys 147. The inhibitor's glutamine amide forms many important hydrogen bonds with His 161 and Thr 142. The leucine residue at P3 is solvent exposed, suggesting that a variety of amino acids could be tolerated at this position. The P2 backbone amide forms a hydrogen bond with the hydroxyl of Ser 128. A hydrophobic pocket on the surface of the enzyme contains the N-terminal Cbz protecting group, but no optimal interactions are observed. It was determined by analyzing the crystal structure that modifications could be made at the ethyl ester and  $\alpha$ -position of the Michael acceptor to make more potent compounds.

That crystal structure led to improvements in inhibitors for the human rhinovirus 3C protease, and a crystal structure was obtained that contained the inhibitor Ph-CH<sub>2</sub>-S-CO-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>-Et ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 280000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ).<sup>363</sup> The sulfur atom at the N-terminal of the inhibitor is buried more deeply into the S4 binding pocket than the Cbz's oxygen was in the previous crystal structure. It was concluded that the optimized recognition by the 3C protease of the thiocarbamate moiety at the N terminus of the inhibitor improved its potency.

Another rhinovirus 3C protease inhibitor, AG7088  $(k_{obs}/[I] = 1470000 M^{-1} s^{-1})$ , that has potent antiviral activity against multiple human rhinovirus serotypes was discovered, and a crystal structure of it complexed with the serotype 2 3C protease was determined.<sup>362</sup> AG7088 has a cyclic Gln at P1 and binds very similarly to Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>Et, but its N-terminal protecting group is oriented differently in the S4 binding pocket (Figure 68). Replacing the P2 backbone amide with a methylene moiety in AG7088 allows the Ser 128 to interact preferen-



**Figure 69.** Schematic of the vinyl sulfonamide *N*-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-NH-O-CH<sub>2</sub>-Ph bound to cruzain.

tially with the bulk solvent. The five-membered lactam ring at P1 makes three hydrogen bonds with the protease S1 subsite similar to the glutamine residue, but the hydrogen bond between the lactam amide NH and the backbone carbonyl of Thr 142 is longer and the geometry less favorable. The lactam CH<sub>2</sub> groups pack against the P3 valine side chain, stabilizing the active conformer in solution, and make van der Waals contacts with the backbone atoms of residues 143 and 144.<sup>362</sup> In this structure, the NH in the peptide bond of residues 144–145 points toward the oxyanion hole and may hydrogen bond to the carbonyl oxygen of the Michael acceptor in the transition state.

Crystal structures of cruzain bound to a variety of vinyl sulfone, sulfonate, and sulfonamide inhibitors were determined in order to probe the aromatic-rich P1' region of this enzyme.<sup>364</sup> Vinyl sulfonamides are designated peptidyl-VS-NH-R, where R = alkyl or aryl, whereas vinyl sulfonate esters are designated peptidyl-VS-O-R, where R = aryl. The active site cleft contains the catalytic triad, Cys 25, His 159, and Asn 175, as well as the conserved Trp 177. In the prime side region, there is a large open surface bound by Trp 177. The four crystal structures contain the inhibitors Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph ( $k_{\text{inact}}/K_{\text{i}} = 319000 \text{ M}^{-1}$  $s^{-1}$ , Mu = 4-morpholinecarbonyl, Hph = homophenylalanine), Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-CH<sub>2</sub>-Ph ( $k_{assoc} = 1965000$  $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ ), Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-ONp ( $k_{assoc} = 4330000 M^{-1}$  $s^{-1}$ , Np = nitrophenyl), and N-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-NH-O-CH<sub>2</sub>-Ph ( $k_{assoc} = 6500000$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>). A schematic of N-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-NH-O-CH2-Ph bound to cruzain can be seen in Figure 69. Analysis of the kinetic data for these compounds indicates that their potency is directly related to the length of the spacer between the sulfonyl unit and phenyl ring, as well as to the electronic nature of the spacer atoms.364

Cathepsin K has an active site region similar to that of cruzain. In crystal structures of cathepsin K and inhibitors containing P1' phenyl rings, constructive  $\pi - \pi$  stacking interactions between the phenyl ring of the inhibitor and Trp 177 were observed. Brinen et al. hypothesized that the phenyl ring on the vinyl sulfone moiety would have aromatic interactions with Trp 177 of cruzain.<sup>364</sup>

There are some interactions common to all four cruzain crystal structures. The hydrophobic interactions in the S2 binding site between the inhibitors' Phe residue and Leu 67, Ala 133, and Leu 157 of cruzain help anchor the inhibitor. Another is the multiple hydrogen bonds in the S1' region between a sulfonyl oxygen and Gln 19, His 159, and Trp 177 of cruzain. A hydrogen bond between the backbone nitrogen of Phe on the inhibitor and the backbone carbonyl of Gly 66 of cruzain is observed in all of the crystal structures. The inhibitors' Hph residue extends into the solvent and, therefore, does not form any constructive interactions with cruzain.

The first crystal structure containing Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph lacks any spacer between the vinyl sulfone moiety and the phenyl ring. The phenyl ring is positioned almost perpendicularly to the six-membered ring of Trp 177, having an end-on aromatic interaction with the indole ring of Trp 177, and points toward Met 142.364 The second crystal structure contains Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-CH2-Ph, an inhibitor of greater length and additional degrees of freedom due to the methylene spacer. The structure shows the vinyl sulfone phenyl ring bent backward away from Trp 177 and toward the Hph phenyl ring, forming an end-on aromatic interaction and almost cyclizing the inhibitor molecule. The third crystal structure with the vinyl sulfonate ester Cbz-Phe-Hph-ONp shows the nitrophenyl ring pointing toward the sidechain of Met 142. As with the second crystal structure, the nitrophenyl ring does not extend toward the aromatic rich region of cruzain, as hypothesized, but is almost parallel with the Hph phenyl ring. A hydroxylamine unit is the linker in the vinyl sulfonamide derivative N-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-NH-ONp as seen in the fourth crystal structure (Figure 69). As with the other structures, the P1' O-benzyl hydroxylamino unit curves away from cruzain and sits on a shelf formed by Ser 139, Met 142, and Asp 158. The Hph phenyl ring has weak contacts with Phe 39 of cruzain.

The crystal structures with cruzain showed results that differed from what was hypothesized after the cathepsin K structures were viewed. The three hydrogen bonds at the sulfonyl oxygen lock the inhibitor in place and are strong enough to outweigh other potential interactions. To position the vinyl sulfone phenyl ring toward Trp 177, the inhibitor would have to adopt a highly strained conformation.<sup>364</sup>

Structure—Activity Relationships: Cathepsin **Family.** The first vinyl sulfone inhibitors reported had broad reactivity toward many cysteine proteases and had relatively little selectivity. Cathepsin S was the most easily inactivated enzyme followed by cathepsin L, cruzain, cathepsin K (also called cathepsin O2), and cathepsin B, whereas the calpains were resistant to most vinyl sulfone inhibitors (Table 35).<sup>354</sup> To prepare more reactive human cathepsin K inhibitors, Brömme et al. synthesized a series of peptidyl vinyl sulfones with variations at the P2 residue.<sup>360</sup> However, most of the inhibitors were also very reactive with other cathepsins. The general structure of the inhibitors was Mu-AA-Hph-VS-Ph, with AA being Gly, Ala, Val, Leu, Ile, Ahx (aminohexanoic acid), Met, MetO<sub>2</sub>, and Phe. Cathepsins K,

 Table 35. Kinetics for Inhibition of Cathepsins,

 Cruzain, and Calpains by Vinyl Sulfones

	$k_{\rm inact}/K_{\rm i}~({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$				
enzyme	Mu-Np2-Hph- VS-2Np <sup>a</sup>	Mu-Leu-Hph- VS-Ph	Cbz-Leu-Leu- Tyr-VS-Ph		
cathepsin $S^b$ cathepsin $L^c$ cathepsin $K^d$ cathepsin $B^e$	$56000000 \\ 9200000 \\ < 300^{h} \\ 420000 \\ 1040000$	26300000 387000 772700 4250			
cruzain <sup>i</sup> calpain I (II) <sup>g</sup>	1040000	620000	24300 <sup>h</sup> (6400 <sup>h</sup> )		

<sup>*a*</sup> Mu = 4-morpholinecarbonyl; Hph = homophenylalanine; Np = nitrophenyl. <sup>*b*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM phosphate buffer, pH 6.0, 2.5 mM EDTA, 2.5 mM DTT, substrate was Cbz-Arg-Arg-AMC. <sup>*c*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM acetate buffer, pH 5.5, 2.5 mM EDTA, 2.5 mM DTT, substrate was Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC. <sup>*d*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM phosphate buffer, pH 6.5, 2.5 mM EDTA, 2.5 mM DTT, substrate was Cbz-Val-Val-Arg-AMC. <sup>*e*</sup> 50 mM phosphate buffer, pH 6.5, 2.5 mM EDTA, 2.5 mM DTT, substrate was Cbz-Val-Val-Arg-AMC. <sup>*e*</sup> 50 mM phosphate buffer, pH 6.5, 2.5 mM EDTA, 2.5 mM DTT, substrate was Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC. <sup>*f*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM acetate buffer, pH 5.5, 2.5 mM EDTA, 2.5 mM DTT, substrate was Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC. <sup>*f*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM acetate buffer, pH 5.5, 2.5 mM EDTA, 2.5 mM DTT, substrate was Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC. <sup>*f*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM Tris buffer, pH 7.5, 5 mM Ca<sup>2+</sup>, 2.5 mM DTT, substrate was Suc-Leu-Tyr-AMC. <sup>*h*</sup> k<sub>obs</sub>/[I] (M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>).

L, and S all preferred leucine in the P2 position ( $k_{inact}/K_i = 727000$ , 325000, and 14600000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, respectively). Cathepsin K accepted Phe very poorly at the P2 position ( $k_{inact}/K_i = 6900 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ). Brömme et al. concluded that the S2 pocket of cathepsin K seems to be more spatially restricted than cathepsins S and L, as cathepsin S is more tolerant and accepts the hydrophobic unbranched residues such as Met, MetO<sub>2</sub>, and Ahx. The presence of Gly 133, Gly 160, and Phe 205 in the S2 pocket of cathepsin S probably accounts for the more spacious binding site and preference for hydrophobic side chains.<sup>361</sup>

Unsaturated aldehydes have been shown to be cysteine protease inhibitors. One explanation for the poor degradation of oxidized macromolecules in macrophages is that lipid oxidation products, generated during the oxidation of low-density lipoprotein, inactivate the lysosomal cysteine proteases. Crabb et al. have performed some research to support this hypothesis.<sup>365</sup> Treatment of macrophages with the lipid peroxidation product 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal reduces cathepsin B activity. By tandem mass spectrometry, Crabb et al. show that cathepsin B is inactivated by covalent interaction (generation of Michael adducts) between the unsaturated aldehyde 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal and Cys 29 and His 150 of the enzyme.<sup>365</sup>

Korver et al. identified peptide vinyl sulfone inhibitors of DPPI that are suitable for use in short-term cell culture and have both the in vivo and in vitro potential to block activation of natural substrates such as progranzymes.<sup>366</sup> These vinyl sulfones, which inhibit intracellular DPPI activity, were nontoxic, stable at pH 5.5, reactive with purified DPPI, nonreactive with granule serine proteases, and only slightly reactive with lysosomal cathepsins. Inhibition data can be found in Tables 36 and 37. The best inhibitor was Leu-Phe-VS-CH<sub>3</sub>, which had an IC<sub>50</sub> of 4.7  $\mu$ M for intracellular DPPI inhibition. Compounds with charged amino acid residues (Glu) tended to be less effective, suggesting that it is harder for these compounds to cross the cellular membranes.

 Table 36. Inhibition of DPPI and Related Cysteine

 Proteases by Dipeptide Vinyl Sulfones

	$k_{\rm obs}/[{ m I}]~({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$			
inhibitor	intracellular DPPI <sup>a</sup>	cathep- sin B <sup>b</sup>	cathep- sin L <sup>c</sup>	
Leu-Phe-VS-CH <sub>3</sub>	210 (4.7)	$\mathbf{NI}^d$	106	
Val-Phe-VS-Ph	1600 (6)	0.1	21	
Val-Phe-VS-CH <sub>3</sub>	340 (11)	0.3	21	
Gly-Phe-VS-CH <sub>3</sub>	72 (21)	1.3	1.0	
Thr-Glu-VS-Ph	2900 (45)			
Glu-Glu-VS-Ph	710 (>250)			

<sup>*a*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM NaAc, 30 mM NaCl, pH 5.5, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM DTT, 23 °C, substrate was Gly-Phe-AMC. IC<sub>50</sub> values ( $\mu$ M) are given in parentheses. <sup>*b*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM NaAc, 30 mM NaCl, pH 6.0, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM DTT, substrate was Cbz-Arg-Arg-AMC. <sup>*c*</sup> Conditions: 50 mM Mes, 2.5 mM EDTA, 1 mM DTT, 0.01% Brij, pH 5.5, substrate was Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC. <sup>*d*</sup> NI = no inhibition.

 Table 37. Amount of Granzyme Activity Remaining after Treatment with Vinyl Sulfones

inhibitor	tryptase	chymase	metase
	(granzymes A, K) (%)	(%)	(%)
Leu-Phe-VS-CH <sub>3</sub>	98	96	98
Gly-Phe-VS-Ph	97	93	96

Cruzain. Roush and co-workers have carried out extensive SAR studies with vinyl sulfone inhibitors of cruzain to develop new therapies for Chagas' disease. Cruzain is the major cysteine protease of T. cruzi, the causative agent of Chagas' disease. Initially, Roush et al. expanded on Palmer's work<sup>354</sup> with Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph  $(k_{inact}/K_i = 203000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$  and made a number of structural variants to design potent and selective inhibitors of cruzain.<sup>367</sup> The crystal structure of cathepsin K with the vinyl sulfone APC3328 revealed that the phenyl residue of the vinyl sulfone unit did not make optimal interactions with prime site residues.<sup>359</sup> Roush et al. synthesized vinyl sulfonamides and vinyl sulfonate esters to enhance the prime site interactions. These inhibitors have the structure Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-R, where R =Ph, CH<sub>2</sub>Ph, CH<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>Ph, NHPh, and OPh, and were found to be time-dependent inhibitors of cruzain, papain, and cathepsin B (Table 38). Vinyl sulfonamides are designated peptidyl-VS-NH-R, where R =alkyl or aryl, whereas vinyl sulfonate esters are designated peptidyl-VS-O-R, where R = aryl. Roush discovered the most potent cruzain inhibitor reported to date, Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-OPh ( $k_{assoc} = 16800000 \text{ M}^{-1}$  $s^{-1}$ , Table 39), which has the preferred one-atom oxygen spacer between the sulfonyl unit and phenyl ring.<sup>367,368</sup>

Unfortunately, none of the above vinyl sulfonate ester and vinyl sulfonamide inhibitors were active against *T. cruzi* in tissue culture assays.<sup>368</sup> In view of these results, Roush et al. designed and synthesized second-generation vinyl sulfonamide inhibitors, with the help of crystal structures and previous results from the McKerrow group (Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph), that would have improved in vitro activity.<sup>117,364</sup> Even though inhibitors containing a P3 morpholinyl carbonyl or *N*-methylpiperazinyl carbonyl residue instead of the Cbz had increased in vivo activity and oral bioavailability,<sup>117</sup> the vinyl sulfonate ester inhibitor Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-OPh and vinyl sulfonamide Table 38. Second-Order Rate Constants for Inhibition of Cruzain and Other Cysteine Proteases by Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-R

	Cbz H N Ph	Ph SO <sub>2</sub> R		
R	cruzain ( $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ )	papain ( $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ )	${athepsin B} (M^{-1} s^{-1})$	
Ph	634000 <sup>b</sup>	7000 <sup>a</sup>	<2000	
CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	1956000 <sup>a</sup>			
CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	149000 <sup>a</sup>			
NHPh	289000 <sup>a</sup>			
OPh	14280000 <sup>a</sup>	$325000^{b}$	112200 <sup>b</sup>	
<sup><i>a</i></sup> $k_{\text{assoc}}$ . <sup><i>b</i></sup> $k_{\text{inact}}/K_{\text{i}}$ .				

 Table 39. Inhibition of Cruzain by

 Second-Generation Vinyl Sulfonamide Inhibitors

inhibitor <sup>a</sup>	$k_{ m assoc}$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	survival of <i>T. cruzi</i> -treated macrophages (days)		
Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph	181000	>24		
Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-OPh	16800000	toxic		
Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-OPh	10200000	toxic		
Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-NHPh	4920000	9		
Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	1670000	20		
Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-NH-OCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	2270000	>24		
<i>N</i> -Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS- NH-OCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	6480000	>24		
$^{a}$ Mu = 4-morpholinecarbonyl; Pip = piperazinyl.				

inhibitor Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-NHPh still did not show significant activity in cell culture assay, whereas Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-CH<sub>2</sub>Ph did (Table 38).<sup>368</sup> Using the knowledge of the sulfonyl oxygen hydrogen bonds seen in the crystal structures and the assumption that binding constants and reactivity as Michael acceptors should both influence the potency of these inhibitors, Roush et al. designed N-sulfonyl hydroxylamine derivatives as potential inhibitor structures. It was proposed that these compounds would have electronic properties at the sulfonyl group between sulfonate esters and sulfonamides and should have improved solubility characteristics. As a result, the vinyl sulfonamide inhibitors Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-NH-O-CH<sub>2</sub>-Ph and N-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-NH-O-CH<sub>2</sub>-Ph were shown to be potent irreversible inhibitors of cruzain ( $k_{assoc} = 2270000$  and 6480000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, respectively) and excellent inhibitors of T. cruzi in the J774 macrophage cell culture assays (Table 39).<sup>368</sup>

Using a crystal structure of cruzain bound to the fluoroketone Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F, Scheidt et al. hoped to design and synthesize more potent, conformationally constrained cruzain inhibitors.<sup>369</sup> He expanded on the Palmer inhibitor Mu-Np2-Hph-VS-2Np ( $k_{inact}/K_i = 1040000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ , Table 35, Mu = 4-morpholinecarbonyl).<sup>354</sup> A  $\gamma$ -lactam or pyrrolidinone isostere was used to fix the bioactive P1–P2 conformation observed in the crystal structure. The inhibitors synthesized contained a P1–P2 pyrrolidinone unit and a phenyl vinyl sulfone moiety, as work at the University of California–San Francisco revealed that naphthyl vinyl sulfones were toxic to mammalian cells.<sup>369</sup> The pyrrolidinone inhibitor (Table 40) with R = CH<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>Ph was a weak, reversible inhibitor of

Table 40. Kinetics of Unconstrained and Pyrrolidinone-Containing Vinyl Sulfone Inhibitors for Cruzain



<sup>*a*</sup> Buffer was 100 mM NaAc, pH 5.5, 10 mM DTT; substrate was Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC.  $IC_{50}$  values ( $\mu$ M) are given in parentheses. <sup>*b*</sup> Buffer was 100 mM NaAc, pH 5.5, 10 mM DTT, 1 mMEDTA, and 0.1% Triton-X 100; substrate was Cbz-Phe-Arg-AMC.

cruzain (IC<sub>50</sub> = 2  $\mu$ M), whereas its unconstrained analogue Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph was a good selective inhibitor of cruzain ( $k_{inact}/K_i = 634000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) with respect to mammalian cathepsin B ( $k_{inact}/K_i = <2000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ). It was concluded that the added ethylene unit of the pyrrolidinone moiety must impose steric problems, preventing the inhibitors from having optimal binding in cruzain's active site. Overall, Scheidt's pyrrolidinone-containing vinyl sulfones were significantly less active against cruzain when compared to their unconstrained analogues (Table 40).

*T. cruzi* contains a number of other proteases in addition to cruzain. Joyeau et al. designed a vinyl sulfone inhibitor for the prolyl-specific Tc80 proteinase, a serine protease, present in *T. cruzi*.<sup>370</sup> The inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Gly-Pro-VS-Ph exhibited only weak inhibition of the Tc80 peptidase ( $K_i = 35000$  nM; IC<sub>50</sub> = >10000 nM) even after a long preincubation period.

Rhodesain. Rhodesain is the major cysteine protease of Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense. T. brucei rhodesiense is the causative agent of sleeping sickness in humans. Differences between rhodesain and the related trypanosome protease cruzain were revealed using peptidomimetic vinyl sulfone inhibitors.<sup>259</sup> It is suggested that both enzymes have extracellular functions as they maintain significant activity and stability up to pH 8.0, unlike some mammalian cathepsins. Both enzymes react similarly with a variety of vinyl sulfone inhibitors having the sequence Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-R. For rhodesain, the order of potency with the various R substituents was found to be OPh > 2-pyridyl >  $CH_2Ph$  > Ph >  $CH_2$ - $CH_2Ph > OEt > NHPh$ , with Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-OPh being the most potent inhibitor ( $k_{assoc} = 5808000 \text{ M}^{-1}$  $s^{-1}$ ). 259

**Rhinovirus 3C Protease.** Considerable effort has been devoted to the development of specific inhibitors for the rhinovirus 3C protease.<sup>68</sup> This pathogenic RNA virus is the major cause of the common cold in humans, and a "cure" would diminish considerable human suffering. The rhinovirus 3C protease cleaves viral precursor polyproteins into structural and enzymatic proteins, which are essential for viral replication. The 3C protease has a unique specificity for Gln at P1, which has made the design of specific inhibitors practical.

Table 41. Rhinovirus 3C Protease: EnzymeInhibition and Antiviral Activity of Peptidyl MichaelAcceptors

	Boc-Val-I	Leu-Phe N H	X	
R	x	% enzyme inhibition	enzyme inhibition <sup>a</sup> IC <sub>50</sub> (µM)	plaque reduction IC <sub>50</sub> (mg/mL)
CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CONH <sub>2</sub>	OMe	100	0.25	0.74
CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CONH <sub>2</sub>	OEt	100	0.13	0.41
CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CONH <sub>2</sub>	OH	43	17.7	>10
CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> SO <sub>2</sub> Me	OMe	48	13.6	>10
<sup>a</sup> Conditions:	50 mM	Hepes, pH	7.5. 150 ml	M NaCl. 1 mM

EDTA; substrate was EALFQ-*p*NA.

The first Michael acceptor inhibitors for the human rhinovirus 3C protease (HRV 3C protease) designed by Kong et al. were peptidyl Michael acceptors based on the substrate cleavage site.<sup>371</sup> They synthesized peptidyl derivatives of vinylogous glutamine or methionine sulfoxide (e.g., Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH= CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>R and Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-Met(O<sub>2</sub>)[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>R) and evaluated them as inhibitors of the serotype 14 HRV 3C protease and as inhibitors of viral replication in cell culture in vitro (plaque reduction). These tetra- and pentapeptide Michael acceptors inhibited the 3C protease with sub-micromolar IC<sub>50</sub> values and exhibited a very low level of cytotoxicity (Table 41). The inhibitor Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>Et was an effective active site titrant for 3C protease. Inhibitors lacking the P4 residue or containing vinylogous methionine sulfone esters had reduced to negligible activity against 3C protease. Inhibitors derived from hydrolysis of the vinylogous glutamine ester also showed decreased inhibitory activity.

Dragovich et al. also investigated peptidyl Michael acceptors as inhibitors of the human rhinovirus 3C protease.<sup>355</sup> These irreversible inhibitors have  $k_{obs}$ [I] values ranging from 100 to 600000  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup> and exhibit antiviral activity against HRV-14 infected H1–HeLa cells (EC<sub>50</sub> values approaching 0.5  $\mu$ M). Analysis of a crystal structure of Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln-[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>Et with HRV-2 3C protease suggested additional substitution could be tolerated at the  $\alpha$ -position of the Michael acceptor and in the vicinity of the ethyl ester. Compounds were synthesized that maintained the Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH] backbone but varied the Michael acceptor moiety.355,362 Esterderived Michael acceptors were good inhibitors with  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values of 3000–40000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. Amide-containing Michael acceptors had reduced activity against the 3C protease and poorer antiviral activity. Aliphatic and aryl  $\alpha,\beta$ -unsaturated ketones showed excellent inhibitory activity  $(k_{obs}/[I])$  values between 120000 and 500000  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>) but were toxic and had reduced antiviral activity (EC<sub>50</sub> > 2  $\mu$ M). Nitriles, oximes, phosphonates, vinyl sulfones, and vinyl heterocycles had weak to negligible inhibitory activity  $(k_{obs}/[I] < 600 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$ . Acyl lactam, acyl oxazolidinone, and acyl urea Michael acceptors were potent inhibitors but are inactivated by nonenzymatic thiols. The *trans*- $\alpha$ , $\beta$ -unsaturated esters were the preferred Michael acceptors because of their good inhibitory



Figure 70. Structures of rhinovirus inhibitors 16 and 17.

and antiviral activity, stability toward nonenzymatic thiols, low cellular toxicity, and ease of synthesis.<sup>362</sup>

Dragovich et al. continued their studies by synthesizing more inhibitors that varied the amino acids in the peptidyl binding determinant.<sup>363</sup> Although the P1 glutamine was essential for potent inhibition, some modifications could be made at the P2, P3, and P4 positions. It was found that additional functionality at the 4-position of the P2 phenyl ring could increase  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values. The best modifications were incorporated into one compound to give **16** (Figure 70), which exhibited a  $k_{obs}/[I]$  of 800000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> and an EC<sub>50</sub> of 0.056  $\mu$ M with HRV 3C protease serotype 14.

Dragovich et al. then replaced the solvent-exposed backbone P2-P3 amide moiety in the peptide portion of Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO2Et with a ketomethylene isostere to yield a compound with less peptidic character. This compound showed slightly reduced inhibitory activity ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 17400 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) compared to Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>Et ( $k_{obs}$ /  $[I] = 25000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) but showed improved antiviral properties.<sup>372</sup> Because the P3 leucine is solvent exposed, a wide variety of substituents was tolerated at this position. The crystal structure of Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>Et revealed a gap between the carbamate oxygen and the side chain of Phe 170. Replacing this oxygen with a larger, more easily polarized sulfur atom resulted in increased inhibitory activity  $(k_{obs}/[I] = 280000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$  and improved antiviral properties (EC<sub>50</sub> =  $0.27 \ \mu$ M).<sup>355,362,363</sup> Compound 17 (Figure 70) proved to be the superior antiviral agent, being potent with a variety of rhinovirus serotypes with EC<sub>90</sub> values of  $< 0.25 \ \mu$ M.

There was concern that the N-terminal thiocarbamate moiety (Figure 70) might undergo facile in vivo metabolism. Therefore, Dragovich et al. further modified some irreversible human rhinovirus 3C protease inhibitors by optimization of the N-terminal amide moiety.<sup>373</sup> This resulted in a tripeptide Michael acceptor containing an N-terminal 5-methylisoxazole-3-carboxamide, which exhibited potent, irreversible



**Figure 71.** Structure of the 3C protease inhibitor AG7088, which is in clinical trials.

anti-3C protease activity ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 260000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  with serotype 14) and broad-spectrum antirhinoviral properties (average EC<sub>50</sub> = 0.47  $\mu$ M against four different serotypes).

To further remove the peptidic characteristics of the inhibitors, Dragovich et al. introduced methyl groups along the amide backbone of the typical 3C protease inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>-Et.<sup>374</sup> The *N*-methyl amino acids were not tolerated at the P1 or P3 position, as expected from X-ray analysis, because the inhibitor backbone amide NHs form hydrogen bonds with the enzyme. However, as seen with the ketomethylene substitution at the P2–P3 amide moiety.<sup>372</sup> inhibitors containing P2 *N*-methyl amino acids were highly active 3C protease inhibitors ( $k_{obs}/[I]$  values up to 610000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> with serotype 14) and effective in vitro antirhinoviral agents (EC<sub>50</sub> values approaching 0.03  $\mu$ M with serotype 14).<sup>374</sup>

The P2–P3 amide bond was also replaced with an ester by Webber et al. to create irreversible depsipeptidyl human rhinovirus 3C protease inhibitors.<sup>375</sup> When compared to their amide and ketomethylene counterparts, these compounds showed reduced human rhinovirus serotype 14 3C protease activity and comparable or improved antiviral activity but were the least stable in vitro. It was shown that the hydrogen bond seen in crystal structures between the P2–P3 amide NH and Ser 128 of the enzyme is not optimal with a P2–P3 ester.

Compounds were also synthesized by Dragovich et al. and examined where the P1 glutamine residue was replaced with a lactam moiety.<sup>376</sup> A crystal structure showed that the glutamine NH was in the cis-conformation when bound to enzyme. Incorporating a P1 lactam moiety into the inhibitor design would force the *cis*-amide geometry for glutamine, and using the S-stereochemistry at the lactam  $\alpha$ -carbon would correctly position the side chain for hydrogen bonding.<sup>362</sup> The lactam should bind more tightly to the 3C protease as its rigid side chain would lose less conformational entropy on binding than the flexible glutamine side chain. The resulting compounds exhibit increased 3C protease inhibitory activity, have improved antirhinoviral properties, and are selective for HRV 3C protease over other serine and cysteine proteases. Combination of all the beneficial modifications resulted in the inhibitor AG7088 (Figure 71, ruprintrivir,  $k_{obs}/[I] = 1470000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ for the serotype 14 HRV 3C protease;  $EC_{90} \sim 0.10$  $\mu M$  for 48 different HRV serotypes; EC\_{50}  $\sim 0.023\,\mu M$ for serotype 14), which is undergoing evaluation in



Figure 72. Structures of nonpeptidic inhibitors of rhinovirus 3C protease.

phase I clinical studies with humans to explore its potential as a nasally delivered antirhinoviral agent.  $^{362,377-379}$ 

Continuing in the efforts to develop low molecular weight, nonpeptidic human rhinovirus 3C protease inhibitors, Johnson et al. attempted to replace the P2-P4 portion of Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>Et with a smaller, nonpeptidic substituent while maintaining the P1-Michael acceptor moiety.<sup>380</sup> All of the active compounds contain planar, hydrophobic, aromatic moieties and are predicted to occupy only the S2 pocket of human rhinovirus 3C protease. The best compounds, such as 18a (Figure 72), are nontoxic and have rates of inactivation comparable to those of the lead compound Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO2Et but have increased antiviral activity. A crystal structure of 18a with human rhinovirus serotype 2 3C protease shows the bulky bicyclic ring binding deeply in the S2 pocket.<sup>380</sup> Unfortunately, broad-spectrum activity may be a problem as the different serotypes have high variability at S2.

Dragovich et al. then focused on developing orally bioavailable 3C protease inhibitors for treatment of the common cold and other picornaviral infections. Nothing with sufficient oral bioavailability was discovered during the research that led to the development of AG7088, so Dragovich et al. sought inhibitors with nonpeptidic chemical structures distinct from earlier studies.<sup>379</sup> The crystal structure of Cbz-Leu-Phe-Gln[CH=CH]-CO<sub>2</sub>Et with human rhinovirus serotype 2 3C protease suggested that the P3 amino acid could be replaced with a 3-amino-2-pyridone moiety and still maintain key interactions. This led to extensive structure-activity studies of 2-pyridonecontaining 3C protease inhibitors. A crystal structure of one of the compounds (18b, Figure 72) with the human rhinovirus 3C protease serotype 2 showed Ser

128 positioned within van der Waals contact distance adjacent to the pyridone ring.<sup>379</sup> As seen in other crystal structures, an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet hydrogenbonding interaction was seen between Gly 164 and the pyridone moiety of the inhibitor. To prevent enzyme-mediated hydrolysis of the ethyl ester on the Michael acceptor, it was replaced with an isopropyl ester to yield compound **18c** (Figure 72).<sup>379</sup> This compound had improved stability in human liver and human plasma but had worse anti-3C protease and antiviral potency compared to the ethyl ester derivative. However, it did have good antirhinoviral potency against 15 human rhinovirus serotypes in cell culture and good bioavailability and pharmacokinetic properties after oral administration in the dog (F = 48%).

In continuation of the above research, Dragovich et al. synthesized and evaluated bicyclic 2-pyridonecontaining human rhinovirus 3C protease inhibitors.<sup>381</sup> By properly optimizing bicyclic 2-pyridonecontaining inhibitors, potent, broad-spectrum antirhinoviral agents were obtained. One such compound, **18d**, is shown in Figure 72. In a crystal structure of one of the compounds and human rhinovirus 3C protease serotype 2, there were no appreciable contacts between the inhibitor and the S2 binding subsite of the enzyme, and the remaining interactions were similar to those observed in other crystal structures.<sup>381</sup>

**Biological Studies.** Vinyl sulfone inhibitors have considerable potential for use as drugs. Potent vinyl sulfone inhibitors of cruzain are a novel chemotherapy for Chagas' disease. Engel et al. designed vinyl sulfone inhibitors that were able to rescue mice from a lethal *T. cruzi* infection and were less toxic than the fluoromethyl ketone inhibitors.<sup>117</sup> The inhibitor Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph (Mu = 4-morpholinecarbonyl) was the most effective compound in vitro and



Figure 73. Pyrimidinyl antimalarial agent and its mechanism of action.

exhibited 100% growth inhibition of the intracellular cycle of *T. cruzi*. It not only blocked the intracellular development of *T. cruzi* but eventually eliminated all parasites. The inhibitor Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph also extended the lifetime of J744 cells infected with *T. cruzi* for >28 days at 10  $\mu$ M inhibitor concentration.<sup>205</sup> The compounds Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph and N-Me-Pip-CO-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph (K11777), the more water-soluble derivative, were also tested in a mouse model of acute Chagas' disease and disrupted the life cycle of *T. cruzi* in vivo.<sup>117,382,383</sup>

Various species of the protozoan *Leishmania* cause a parasitic infection known as leishmaniasis. The targets for chemotherapy are the enzymes required for parasite growth and virulence, a family of cathepsin L-like (cpL) and cathepsin B-like (cpB) cysteine proteases found in all species of *Leishmania*. Selzer et al. has found a psuedopeptide substrate analogue (K11002, Mu-Phe-Hph-VS-Ph) that is an irreversible inhibitor of the cysteine proteases in *Leishmania* ( $k_{inact}/K_i = 107000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ , *L. major* cpB) while maintaining selectivity versus homologous host enzymes ( $k_{inact}/K_i = 1400 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ , mammalian cathepsin B).<sup>384</sup> This inhibitor kills *Leishmania* parasites in vitro at concentrations that do not affect mammalian host cells.

Cathepsin K is a valuable therapeutic target for the treatment of diseases with excessive bone resorption. Xia et al. demonstrated for the first time that selective inhibition of cathepsin K with vinyl sulfone inhibitors interferes with bone resorption.<sup>385</sup> The inhibitor Mu-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph is a potent cathepsin K inhibitor ( $k_{inact}/K_i = 727000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ).<sup>354</sup> This inhibitor reduced bone resorption by 80% in a dosedependent manner at a concentration of  $10^{-7} \text{ M} (\text{IC}_{50} = 0.05 \ \mu\text{M})$ .<sup>385</sup>

The papain family cysteine protease falcipain, from the human malaria parasite *Plasmodium falciparum*, is required for the degradation of hemoglobin by erythrocytic malaria parasites and, as a result, is a novel target for antimalarial drugs. Rosenthal et al. demonstrated that vinyl sulfones inhibited falcipain and blocked parasite hemoglobin degradation and development at nanomolar concentrations.<sup>386</sup> The compound Mu-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph (IC<sub>50</sub> = 0.003  $\mu$ M, Mu = 4-morpholinecarbonyl) was the optimal vinyl sulfone inhibitor for falcipain and had decreased activity with the murine malaria parasite *P. vinckei* (IC<sub>50</sub> = 0.2  $\mu$ M), a falcipain analogue. Olson et al. then evaluated the in vivo efficacy of orally administered peptidyl falcipain inhibitors.<sup>118</sup> Two analogues of Mu-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph, N-Me-Pip-CO-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph (IC<sub>50</sub> = 5 nM) and N-Me-Pip-CO-Leu-Hph-VS-Np2 (IC<sub>50</sub> = 2 nM), were synthesized to improve aqueous solubility and bioavailability. Both were found to be potent falcipain inhibitors and inhibited hemoglobin degradation, development, and metabolic activity in cultured *P. falciparum* parasites. When administered orally twice a day for 4 days, the compound N-Me-Pip-CO-Leu-Hph-VS-Np2 cured 40% of mice from malaria. Thus, peptidyl inhibitors of falcipain have the potential to be antimalarial chemotherapeutic agents.

A new, potential antimalarial drug target is falcipain-2, a cysteine protease and essential hemoglobinase of P. falciparum. A homology model for falcipain-2 has been developed by Sabnis et al. and validated by docking known vinyl sulfone inhibitors.<sup>387</sup> Singh et al. tested the falcipain-2 inhibitors Mu-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph, N-Me-Pip-CO-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph, and N-Me-Pip-CO-Leu-Hph-VS-Np2 against five strains of *P. falciparum*, and all inhibitors strongly blocked hemoglobin degradation at a 1 nM concentration in all strains.<sup>388</sup> The results suggest that there is no cross-resistance between cysteine protease inhibitors and other commonly used antimalarial agents in parasites that are now circulating. Thus, falcipain-2 remains a promising chemotherapeutic target.

A series of pyrimidinyl peptidomimetics have good antimalarial activity in parasite-bearing mice, and one of the best inhibitors is shown in Figure 73.<sup>389</sup> This Michael acceptor has an interesting mechanism of action. Once the active site cysteine has added to the unsaturated ester, it can eliminate to form a new unsaturated ester covalently linked to enzyme. This new Michael acceptor could react with another active site nucleophile such as the His, or it may just stabilize the initial adduct. It would be appropriate to carry out additional mechanistic studies with this group of inhibitors to learn if they are indeed doublehit inhibitors.

Cysteine proteases are involved in tissue destruction in the joints of animals with arthritis. Papainlike cysteine protease activity, probably cathepsins, is up-regulated in inflamed joint tissue from rats with

 Table 42. Inhibition of Proteasome Catalytic

 Activities by Various Vinyl Sulfones<sup>a</sup>

	$k_{\rm obs}/[{\rm I}] \ ({\rm M}^{-1} \ {\rm s}^{-1})$				
inhibitor	ChT <sup>b</sup>	$\mathbf{T}^{c}$	PGPH <sup>d</sup>	cathepsin B	
NLVS (19)	13500	10	$24^d$	191 <sup>e</sup>	
Cbz-Leu-Leu-Leu-VS-CH <sub>3</sub>	29	8	5		
Leu-Leu-Leu-VS-CH <sub>3</sub>	2.7	11	0.21		
Leu-Leu-Leu-VS-CH <sub>3</sub>	240	1500	29		

<sup>*a*</sup> Conditions: 20 mM Hepes, pH 8.0, 0.5 mM EDTA, and 0.01% SDS at 37 °C. Substrates were Suc-LLVY-AMC for chymotrypsin-like activity, Boc-LRR-AMC for trypsin-like activity, and Ac-YVAD-AMC for PGPH activity. <sup>*b*</sup> ChT = chymotrypsin-like activity. <sup>*c*</sup> T = trypsin-like activity. <sup>*d*</sup> PGPH = peptidyl-glutamyl peptide hydrolyzing activity. <sup>*e*</sup> Bogyo et al., 1998.<sup>392</sup> <sup>*f*</sup> Meng et al., 1999.<sup>323</sup>



19

**Figure 74.** Structure of the proteasome inhibitor NLVS (**19**), nitrophenol-Leu-Leu-Leu-VS-CH<sub>3</sub>.

induced arthritis, and this activity correlates positively with the severity of joint destruction and degree of inflammation.<sup>390</sup> Biroc et al. showed that vinyl sulfone inhibitors decreased enzyme activity in vitro and in vivo in the joints of rats with induced arthritis.<sup>390</sup> Oral administration of Mu-Leu-Hph-VS-Ph (2.2 mg/kg/day for four weeks) was effective in the animal arthritis model and reduced the signs of inflammation and tissue destruction.

**Vinyl Sulfone Inhibitors of the Proteasome.** The proteasome is a 700-kDa multicatalytic protease complex responsible for the degradation of many cellular proteins. The proteasome contains an active site threonine residue and has various proteolytic activities such as chymotrypsin-like activity, trypsinlike activity, and peptidyl-glutamyl peptide hydrolyzing activity (PGPH).

In 1997, Bogyo and co-workers unexpectedly discovered that peptide vinyl sulfones were a new class of irreversible, active site-directed inhibitors of the proteasome.<sup>391</sup> The vinyl sulfone inhibitor Cbz-Leu-Leu-Leu-VS-CH<sub>3</sub> inhibits the trypsin-like activity, the chymotrypsin-like activity, and the peptidylglutamyl peptidase activity of the proteasome both in vitro and in vivo (Table 42). The tripeptide Leu-Leu-Leu vinyl sulfone, ArCH<sub>2</sub>CO-Leu-Leu-Leu-VS (NLVS, **19**, Figure 74), can permeate cells and can be used to inhibit proteasomes in living cells (Table 42).<sup>322,323</sup> It was concluded that a <sup>125</sup>I derivative of NLVS (**19**) labels at least five distinct  $\beta$ -subunits of the proteasome.

Bogyo et al. analyzed the substrate binding and specificity of the proteasome using various tripeptide and tetrapeptide vinyl sulfones.<sup>392</sup> Tripeptide vinyl sulfones capped with a bulky acyl group containing a nitrophenyl (NLVS) or benzyloxy carbonyl group (Cbz-Leu-Leu-Leu-VS-CH<sub>3</sub>) are potent proteasome inhibitors, but removal of the cap to create free amino



Ada-Ahx<sub>3</sub>-LLL-VS

**Figure 75.** Structure of proteasome inhibitor Ada-Ahx<sub>3</sub>-LLL-VS.

tripeptide vinyl sulfones results in severely diminished binding and inhibition (Table 42). However, N-terminal unblocked tetrapeptide vinyl sulfones are decent proteasome inhibitors (Table 42). These data suggest that the proteasome has a minimal length requirement for substrate binding and hydrolysis.

Vinyl sulfone inhibitors also modify the active site threonine of the *Escherichia coli* HsIV homologue and *Rhodococcus* proteasome.<sup>391,393</sup> Inhibition of the *Rhodococcus* proteasome by Cbz-Leu-Leu-Leu-VS-CH<sub>3</sub>  $(k_{\text{inact}}/K_{\text{i}} = 150 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$  results in a shifted retention time for the  $\beta$ -subunit upon separation from the  $\alpha$ -subunit by reverse-phase HPLC, suggesting that the vinyl sulfone covalently reacts with the  $\beta$ -subunit.<sup>393</sup> Prior treatment of the proteasome with *clasto*lactacystin  $\beta$ -lactone (see  $\beta$ -lactam section) prevents this modification. The above result combined with analysis of the tryptic digest of the vinyl sulfonemodified  $\beta$ -subunits suggests that the vinyl sulfone inhibits the proteasome by modification of the O $\gamma$  of Thr 1.

Kessler et al. have designed vinyl sulfone inhibitors with N-terminal extensions that are potent proteasome inhibitors.<sup>394</sup> Introduction of different substituents at the N-terminus (P4) of the trileucine vinyl sulfone core results in inhibitors with a preference for the  $\beta$ 5 (NLVS, ZL<sub>3</sub>VS) and  $\beta$ 2 (YL<sub>3</sub>VS) catalytic subunits of the proteasome. Kessler's new inhibitors consist of the core trileucine vinyl sulfone moiety and are extended at the N-terminus by aminohexanoic acid spacers (Ahx) and N-terminal caps of different size such as Ac, Z (Cbz), and adamantanylacetyl Ada. These extended peptide vinyl sulfones have enhanced inhibition in living cells, and unlike all other inhibitors to date, they target all of the individual active subunits ( $\beta$ 1,  $\beta$ 2, and  $\beta$ 5) with comparable affinity.<sup>394</sup> The most potent inhibitor, Ada-Ahx<sub>3</sub>-LLL-VS (Figure 75), is cell-permeable and can be modified to yield radiolabels and affinity labels. The data suggest considerable overlap between the individual catalytic activities of the proteasome.

Nazif and Bogyo have reported the preparation of a peptide vinyl sulfone library for the proteasome with an asparagine vinyl sulfone at P1.<sup>395</sup> Their results emphasized the importance of the P2–P4 subsites for directing substrate processing and led to the design of inhibitors such as Ac-PRLN-VS that specifically target the Z ( $\beta$ 2, trypsin-like) subunit of the proteasome. One inhibitor, NIP-LLN-VS, which is NLVS with asparagine instead of the P1 leucine, targets all of the active sites of the proteasome.

Groll et al. also emphasize the importance of binding interactions distal to the active site threonine



**Figure 76.** Schematic of NLVS bound to *H. influenzae* Hs1UV.

in controlling the substrate specificity of the proteasome.<sup>396</sup> Two inhibitors, which vary only in their P3– P4 residues, have very different specificities toward the catalytic subunits of the proteasome. The crystal structure of the  $\beta$ 2-selective inhibitor (Ac-PRLN-VS) bound to the yeast 20S proteasome core particle is compared to that of the general inhibitor (Ac-YLLN-VS), which modifies all three catalytic subunits of the proteasome ( $\beta$ 1,  $\beta$ 2, and  $\beta$ 5).<sup>396</sup> Having a positively charged basic residue at P3 and a proline or tyrosine at P4 results in specificity for the  $\beta$ 2 subunit, whereas placing an aliphatic leucine residue at P3 abolishes the selectivity of the inhibitor.

In the crystal structure of Ac-PRLN-VS, the P3 arginine projects into a deep acidic pocket of the proteasome and the nitrogen atoms hydrogen bond to Asp 28 and Cys 118 in the S3 pocket.<sup>396</sup> These interactions probably determine the selectivity of the trypsin-like active site. The proline at P4 sits in a small S4 pocket and causes the N-terminal moiety of the inhibitor to bend away from the inner cavity. It is proposed that the presence of bulky hydrophobic groups at the P4 position might result in an inhibitor that does not bind to  $\beta$ 2. The vinyl sulfone oxygens form hydrogen bonds with backbone amides of the enzyme and the free amino terminus of Thr 1.

Sousa et al. solved the crystal structure of NLVS bound to *H. influenzae* Hs1UV, a prokaryotic mimic of the eukaryotic proteasome (PDB code 1KYI).<sup>397</sup> A schematic of the enzyme—inhibitor complex is shown in Figure 76. The peptide backbone of NLVS is sandwiched between the peptide backbone of two loops of Hs1UV, resulting in two short sections of antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheets. Two of the leucine side chains bind loosely in the S1 and S3 pockets of the protease. On the basis of the amino acid residues at the roof of the pockets, Sousa et al. suggests that the S1 and S3 pockets should have hydrophobic or acidic and hydrophobic or basic binding preferences, respectively.<sup>397</sup>

**Mechanism.** The vinyl sulfone inactivates the proteasome by covalent modification of the N-terminal threonine of the catalytically active  $\beta$  subunits (Figure 77).<sup>391</sup>

**Biological Studies.** Glas and co-workers studied the inactivation of the proteasome by vinyl sulfone inhibitors in mammalian cells.<sup>398</sup> When EL-4 lymphoma cells are maintained in the presence of the vinyl sulfone inhibitor NLVS, they have drastically reduced proteasome activity and die after 24–48 h. However, after prolonged exposure to NLVS, a small



**Figure 77.** Mechanism of inhibition of the proteasome by vinyl sulfones.



Figure 78. Azodicarboxamide inhibitor of hepatitis A virus.

number of EL-4 cells, termed adapted cells, recover and grow. Glas et al. concluded that the proteasomes can be replaced functionally by other protease activities. Demasi and co-workers discovered that the proteasome undergoes enhanced glutathiolation (a process in which glutathione forms direct adducts with cellular proteins) during exposure to vinyl sulfone inhibitors.<sup>399</sup> They propose that the binding of the inhibitor causes conformational modification of the proteasome, which may result in partial opening of the  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$  -ring structures, allowing increased thiolation of the exposed cysteine residues.

### G. Azodicarboxamides

Azodicarboxamides, the products of the oxidation of bishydrazides, are potent, irreversible inhibitors of hepatitis A virus and human rhinovirus 3C enzymes with IC<sub>50</sub> values in the low micromolar range.<sup>400</sup> It is proposed that azodicarboxamides inhibit the enzymes by covalent modification of the active site thiol via Michael addition to the azo moiety to yield a covalent complex, which is seen in electrospray mass spectrometry. One such azodicarboxamide is shown in Figure 78 (IC<sub>50</sub> = 10  $\mu$ M,  $k_{inact}/K_i = 594$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for hepatitis A virus, and IC<sub>50</sub> = 12  $\mu$ M for human rhinovirus).

#### IV. Acylating Agents

# A. Aza-peptides

Aza-peptides are peptides with an aza-amino acid residue that has its  $\alpha$ -carbon replaced with a nitrogen



**Figure 79.** Structure of a normal amino acid residue and an aza-amino acid residue.



**Figure 80.** Mechanism of inhibition of cysteine (Nu = cysteine thiol) and serine (Nu = serine hydroxyl) proteases by aza-peptide inhibitors.

atom (Figure 79). This manipulation yields a structure that has a planar  $\alpha$ -nitrogen and is intermediate in configuration between D- and L-amino acids. The nitrogen substitution has little effect on the overall polarity of the molecule and on the relative spacing of the side-chain residues, but should increase the stability of the aza-peptide to proteases. Replacing the  $\alpha$ -carbon of P1 with nitrogen decreases the electrophilicity of the P1 carbonyl and changes the geometry of the  $\alpha$ -position from tetrahedral to trigonal or planar. As a result, some aza-peptides are more resistant to enzymatic hydrolysis than their normal peptide analogues. The P1 amino acid also might be held more rigidly due to strong binding of the side chain by the enzyme, resulting in an unfavorable orientation of the carbonyl group in the active site.

Aza-peptide esters were originally designed as active site titrants and inhibitors for serine proteases<sup>401</sup> but were later found to inhibit cysteine proteases.<sup>402</sup> Serine proteases are inhibited by aza-peptides esters that have good leaving groups at the C-terminus, but not by aza-peptides esterified with alkyl residues or poor leaving groups (such as ethoxide). However, both types of aza-peptides inhibit cysteine proteases.<sup>403</sup> If a chromogenic leaving group such as nitrophenol is used, then the aza-peptide esters are good active site titrants for a variety of serine proteases.<sup>404</sup>

**Nomenclature.** Aza-amino acids will be designated in a peptide sequence by a four-letter abbreviation starting with the letter "A" followed by the normal three-letter amino acid code. For example, aza-phenylalanine is abbreviated APhe. Aza-peptide esters are also called peptidyl carbazates.

**Mechanism.** It is believed that aza-peptides inhibit cysteine and serine proteases by a direct acylation mechanism. The first step in the inhibition of cysteine and serine proteases by aza-peptides is nucleophilic attack by the active site thiol or hydroxyl on the aza-peptide carbonyl. This results in the formation of a covalent, stoichiometric, acyl (carbazyl) enzyme intermediate (see Figure 80). A simple ester derivative is formed with normal peptide substrates, whereas aza-peptides carbamoylate (carbazoylate)



**Figure 81.** Possible mechanisms for enzyme inactivation and nitrophenol release (R'' = nitrophenyl, Np).

the active site nucleophiles. Irreversible inhibition occurs with aza-peptides as a result of the poor electrophilicity, trigonal geometry, and slow hydrolysis of the acyl carbonyl group. The carbazate carbonyl carbon is less electropositive than a simple ester because of the resonance effect of the adjacent nitrogen, allowing it to be less susceptible to nucleophilic attack by water (deacylation).<sup>405</sup> In the presence of added nucleophiles, faster reactivation or deacylation occurs.

Aza-peptides that have a nitrophenol ester moiety inactivate papain rapidly but also decompose rapidly in solution to release nitrophenol. Two possible mechanisms besides direct acylation could give rise to this inactivation and nitrophenol release.<sup>403</sup> The intramolecular cyclization pathway (Figure 81, pathway b) gives rise to an oxadiazolone (**21**, Figure 81), which is unreactive toward basic hydrolysis and cannot acylate the enzyme. An alternative is the isocyanate (E1cb) mechanism (Figure 81, pathway a). The peptidyl isocyanate (20, Figure 81) could inactivate proteases by carbamoylating the active site residue. Xing and Hanzlik propose that both azaglycine and aza-alanine derivatives inactivate papain by direct acylation.<sup>403</sup> Therefore, the formation of isocyanates in solution is not involved in enzyme inactivation, and the release of nitrophenol is a result of intramolecular cyclization to form the noninhibitory oxadiazolone derivative (21, Figure 81).

**Structure.** The complex Ac-NH-N(CH<sub>2</sub>-Ph-F)-CO<sub>2</sub>-Enz (Enz =  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin) and an analogue, which contains a deuterated fluorophenyl ring, were analyzed by NMR to learn about conformational dynamics at the active site of acylated chymotrypsin. The results indicate that the phenyl ring is immobilized probably by occupation of the S1 binding site of chymotrypsin.<sup>406,407</sup> The acylated enzyme complex is resistant to denaturation near the active site.

**Structure**—Activity Relationships: Serine Proteases. Aza-peptides that have a P1 aza-amino acid residue and a good leaving group (such as phenol) inhibit serine proteases, but those with poor leaving groups or alkyl groups do not. For example, an azapeptide ethyl ester inhibited chymotrypsin with a rate of 0.019  $M^{-1} s^{-1.408}$  Unfortunately, the compounds with the good leaving groups also undergo undesired hydrolytic reactions in solution, having half-lives on the order of a few minutes.<sup>401</sup> This makes the prospects of using aza-peptide phenyl esters in vivo for the treatment of diseases very poor.

**Chymotrypsin.** Kurtz and Niemann reported that Ac-APhe-OEt, an aza-analogue of the good chymotrypsin substrate Ac-Phe-OEt, was not a substrate of  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin but a poor competitive inhibitor. This suggests that the compound binds at the active

 Table 43. Inhibition of Human Leukocyte Elastase

 and Cathepsin G by Aza-peptide Esters

	$k_{\rm obs}/[{ m I}]~({ m M}^{-1})$	s <sup>-1</sup> )
inhibitor	cathepsin G <sup>a</sup>	$HLE^{b}$
Ac-Ala-Ala-ANva-OPh	44	343
Ac-Ala-Ala-ANva-OCH <sub>2</sub> CF <sub>3</sub>	2.2	4.8
Ac-Ala-Ala-ANva-OEt	NI <sup>c</sup>	NI
Ac-Ala-Ala-ANle-OPh	71	32.4
Ac-Ala-Ala-ANle-OCH2CF3	9.8	1.5
Ac-Ala-Ala-ANle-OEt	0.64	NI

<sup>*a*</sup> Conditions were pH 6.0, 0.1 M citrate, 5% acetonitrile, 25 °C, 0.17  $\mu$ M cathepsin G, with Boc-Tyr-ONp (Np = nitrophenyl) as substrate. <sup>*b*</sup> Conditions were pH 6.0, 0.1 M citrate, 5% acetonitrile, 25 °C, 0.3  $\mu$ M elastase, with Boc-Ala-ONp (Np = nitrophenyl) as substrate. <sup>*c*</sup> NI = no inhibition.

site but does not acylate the enzyme.<sup>409</sup> Elmore and Smyth thought an aryl ester might be reactive enough to acylate the enzyme, so they synthesized the nitrophenol analogue, Ac-APhe-ONp (HONp = *p*-nitrophenol), which stoichiometrically acylates chymotrypsin and more slowly trypsin.<sup>405,410–412</sup> As a result, Ac-APhe-ONp can be used as an active site titrant to determine the absolute molarity of active chymotrypsin in solution.<sup>410,411,413</sup> Orr and Elmore prepared a series of Ac-APhe-ONp derivatives for chymotrypsin with different para substituents on the aromatic ring of the leaving group.<sup>414</sup>

Gupton et al. studied the inhibition of the chymotrypsin-like enzymes (chymotrypsin, subtilisin BPN', subtilisin Carlsberg, and human leukocyte cathepsin G) with aza-peptide esters.<sup>405</sup> Aza-peptide nitrophenyl esters containing aza-amino acids with long alkyl side chains (AVal, ANva, ALeu, and AIle) acylated chymotrypsin stoichiometrically with no measurable turnover.<sup>405</sup> The simple phenyl analogue of Ac-APhe-OEt, Ac-APhe-OPh, also rapidly inactivates chymotrypsin, and this activation is only slowly reversible (first-order rate constant for reactivation =  $1.2 \times 10^{-4}$  $s^{-1}$ ) but can be accelerated by hydroxylamine.<sup>408</sup> In effect, Ac-APhe-OPh is an active-site-directed irreversible inhibitor of chymotrypsin and can be used as a ligand for covalent affinity purification of chymotrypsin.

**Cathepsin G.** Because Ac-Ala-Ala-ANle-ONp behaves like an irreversible inhibitor by acylating cathepsin G stoichiometrically to produce an acyl enzyme with a very small turnover rate, Gupton et al. investigated the inhibition by varying the leaving groups in hopes of increasing specificity. The compounds Ac-Ala-Ala-ANle-OPh and Ac-Ala-Ala-ANle-OCH<sub>2</sub>CF<sub>3</sub> irreversibly inhibit cathepsin G (see Table 43).<sup>405</sup> Inhibitors containing ANva at the P1 position and ethyl esters are poorer inhibitors. In summary, the order of reactivity of aza-peptide esters is ONp > OPh > OCH<sub>2</sub>CF<sub>3</sub> > OEt.

**Elastase.** Aza-peptides with a P1 aza-amino acid residue react with elastases to form stable carbazyl enzyme intermediates.<sup>401,415</sup> Aza-peptide *p*-nitrophenyl esters acylate both porcine pancreatic elastase and human leukocyte elastase.<sup>401</sup> It was found that when a particular amino acid yields a more reactive substrate, the corresponding aza-amino acid compound forms a more stable acyl enzyme and has a slower deacylation rate ( $k_{cat}$ ). However, the deacyla

Table 44. Inhibition of HLE and PPE by VariousAza-Peptide Esters

					$IC_{50}$	(µM)
P4	P3	P2	P1	P1′	HLE <sup>a</sup>	$PPE^{b}$
$\mathbf{R}^{c}$	Val	Pro	ANva	OPh	0.28	
R	Val	Pro	ANva	OBzl	0.88	
Boc-Gly	Val	Gly	Val	OBzl		400
Boc	Val	Gly	ANva	OBzl		8.9
Boc	Val	Gly	AAla	OBzl		66
R	Val	Gly	AAla	OBzl		3.3
R	Val	Gly	AAla	OPh		0.4
R	Val	Gly	AAla	$ONp^d$		>400

<sup>*a*</sup> Conditions were pH 8.0, 0.05 M Tris, 0.05 M NaCl, 40 nM HLE, with MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-*p*-nitroanilide as the substrate. <sup>*b*</sup> Conditions were pH 8.0, 0.2 M Tris, 7.5  $\mu$ g PPE, with Suc-Ala-Ala-Ala-*p*-nitroanilide as the substrate. <sup>*c*</sup> R = MeOCO-CH(CH<sub>2</sub>CHMe<sub>2</sub>)-NH-CO-. <sup>*d*</sup> Np = nitrophenyl.

tion rates were considerably faster than those observed with chymotrypsin and cathepsin G. The less effective interactions at the shallower elastase S1 pocket, versus the deep pockets in cathepsin G and chymotrypsin, allow a compound to occasionally occupy a suitable conformation for deacylation with an increased deacylation rate. The tetrapeptide Cbz-Ala-Ala-Pro-AAla-ONp but not the dipeptide Ac-Ala-AAla-ONp inhibits elastase, and the resulting carbazyl enzyme deacylates slowly, indicating that an extended substrate structure is required for binding to elastase.<sup>412,416</sup> In addition to acting as inhibitors, the compounds Ac-Ala-Ala-AAA-ONp (where AAA = AAla, ANle, and ANva) are active site titrants for porcine pancreatic elastase and human leukocyte elastase. The ALeu and ANle analogues form the most stable carbazyl enzyme complexes ( $k_{cat}$  for reactivation  $< 0.00019 \text{ s}^{-1}$ ), so derivatives of these compounds with different leaving groups were analyzed as HLE inhibitors.<sup>401</sup> The order of reactivity was OPh > OCH<sub>2</sub>CF<sub>3</sub> > OEt, which is the same for inhibition of cathepsin G (see Table 43). The NH of the P1 aza-amino acid is essential for acylation of elastase as the substitution with methyl (Ac-Ala-Ala-MeAAla-ONp) results in no reaction with HLE or PPE.<sup>401</sup> Some aza-peptides do not acylate elastase but instead act as competitive inhibitors such as Ac-Ala-Ala-Pro-NHN(CH<sub>3</sub>)CO<sub>2</sub>CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)CO-NH-CH<sub>2</sub>C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>5</sub> (K<sub>i</sub>  $= 2.2 \times 10^{-5} \text{ M}$ ).<sup>417</sup>

Aza-peptides that contain different peptide sequences, leaving groups, and various aza-amino acid substitutions at P1 have been investigated as HLE and PPE inhibitors (see Table 44).<sup>418,419</sup> The phenyl ester at P1' is more potent than the benzyl ester, and ANva at P1 is more effective than AAla.

The compound Ac-Ala-Ala-Pro-AAla-Lac-R (Lac is the alanine isostere lactic acid) inhibits both PPE and HLE, when Lac-R is an amide or hydrazide, but inhibits only PPE if Lac-R is an ester (Table 45).<sup>417</sup> If the P1 or P1' residue is a simple alanine residue, then potency is reduced (Table 45). Because the structural integrity of the inhibitor is maintained, these compounds do not appear to function as acylating agents, but as noncompetitive inhibitors.

**Dipeptidyl Peptidase IV.** Unlike other azapeptide-serine protease systems, aza-peptides are not as effective with dipeptidyl peptidase IV. However,

Table 45. Inhibition of Elastase by Aza-alanineAnalogues

							ID <sub>50</sub> (µ	ιg/mL)
P5	P4	P3	P2	P1	P1′	P2′	PPE <sup>a</sup>	HLE <sup>a</sup>
Ac	Ala	Ala	Pro	AAla	Lac <sup>b</sup>	OEt	1	NI
Ac	Ala	Ala	Pro	AAla	Ala	OEt	100	NI
Ac	Ala	Ala	Pro	Ala	Lac	OEt	167	NI
Ac	Ala	Ala	Pro	AAla	Lac	$\rm NH_2$	0.4	8

<sup>*a*</sup> Conditions were pH 7.5, 0.05 M potassium phosphate buffer, 25 °C, with Ac-Ala-Ala-Pro-Ala-*p*-nitroanilide as the substrate. <sup>*b*</sup> Lac = -O-CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)-CO-.

they have been developed by Neumann et al. and Borloo and De Meester.  $^{420,421}$  Neumann et al. prepared and evaluated a series of phenyl ester substrates for DPP IV, which had aza-alanine or azaproline at the P1 position.<sup>420</sup> These compounds formed fairly stable acyl enzyme complexes, but reactivation of the enzyme occurred after a few minutes. Azaalanine compounds (Ala-AAla-OPh =  $0.0038 \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) reactivated a little more slowly than aza-proline derivatives (Ala-APro-OPh =  $0.0367 \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) in phosphate buffer. Compounds containing an aza-proline underwent rapid decay in solution, probably due to intramolecular cyclization. The aza-proline may not be able to distort the substrate conformation enough so that deacylation is effectively prevented. Rate constants for the inactivation of DPP IV by Gly-APro-OPh and Ala-AAla-OPh are 609 and 154  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. Unfortunately, these compounds did not lead to potent inhibitors of dipeptidyl peptidase IV.

**Trypsin.** Gray and Parker expanded on earlier work with chymotrypsin and designed Bz-AOrn-OPh, which rapidly inhibits trypsin and more slowly chymotrypsin, but undergoes spontaneous deacylation (first-order rate constant =  $2.1 \times 10^{-4} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ).<sup>422,423</sup> Unfortunately, Bz-AOrn-OPh is an unstable inhibitor at neutral pH, probably due to cyclization to form the corresponding oxadiazolone with liberation of phenol. Gray et al. then discovered a more stable, effective inhibitor of trypsin, Et-O-CO-AOrn-OPh, which does not affect chymotrypsin or urokinase but strongly inhibited thrombin.<sup>423</sup> Ferraccioli et al. have also synthesized ALys and AOrn phenyl and *p*-nitrophenyl esters, which rapidly inactivate thrombin and trypsin by forming very stable acyl enzymes.<sup>424</sup>

**Prostate-Specific Antigen (PSA).** Aza-peptides were also shown to inhibit the recombinant human prostate-specific antigen (rh-PSA).<sup>425</sup> The lead compound was Ac-Phe-AGly-OPh ( $k_{\text{inact}}/K_i = 31 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ). Substitution of PSA's preferred amino acids into the P1–P3 positions increased inhibition of rh-PSA. The results show that PSA prefers Tyr over Phe in P1 by 12-fold (Table 46). Placing Ser in the P3 position increases the inhibitory potency by a factor of 80. The PSA aza-peptide inhibitors Boc-Ser-Phe-APhe-OPh ( $k_{\text{inact}}/K_i = 2600 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ,  $t_{1/2} = 4.4 \text{ h}$ ) and Boc-Ser-Phe-ATyr-OPh (Figure 82,  $k_{\text{inact}}/K_i = 32,000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ,  $t_{1/2} = 3.8 \text{ h}$ ) both produce stable acyl enzyme intermediates that are hydrolyzed slowly.

**Hepatitis C Virus NS3 Serine Protease.** Zhang et al. have performed SAR studies on aza-peptidebased inhibitors of the hepatitis C virus (HCV) NS3 serine protease.<sup>426</sup> The NS3 protease is a chymo-

 Table 46. Inhibition of Recombinant Human

 Prostate-Specific Antigen by Aza-peptides

inhibitor	$k_{\rm inact}/K_{ m i}{}^a~({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})$
Ac-Phe-APhe-OPh	31
Ac-Phe-ATyr-OPh	410
Boc-Ser-Phe-APhe-OPh	2600
Boc-Ser-Phe-ATyr-OPh	32000

 $^a$  Conditions were 1 M potassium phosphate buffer, pH 7.0, and 4.5 mM Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Phe- $p\rm NA$  (NA = nitroanilide) at 25 °C.



Figure 82. PSA inhibitor Boc-Ser-Phe-ATyr-OPh.

trypsin-like serine protease responsible for the processing of the HCV polyprotein. For the most part, these inhibitors exhibited nonacylating, competitive inhibition, as <10% of the protease was trapped in an inactive, acylated state. Compounds with the peptide recognition element Ac-Asp-Thr-Glu-Asp-Val-Val-Pro, which contain ANva at P1 and either a thioester ( $K_i = 160 \ \mu$ M), ketone ( $K_i > 100 \ \mu$ M),  $\alpha$ -ketoester ( $K_i = >100 \ \mu$ M), or sulfonyl group ( $K_i = >100 \ \mu$ M) on the prime side, were weak or inactive inhibitors. However, compounds that contain an ester with a good leaving group such as Ac-Asp-Thr-Glu-Asp-Val-Val-Pro-ANva-ONp were more potent inhibitors ( $K_i = 2 \ \mu$ M).<sup>426</sup>

Structure—Activity Relationships: Cysteine Proteases. Acyloxymethyl ketones selectively inactivate cysteine proteases because of the greater nucleophilicity of the cysteine thiol compared with the serine hydroxyl. Magrath and Abeles proposed that the nucleophilicity of the thiol might also lead to selective reaction with aza-peptides.<sup>402</sup> Some enzymes are specific for certain amino acids in the S1' site, and aza-peptide alkyl esters could be designed with alkyl groups to satisfy these S' binding requirements. Aza-peptide alkyl esters are unreactive with serine proteases, so they could be the most peptidelike selective cysteine protease inhibitors. Papain was inhibited by Ac-Phe-AGly-O*i*Bu ( $k_2/K_1 = 18$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) and Ac-Phe-AGly-OPh ( $k_2/K_i > 11000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) to form a stable acyl enzyme. The rate of inhibition was slowed in the presence of another inhibitor, no reactivation was observed after dialysis ( $t_{1/2} > 118$ h), and valine methyl ester completely reactivated the inhibited enzyme within 2 h.402,403 Aza-glycine esters  $(k_2/K_i = 18 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$  were more effective than azaalanine esters  $(k_2/K_i = 0.02 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$  for inhibiting papain.<sup>402,403</sup> It was proposed that the reactive conformation of the aza-glycine residue, as compared to the aza-alanine residue, is such that the hydrogen atom is not directed into a binding pocket but is directed toward the surface of the enzyme where the bulkier methyl group of aza-alanine would not fit.<sup>402</sup> Another explanation is that papain has high selectivity for L- versus D-amino acid conformations at the



Figure 83. Structure of Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-AGln-OPh.

P1 position and aza-amino acid derivatives have a planar configuration.<sup>403</sup>

Baggio et al. have synthesized aza-peptide pseudosubstrates, which react with papain to form slowly hydrolyzing acyl enzymes.<sup>427</sup> The inhibitors contain an aza-peptide at P1 and incorporate amino acids at the prime side, which interact with the leaving group binding site (S') and accelerate the rate of reaction of inhibitor with enzyme. One such inhibitor is Ac-Phe-AGly-OLeu-NMe<sub>2</sub> ( $k_{on} = \sim 10^5 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) compared with Ac-Phe-AGly-OMe ( $k_{on} = 13 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ).<sup>427</sup>

Xing and Hanzlik confirmed and expanded on the work of Magrath and Abeles by evaluating ester and amide derivatives of aza-glycine, aza-alanine, and aza-phenylalanine as inhibitors of cathepsin B and papain.<sup>403</sup> Amide and thioamide derivatives are not substrates, nor do they irreversibly inactivate papain, but they are weak competitive inhibitors (*K*<sub>i</sub> values between 0.2 and 4 mM). An aza-glycine analogue with a nitro-phenyl ester inactivates papain rapidly  $(k_2/K_i > 70000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$  but also decomposes quickly in solution with release of nitrophenol. The rate of inactivation depends on the leaving group electronegativity and hydrophobicity and the substrate specificity. Compounds designed for cathepsin B and papain did not inactivate cathepsin C. Studies indicate that aza-peptide esters may be useful active site titrants of cysteine proteases because they are easy to synthesize and stable in solution.

**Rhinovirus 3C Protease.** Aza-peptides that resemble the natural substrate sequence for rhinovirus 3C protease and contain a reactive leaving group (–OAr) inhibit the rhinovirus 3C protease by carbamoylating the active site cysteine.<sup>428</sup> The compound Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-AGIn-OPh (Figure 83) was a slowturnover substrate that gave transient inhibition as it underwent hydrolysis. The compound Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-AGly-OPh was a very slow, but irreversible, inhibitor. These two results indicate that the glutamine side chain may be more important in deacylation than acylation when the pseudo-substrate contains a reactive leaving group.

Aza-peptides that contain the leaving groups -ORand -NHR such as Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-AGIn-OBn, Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-AGIn-OCH<sub>2</sub>CCl<sub>3</sub>, and Boc-Val-Leu-Phe-AGIn-Gly-Pro-NH*i*Bu do not inactivate and are not hydrolyzed by the enzyme. This can be attributed to the semicarbazide moiety being insufficiently reactive to carbamoylate the enzyme's active site thiol. Compounds lacking the P3 and P4 residues such as Boc-Phe-AGIn-OPh and Boc-Phe-AGly-OPh show no inhibitory activity, which reflects the importance of these residues for substrate recognition by the 3C protease. It also shows the dependence of the inactivation process on the same intermolecular interactions, which contribute to catalysis with normal peptide substrates. Kati et al. also showed that the aza-peptide ester and amide, Boc-Phe-AGln-OCH<sub>3</sub> and Boc-Phe-AGln-NH-CH<sub>3</sub>, did not significantly inhibit the rhinovirus 3C protease ( $k_{\text{inact}}/K_{\text{inact}} < 1 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  for both compounds).<sup>103</sup>

### **B.** Carbamates

Peptidyl carbamate esters (RNHCOOR') and thiocarbamates (RNHCOSR') with appropriate substitutions have been designed that are stable to enzymatic hydrolysis and specifically inhibit PPE and HLE with no effect on trypsin or chymotrypsin.<sup>429–433</sup> Two inhibitors are MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-CH<sub>2</sub>-N(CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>)-CO-ONp ( $K_i = 4.24 \times 10^{-5}$  M) and MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-CH<sub>2</sub>-N(CH(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>)-CO<sub>2</sub>-Ph ( $K_i = 3.00 \times 10^{-5}$  M, **23**, Figure 84). The inhibitors in Figure 84 are carbamate analogues that have the peptide portion placed on the nitrogen (**23**) or the peptide portion placed on the ester oxygen (**22**).<sup>429</sup> However, only the carbamate **23** and related compounds are inhibitors of PPE.

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** One thiocarbamate inhibitor (Figure 85, RXCONR'R" with X = S) with a methyl thiotetrazole leaving group, which is less toxic than *p*-nitrophenol, was active against PPE ( $K_i = 1.95 \times 10^{-5}$  M) and HLE ( $K_i = 4 \times 10^{-6}$ M).<sup>432</sup> Altering the methyl thiotetrazole leaving group to a phenyl thiotetrazole and placing lysine or ornithine (desmosine-like residues) at the P3 or P4 positions (represented by Ala-Ala in Figure 85) created a new class of slow binding, selective HLE inhibitors ( $K_i$  values between  $3.23 \times 10^{-7}$  and  $9.70 \times 10^{-8}$  M).<sup>431,434</sup> Incorporation of a desmosine-like residue was intended to mimic the natural HLE substrate elastin. One of these compounds prevents corneal ulceration and vascularization after prolonged soft contact lens wear in the rabbit.<sup>435</sup>

Other low molecular weight thiocarbamate esters containing an electrophilic thiocarbamate functionality and a primary or secondary aliphatic or aromatic amine substitution were also designed as irreversible HLE inhibitors (see structure in Table 47).<sup>436</sup> Straight-



Figure 84. Peptidyl carbamate inhibitors 22 and 23.



Figure 85. Carbamate inhibitor of PPE and HLE.









**Figure 86.** Mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by carbamates.

Figure 87. Structure of *p*-nitrophenyl cyanate.

chain nonpolar aliphatic substituents on the nitrogen of the thiocarbamate may be essential for high inhibitory activity ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 2.1 \times 10^5 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ min}^{-1}$ , see Table 47).

Alkyl isocyanates inhibit chymotrypsin and pancreatic elastase specifically by reaction at the active site serine residue (Ser 195) to form *N*-alkyl carbamyl derivatives.<sup>437,438</sup> Chymotrypsin is inactivated stoichiometrically by octyl isocyanate and nearly stoichiometrically by butyl isocyanate, whereas elastase is inactivated only by butyl isocyanate. However, neither isocyanate inactivates trypsin. This selectivity corresponds with their known substrate specificities and can be explained on the basis of the structure of their substrate binding pockets observed in threedimensional structures.

Baggio et al. has synthesized pseudo-substrates, which react with chymotrypsin to form slowly hydrolyzing acyl enzymes.<sup>427</sup> These carbonate esters contain leaving groups consisting of amino acids in order to interact with the leaving group binding site of chymotrypsin. Changing the leaving group R in benzyl-OCO-R from OMe ( $k_{on} = 9 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) to OCH-(Me)CO-Leu-Arg-OMe ( $k_{on} = > 23000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) had a significant effect on the rate of inactivation.<sup>427</sup>

**Mechanism.** The mechanism of inhibition of elastase by carbamates involves the transfer of an acylating moiety (HR'NCO) to the enzyme (Figure 86).

**Crystal Structure.** Aryl cyanates, the reactivity of which can be controlled by the nature of the substituents on the aromatic ring and the pH of the reaction medium, have been shown to carbamylate the active site residues of serine proteases. Using *p*-nitrophenyl cyanate (Figure 87), Robillard et al. prepared a stable, inhibited carbamoyl derivative of bovine chymotrypsin A with no nonspecific side reactions.<sup>439</sup>

This compound reacts with both Ser 195 and Cys 1 in chymotrypsin  $A\pi$  and  $A\delta$  to give dicarbamylated products, but reacts with only the active site Ser 195 in chymotrypsin A $\alpha$ . A hydrogen-bonding network consisting of the carbonyl oxygen of the carbamyl group, the backbone carbonyl of Phe 41, and the backbone amide of Gly 193 stabilizes the carbamyl group. This structure is a model for a stable acyl enzyme derivative in which the acyl carbonyl is not in the proper orientation for deacylation to occur.

**Biological Activity.** Despite their high inhibitory potency in vitro, therapeutic usage of small peptidyl carbamates has been limited due to short biological half-lives. As a result, macromolecular forms of peptidyl carbamate inhibitors of elastase have been designed for the prolongation of their half-lives in biological systems.<sup>434,440,441</sup> These derivatives consist of a low molecular weight peptidyl carbamate coupled to a linear hydrophilic polymer. This covalent linkage between the flexible linear polymer and the peptidyl carbamate inhibitor does not affect the in vitro inhibitory potency toward HLE ( $K_i$  values from 2 to 36 nM or  $2 \times 10^{-9}$  M). One such macromolecule was able to protect a hamster lung from HNE-induced emphysema ( $t_{1/2} = 421$  min) after intratracheal administration.<sup>441</sup>

### C. Peptidyl Acyl Hydroxamates

Peptidyl acyl hydroxamates or O-acylhydroxylamines were originally designed in the early 1980s to inhibit serine proteases, in particular, dipeptidyl peptidase IV.442 However, it was later shown that this class of inhibitors strongly inactivates cysteine proteases with second-order rate constants up to 106 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.<sup>443,444</sup> Hydroxamates are irreversible inhibitors of both serine and cysteine proteases.443-451 The mechanism of inactivation is not yet fully understood and depends on the nature of the enzyme and the reaction conditions. The general structure of peptidyl hydroxamates is shown in Figure 88. Potent and specific inhibitors for cysteine proteases are designed by varying the N-acyl and O-acyl groups of the hydroxylamine moiety. The electronic nature of the O-acyl leaving group can alter the reaction rate. Peptidyl hydroxamates were reviewed by Brömme and Demuth in 1994.450

**Stability.** Peptidyl hydroxamates exist as monoanions at neutral pH and are stable under acidic conditions, but are less stable toward strong alkali.<sup>452</sup> In aqueous solution, *N*-peptidyl-*O*-acyl hydroxamates are degraded spontaneously into the corresponding hydroxamic acid and a carboxylic acid. The decomposition rate is dependent on the nature of the leaving group. The nonenzymatic degradation occurs more quickly when the *O*-acyl residue has strong electron-withdrawing groups or is derived from acids with a lower p $K_a$  value.<sup>445</sup> Half-lives of spontaneous decomposition of hydroxamates range from several



Figure 88. General structure of peptidyl hydroxamates.



**Figure 89.** Proposed mechanism for inhibition of cysteine proteases by *N*,*O*-acyl hydroxylamines.

minutes to 15 h.<sup>450</sup> The P1 residue of the peptide affects the stability of the inhibitor. The *N*-peptidyl hydroxamates with a proline residue at P1 are up to 3 orders of magnitude more stable than inhibitors with other residues.<sup>453</sup> Compounds that have a Gly residue appear to be more stable than inhibitors having Phe, Ala, or Val in this P1 position.<sup>449</sup>

Mechanism. N,O-Diacyl hydroxylamines are irreversible inhibitors of serine and cysteine proteases. During the past decade, a variety of mechanistic studies have elucidated the mechanism of action of peptidyl acyl hydroxamates. Kinetic studies established the formation of an enzyme-inhibitor complex, which breaks down to form an irreversible enzyme adduct.445,446 The heterolytic unimolecular fission of the inhibitor N–O bond, to generate an acyl nitrene and a carboxylic acid derivative, is the rate-determining step. This was determined by measuring the enthalpy of activation, the entropy of activation, and the solvent isotope effect, using an inhibitor with a <sup>15</sup>N label in the presence of <sup>18</sup>O-labeled water.<sup>452</sup> Evidence of covalent inactivation has been provided by <sup>13</sup>C and <sup>15</sup>N NMR, mass spectrometry, and X-ray crystallography.

The interaction of cysteine proteases with peptidyl *O*-acyl hydroxamates has been explored using papain and the peptidyl *O*-mesitoylhydroxamate Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-CO-(2,4,6-Me<sub>3</sub>)Ph.<sup>454,455</sup> The inhibition process involves two competing reaction pathways, which provide different inactive enzyme products depending on conditions. In the presence of thiols, the formation of a highly reactive species (**24**) causes the inhibition reaction to form a sulfenamide adduct

or a thiolhydroxylamine derivative (25, Figure 89). One proposed mechanism involves the formation of the tetrahedral intermediate (24) followed by the migration of the enzyme thiol group from the carbonyl at P1 residue to the nitrogen of the hydroxylamine. Another postulated mechanism involves binding of the deprotonated, negatively charged inhibitor (26) in the active site,<sup>456</sup> followed by formation of a carbonyl nitrene intermediate (27) by cleavage of the N–O bond and release of a mesitoic acid derivative. This reactive intermediate reacts with the nucleophilic cysteine to form the thiolhydroxylamine derivative (25), which has been identified by <sup>13</sup>C and <sup>15</sup>N NMR studies.<sup>454</sup> This mechanism is similar to the one observed with serine proteases at pH 5, and a similar hydroxylamine product is formed.

In the absence of a reducing thiol, overall hydrolysis and reduction of papain by the turnover product takes place.454,455 At neutral pH, a number of Npeptidyl-O-benzoylhydroxylamines exist in solution as monoanions ( $pK_a = 5-6$ ), where the N–O bond is not expected to be stable.<sup>445,452</sup> Hydrolysis of the inhibitor generates a free peptide acid and a hydroxamic acid. The activated enzyme is then oxidized by the hydroxamic acid. Robinson et al. showed that when papain is inactivated by Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO- $CO-(2,4,6-Me_3)Ph$ , in the absence of thiol, the end products are Cbz-Phe-Gly (identified by HPLC and <sup>13</sup>C NMR), NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> (identified by <sup>15</sup>N NMR), mesitoic acid (identified by HPLC), and inactive papain.<sup>454</sup> The thiol group of the enzyme active site is oxidized, possibly forming the sulfenic acid (Enz-SOH) or sulfinic acid (Enz-SO<sub>2</sub>H).<sup>455</sup> A reducing thiol can reactivate the inactive papain.

Serine proteases are inactivated by *N*-peptidyl-*O*-hydroxamates by several competing pathways, which can lead to either irreversible inhibition (Figure 90) or inhibitor hydrolysis (Figure 91). The mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by *N*-peptidyl-*O*-aroylhydroxylamines was explored by determining the structures of the final inactivated adduct by X-ray crystallography. Two products are formed upon inhibition of porcine pancreatic elastase by Boc-Ala-Ala-HNO-Nbz (Nbz = 4-nitrobenzoyl).<sup>457</sup> The structure of the enzyme–inhibitor complex depends on the pH at which the inactivation reaction occurs. A nitrene intermediate (**28**) can be generated due to the



Figure 90. Mechanism of inactivation of serine proteases by N,O-acyl hydroxamates.



Figure 91. Serine proteases inactivation by enzyme-catalyzed hydrolysis by N,O-acylhydroxylamines.



Figure 92. Binding mode of Boc-Ala-Ala-NHO-Nbz to elastase at pH 5 and 7.5.

unimolecular N–O fission of the hydroxamate. At pH 5 the main reaction is the rapid formation of a covalent bond between the nitrene intermediate formed and the oxygen atom of Ser 195 (PDB code 1ELG). The resulting hydroxylamine derivative (**29**) is clearly seen in the X-ray structure. At pH 7, the predominant reaction is a Lossen-type rearrangement on the acyl nitrene intermediate, which takes place before the attack of the active site serine. The oxygen of Ser195 attacks the alkyl isocyanate (**30**) to form a carbamate derivative (**31**), which is present in the X-ray structures of the reaction products of PPE with Boc-Ala-Ala-HNO-Nbz (PDB code 1ELG) and subtilisin Carlsberg inhibited by Boc-Ala-Pro-Phe-NHO-Bz (PDB code 1SCN).<sup>456</sup>

The differences between the mechanism of inhibition of serine and cysteine proteases by peptidyl O-acyl hydroxamates can be attributed to the strength and reactivity of the nucleophilic residue in the enzyme active site (thiol versus hydroxyl group), to the stability of *O*-acylhydroxamate in conjunction with the pH at which the inhibition takes place, and to the binding mode of the inhibitor in the active site.

Serine proteases can also turnover *N*,*O*-diacyl hydroxamates (pseudo-substrates) as shown in Figure 91. Attack of the active site serine residue on the carboxyl carbon of the inhibitor results in a tetrahedral intermediate (**32**). The next step is the formation of the acyl enzyme (**33**) and the release of the acyl hydroxamic acid, which further decomposes to ammonia and a carboxylic acid. This mechanism was proposed for the reaction of hydroxamates with dipeptidyl peptidase IV, where enzyme-catalyzed turnover of the inhibitor is observed.<sup>446</sup>

**Crystal Structure and Binding Mode.** X-ray crystallography studies are available only for two serine proteases, porcine pancreatic elastase and subtilisin Carlsberg, complexed with *N*-peptidyl-*O*-

aroylhydroxylamines. The structure of elastase inhibited by Boc-Ala-Ala-NHO-Nbz was studied at pH 5 and 7.5 (PDB codes 1ELG and 1ELF).<sup>457</sup> At pH 5, the complex formed between Ser 195 and Boc-Ala-Ala-NHO-Nb is a hydroxylamine derivative (Figure 92). The inhibitor binds in the S' subsites, and the carbonyl oxygen of the alanine residue at P1 does not bind in the oxyanion hole to form hydrogen bonds with the backbone amides of Gly 193 and Ser 195. The hydroxylamine conformation is stabilized by two hydrogen bonds between the carbonyl oxygen of Ala residue at P1 and His 57 and the amide nitrogen of alanine and the carbonyl oxygen of Thr 41. The tertbutoxycarbonyl end of the inhibitor is in the hydrophobic pocket formed by Leu 149 and Leu 156. It is stabilized through a network of hydrogen bonds formed between two water molecules, the hydroxyl oxygen of Tyr 35, and the carbonyl oxygen of His 40.

At pH 7.5, the binding mode is comparable to that of the complex formed at pH 5, with the peptide part located in the S' binding site of the enzyme. However, the final adduct formed by the covalent linkage between Ser 203 and the inhibitor is a carbamate.<sup>457</sup> Unlike the pH 5 complex the carbonyl oxygen of the Ala residue at P1 is in the oxyanion hole forming a hydrogen bond with the amide nitrogen of Gly 193 and an electrostatic interaction with the amide nitrogen of Ser 195 (3.3 Å). The same hydrophobic interactions stabilize the Boc group, but the water molecules and the hydrogen network are not present at pH 7.5.

A carbamate derivative is observed in the structure of subtilisin inactivated by Boc-Ala-Pro-Phe-NHO-Bz at pH 7.5.<sup>456</sup> The inhibitor binds in the S subsites, and the phenyl ring of the inhibitor is found in the S1 pocket. The oxygen of the carboxyl group of the carbamate protrudes into the oxyanion hole, where it forms hydrogen bonds with the side-chain nitrogen

 Table 48. Inactivation of Cysteine Proteases by

 Peptidyl Hydroxamates

enzyme	inhibitor	$k_2/K_i$ (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	ref
cathepsin B	Cbz-Phe-Ala-NHO-Mes <sup>a</sup>	640000	443
1	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-Mes	580000	443
	Boc-Phe-Ala-NHO-Nbz <sup>b</sup>	14000	444
	Boc-Ala-Phe-Leu-NHO-Nbz	12000	444
	Cbz-Phe-Lys-NHO-Nbz	35000	448
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-CO-Leu <sup>d</sup>	1170	448
cathepsin H	H-Phe-HNO-Nbz	32000	447
	Boc-Phe-NHO-Nbz	1860	447
	Boc-Phe-Ala-NHO-Nbz	21	444
	Cbz-Phe-Lys-NHO-Nbz	760	448
cathepsin L	Cbz-Phe-Lys-NHO-Nbz	3540000	448
	Cbz-Phe-Phe-NHO-Ma <sup>c</sup>	1220000	444
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-Nbz	932000	449
	Boc-Gly-Phe-Phe-NHO-Nbz	800000	444
	Cbz-Phe-Val-Lys-NHO-Nbz	578000	448
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-CO-Phe <sup>d</sup>	68000	451
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-CO-Leu	19500	451
cathepsin S	Cbz-Val-Val-Lys-NHO-Nbz	606000	448
	Cbz-Phe-Lys-NHO-Nbz	471000	448
	Boc-Gly-Phe-Phe-NHO-Nbz	267000	444
	Boc-Ala-Phe-Leu-NHO-Nbz	229000	444
	Boc-Phe-Ala-NHO-Nbz	42000	444
	Cbz-Phe-Phe-NHO-Ma	21000	444
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-CO-Phe	8400	451
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-ClBz <sup>e</sup>	97900	449
papain	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-CO-Phe	1080	451
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-CO-Leu	510	451
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-Nbz	5670	449
	Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-ClBz	2600	449

<sup>*a*</sup> Mes = mesitoyl. <sup>*b*</sup> Nbz = 4-nitrobenzoyl. <sup>*c*</sup> Ma = methacroyl (CH<sub>2</sub>=C(CH<sub>3</sub>)-CO-). <sup>*d*</sup> O-carbamoyl amino acid residue. <sup>*e*</sup> ClBz = 4-chlorobenzoyl.

of Asn 155 and the amide nitrogen of Ser 221. The inhibitor, which does not form an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interaction with the enzyme, is stabilized by a network of water molecules and sticks out of the active site.

Crystal structures of cysteine proteases and diacyl hydroxylamine derivatives are not available in the Protein Data Bank.

Structure—Activity Relationships. N.O.Diacyl hydroxamates permit variations at the N-acyl and *O*-acyl residues and, therefore, can be tailored toward specific enzymes. The *N*-acyl residue usually contains peptidyl groups, whereas the O-acyl group can be any alkyl acid, aromatic acid, amino acid, or peptidyl residue. There is considerable difference in the second-order inhibition rate between serine and cysteine proteases (Tables 48 and 49). Dipeptidyl derivatives inactivate cysteine proteases, such as cathepsins, with a rate constant up to  $10^6 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ (Table 48). However, inhibition of serine proteases is much slower, with rates in the range of 10-1000M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. The results are consistent with the difference in  $k_2/K_i$  values, which differ by 4–5 orders of magnitude.449

The inhibitory specificity of peptidyl hydroxamates toward cysteine proteases is similar to the results obtained with peptide substrates (Table 48). A proline residue in P1 or P2 decreases the efficiency of inhibition, whereas lysine residues at P1 are well tolerated. Cathepsin L favors bulky aromatic residues at P1, such as leucine or phenylalanine, whereas cathepsin S prefers smaller residues in P2 and P3. Smith et al. designed the first hydroxylamine inhibi-

 Table 49. Inactivation of Serine Proteases by

 Peptidyl Hydroxamates

enzyme	inhibitor	${k_2/K_{ m i}\over ({ m M}^{-1}~{ m s}^{-1})}$	ref
DPP IV <sup>a</sup>	H-Ala-Pro-NHO-NBz <sup>b</sup>	1.9	445
chymotrypsin	Boc-Gly-Phe-NHO-NBz	0.4	442
PŠE	Boc-Ala-Pro-NHO-NBz	2.5	446
elastase	Boc-Ala-Pro-NHO-NBz	12	446
	Boc-Ala-Pro-Val-NHO-NBz	15	446
trypsin	Cbz-Ala-Ala-Pro-Lys-NHO-NBz	930	448
51	Cbz-Phe-Val-Lys-ŇHO-NBz	1960	448
thrombin	Cbz-Ala-Ala-Pro-Lys-NHO-NBz	48	448
	Cbz-Phe-Lys-NHO-NBz	69	448
thermitase	Boc-Ala-Ala-NHO-NBz	138	442
	Boc-Gly-Phe-NHO-Bz <sup>c</sup>	652	446
	Cbz-Gly-Phe-NHO-NBz	1170	449
	Cbz-Gly-Phe-NHO-ClBz <sup>d</sup>	428	449
subtilisin	Boc-Gly-Phe-NHO-Bz	1020	446
	Boc-Ala-Leu-Phe-NHO-Bz	36000	450
	Cbz-Gly-Phe-NHO-NBz	128	449
	Cbz-Gly-Phe-NHO-Bz	96	449
thiosubtilisin	Cbz-Gly-Phe-NHO-ClBz	3.8	449
	Cbz-Gly-Phe-NHO-Bz	2.5	449
t-PA	Cbz-Ala-Ala-Phe-Lys-NHO-NBz	1	448
plasmin	Cbz-Phe-Lys-NHO-NBz	69	448
	Cbz-Ala-Aľa-Phe-Lys-NHO-NBz	48	448
<sup>a</sup> DPP IV = dipeptidyl-peptidase IV; PSE = proline-specific endopeptidase: <i>t</i> -PA = tissue plasminogen activator. <sup>b</sup> Nbz =			

endopeptidase; t PA = tissue plasminogen activator. <sup>b</sup> Nbz = 4-nitrobenzoyl. <sup>c</sup> Bz = benzoyl. <sup>d</sup> ClBz = 4-chlorobenzoyl.

tors for cathepsin B by using lipophilic *O*-acyl groups. The inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Ala-HNO-O-mesityl inhibited cathepsin B with a second-order inactivation rate of 640000  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>.<sup>443</sup> Cathepsin H inhibitors show significantly lower rates when compared with the other cathepsins, but H-Phe-HNO-Nbz is considered to be one of the most effective inhibitors of cathepsin H, with a second-order rate constant of inhibition of 31800  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. The degree of selectivity of hydroxamates relative to individual cysteine proteases spans over 4–5 orders of magnitude (Table 48).

The rate of inhibition can be increased by using electron-withdrawing groups at the *O*-acyl moiety.<sup>445</sup> Substitution of a benzoyl group as the *O*-acyl residue with methacryl led to 5-20-fold more potent inhibitors.<sup>444</sup> Inhibition rates can vary up to 6-fold depending on the nature of the benzoyl substituent.<sup>449</sup> The introduction of a carbonyl group at the *O*-acyl moiety (peptidyl-NHO-CO-AA, where AA = amino acid) allows extension at the P' site of the inhibitor with amino acids or peptides. The *N*-peptidyl-*O*-carbamoyl amino acid hydroxamates have at least 1 order of magnitude lower reactivity than *O*-nitrobenzoyl hydroxamates (Table 48) but are useful in probing the S' site of cysteine proteases.<sup>448,451</sup>

Peptidyl hydroxamates are poorer inhibitors of serine proteases than cysteine proteases (Table 49).

**Biological Studies.** Several hydroxamates have been examined in vitro as dipeptidyl peptidase IV inhibitors. The Phe-Pro-HNO-Nbz and Ala-Pro-HNO-Nbz inhibit lymphocytes DPP IV with IC<sub>50</sub> values of 20 and 30  $\mu$ mol/mL, respectively.<sup>458</sup> DNA synthesis after stimulation of mononuclear cells by mitogenic lectins is impaired by the presence of the DPP IV inhibitor Ala-Pro-HNO-Nbz.<sup>459</sup> Therefore, the DPP IV peptidyl hydroxamate inhibitors suppress lymphocyte proliferation and may have therapeutic value in immune disorders.



**Figure 93.** Structure and numbering of L-647,957, a 7-chloro-substituted cephalosporin derivative, and general structures of cephalosporins, penems, and monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams.



Figure 94. Proposed mechanism of inhibition of HLE by a 7-methoxy-substituted cephalosporin derivative (L-658,758).

## D. $\beta$ -Lactams and Related Inhibitors

 $\beta$ -Lactams were serendipitously discovered to inhibit serine proteases by Morris Zimmerman at Merck in 1986. While working on furyl saccharin and related derivatives as inhibitors for elastase (see saccharin section), Zimmerman was asked for some inhibitors by another Merck researcher who was studying  $\beta$ -lactamases. Furyl saccharin was an effective inhibitor of that  $\beta$ -lactamase, and Zimmerman decided to test  $\beta$ -lactamase inhibitors on elastase. Thus, he discovered that benzyl clavulanic acid was an elastase inhibitor (IC<sub>50</sub> =  $5 \mu$ M), whereas clavulanic acid itself was inactive.<sup>460</sup> This led to a major effort at Merck to develop  $\beta$ -lactams as elastase inhibitors. That effort has still not borne fruit with the development of a commercial drug for the treatment of emphysema. In hindsight, it is quite logical to expect that  $\beta$ -lactamase inhibitors might inhibit serine proteases because both families of enzymes use an active site serine residue in their catalytic mechanism.

The Merck group pioneered the use of  $\beta$ -lactams for therapeutic uses besides their common use as antibacterials. The  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitors currently being synthesized as protease inhibitors consist of monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams and bicyclic structures such as the cephalosporins or penems (Figure 93). Cephalosporin derivatives are also called bicyclic lactams, and monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams have also been referred to as azetidinones or monobactams. The  $\beta$ -lactams inhibit the serine and cysteine proteases HLE, PPE, *E. coli* signal peptidase, PSA, cathepsin G, chymotrypsin, thrombin, trypsin, plasmin, chymase, HNE, human cytomegalovirus protease (hCMV), and poliovirus and human rhinovirus 3C proteases. The  $\beta$ -lactams *N*-(2-oxo-4-phenylazetidin-1-acetyl)-L-alanyl-L-valine benzyl ester and benzyl-(*S*)-2-(benzyloxycarbonyl)-azetidin-1-acetate have also been shown to be potent inhibitors of the cysteine protease papain.<sup>461,462</sup> The major research emphasis has been directed toward identifying inhibitors of human leukocyte elastase.

**Mechanism.** The mechanism of the inhibition of serine proteases by cephalosporin derivatives has been studied by numerous investigators.<sup>463–467</sup> Inhibition was generally believed to originate from the inability of the enzymes to undergo efficient deacylation once the inhibitors bound to the enzyme via acyl enzyme formation. Figures 94 and 96 show the proposed mechanisms for the inhibition of HLE by a 7-methoxy-substituted cephalosporin derivative<sup>464</sup> and of PPE by a 7-chloro-substituted cephalosporin derivative,<sup>466</sup> respectively. As seen in Figure 94, the first step is the attack on the  $\beta$ -lactam ring by the active site Ser 195 to form a tetrahedral intermediate (**35**). This intermediate collapses, opening the  $\beta$ -lact



**Figure 95.** Mechanism for formation of sulfinic acid. In the structure, Y can be any group.

tam ring and eliminating the group from the cephalosporin 3' position (for numbering, see Figure 93), to form the reactive acyl enzyme intermediate (36). The acyl enzyme intermediate (36) can either undergo hydrolysis to regenerate the active enzyme or undergo Michael addition of the active site His 57 to the 3' position to form an inhibitor–enzyme complex (37) that is stable to nucleophiles such as hydroxylamine. In the crystal structure of HLE with L-658,758 the methoxy group at C-7 is present, which supports the mechanism shown in Figure 94.464 If there is no leaving group on the 3' position, it has been proposed that a double bond forms between N-5 and C-6, resulting in the opening of the dihydrothiazine ring to liberate a sulfinic acid, which could be stabilized by His 57 or by a conformational change (Figure 95).463,468-470

The mechanism with 7'-chlorocephalosporin derivatives involves a slightly different pathway (Figure 96). The acyl enzyme (**38**) can undergo elimination of HCl to yield the unsaturated acyl enzyme (**39**). This elimination of the acetoxy group at the cephalosporin 3' position and of the chloride atom at C-7 to form the double bond has been confirmed by X-ray crystallography.<sup>466</sup> The acyl enzyme (**38**) can then undergo hydrolysis or reaction with the active site His 57 to give a second covalent bond as shown in Figure 96. The crystal structure demonstrates both acylation of the active site serine and alkylation of the histidine in a "double-hit" mechanism, which is also observed with saccharin and isocoumarin inhibitors. The dihydrothiazine ring of the inhibitor remains intact in the crystal structure.<sup>466</sup>

The inhibition of enzymes by monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams proceeds by a mechanism similar to the mechanism shown in Figure 94 (see Figure 97).<sup>467,471,472</sup> However, the mechanism is complicated by the observation of multiple complexes and products, which indicate the presence of multiple pathways for inactivation and reactivation. All of the routes are initiated with the attack by the active site serine on the C-2 carbonyl of the  $\beta$ -lactam (40), which leads to the opening of the  $\beta$ -lactam ring between C-2 and N-1 and can result in the expulsion of the leaving group at C-4 (41) by forming a double bond between N-1 and C-4 (42). This double bond could isomerize into conjugation (between C-3 and C-4, enamine tautomer), permitting attack by the active site histidine at C-4 in a Michael addition to form a stable enzyme-inhibitor complex.<sup>467,473</sup> Alternatively, a water molecule could



Figure 96. Proposed mechanism of inhibition of PPE by a 7-chloro-substituted cephalosporin derivative.



carbinolamine

**Figure 97.** Proposed mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases (such as hCMV protease) by a monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactam.



**Figure 98.** Mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by  $\beta$ -lactams with the leaving group on the N-1 position (EWG = electron-withdrawing group).



Figure 99. Mechanism of inhibition of HNE by *N*-aryl azetidinones.

attack the imine (**42**) to form a carbinolamine (**43**), the hydroxyl group of which could be stabilized by hydrogen bonding with a histidine residue in the enzyme. The carbinolamine (**43**) could also eliminate the substituted urea and produce an aldehyde.<sup>474,475</sup> The ability of monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams to acylate the protease depends on the leaving group or substituent at C-4.<sup>476</sup> The stability of the acyl enzyme complex is insensitive to the nature of the C-4 leaving group, but does depend on the nature of the substituted urea.<sup>477</sup> In the case of hCMV, the histidine does not react with the imine (**42**) as the active enzyme is recovered over time. This recovery was confirmed using a fluorogenic  $\beta$ -lactam derivative.<sup>472,476,478</sup>

Monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactam HLE inhibitors have been designed that have the leaving group on the N-1 position instead of the C-4 position as in Figure 97.<sup>467</sup> This would cause the leaving group on the nitrogen to depart via  $\beta$ -elimination after the acylation step (Figure 98). To stimulate this elimination, an electronwithdrawing group must be present at C-4 to acidify the C-4 proton. The resulting Schiff base can serve as an electrophile for reaction with another active site nucleophile. Knight et al., using ESI-MS, have shown that HLE does not catalyze the  $\beta$ -elimination of *p*-nitrophenylsulfinate as Firestone et al. suggested. Knight et al. suggest that a double hit of both the active site serine and histidine is not required to form a stable acyl enzyme.<sup>465</sup>

Functionalized *N*-aryl azetidinones (functionalized monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams), effective inhibitors of human neutrophil elastase, have a slightly different mechanism of action that involves formation of a powerful electrophilic quinonimmonium methide ion (Figure 99).<sup>479</sup> This can trap an enzyme nucleophile at yet another location on the inhibitor structure.

Two structurally related monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams upon reaction with PPE form different covalent complexes.<sup>477</sup> These compounds contain an aryloxy substituent at C-4 but vary in the nature of the C-3 substituent. For both inhibitors, after attack by the catalytic serine and release of the C-4 substituent, a double bond (imine) is formed between C-4 and N-1



**Figure 100.** Mechanism of inhibition of PPE by a monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactam with a hydroxyethyl moiety at C-3 (**44**) versus a diethyl substituent at C-3 (**45**).

as discussed in Figure 98. The presence of a diethyl substituent at C-3 on the  $\beta$ -lactam ring (**45**, Figure 100) allows for the addition of water to the intermediate imine to form a carbinolamine as seen in Figure 97. However, a new mechanism arises when a hydroxyethyl moiety is present at C-3 (**44**, Figure 100). Elimination of the hydroxyethyl group will occur by retro-aldol reaction to form the acyl enzyme intermediate with concomitant release of acetaldehyde. The resulting double bond between C-3 and C-4 forms a stabilized, planar, conjugated system that is resistant to water hydrolysis.<sup>477</sup>

**Crystal Structure.** A number of crystal structures of serine proteases inhibited by  $\beta$ -lactams and analogues have been reported (Table 50).

Navia et al. describe the structure of the complex of PPE reacted with the time-dependent irreversible inhibitor L-647,957 (Figure 93), a 7-chloro-substituted cephalosporin derivative (Figure 101).<sup>466</sup> The active site Ser 195 is covalently bound to the inhibitor at C-8 by an ester bond. The carbonyl at C-8 is in hydrogen-bonding distance of the backbone amides of Gly 193 and Ser 195. One of the sulfonyl oxygens has a hydrogen bond with the side chain of Gln 192,

Table 50. Crystal Structures of Enzymes Complexed with  $\beta$ -Lactams and Analogues

enzyme	inhibitor	PDB Code	ref
PPE		1BTU	480
PPE	L-647,957		466
PPE	ON SO <sub>2</sub> C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>4</sub> R	1E34 – 1E38	513
<i>E. coli</i> signal peptidase	Mer He He He He		481
PPE	Cbz-N		517

and the other sulfonyl oxygen hydrogen bonds with the backbone amide of Val 216. The His 57, covalently attached to the 3' position of the inhibitor, is now in the vicinity of Asp 60, which is in contact with the indole ring of Trp 94.

Wilmouth et al. describe the crystal structure of PPE and a monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactam (PDB code 1BTU).<sup>480</sup> The ring-opened  $\beta$ -lactam is in the active site, but the ester carbonyl is rotated by  $\sim 120^{\circ}$  and is not located within the oxyanion hole. The hydrolytic water is displaced, thus disfavoring hydrolysis of the acyl enzyme complex (Figure 102). The ethyl side chain at C-3 is located in the S1 pocket as expected. One oxygen of the C-4 carboxylic acid forms hydrogen bonds with His 57 and a water molecule, whereas the other oxygen makes hydrogen bonds with two water molecules. The sulfonyl oxygens are in position to hydrogen bond with a water molecule and the side chain of Gln 192. The phenyl ring of the tosyl group sits deep in the S2 site near Trp 94 and Val 99 and parallel to His 57 ( $\pi$ - $\pi$  interaction). The proposed mechanism involves acyl enzyme formation and then a conformational change, which involves the rotation



**Figure 101.** Schematic of PPE complexed with the cephalosporin derivative L-647,957.



**Figure 102.** Schematic of PPE complexed with a monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitor.



**Figure 103.** SPase inhibitor allyl (5*S*,6*S*)-6-[(*R*)-acetoxy-ethyl]-penem-3-carboxylate.

of the ester carbonyl out of the oxyanion hole. This conformational change results in the breaking of two hydrogen bonds between the carbonyl oxygen and the backbone NH of Ser 195 and Gly 193.

Signal peptidases (SPases) are essential for cell viability and function and release proteins that have been translocated into the inner membrane from the cell interior by cleaving off their signal peptides. Paetzel et al. have determined the crystal structure of a catalytically active soluble fragment of E. coli signal peptidase in complex with the  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitor, allyl (5S, 6S)-6-[(R)-acetoxyethyl]-penem-3-carboxylate (Figure 103).<sup>481</sup> Bacterial SPases are not inhibited by standard protease inhibitors, but are inhibited by  $\beta$ -lactams with 5*S*-stereochemistry. The catalytic Ser 90 residue attacks the si face of the  $\beta$ -lactam, cleaving the lactam ring between C-7 and N-4 to form an acyl enzyme. The substrate-binding site and catalytic residues are contained in a large, exposed hydrophobic surface. The surface may be involved in the insertion of the enzyme into the membrane lipid bilayer. Because the carbonyl oxygen (O-10) of the inhibitor forms hydrogen bonds with Ser 278, Lys 145 is positioned to act as a general base in acylation and deacylation. The side-chain methyl group (C-16) is located in the S1 binding pocket and probably mimics the Ala side chain of the substrate.

A homology model of PSA with 2-azetidinone inhibitors has been reported by Adlington et al.<sup>482</sup> In the normal esters (where the C-4 position contains the  $-CO_2R$  group), the C-3 side chain of 2-azetidinone fills the S1 pocket, an interaction that has also been proposed in the inhibition of HLE and thrombin by 2-azetidinones. The N-1 side chain fits snugly into the valley region of the enzyme (**46**, Figure 104). An inverted mode of binding was proposed for a series of distinct reverse ester monocyclic 2-azetidinones (**47**, Figure 104). The reverse ester series have the





**Figure 104.** Molecular model of PSA containing a reverse ester inhibitor (**46**,  $IC_{50} = 4.79 \ \mu$ M) and a normal ester (**47**,  $IC_{50} = 3.5 \ \mu$ M).





-O-CO-R group at the C-4 position instead of the  $-CO_2R$  moiety. It was proposed that they bind by a rotation of 180° relative to the C-4 ester of the normal series.

**Structure—Activity Relationships: Elastase.** Doherty et al. discovered that neutral cephalosporins could be modified to become potent time-dependent inhibitors of HLE, PPE, and, to a lesser extent,  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin.<sup>460</sup> Kinetic data of various bicyclic  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitors of HLE can be found in Table 51. Most of the cephalosporins are inactive against trypsin and cathepsin G, but some have activity with plasmin and thrombin. The substituents at the 7'- $\alpha$  position (Figure 93) must be short and sterically small as it is proposed that they correspond to the side chain of L-amino acid substrates and fit in elastase's shallow S1 pocket.<sup>460,463</sup> Cephalosporins with 7'- $\beta$  substituents are weak or inactive compared to the 7'- $\alpha$  analogues. Inhibitors with sulfones at S-1 have higher inhibitory potency compared to sulfoxides or sulfides, possibly by providing hydrogenbinding sites or by enhancing the chemical reactivity of the  $\beta$ -lactam ring.<sup>463</sup> Most substitutions at C-2 are tolerated and result in an increased inhibitory activity against HLE compared to the unsubstituted parent.<sup>483</sup> A crystal structure suggests that substituents at C-2 would not strongly interact with any particular structural feature of the enzyme.<sup>466</sup> Unlike other enzymes inhibited by  $\beta$ -lactams, HLE requires the carboxyl group of the  $\beta$ -lactam at C-4 to be esterified for effective inhibition.<sup>460</sup> In general, esters are more active than hydrophilic amides at the C-4 position. However, the C-4 substituent can be eliminated.484

Baici analyzed cephem sulfones, which contain thioesters or ketones at C-4 instead of esters and amides.<sup>485</sup> The C-4 ketones (–COPh,  $t_{1/2} = 28$  h in human plasma in vitro) were the first cephem derivatives to possess sufficient chemical stability adequate for systemic administration. Balsamo et al. analyzed cephem derivatives, analogues of the previous C-4 esters, which contained an inverted ester at the C-4 position (-OCO instead of -CO<sub>2</sub>, similar to the compounds in Figure 104).<sup>486</sup> These compounds were less potent against PPE but remained good inhibitors of HLE. Koteva et al. synthesized cephem derivatives that contain substituents, such as the tryptophanyl-9-fluorenylmethyl ester attached to the carbonyl at the C-4' position, as novel HLE inhibitors.487

The 3' substituent has a strong influence on the reactivity of the  $\beta$ -lactam ring and different substituents at the C-3' position have been analyzed.<sup>468</sup> The



**Figure 105.** Structure of 7-alkylidenecephalosporins where the compound R = R' = Br and n = 0 has an  $IC_{50} = 6.42$  mM for PPE and 0.26 mM for HLE.

inhibitory potency of different  $\beta$ -lactams may vary depending upon the electron-withdrawing ability and leaving group ability of the 3' side chain. The C-3 substituent is in an open area, so the enzyme can tolerate large groups, and acidic or basic moieties at this position (unlike C-4, see Figure 101). Time-dependent inhibitors exist, even if the C-3' substituent is not a leaving group (i.e., CH<sub>3</sub>,  $k_{obs}/[I] = 1630$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>), suggesting a different mechanism of action for these compounds.<sup>468</sup>

Buynak et al. have made some cephalosporin derivatives with variations at the C-7 position such as 7-alkylidenecephalosporins (Figure 105) and 7-vinylidenecephalosporins that are potent inhibitors of HLE.<sup>488</sup> In contrast to the earlier cephalosporin derivatives, the 7-haloalkylidene cephems have optimal inhibitory activity as sulfides rather than as sulfones. Modeling studies suggest that the alkylidene substituent readily docks in the S1 pocket. The proposed mechanism involves formation of the acyl enzyme followed by an isomerization of the alkylidene double bond to C-3 and C-4, generating a reactive allyl bromide, which is attacked by the histidine with the release of HBr. After isomerization, the compound could also undergo loss of the 3' substituent and attack by the histidine at 3' as proposed for cephalosporin derivatives.

The poor hydrolytic stability of bicyclic  $\beta$ -lactams (modified cephalosporins) precluded their use as orally active therapeutic agents. However, monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams showed improved stability and specificity for elastases, showing only minor activity with other serine proteases.<sup>489–493</sup> Kinetic data of various monocyclic  $\hat{\beta}$ -lactam inhibitors of HLE can be found in Table 52. Shah et al. discovered that monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams, azetidinones, were the first orally active  $\beta\text{-lactam}$  inhibitors of HLE (Figure 106).  $^{489,4\check{9}2}$  These compounds, containing a diethyl substituent at C-3, were evaluated for their activity in vitro against HLE and in vivo in a hamster lung hemorrhage model. Potent compounds in vitro and in vivo contained either a methyl ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 4000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ , ED<sub>50</sub> = 10 mg/kg) or methoxy group  $(k_{obs}/[I] = 5200 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}, 60\%$ inhibition in lung hemorrhage model) in the para position of the phenyl ring of the N-1 benzyl urea. A compound similar to that in Figure 106, but with only one ethyl at C-3 and the *trans*-(3*R*, 4*R*)-configuration, was orally bioavailable in marmosets.<sup>492</sup>

Modeling studies suggest that substituents at the C-4 position do not interact strongly with HLE. These C-4 substituents are released upon inhibition but have an important effect on the in vivo activity.<sup>494</sup> The best oral activity in the lung hemorrhage assay was obtained with C-4 aryl carboxylic acid ethers, such as the 4-hydroxybenzoate ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 1500 \text{ M}^{-1}$ 

Table 52. Inhibition of Elastase by Various Monocyclic  $\beta$ -Lactam Derivatives

Ę	R", _R"
R''''	$\neg$
	⊢и

		0	H		
R	R′	R″	R‴	HLE rate (M <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	ref
OMe	Н		CH <sub>2</sub> OAc	19000 <sup>b</sup>	498
Et	Et	OPh-4-CO <sub>2</sub> H	CONHCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	2200 <sup>a</sup>	495
Me	Me	OPh-4-CO <sub>2</sub> H	CONHCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	$280^{b}$	496
Et	<i>n</i> -Pr	(S)-OPh-4-CO <sub>2</sub> H	CONHCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	5200 <sup>b</sup>	496
Et	Et	OPh-4-NO <sub>2</sub>	CONHCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	6800 <sup>b</sup>	494
Et	Et	ON=C(CH <sub>3</sub> )-Ph-4-F	CONHCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	98300 <sup>a</sup>	495
Et	Et	SO <sub>2</sub> Ph	CH <sub>2</sub> OCOPh	$67.5^{b}$	498
Et	Et	OPh-4-CO <sub>2</sub> H	CONHCH <sub>2</sub> -2- naphth	21300 <sup>b</sup>	489
Et	Et	(S)-4-hydroxy- phenyl- acetic acid	CONHCH(R- propyl)- C <sub>8</sub> H <sub>5</sub> O	980000 <sup>a</sup>	473
Et	Et	(S)-4-hydroxy- benzoic acid	CONHCH( <i>R</i> - propyl)- C <sub>10</sub> H <sub>11</sub>	2930000ª	473
$^{a}$ $k_{i}$	$m_{\rm nact}/K_{\rm i}$	$k = \frac{b}{k_{obs}}/[I].$			

 $s^{-1}$ , 68% inhibition in the lung hemorrhage model). 4-Hydroxybenzoic acid is found in the urine of healthy adults.<sup>494</sup> Compounds in which the leaving group at C-4 is a methyleneaminoxy moiety were effective at decreasing the lung hemorrhage induced by HLE.495 Placing a second alkyl group at C-3 improved in vivo efficacy as it resulted in compounds that were stable in the blood and that had sufficient stability for oral absorption.496 Of the various substituents tested at C-3, the 3,3-diethyl substitution was optimal  $(k_{obs}/[I] = 1500 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}, t_{1/2} = 7.7 \text{ h}).$ Modeling with HLE suggests that the  $3\alpha$ -substituent occupies the S1 site. The S-configuration at C-4 allows the phenoxy moiety to lie in the S-2 to S-3 groove, and the benzyl of the urea moiety at N-1 lies along a hydrophilic surface in the S' region. In the S' region, substituents with the *R*-configuration at the methylene adjacent to the phenyl ring can project into a small hydrophobic pocket and enhance potency.496

An alkoxycarbonyl function (-CO-OR) on N-1 of monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams<sup>497</sup> is proposed to increase the  $\beta$ -lactam carbonyl reactivity. The alkoxycarbonyl group would provide a potential leaving group (alkoxy moiety), which could generate an intermediate isocyanate function that could react with the histidine (Figure 107). However, the hydrolysis products contain the urethane functional group, so alkoxide expulsion must be too slow to generate the isocyanate function.

The *N*-acyloxymethyl- and *N*-aminocarbonyloxymethyl-2-azetidinones with different substituents at the  $\beta$ -lactam C-3 and C-4 positions were found to be



**Figure 106.** First orally active  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitor of HLE with  $k_{obs}/[I] = 1500 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  and 56% inhibition lung hemorrhage model.



**Figure 107.** Mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams, which contain an alkoxycarbonyl function (-CO-OR) on the N-1 position.



**Figure 108.** Structures of penem benzyl esters (**48**) and bicyclic  $\beta$ -lactam sulfenamides (**49**) as HLE inhibitors.

potent, selective, mechanism-based inhibitors for HLE.<sup>498</sup> Clemente et al. proposed that the carboxylate  $\text{RCO}_2^-$  is lost from the N-1 position, leaving an N=CH<sub>2</sub> that is susceptible to attack by the active site histidine. Penem benzyl esters substituted at the 6-position with small alkyl groups and at the 3-position with a variety of carbon and heteroatom groups (Figure 108, **48**) were tested as inhibitors of HLE<sup>499</sup> as were novel 3,2,0 bicyclic  $\beta$ -lactam sulfenamides and selected carbon isosteres (Figure 108, **49**).<sup>500</sup>

**Thrombin.** Han et al. have designed a series of 3-(3-guanidinopropyl)-azetidin-2-one derivatives as inhibitors of thrombin and trypsin, some of which have specificity against plasmin (see Table 53).<sup>501</sup> The presence of an azetidin-2-one nitrogen activating group increases potency. The C-4 substituent was essential for good inhibition, and polar substituents enhanced selectivity for thrombin compared to plasmin. A *trans* relationship between the C-3 and C-4 substituents was shown to be superior to the *cis*-conformation, which differs from inhibitors of the PSA. This study represents the first description of  $\beta$ -lactam derivatives as rationally designed inhibitors of thrombin.

**Chymase.** Aoyama et al. developed a series of 1-oxacephem-based (**50**, Figure 109) inhibitors of human chymase.<sup>502–504</sup> A docking model of **50** with human chymase shows the benzamide at the  $7\beta$  position enclosed in the S1 pocket near Phe 191. The benzyl ester at the 4-position occupies the hydrophobic S1' site, whereas its terminal carboxylic acid, deep in the S1' pocket, electrostatically interacts with the side chain of Lys 40. On the basis of inhibition data for the 1-oxacephem **50** and the insights from some elastase inhibitors, Aoyama et al. then designed a novel class of 3-benzylazetidine-2-one derivatives (**51**, Figure 109).<sup>471</sup> The  $\beta$ -lactams **50** and **51** had high activity against human chymase and were selective over elastase, but had insufficient stability in human

 Table 53. Inhibition of Thrombin and Related

 Proteases by Azetidin-2-one Derivatives

+ NH2	
H₂N N	3.4 R
	0 2 1 R

		$k_2/K_i (M^{-1}min^{-1})$ I		IC <sub>50</sub> (μM)	IC <sub>50</sub> (μM)	
R	R'	thrombin <sup>d</sup>	thrombin <sup>e</sup>	trypsin <sup>f</sup>	plasmin	
CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	Н	1760	25 <sup>a</sup>	> 100	72	
CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	COCH <sub>3</sub>	1500000	0.21	0.47	0.0042	
CO <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>3</sub>	COCH <sub>3</sub>	19000000	0.002	0.04	3	
°∕−n∕∕	COCH <sub>3</sub>	420000 <sup>b</sup>	0.09	0.009	3.13	
°>-N	COCH <sub>3</sub>	43000 <sup>c</sup>				
Н	COCH <sub>3</sub>	250000	0.1			

 $^a$   $K_i$  value.  $^b$  Trans isomer.  $^c$  Cis isomer.  $^d$  Assay buffer was 145 mM NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 30 mM N-2-hydroxyethylpiperazine-N-2-ethanesulfonic acid, 1 mg/mL polyethylene glycol, pH 7.4.  $^e$  Versus cleavage of substrate S-2231.  $^f$  Assay buffer was 2 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 50 mM Tris/Cl, pH 8.0, with substrate Cbz-Val-Gly-Arg-pNA.

plasma. Structure–activity studies on compound **51** resulted in compound **52** (Figure 109), which has high potency against human chymase (IC<sub>50</sub> = 3.1 nM), selectivity against  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin (IC<sub>50</sub> = 15.3 nM), cathepsin G (IC<sub>50</sub> = 35.4 nM), trypsin (IC<sub>50</sub> = 26600 nM), thrombin (IC<sub>50</sub> > 10000 nM), elastase (IC<sub>50</sub> > 10000 nM), and plasmin (IC<sub>50</sub> > 10000 nM), and also enhanced stability in human plasma ( $t_{1/2}$  = 6 h). In a docking model of compound **52** with human chymase, the benzyl substituent at C-3 is nestled in the S1 pocket and capped with the side chain of Phe 191. The phenoxy substituent at C-4 occupies the S2 site, whereas its carboxyl group extends into solution. The urea moiety at N-1 is located in the prime site region of the enzyme with each benzene ring in a hydrophobic pocket (S1' and S2').

Aoyama et al. demonstrated that compounds containing the 1,3-diazetidine-2,4-diones (Figure 110) are effective inhibitors of cathepsin G,  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin, human chymase, and HNE with IC<sub>50</sub> values of 0.39, 0.69, 0.85, and 58 nM, respectively.<sup>504</sup>

**Rhinovirus 3C Protease.** Because serine and cysteine proteases have similar hydrolytic mechanisms, Skiles and McNeil thought  $\beta$ -lactams might inhibit the viral 3C proteases. The spiro- $\beta$ -lactam inhibitor (Figure 111) was a good inhibitor of both poliovirus and human rhinovirus 3C proteases (IC<sub>50</sub> = 20 µg/mL) and inhibited HLE (IC<sub>50</sub> = 0.4 µg/mL) and cathepsin G (IC<sub>50</sub> = 4 µg/mL).<sup>505</sup>

**Human Cytomegalovirus Protease.** Monocyclic β-lactams are mechanism-based inhibitors of hCMV protease.<sup>472</sup> The inhibitor **53** (Figure 112) is a good hCMV inhibitor (IC<sub>50</sub> = 17 μM,  $K_i = 5.7 \mu$ M), is selective against elastase (IC<sub>50</sub> > 100 μM), chymotrypsin (IC<sub>50</sub> > 100 μM), and acetylcholine esterase (IC<sub>50</sub> > 100 μM), and possesses good aqueous stability


**Figure 109.** Structure and schematic of  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitors interacting with chymase.

R, O N-P N-N O R





**Figure 111.** Spiro-*β*-lactam inhibitor of rhinovirus and poliovirus 3C proteases.



**Figure 112.** Structures of human cytomegalovirus protease inhibitors.

 $(t_{1/2} = 22.8 \text{ h})$ . The order of potency of inhibitors with various substituents at the C-3 position was Me  $\sim$  Et  $\sim i$ Pr < nBu  $< CH_2$ Ph. As with thrombin, the *trans*-isomer was more potent.

During the study of substrate-based activated carbonyl inhibitors of hCMV protease, a peptidyl  $\beta$ -lactam was discovered that inhibited hCMV (IC<sub>50</sub>) = 33  $\mu$ M) and was specific against PPE (IC<sub>50</sub> > 300  $\mu$ M),  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin (IC<sub>50</sub> > 75  $\mu$ M), cathepsin B  $(IC_{50} > 300 \ \mu\text{M})$ , and HLE  $(IC_{50} > 300 \ \mu\text{M})$ .<sup>506</sup> Deziel and Malenfant expanded on this work and developed both a peptidyl and nonpeptidic series (4-thioaryl derivatives) of more potent monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams for hCMV.<sup>507</sup> Compound **54** (Figure 112, IC<sub>50</sub> = 0.07  $\mu$ M), one of the most active inhibitors of hCMV reported to date, was discovered and found to be selective against HLE, PPE,  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin, and cathepsin B (IC<sub>50</sub> > 75  $\mu$ M for all four enzymes). The peptidic series exhibited good in vitro potency and selectivity against a number of serine proteases, whereas some



**Figure 113.** Structures of hCMV inhibitors that contain a heterocycle linked by a methylene group at the C-4 position.

compounds in the nonpeptidic series showed activity in the viral replication assay.

It was proposed that the peptidic nature and large molecular weight of some inhibitors could result in poorer activity, so Yoakim et al. designed monobactam inhibitors that incorporate a benzyl side chain at the C-4 position and a urea moiety at N-1.508 Compounds without substitutions at C-3 were more selective against PPE, HLE, and chymotrypsin. It was found that by introducing heterocycles linked by methylthio substituents at the C-4 position, one could improve both enzymatic and cell culture activity, but only to a certain level.<sup>509</sup> To make further improvements, Ogilvie et al. synthesized compounds that contain a heterocycle linked by a methylene group at the C-4 position.<sup>510</sup> Compounds with 2-furyl, 2-thiophenyl, 4-methyl-2-tetrazole, and 2-benzothiazole as the heterocycle were active in the plaque reduction assay, having potencies between 0.7 and 7.1  $\mu$ M and EC<sub>50</sub> values below 150  $\mu$ M, and showed selectivity toward HLE, PPE, and cathepsin B (Figure 113, 55 and 56).

**Prostate Specific Antigen.** The design of monocyclic β-lactam inhibitors for PSA began with a lead compound (Figure 114, **57**, IC<sub>50</sub> = 8.98 μM) that is a slow binding, time-dependent inhibitor which forms a stable acyl enzyme complex with catalytic Ser 189.<sup>511</sup> Adlington et al. then created a homology-derived molecular model of PSA to develop a variety of novel 2-azetidinone inhibitors for PSA<sup>482</sup> and analyzed the binding importance of all three side chains appended to the 2-azetidinone. PSA prefers an amino methylene group ( $-CO_2CH_2Ph$ -p-CH<sub>2</sub>NH<sub>2</sub>-TFA, IC<sub>50</sub> = 1.34 μM) or a nonpolar functionality ( $-CO_2CH_2Ph$ , IC<sub>50</sub> = 1.43 μM) at C-4. Amino or carboxyl functional groups cannot be chemically



IC<sub>50</sub> = 226 nM

58

**Figure 114.** Structures of  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitors of prostate-specific antigen.



Figure 115. Lactam inhibitors of serine proteases.

protected in potent inhibitors, which differs from HLE. Incorporation of a hydroxyl moiety into the C-3 side chain provided the greatest increase in PSA inhibition with a single modification (IC<sub>50</sub> = 348 nM). An extended side chain at N-1 with two aryl rings is essential for PSA inhibition.<sup>482</sup> By using molecular modeling for the SAR studies, the most potent inhibitor of PSA known to date was discovered [Figure 114, **58** (3*S*,4*S*), IC<sub>50</sub> = 226 nM].

**Other Lactams and Lactones.**  $\gamma$ -Lactams can also inhibit serine proteases even though the lactam carbonyl has reduced reactivity toward nucleophilic attack. Westwood et al. demonstrated that  $\gamma$ -lactams (for example,  $\gamma$ -lactam **59** in Figure 115) can acylate elastases (and potentially other serine proteases) in a manner similar to that of  $\beta$ -lactams.<sup>512</sup> With  $\beta$ -lactams, the acylation of PPE is effectively irreversible as the acyl enzyme intermediate is sufficiently stable to hydrolysis. With  $\gamma$ -lactams, the acylation step is a reversible process as the acyl enzyme readily undergoes deacylation. The reaction of a monocyclic  $\gamma$ -lactam with elastase occurs via reversible formation of a hydrolytically labile acyl enzyme complex.<sup>512</sup>

Wright et al. studied structures from crystals of PPE complexed with  $\gamma$ -lactams (similar to the structure of  $\gamma$ -lactam **59**, Figure 115) that were subjected to pH jumps (PDB codes 1E34, 1E35, 1E36, 1E37, and 1E38).<sup>513</sup> The results indicate that the conformation of the acyl enzyme species in the active site is dependent on pH. The side chain of His 57 can "flip" between two conformations, depending on pH. Other



**Figure 116.** Structures of the three different types of  $\gamma$ -lactam inhibitors.



**Figure 117.** Structure of the *trans*-lactam DMP-777 (**64**), which is in clinical trials.

interactions are similar to Figure 93 such as Gln 192/ Val 216 and carboxylate of inhibitor, ethyl group of inhibitor in S1, and the  $\gamma$ -lactam carbonyl and Ser 195/Gly 193. At pH 5, the  $\gamma$ -lactam—PPE complex is relatively stable, as the His 57 is rotated 90° from its normal position, thereby hindering deacylation. It is possible that the *p*-toluenesulfonyl group at the N-1 position displaces the hydrolytic water from the active site.

Wilmouth et al. studied the acyl enzyme complexes formed from different  $\gamma$ -lactams with PPE.<sup>513,514</sup> The lactams **61** (Figure 116) with a methylene inserted between C-3 and C-4 of the  $\beta$ -lactam template were weak inhibitors of PPE. The second series (**62**, Figure 116) with the methylene between C-4 and N-1 of the  $\beta$ -lactam template were good inhibitors and formed stable acyl enzyme complexes. This is probably a result of the carboxylic acid at C-4 forming hydrogen bonds with Gln 192 and Val 216. The third series (**63**, Figure 116) with the methylene between C-2 and C-3 of the  $\beta$ -lactam template were neither hydrolyzed nor inhibitors. The group at C-4 probably cannot productively orient the lactam carbonyl in the active site for nucleophilic attack by the serine.

Novel pyrrolidine *trans*-lactams and *trans*-lactones have been designed to be low molecular weight nonpeptidic inhibitors of HNE.<sup>515</sup> These are highly strained compounds, such as the *trans*-lactam **60** (Figure 115). These strained  $\gamma$ -lactams have similar inhibitory potency as L-694,458, a potent  $\beta$ -lactam elastase inhibitor. They have good stability in human plasma ( $t_{1/2} = 2$  h) and blood ( $t_{1/2} = 4.5$  h). An orally active pyrrolidine *trans*-lactam, DMP-777 (**64**, Figure 117), has entered phase II clinical trials for inflammatory-related disorders.<sup>515</sup>



**Figure 118.** Schematic of PPE complexed with the *trans*-lactam inhibitor **65**.



Figure 119. Structure of *trans*-lactam inhibitor 66.

It was previously believed that the bicyclic *trans*fused  $\gamma$ -lactones and  $\gamma$ -lactams, which inhibit HNE, were powerful acylating agents as a result of the inherent strain energy in the bicyclic structure, which was released upon ring opening. However, Sykes et al. showed that these bicyclic compounds are no more reactive than simple analogous  $\gamma$ -lactams and  $\gamma$ -lactones.<sup>516</sup> They created a reactivity index  $k_{\rm OH}$  as a guide for determining the usefulness of an inhibitor as an acylating agent.

A schematic of the crystal structure of compound **65** (IC<sub>50</sub> = 0.047  $\mu$ M with HNE) with PPE is shown in Figure 118.<sup>517</sup> As with the other  $\beta$ -lactam crystal structures with PPE, one sees hydrogen bonds between the backbone amides of Gly 193 and Ser 195 (oxyanion hole) and the carbonyl oxygen of the inhibitor. The allyl group is in the S1 binding pocket.

A *trans*-lactam inhibitor (**66**, Figure 119) with a methanesulfonyl group as the activating group at N-4, a propyl group at C-6, and a piperidine salt at N-1 has been developed as an intracellular neutrophil elastase inhibitor ( $IC_{50} = 3.0 \ \mu M$  in human whole blood, a measure of intracellular activity), which is stable in hamster liver microsomes.<sup>517</sup>

The  $\gamma$ -lactam design has also been applied to inhibitors for the hCMV.<sup>518</sup> Borthwick et al. designed compounds, similar to the trans-lactam (60, Figure 115), that bind covalently and reversibly in a timedependent manner to the viral enzyme. The best compound (IC<sub>50</sub> = 13  $\mu$ M with hCMV; IC<sub>50</sub> > 100  $\mu$ M with thrombin;  $IC_{50} = 9.08 \,\mu M$  with elastase) has an  $\alpha$ -methyl substituent at C-6 and  $-COCH_2OCOMe$  at the N-4 position. Activity decreases when the  $\alpha$ methyl is eliminated (desmethyl) and changed to  $\beta$ -methyl, which is opposite to the preference of thrombin and elastase. Modifications of the parts of the trans-lactam that interact with S1' and S3 of hCMV yielded inhibitors with low nanomolar potency against hCMV.<sup>519</sup> The preferred chirality for the  $\alpha$ -Me substituent adjacent to the lactam carbonyl, which accesses the S1 site, is S.



67

Figure 120. Structure of hCMV protease inhibitor.



L-N-Cbz-serine β-lactone

**Figure 121.** Structure of the HAV 3C protease inhibitor L-*N*-Cbz-serine  $\beta$ -lactone.

One of the best inhibitors for the hCMV protease is **67** (Figure 120) ( $K_i = 20$  nM, IC<sub>50</sub> = 0.34  $\mu$ M), which has a dansyl-(*S*)-proline group on the  $\alpha$ -methyl-5,5-*trans*-lactam template and is selective (elastase IC<sub>50</sub> > 10  $\mu$ M; thrombin IC<sub>50</sub> > 200  $\mu$ M; acetylcholine esterase IC<sub>50</sub> > 100  $\mu$ M). Using modeling, Borthwick et al. showed that the (*S*)-proline occupies the S3 pocket, with the dansyl ring making hydrophobic interactions with the enzyme, and the cyclopropylcarbonyl moiety extends into the S' site. In the tetrahedral transition state, both sulfonamide oxygens can hydrogen bond with Ser 135.<sup>519</sup>

β-Lactones are a new class of cysteine protease inhibitors for the hepatitis A virus (HAV) 3C protease developed by Lall et al.<sup>520,521</sup> These N-substituted serine and threonine  $\beta$ -lactones are potent irreversible inhibitors of the HAV 3C protease and the human rhinovirus 3C protease serotype 14. One such inhibitor, L-*N*-Cbz-serine  $\beta$ -lactone, shown in Figure 121, irreversibly inhibits the HAV 3C protease with  $k_{\text{inact}}/K_{\text{i}} = 63 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ , whereas its enantiomer displays competitive reversible inhibition.<sup>520,521</sup> Nucleophilic attack of the cysteine thiol (Cys 172) at the  $\beta$ -position of the oxetanone ring results in inactivation of the enzyme. The  $\beta$ -lactone ring is important for binding as other related analogues with an *N*-Cbz side chain, such as the  $\gamma$ -lactones, four-membered ring  $\beta$ -lactam, 2-methylene oxetane, cyclobutanone, and 3-azetidinone, do not inhibit the HAV 3C protease.

Biological Studies. Some of the biological data have been discussed in the SAR section. The biological data obtained with  $\beta$ -lactam serine protease inhibitors have been reviewed by Hamilton-Miller.522 The biological properties of cephalosporin-based inhibitors of PMN elastase have been reviewed by Davies et al.  $^{523}$  Cephalosporin-based  $\beta\text{-lactams}$  that contain a C-7 methoxy group and a C-4 ester or amide are potent inhibitors of human polymorphonuclear leukocyte elastase (PMN elastase). The  $\beta$ -lactam L-659,286 (Figure 122,  $k_{\text{inact}}/K_{\text{i}} = 12,800 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ), is a selective inhibitor of PMN elastase in vitro and in vivo (IC<sub>50</sub> to inhibit elastinolysis by HLE is 1-2 $\mu$ g/mL).<sup>524</sup> When administered locally, L-659,286 inhibits the lung damage in hamsters that results when they are treated intratracheally with human PMN elastase.<sup>525</sup> This elastase inhibitor is suitable



**Figure 122.** Structures of various  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitors.

for aerosol administration and protects terminal airways of the lung from PMN elastase damage and development of emphysema.

The selective, potent, time-dependent cephalosporinbased HLE inhibitor, L-658,758 (Figure 122, in vitro  $k_{obs}/[I] = 3800 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ; in vivo  $ED_{50} = 5 \mu g/animal$ ) developed by Finke et al., could also be used clinically as a topical aerosol drug.<sup>526</sup> The C-4 esters were more potent in vitro, but the less active, more polar, and hydrolytically stable C-4 amides were more effective in vivo. These C-2 amides have potent, topical HLE inhibitory activity in the intratracheal hamster lung hemorrhage assays. These compounds (Figure 122, L-658,758,  $t_{1/2} = 9$  h; L-659,286,  $t_{1/2} = 6.5$  h) are functionally irreversible inhibitors of HLE as recovery of activity after inactivation and formation of enzyme-inhibitor complex are quite slow.464 The  $\beta$ -lactam L-658,758 effectively inhibits elastinolysis by HNE, proteinase-3, and cystic fibrosis sputum elastase, but not metalloelastases, human and mouse macrophage metalloelastase, or Pseudomonas elastase.527

Potential HLE inhibitors, after being screened in vitro, are frequently assessed for oral activity in hamsters and mice that have HLE instilled in the lung. Pharmacokinetic studies are then used to determine bioavailability after oral administration to rats and monkeys. The monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactam inhibitors L-694,458 and L-683,845 (Figure 122) both have good bioavailability.<sup>528,529</sup> The metabolic pathway for L-694,458 involves an unusual cleavage of the piperazine ring. The potent, selective, time-dependent inhibitor of polymorphonuclear leukocyte elastase L-680,833 (Figure 122,  $k_{\text{inact}}/K_{\text{i}} = 622000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) exhibits good oral bioavailability in rats and rhesus monkeys.<sup>530</sup> Another  $\beta$ -lactam, N-(2-chloromethylphenyl) 3,3-difluoroazetidin-2-one, is efficient in preventing the elastase-induced degradation of lung elastin fibers (IC<sub>50</sub> = 0.8  $\mu$ g/mL) and has low cellular toxicity.<sup>531</sup> Some monocyclic  $\beta$ -lactams, which showed anti-inflammatory activity, also demonstrated very light analgesic activity.<sup>532</sup>

β-Lactone Inhibitors of the Proteasome. Lactacystin 68 (Figure 123) is a Streptomyces metabolite that inhibits cell cycle progression and induces differentiation in a murine neuroblastoma cell line.533 The cellular targets of lactacystin are the multiple  $\beta$ -subunits of the 20 S proteasome.<sup>534</sup> Lactacystin loses *N*-acetylcysteine in aqueous conditions to form an active intermediate, *clasto*-lactacystin  $\beta$ -lactone (69, Figure 123).<sup>535</sup> The  $\beta$ -lactone penetrates cell membranes and reacts with the proteasome. The  $\beta$ -lactone ring is attacked by the  $\beta$ -hydroxy group of the amino-terminal threonine residues of  $\beta$ -type proteasome subunits to form a stable ester between the inhibitor and enzyme (70, Figure 123).<sup>535,536</sup> When the active  $\beta$ -lactone intermediate is added to mammalian cells in culture, it can react with the sulfhydryl of glutathione to form a thioester adduct (lactathione, 71), which is analogous to lactacystin. It is suggested that the formation of this lactathione concentrates the inhibitor inside the cells.536

Lactacystin is an irreversible, covalent inhibitor of the chymotrypsin-like ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 675 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) and trypsin-like ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 29.9 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) activities of the proteasome, but is a weak inhibitor of the peptidyl-glutamyl peptidase activity (PGPA,  $k_{obs}/[I] = 3.71 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) of the proteasome.<sup>322,533–535</sup> Despite initial reports that lactacystin was specific (not affecting serine or cysteine proteases such as chymotrypsin, trypsin, and papain),<sup>533,534</sup> there have been reports that it inhibits other cellular proteases such as cathepsin A and tripeptidyl peptidase II.<sup>537</sup> Unlike peptide aldehyde inhibitors, lactacystin does not inhibit lysosomal degradation of an endocytosed protein but does inhibit intracellular protein degradation and major histocompatibility complex class I antigen presentation.<sup>534</sup>

# E. Heterocyclic Inhibitors

Heterocyclic compounds are acylating agents or mechanism-based inhibitors that inactivate mostly serine proteases. In many cases, the acyl enzymes



**Figure 123.** Inhibition of the proteasome by lactacystin's active intermediate *clasto*-lactacystin  $\beta$ -lactone.



DCI (3,4-dichloroisocoumarin)	X = H	Y = Cl
3-alkoxy-7-amino-4-chloroisocoumarin	$X = NH_2$	Y = OR
3-alkoxy-4-chloro-7-guanidinoisocoumarin	$X = NHC(=NH_2^+)NH_2$	Y = OR
NH <sub>2</sub> -CiTPrOIC (ACITIC)	$X = NH_2$	$Y = O(CH_2)_3 - SC(=NH_2^+)NH_2$

Figure 124. General structure of isocoumarins. The isothiureidoisocoumarins are abbreviated 7-amino-4-chloro-isothiureidopropoxyisocoumarin ( $NH_2$ -CiTPrOIC).

formed are unstable and rapidly deacylate. However, geometric or electronic effects can often induce greater stability to specific acylated enzymes. Most of the time, heterocycles are considered to be irreversible inhibitors. Many classes of heterocyclic inhibitors have been developed, such as N-substituted saccharins,<sup>538-540</sup> benzoxazinones,<sup>541-544</sup> isocoumarins,<sup>545</sup> isotoic anhydrides,<sup>546–548</sup> oxazine-2,6-diones,<sup>549</sup> halomethylcoumarins,<sup>550–553</sup> nitroso amines,<sup>554</sup> haloenol lactones,<sup>555–560</sup> ynenol lactones,<sup>561,562</sup> isobenzofuranones,<sup>563</sup> chloropyrones,<sup>564,565</sup> *N*-hydroxysuccinimides,<sup>566–569</sup> and thiazolidinones.<sup>570–573</sup> The mechanisms of action for many of these inhibitors have not yet been demonstrated, and there are no representative X-ray crystal structures available in the Protein Data Bank for every class of heterocyclic inhibitors.

### 1. Isocoumarins

Isocoumarins are potent, irreversible heterocyclic inhibitors of serine proteases.<sup>545,574,575</sup> Many isocoumarins are mechanism-based inhibitors, and the inactivation occurs by opening of the isocoumarin ring by the active site serine residue to form an acyl enzyme derivative, which is quite often stable.<sup>575,576</sup> Isocoumarins can also be "suicide" inhibitors when a new reactive structure is unmasked during the acylation reaction, and this reactive species can further react with a nucleophile, such as solvent or His 57. The various mechanisms have been confirmed by X-ray structures of complexes of serine proteases with different isocoumarins.<sup>577–581</sup> This class of inhibitors reacts with all serine proteases tested so far, the proteasome, several esterases, and some cysteine proteases.

Isocoumarins are a class of heterocyclic structures that are rich in possible masked functional groups. Many derivatives have been synthesized and evaluated for inhibitory activity. Isocoumarin derivatives mostly contain substitutions at the 3- and 7-positions of the heterocyclic ring (Figure 124). The 3-alkoxy-4-chloro-7-substituted derivatives are more specific inhibitors of serine proteases, including HLE, <sup>545,575,581,582</sup> PPE, <sup>545,575,583</sup> proteinase 3, <sup>584</sup> cathepsin G,545,575 chymotrypsin rat mast cell protease I and II,<sup>545,575</sup> tryptases,<sup>585</sup> granzymes,<sup>586</sup> trypsin-like enzymes that are involved in blood coagulation, 587-589 and the complement cascade.590 The 3-alkoxy group provides selectivity for certain serine proteases,<sup>545</sup> whereas derivatives containing basic substituents such as a guanidine group are potent inhibitors of trypsin-like enzymes.<sup>579,586,588,591,592</sup> The nomenclature and general structure of isocoumarin inhibitors are shown in Figure 124.

The most widely used isocoumarin derivative, 3,4dichloroisocoumarin (DCI), is a general serine protease inhibitor<sup>575</sup> that inhibits all of the serine proteases with the exception of C2a and Bb from the

Ta	ıble	54.	Inhibition	ı of	Enzymes	by
3,4	1-Di	chlo	roisocoun	nari	i <b>n</b>	•

	[I]	$k_{\rm obs}/[I]$	
enzyme	(µM)	$(M^{-1} s^{-1})$	ref
contro protococo	•		
serine proteases	1 1	0000	FAF
numan leukocyte elastase	1.1	8920	575
porcine pancreatic elastase	8.1	2500	5/5
numan proteinase 3	3.0	2000	504
1 1 1	10	6340	593
bovine chymotrypsin $A_{\alpha}$	13	570	575
numan leukocyte catnepsin G	49	28	575
rat mast cell protease I	38	260	575
rat mast cell protease II	11	580	575
human skin chymase	92	27	575
S. griseus protease A	136	310	575
subtilisin	107	substrate	575
bovine trypsin	127	198	575
human thrombin	340	10	575
bovine thrombin	127	25	575
bovine factor Xa	422	0.2	575
bovine factor XIa	239	27	575
human factor VIIa	44	31	591
human factor XIIa	135	64	575
porcine pancreatic kallikrein	127	27	575
human factor D	109	192	575
human C2a	330	$NI^a$	590
human Bb	330	NI	590
human C1s	44	170	590
human C1r	470	42	590
murine granzyme A	45	50	586
murine granzyme B	4.2	4200	586
human granzyme H			594
S. aureus protease V-8	18	2770	575
sheep lymph capillary CIP	460	39	599
protease La	82	30	600
dipeptidyl peptidase IV	50	18%	600
proteasome			
chymotrypsin-like activity	4	147	592
glutamyl-hydrolyzing activity	12	32.9	592
trypsin-like activity	40	11.6	592
cysteine proteases			
papain	422	turnover	575
leucine aminopeptidase	422	NI	575
calpain			601
caspase-1 (ICE)			595
caspase-3			595
caspase-6			595
caspase-7			595
caspase-9			595
other enzymes			000
acetylcholinesterase	157	<0.6	600
influenza C virus esterase	63	410	596
glycogen nhosnhorvlase h	100	3.4	597
Blactamasa	385	NI	575
$\rho$ -iactaniase phospholipase A9	000	111	508
phospholipase AL			550
a NI = no inhibition.			

complement cascade. Subtilisin turns over DCI.<sup>575,590</sup> The rates of inhibition of serine proteases by DCI vary from  $k_{obs}/[I] = 8900 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  for HLE to 0.2–200 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for most trypsin-like enzymes (Table 54). DCI is most effective against elastases, granzyme B, and proteinase 3 and inactivates factor X and thrombin more slowly.<sup>586,593,594</sup> It also inhibits the three enzymatic activities of the proteaseme.<sup>592</sup> DCI is fairly specific for serine proteases, as it does not inhibit metalloproteases or aspartic proteases but does inhibit some cysteine proteases such as calpain and recombinant caspase-3, -6, -7, and -9.<sup>595-601</sup> Papain is turned over by DCI.<sup>595-599</sup>

Most serine proteases are inhibited with half-lives in the range of 0.3-5 min, given a DCI concentration

ranging between 50 and 400  $\mu$ M. The acyl enzyme formed as result of inactivation has varying stabilities, with some half-lives for reactivation of >24 h when excess inhibitor is not removed. The rate constants for deacylation are usually in the order of 20 s<sup>-1</sup>, with a half-life between 6 and 10 h.<sup>575</sup> DCI is a useful alternate to the more toxic diisopropylfluorophosphate (DFP) and is generally much more reactive toward serine proteases than phenylmethanesulfonyl fluoride (PMSF).<sup>575</sup>

Dichloroisocoumarin has been very useful for characterization of the role of serine proteases in biological processes, such as lymphocyte granule-mediated cytolysis, serine proteases-dependent DNA fragmentation, apoptosis, and caspase activation.<sup>595,602–604</sup> DCI labeled with <sup>14</sup>C was used to understand the catalytic functions of the subunits of the proteasome.<sup>605</sup> Biotinylated isocoumarins are used for detection, localization, and isolation of serine proteases.<sup>606</sup> Isocoumarins have been reviewed several times.<sup>59,60,600</sup>

Stability. Isocoumarins have limited stability in biological buffers and plasma, and they are hydrolytically destroyed by physiological nucleophiles such as glutathione. Dichloroisocoumarin is reasonably stable in buffer and has half-lives of 18 and 48 min for its hydrolysis in pH 7.5 HEPES and phosphate buffer, respectively. In the presence of 0.2 mM glutathione in HEPES buffer, its half-life decreases to 1 min. In general, 3-alkoxy-7-amino-4-choroisocoumarins are more stable than DCI.575,585 For example, 7-amino-4-chloro-3-methoxyisocoumarin has  $t_{1/2}$  values for hydrolysis of 200 and 815 min in HEPES and phosphate buffer, respectively.<sup>545</sup> Isothioureidoalkoxy derivatives have a half-life between 18 and 168 min in pH 7.5 HEPES buffer.<sup>589</sup> Isocoumarin inhibitors that contain the guanidine group at the 7-position are unstable in plasma ( $t_{1/2} = 4 - 8$  min).<sup>588</sup>

**Mechanism.** The general mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases involves opening of the isocoumarin ring by the active site serine residue to form an acyl enzyme. Isocoumarins have several potential advantages in the inhibition process due to the possible formation of either an acyl enzyme derivative or an alkylated enzyme derivative. The acyl enzyme can be reactivated by hydrolysis or treatment with a nucleophile, whereas the alkylated enzyme is stable and unreactive. The mechanism of inhibition is supported by X-ray crystal structures of serine proteases, such as elastase and trypsin, with a variety of isocoumarins.<sup>577–581,607</sup>

The inhibition mechanism of serine proteases by 3-alkoxyisocoumarin derivatives involves the reaction with the active site Ser 195 to form an ester functional group in the acyl enzyme intermediate that can further deacylate to form the active enzyme (Figure 125). Isocoumarin ring opening catalyzed by the enzyme occurs simultaneously with the enzyme inactivation reaction. The mechanism of inhibition of DCI (**72**), which has a 3-chloro substituent, involves the formation of an acid chloride (or ketene) functional group (**73**) in the active site of the enzyme.<sup>575</sup> This then forms an acyl enzyme, which is stabilized by a salt link between the carboxylate of



**Figure 125.** Mechanism of inactivation of serine proteases by 3,4-dichloroisocoumarin.

the inhibitor and the protonated His 57 (**74**). This intermediate was proposed as a result of proton release studies and has been detected by electrospray mass spectroscopy.<sup>81</sup> Treatment with hydroxylamine reactivates the initial acyl enzyme derivative.

The mechanism of inhibition by 7-substituted isocoumarins is shown in Figure 126. The acyl enzyme intermediate is formed similarly to the derivatives that lack substitution at the 7-position. However, the acyl enzyme (75) can eliminate the chlorine to generate a quinone-imine methide intermediate (**76**). This intermediate can further react with a nearby enzyme nucleophile such as His 57 to give an alkylated acyl enzyme derivative (77), which is doubly covalently bound to the enzyme, or with a solvent molecule to give a simple acyl enzyme derivative (78). All three binding modes have been observed in the crystal structures. The X-ray structures of PPE with 4-chloro-3-ethoxy-7-guanidinoisocoumarin and 7-(Tos-Pheamino)-4-chloro-3-methoxyisocoumarin show that the chlorine is still present in the acyl enzyme.<sup>579,581</sup> In the complex formed by PPE with 7-amino-3-(2bromoethoxy) isocoumarin the inhibitor forms an alkylated acyl enzyme, with covalent bonds to both Ser 195 and His 57, as was seen with  $\beta$ -lactams.<sup>580</sup> Only 30% of the enzyme could be reactivated from the enzyme-inhibitor complex, suggesting that at

Table 55. PDB Codes for X-ray Crystal Structures of Serine Proteases and Isocoumarin (IC)-Based Inhibitors

enzyme	inhibitor	PDB code	ref
PPE <sup>a</sup>	7-amino-4-chloro-3-methoxvIC <sup>b</sup>	1JIM	577
trypsin	4-chloro-7-guanidino-3-ethoxyIC	NA	578
PPE	4-chloro-7-guanidino-3-ethoxyIC	8EST	579
PPE	7-amino-4-chloro-3-(2-bromoethoxy)IC	9EST	580
PPE	7-(Tos-Phe-amino)-4-chloro-3-methoxyIC	NA	581
factor D	3,4-dichloroIC	1DIC	607
<sup>a</sup> PPE	= porcine pancreatic elastase. $^{b}$ IC = iso	ocouma	rin.

least 70% of the enzyme is double-linked. The acyl enzyme derivative in which the chlorine group has been replaced by an acetoxy group has been reported with 7-amino-4-chloro-3-methoxyisocoumarin-PPE complex (**78**, with  $Nu = OCOCH_3$ ).<sup>577</sup> The alkylated acyl enzyme is stable and cannot be reactivated by hydroxylamine, whereas the acyl enzymes can be reactivated. In general, the inhibition of PPE, HLE, and chymotrypsin by 3-alkoxy-7-amino-4-chloroisocoumarins can be reactivated partially with NH<sub>2</sub>OH. The majority of the inhibited enzyme is in the form of a stable alkylated acyl enzyme derivative, and only 15-43% of the enzyme activities are regained. The proposed mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by isocoumarins (Figure 126) is consistent with the enzyme-inhibitor complexes described by the X-ray crystal structures.

**Crystal Structures and Binding Modes.** The binding mode of isocoumarins in the active site of serine proteases depends on the type of acyl enzyme that is formed. The available X-ray structures of serine proteases inhibited by isocoumarins are listed in Table 55.

In the complex of PPE with 7-amino-4-chloro-3methoxyisocoumarin (PDB code 1JIM),<sup>577</sup> an acyl enzyme is formed at Ser 195 and an acetate from the solvent has displaced the chlorine and occupies the S1 subsite (Figure 127). The benzoyl carbonyl oxygen is partially in the oxyanion hole due to a hydrogen bond between the carboxyl group and the amide group of Gly 193. The His 57 residue is rotated into



Figure 126. Mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by 7-substituted isocoumarin derivatives.



**Figure 127.** PPE-7-amino-4-chloro-3-methoxyisocoumarin complex (PDB code 1JIM).

the "out" position in common with benzoxazinones (see section of benzoxazinones)<sup>608</sup> and is not able to interact with the inhibitor. The carbonyl of the methoxy group makes a hydrogen bond with the backbone amide of Val 216. In this complex, the aromatic ring is displaced and the amino group is far away from Thr 41 and is not able to form a hydrogen bond.

In the complex of PPE with 7-guanidino-substituted isocoumarin (PDB code 8EST), the chlorine is present in the acyl enzyme.<sup>579</sup> The acyl carbonyl group is twisted out of the oxyanion hole and the 3-ethoxy group occupies the S1 pocket. The imidazole ring is rotated into the "out" position, as seen in the structure of the 7-aminoisocoumarin. There are hydrogen bonds between the guanidinium group, Thr 41 (both carbonyl group and hydroxyl), and water. The aromatic ring is bent further away from the serine residue in this complex than in the 7-aminoisocoumarin complexes, and the planes of the two rings form an angle of 38.4°. The difference in the acyl enzyme is most probably due to the buffer conditions used for crystallization at pH 5 (0.1 M acetate for the 7-amino structure, and 0.1 M phosphate buffer for the 7-guanidino structure). The structure of this guanidine isocoumarin complexed with trypsin was determined.<sup>578</sup> With trypsin, both the chloroacyl enzyme derivative at Ser 195 and the double-covalent adduct with His 57 exist in the crystal. The 7-guanidinium group occupies the S1 pocket, where it interacts with Asp 189 and a water molecule facilitating the hydrogen bonding. The two structures (PPE and trypsin) are different, with orientation of the isocoumarin ring twisted almost 180° between the two structures. Clearly, these examples show how the same inhibitor can have dissimilar binding mode interactions with two distinct enzymes, PPE and trypsin.

An alkyl acyl enzyme that is double covalently bound to the enzyme is observed in the complex of PPE with 7-amino-3-bromoethoxyisocoumarin (PDB code 9EST).<sup>580</sup> The histidine residue is in the "in" position and forms a covalent bond with the inhibitor (Figure 128). The benzoyl carbonyl oxygen is far removed from the oxyanion hole. The bromoethoxy chain is displaced toward the S3 pocket, formed by Gln 192, Val 216, and Ser 217, and the bromine atom forms a weak hydrogen bond with the side chain of Gln 192. The 7-amino substituent points toward the



**Figure 128.** PPE-7-amino-3-(2-bromoethoxy)-4-chloroisocoumarin complex (PDB code 9EST).

S2' subsite where it makes a hydrogen bond with the carbonyl group of Thr 41. Comparison of the doublecovalent complex in elastase and trypsin reveals that the aromatic ring of the inhibitor is flipped by 180°, going from the S1 to the S2' subsite. The chirality of the covalent adduct at the carbon attached to His 57 is S) in the elastase complex, whereas it is R in both doubly covalent complexes and in the chloroacyl enzyme derivative of trypsin. The retention of configuration S is consistent with the postulated mechanism involving the formation of the quinone imine methide intermediate.

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** To enhance selectivity of isocoumarins for specific subclasses of serine proteases, a large number of inhibitors have been prepared. There are two main classes of isocoumarin inhibitors: 3-alkoxy-4-chloroisocoumarin and 7-subsituted-3 alkoxy-4-chloroisocoumarins.

Generally, simple 3-alkoxy-4-chloroisocoumarins are potent acylating agents for elastases and chymotrypsin-like enzymes (Table 56). The most reactive 3-alkoxy-4-chloroisocoumarins have  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values as high as 650000  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. Derivatives with small alkoxy groups, such as methoxy or ethoxy at the 3-position, are potent inhibitors of HLE and moderate inhibitors of PPE. Introduction of more bulky alkoxy groups such as benzyloxy or phenylethoxy results in good inhibitors of chymotrypsin and moderate inhibitors of cathepsin G (Table 56).575,582 Similarly, rat mast cell protease I, a chymotrypsin-like enzyme, reacts most rapidly with 4-chloro-3-(4-fluorobenzyl)isocoumarin  $(\hat{k}_{obs}/[I] = 46000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}).^{545}$  Trypsin and other coagulation serine proteases are slowly inhibited by 4-chloro-3-ethoxyisocoumarin and 7-amino-4-chloro-3-ethoxyisocoumarin with  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values of  $0.6-370 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ . Substitution with a 3-aminopropoxy group results in a 54-fold increase in reactivity with trypsin and slow inhibition of thrombin.588 Introduction of another basic group, such as isothiureidoalkoxy, increases the potency toward trypsin-like proteases 2-200-fold compared to the 3-(aminopropoxy)-substituted isocoumarins. This group resembles an arginine residue and can make additional hydrogen bonds in the S1 pocket. The isothioureidoalkoxy derivatives are good inhibitors of tryptases with  $k_{\rm obs}/[I]$  values up to 10<sup>5</sup> M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. However, most of these isocoumarins do not form stable enzyme-

### Table 56. Inhibition Rates of Elastase and Chymotrypsin-like Enzymes by Isocoumarin



	inhibitor			
enzyme	X	Y	$k_{\rm obs}/[{\rm I}] \ ({\rm M}^{-1}{\rm s}^{-1})$	ref
HLE <sup>a</sup>	Н	OEt	43000	575
	Tos-Phe-NH	OMe	190000	575
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CONH	OMe	130000	581
	NH <sub>2</sub>	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	200000	582
	PhNHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	1200000	582
	C <sub>10</sub> H <sub>7</sub> -NHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	390000	582
	(S)-Ph(C <sub>10</sub> H <sub>7</sub> )CHNHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	310000	582
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> NHCSNH	OPr	143000	582
$PPE^{b}$	PhCH <sub>2</sub> NHCSNH	OEt	12000	579
	Tos-Phe-NH	OMe	6500	545
	(o-CH <sub>3</sub> OOC)PhCONH	OMe	7100	58
	PhNHCONH	OMe	7500	58
	tBu-NHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	6600	58
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> CONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	4950	58
	Boc-Trp-NH	OMe	5800	58
cathepsin G	H	OCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	1140	54
cutilepsiil a	NO <sub>2</sub>	OPh	>2600	545
	$NO_2$	OCH <sub>2</sub> CHBrCH <sub>3</sub>	1660	582
chymotrypsin	Ĥ	$OC_6H_4-4F$	32000	543
J	Н	OPh	16000	545
	NO <sub>2</sub>	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	98000	582
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> CONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	82000	582
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> CONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CHBrCH <sub>3</sub>	140000	58
	NO <sub>2</sub>	OCH <sub>2</sub> CHBrCH <sub>3</sub>	200000	582
	p(CH <sub>3</sub> )C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>4</sub> CO-L-Phe-NH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	49000	582
RMCP I <sup>c</sup>	Н	OPh	29560	545
	Н	OC <sub>6</sub> H <sub>4</sub> -4F	46000	54
RMCP II	NO <sub>2</sub>	OC <sub>6</sub> H <sub>4</sub> -4F	>10500	545
	Ĥ	OPh	9600	545
	NO <sub>2</sub>	OEt	>7000	54
$HSC^{d}$	H	OPh	19500	545
	H	OC <sub>6</sub> H <sub>4</sub> -4F	11500	545
proteinase 3	NH <sub>2</sub>	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Br	4700	584
r	CH₃CONH	OPr	2200	584

<sup>*a*</sup> HLE = human leukocyte elastase. <sup>*b*</sup> PPE = porcine pancreatic elastase. <sup>*c*</sup> RMCP = rat mast cell protease. <sup>*d*</sup> HSC = human skin chymase.

inhibitor complexes, and the inhibited enzymes regained 70–100% activity upon standing for periods  ${}^{>}15$  min.  $^{585}$ 

The reactivity of 3-alkoxy-substituted isocoumarins usually agrees with the substrate preferences at the P1 site of the various serine proteases.<sup>609,610</sup> The structure of the 3-alkoxy group determines the reactivity toward a particular serine protease. Results of the SAR studies imply that the 3-alkoxy group is interacting with the S1 subsite of the enzyme, which is proven by X-ray structures.

A variety of substituents at the 7-position of the heterocyclic ring have been introduced and yielded a new class of isocoumarins, 7-substituted-3-alkoxy-4-chloroisocoumarins, 7-substituted-in 3-alkoxy-4-chloroisocoumarin ring resulted in 3-alkoxy-7-amino-4-chloroisocoumarins, which are potent inactivators of elastase and chymase (Table 56).<sup>545</sup> The effect of the 7-amino substituent in 7-amino-3-methoxy-4-chloroisocoumarins was evaluated in a series of acyl, urea, and carbamate derivatives.<sup>581</sup> Most of the *N*-acyl derivatives were 3-7 times more reactive toward HLE than the nonacyl-

ated isocoumarins. Hydrophobicity of the substituent is directly related to inhibition of HLE. The N-Tos-Phe derivative is the best inactivator of HLE from this series  $(k_{obs}/[I] = 200000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$ , whereas the N-phenylurea derivative was the best inhibitor of  $PPE(k_{obs}/[I] = 7500 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$ . To obtain potency and selectivity for HLE, another SAR study evaluated inhibitors in which both the 7-amino and 3-alkoxy groups were varied. In the 2-bromoethoxy series, the compound with the 7-NHCONHPh substituent was very selective and potent for HLE with a  $k_{obs}/[I]$  value of  $1.2 \times 10^6$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. Compounds with a 7-phenylacetylamino substituent were good inhibitors of chymotrypsin, whereas the tosyl-L-Phe derivative is more selective toward chymotrypsin. Elaboration on the 7-position substituent combined with a better fitting 3-alkoxy substituent led to highly potent and selective inhibitors for HLE. However, potency and selectivity was reduced when the side chain of the 7-substituent in the 3-(3-bromoethoxy) series was more rigid and extended.

Other SAR studies were aimed at finding better isocoumarin inhibitors for trypsin and blood coagula-

## Table 57. Inhibition Rates of Trypsin-like Enzymes by Substituted Isocoumarins



	inhibitor	,					
enzyme	X	Y	$k_{\rm obs}/[{\rm I}] \ ({\rm M}^{-1} \ {\rm s}^{-1})$	ref			
bovine trypsin	NH <sub>2</sub>	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT <sup>a</sup>	410000	588			
	guanidino	OMe	310000	588			
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> CONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	165000	585			
	Boc-Phe-NH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	300000	585			
rat skin tryptase	Н	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	650000	585			
	Boc-D-Phe-NH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	360000	585			
human lung tryptase	Н	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	260000	585			
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> NHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	280000	585			
	$NH_2$	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	28800	585			
human skin tryptase	D-Phe-NH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	62000	585			
	H	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	83000	585			
bovine thrombin	guanidino	OMe	290000	588			
	guanidino	OEt	55000	588			
	$NH_2$	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	630	588			
	(S)-Ph(CH <sub>3</sub> )CHNHCONH	$OCH_2CH_2iT$	41000	589			
1 .1 1.	(R)-Ph(CH <sub>3</sub> )CHNHCONH	$OCH_2CH_2II$	29500	589			
human thrombin	PhNHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	22400	589			
	$PnCH_2NHCONH$	$OCH_2CH_2II$	11680	589			
	(S)-Ph(CH <sub>3</sub> )CHNHCONH	$OCH_2CH_2II$	21000	589			
DDhlallilancin	( <i>K</i> )-Ph(CH <sub>3</sub> )CHNHCONH	$OCH_2CH_2H$	12000	589			
PP <sup>5</sup> kallikrein	guanidino		200000	388 599			
HD( kalliknoin	INH2 guanidina	$OCH_2CH_2CH_2II$	110000	388 599			
	guanidino		270000	500			
human factor VIIa		$OCH_2CH_2FH$	270000	500			
		$OCH_2CH_2II$	4010	580			
	PhNHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> T	720	580			
human factor IXa	PhCH <sub>2</sub> CONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> T	2620	580			
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> CONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> T	610	589			
	(S)-Pb(CH <sub>2</sub> )CHNHCONH	OCH_CH_iT	3920	589			
	guanidino	OFt	2850	589			
bovine factor Xa	guanidino	OMe	3100	588			
bovine factor ha	guanidino	OFt	27000	588			
	guanidino	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	96000	588			
human factor Xa	guanidino	OEt	11000	589			
	PhNHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	4740	589			
human factor XIa	guanidino	OEt	60000	588			
	йΗ	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	47000	588			
	PhNHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	104000	589			
	PhCH <sub>2</sub> NHCONH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	105000	589			
human factor XIIa	Н	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	39000	588			
	Н	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	27000	588			
	Phe-NH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	107000	589			
	D-Phe-NH	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	82000	589			
human factor D	guanidino	OMe	250	590			
	guanidino	OMe	190	590			
C1s	Н	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	130000	590			
	$NH_2$	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	23000	590			
Clr	H	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> iT	6600	590			
	NH <sub>2</sub>	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> T	1300	590			
murine granzyme A	guanidino	UEt	26000	586			
h	H	OCH2CH2CH2TT	18000	586			
numan granzyme A	H	$OCH_2CH_2CH_2H_2$	18000	580			
	$INO_2$	UEL	7200	586			
$^{a}$ iT = isothiureido. $^{b}$ PP = porcine pancreatic. $^{c}$ HP = human plasma.							

tion serine proteases. Isocoumarin derivatives that contain basic functional groups, such as 3-aminoalkoxy, 7-guanidino, and 3-isothiureidoalkoxy, are good inhibitors of trypsin, porcine pancreatic kallikrein, and several blood coagulation enzymes.<sup>588</sup> The most potent inhibitors for the coagulation enzymes were 3-alkoxy-4-chloro-7-guanidinoisocoumarins, with  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values in the range of  $10^3-10^5$ 

 $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup> (Table 57). These inhibitors are 2–5 orders of magnitude more reactive than 7-amino-4-chloro-3-ethoxyisocoumarin, which does not contain a basic substituent. The various 3-alkoxy groups, methoxy, ethoxy, and 2-phenylethoxy, often had a significant effect on reactivity. For example, the values of inhibition for bovine factor Xa increased 31-fold upon going from methoxy to ethoxy to 2-phenylethoxy,



Figure 129. Structure of the isocoumarin derivative 7-amino-4-chloro-(3-isothiureidoalkoxy)isocoumarin (AC-ITIC).

whereas with bovine thrombin the values increased almost 10-fold going in the opposite direction. The inhibitor 4-chloro-7-guanidino-3-methoxyisocoumarin is 94-fold more selective toward bovine thrombin than factor Xa. In contrast, the nature of the 3-alkoxy group has little effect on bovine trypsin, human plasma kallikrein, or human factor Xa-XIIa. The complexes formed from the inactivation of trypsin or thrombin by the guanidino derivatives are very stable.

Various substituents at the 7- and 3-positions of 7-amino-4-chloro-3-(3-isothiureidoalkoxy)isocoumarin were evaluated for their efficiency to inhibit coagulation enzymes.<sup>589</sup> Substituted isocoumarins with an isothiureidoethoxy group at the 3-position and a large hydrophobic group at the 7-position are potent inhibitors for thrombin, factor VIIa, factor IXa, factor Xa, factor XIa, and factor XIIa. A few derivatives inhibit human thrombin quite potently and have  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values up to  $4 \times 10^4 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ . The anticoagulant activity of the most potent inhibitors of thrombin was tested in vitro.

**Biological Studies.** In addition to kinetic studies with the purified coagulation serine proteases, the more potent isocoumarin inhibitors were tested for their effect on the prothrombin time (PT) and activated partial thromboplastin time (APTT) in human, rabbit, or pig plasma. The PT assay measures the coagulant activity in the extrinsic pathway, where factor VIIa, factor Xa, and thrombin are involved. The APTT measures the coagulant activity in the intrinsic pathway, where factor XIIa, factor XIa, factor IXa, factor VIIIa, factor Xa, and thrombin are involved. The isocoumarin derivatives ACITIC (Figure 129) and 4-chloro-3-ethoxy-7-guanidinoisocoumarin showed anticoagulant activity in vitro.588,591

ACITIC and 4-chloro-3-ethoxy-7-guanidinoisocoumarin (20–30  $\mu$ M) were effective anticoagulants using the PT and APTT assays (2-5-fold increase in clotting time). Interestingly, ACITIC, which has the longest lifetime in plasma, is more effective in the APTT assay than the 4-chloro-3-ethoxy-7-guanidinoisocoumarin. This may be a reflection of the poor inhibitory potency of ACITIC toward thrombin, whereas the 7-guanidinoisocoumarin is a good inhibitor for most of the coagulation serine proteases. Alternatively, ACITIC appears to be a slightly better inhibitor of factor VIIa than the 4-chloro-3-ethoxy-7-guanidinoisocoumarin (IC<sub>50</sub> = 0.70  $\mu$ M) when assayed in the presence of thromboplastin.<sup>589</sup> The general serine protease inhibitor 3,4-dichloroisocoumarin (330  $\mu$ M) prolonged the prothrombin time to 2 min, but had no effect after incubation for 3 min in plasma.589

Derivatives of ACITIC also showed potent anticoagulant activity in pig plasma, and the results are Table 58. Effect of 7-Substituted 4-Chloro-3-(2-isothiureidoethoxy)isocoumarins on Prothrombin Time (PT) and Activated Partial Thromboplastin Time (APTT) in Pig Plasma

X C C C	0 <sup>~~~</sup> s	NH2 NH2 NH2	
inhibitor X	[I] (µM)	PT (s)	APTT (s)
control	0	18.6	17.7
PhNHCONH	16	28.5	>120
	32	58.3	>120
PhCH <sub>2</sub> NHCONH	32	31.1	>120
(S)-Ph(CH <sub>3</sub> )CHNHCONH	32	30.0	>120
(R)-Ph(CH <sub>3</sub> )CHNHCONH	32	26.2	>120

shown in Table 58. The PT is prolonged by 1.4-3fold at an inhibitor concentration of 32  $\mu$ M. All four isocoumarins were very effective as anticoagulants in the APTT assay (>6.5-fold increase in clotting time). These four compounds are 7-carbamoylamino derivatives of ACITIC, are as stable as ACITIC, and are more stable than 4-chloro-3-ethoxy-7-guanidinoisocoumarin in plasma.

ACITIC has excellent anticoagulant activity in human and rabbit plasma as measured using the PT and APTT assays. This drug prolongs PT  $\sim 1-2$ -fold and APTT 3.6-4.5-fold in human or rabbit plasma at concentrations of  $20-30 \ \mu M$ . ACITIC was also evaluated in 14 New Zealand white rabbits (2.5-3.5 kg) using continuous infusion (1 mL/min) of the drug dissolved in saline into the jugular vein.<sup>611</sup> At a dose of 0.4 mg/mL/min, ACITIC prolonged APTT 2-fold over the control value, whereas at the highest dose of 1.2 mg/mL/min, APTT was increased 3-4-fold. The half-life of ACITIC in rabbits is effectively 1-2 min, and the APTT returned to normal a few minutes after cessation of the infusion. By 15 min postinfusion, there was essentially no demonstrable effect of AC-ITIC on the APTT.

ACITIC was also evaluated in a rabbit thrombosis model, which involved introduction of a constriction into the jugular vein, which is then followed by the formation of a clot and cessation of bleeding. ACITIC at 1 mg/mL completely prevented thrombus formation in 10 veins, whereas complete thrombosis and no bleeding were observed in 9 of the 10 control veins.<sup>611</sup> The inhibitor, 4-chloro-3-ethoxy-7-guanidinoisocoumarin, had activity in human and rabbit plasma when tested with the PT and APTT assays. However, no effect was observed when it was administered to rabbits due to its instability in the rabbit plasma.

Rabbit models have been used extensively in evaluating other potential anticoagulants, and the above results show that ACITIC is a potent, shortacting in vivo anticoagulant in rabbits. The compound exhibits a linear dose-response curve, and its effects are highly reproducible. These results are also consistent in in vitro experiments that demonstrate the anticoagulant action of substituted isocoumarins.588

More recently, ACITIC was shown to inactivate chondrocyte-mediated cartilage proteoglycan breakdown occurring in response to proinflammatory cytokines.<sup>612</sup> This compound is also a rapid inactivator of urokinase-type plasminogen activator. The functional half-life of the inactivator in culture medium was 95 min, and its concentration in cartilage was 2.5-fold higher than in the surrounding medium.

Isocoumarin derivatives and DCI have been used as molecular probes to characterize the biological role of lymphocyte granule proteases in cytotoxic lymphocytes (CTL) cells.<sup>586,594,603,613</sup> DCI inhibits all five granzymes and inactivates cytolysis.<sup>602,603</sup> The lysis is restored when the inhibited granzymes are reactivated by hydroxylamine, which indicates that serine proteases are essential for hydrolysis. Biotinylated isocoumarins were successfully used in the detection of granzymes in CTLs.<sup>606,614,615</sup>

DCI and other isocoumarin derivatives have been proven to be effective in identifying DCI-resistant components of the proteasome,<sup>616,617</sup> whereas <sup>14</sup>Clabeled DCI was used to understand the catalytic functions of subunits of the proteasome.<sup>605</sup> The radiolabeled incorporation is found in the  $\beta$ -type subunits, LMP2 and X, which is consistent with the rapid inactivation of the chymotrypsin-like activity. DCI is used frequently to understand the function of the proteasome and the biological processes in which it is involved.<sup>618–622</sup>

In a recent study, DCI inhibited caspase activation under cell-free conditions in vitro and purified recombinant human caspase-3, -6, -7, and -9.<sup>595</sup> DCI inhibited caspase activity by 50% at concentrations ranging from 500  $\mu$ M to 1 mM. Caspase-9 inactivation by DCI was proven in experiments with antineoepitope antiserum. DCI has helped to elucidate a variety of biological processes, such as serineprotease-dependent DNA fragmentation,<sup>623</sup> programmed cell death in various blood lines,<sup>604,624–626</sup> processing and release of tumor necrosis alfa,<sup>627</sup> activation of the heat shock factor 1 (HSF1),<sup>628</sup> oxidative damage of apolipoprotein A-I,<sup>629</sup> posttraumatic brain injury, neuronal apoptosis,<sup>630</sup> and many more.

### 2. Benzoxazinones

Substituted benzoxazin-4-ones have been well characterized as heterocyclic acylating agents of serine proteases. Teshima et al. first reported this class of alternate substrate inhibitors in 1982 and showed that they were potent irreversible inhibitors of HLE, PPE, cathepsin G, and chymotrypsin.<sup>541</sup> Since then the inhibitory effects of benzoxazinones have been studied extensively on HLE<sup>543,544,631</sup> and extended to cathepsin G,632 CIr serine protease of the complement system,633,634 human chymase,635 thrombin,547 factor  $\check{X}$ ,<sup>636</sup> and even viral proteases, such as herpes simplex virus type 1 (HSV-1) protease<sup>637</sup> and hCMV protease.<sup>638</sup> Benzoxazinones inhibit serine proteases according to a mechanism that involves an acyl enzyme intermediate.542,639 Potency is achieved by rapid acylation rates combined with a slow deacylation rate.<sup>543,640</sup> This class of heterocyclic non-peptide inhibitors has a core structure of two fused aromatic rings, which offers the possibility of broad chemical variation and optimization for a particular target protease (Figure 130).



Figure 130. General structure of benzoxazin-4-ones.

**Mechanism.** The mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by benzoxazinones involves the nucleophilic reaction with Ser 195 to form a stable acyl enzyme intermediate.<sup>542,639</sup> Attack of the active site serine occurs with the C-4 carbonyl of the benzoxazinone as shown in Figure 131. As a result, the heterocyclic ring opens with the formation of an ortho-substituted benzoyl acyl enzyme intermediate. The formation of the acyl intermediate is demonstrated by spectral changes accompanying benzoxazinone ring opening and methanol trapping of the acyl enzyme.<sup>542</sup>

The initial kinetic studies, the isolation of the acyl enzyme intermediate, and deacylation products were later supported by X-ray crystallography of the enzyme-benzoxazinone complexes that contained the acyl enzyme structure.<sup>608</sup> Benzoxazinones have been identified as mechanism-based inhibitors of the HSV-1 protease, and the formation of an acyl enzyme adduct was demonstrated by MALDI-TOF mass spectroscopy.<sup>637</sup>

The intermediates are stable due to the electrondonating properties of the ortho substituents. The acyl enzyme is a substituted derivative and should be considered to be a vinylogous carbamate rather than an ester, the normal acyl enzyme structure formed in peptide bond hydrolysis. The anthranyl derivative of chymotrypsin was first made as a fluorescent spectral probe for the active site of chymotrypsin. At that time it was discovered to be stable toward deacylation. The acyl enzyme derivative can undergo hydrolysis to form an N-acylanthranilic acid regenerating the active enzyme. In the case of 2-amino-substituted benzoxazinones, the ortho substituent is a urea. This urea substituent can attack the benzoyl carbonyl in the acyl enzyme derivative and accelerate deacylation.

Crystal Structures and Binding Modes. The structures of the acyl enzyme formed upon reaction of the benzoxazinones with serine proteases have been investigated by X-ray crystallography.<sup>608</sup> Coordinates for the complex of PPE inhibited by two valine-derived benzoxazinone inhibitors are available (PDB code 1INC). The slow binding inhibitor, (1-(5chloro-4-oxo-4H-3,1-benzoxazin-2-yl)-2-methylpropyl) carbamic acid (1,1-dimethylethyl) ester, forms an acyl enzyme intermediate through a covalent bond with Ser 195 (Figure 132). It is important to note that the ester carbonyl oxygen atom of the inhibitor is not in the oxyanion hole formed by the backbone NH's of Ser 195, His 57, and Asp 102. Instead, the valyl carbonyl group, which is formed as a result of benzoxazinone ring opening, is located in the oxyanion hole. Surprisingly, the imidazole ring of His 57 is displaced and rotated out into solution, probably due to a large conformational change after the formation of the acyl enzyme. A water molecule bridges the Asp 102 carboxylate with the benzoyl carbonyl group of the heterocycle. An electrostatic



Figure 131. Mechanism of inactivation of serine proteases by benzoxazinones.



**Figure 132.** Schematic drawing of a PPE-benzoxazinone complex.

interaction (3.91 Å) between the imidazole ring and the carboxylate group of the heterocycle also occurs (Figure 132). The displaced conformation of the imidazole ring of His 57 is observed in all PPE complexes with heterocyclic inhibitors.<sup>608,641</sup>

The enzyme-inhibitor complex is stabilized by a variety of hydrogen-bonding and hydrophobic interactions. The inhibitor hydrogen bonds with the backbone amide group of Gly 193, the backbone carbonyl of Thr 41, the side-chain NH of Gln 192, and two water molecules. Hydrophobic interactions are mainly between the S1 pocket formed by Thr 213 and Val 216 and the 5-chlorobenzoyl. The *tert*-butyl group lies in a hydrophobic pocket formed by the S2' and S1' subsites consisting of Leu 143, Leu 151, and Gln 192 (Figure 132).

The slow deacylation step of the acyl enzyme complex<sup>639</sup> is explained by the geometry of the inhibitor in the active site. In order for hydrolysis to take place, a nucleophilic water molecule must attack the ester carbonyl. However, on the basis of X-ray structure there is no solvent accessible to the ester carbonyl group. The *re* face of the ester is blocked by the valine amide group of the inhibitor, whereas the *si* face is oriented toward the S1 and is protected by the 5-chloro substituent.

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** A large variety of benzoxazinones have been designed and synthesized due to the multiple variations that can be achieved on this heterocyclic ring structure. Acylation rates, deacylation rates, and the hydrolytic stability of the bezoxazin-4-ones can be manipulated

by changing the nature of the substituents on both rings.<sup>543,640</sup> In search of selective and potent HLE benzoxazinones inhibitors, Krantz and co-workers have synthesized hundreds of compounds by multiple substitutions at the  $R_2$  position (3-position substituent of the benzoxazinones) and positions around the phenyl ring (5-, 6-, 7-, 8-substituents). These studies mapped the design criteria for producing potent and selective benzoxazinone inhibitors for serine proteases. Ideal inhibitors have substituents that enhance the acylation rate and limit the deacylation step.

One of the first SAR studies examined the hydrolysis rates,  $k_{on}$ ,  $k_{off}$ , and  $K_i$ , and the relationship of the substitutions on the heterocyclic ring to the potency of benzoxazinones inhibitors for human leukocyte elastase.<sup>543</sup> Alkaline hydrolysis rates and kon varied by 6 orders of magnitude, and  $k_{off}$  rates span 5 orders of magnitude. Regardless of their common benzoxazinone core structure, size, and hydrophobicity,  $K_{i}$ values for the compounds span 8 orders of magnitude.<sup>543</sup> Substitutions at 7- and 8-positions with bulky groups do not affect hydrophobicity, whereas substitution at the 6-position is unfavorable. The alkyl groups at the 5-position and electron-withdrawing groups at R<sub>2</sub> inhibit enzyme-catalyzed deacylation. The deacylation rates can be decreased by substituting R<sub>2</sub> with small alkyl groups linked via heteroatoms. The most potent inhibitor for human leukocyte elastase, 2-ethoxy-5-ethylbenzoxazinone, has a  $K_i =$ 0.042 nM (Table 59).543 Electron-withdrawing substituents on both rings increase the acylation and deacylation rates, whereas electron-donating groups increase stability and bulky substituents often slow the deacylation rates.

After targeting elastase, the search continued for benzoxazinones inhibitors of C1r (a serine protease of the complement system), human chymase, and cathepsin G. Some examples of benzoxazinones inhibitors and their IC<sub>50</sub> values are listed in Table 60. The most studied class of benzoxazinone inhibitors contain 2-aryl or 2-amino substitutions at the R<sub>2</sub> position. Derivatives such as 3,1-benzothiazin-4-ones show little activity against chymotrypsin,<sup>642</sup> whereas the isosteric benzene—thiophene replacement in 4*H*thieno[2,3-*d*][1,3]oxazin-4-ones enhances the stability of the HLE inhibitors (Figure 133).<sup>643,644</sup>

## Table 59. Inhibition of Serine Proteases by Benzoxazinones



	inhibitor					
enzyme	$R_2$	$R_5$	$K_{\rm on}~(10^3~{ m M}^{-1}{ m s}^{-1})$	$K_{\rm off} \ (10^{-4} \ { m s}^{-1})$	K <sub>i</sub> (nM)	ref
chymotrypsin	$CH_3$	Н			3700	541
	$CF_2CF_2CF_3$	Н			10	541
	NHCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	Н	810	270	33	635
	N(CH <sub>3</sub> )Ph	Н	82	9	11	635
	N(CH <sub>3</sub> )CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	Н	810	270	23	635
	OCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	Н	1650	2	0.12	643
	OCH₂Ph	$CH_3$	1340	2.6	0.19	632
chymase	NHCH₂Ph	Н	623	31	5	635
	N(CH <sub>3</sub> )Ph	Н	79	11	14	635
	N(CH <sub>3</sub> )CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	Н	19	2.2	11	635
cathepsin G	$CF_2CF_2CF_3$	Н			250	541
	OCH₂Ph	Н	7	2.4	30	632
	OCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	$CH_3$	70	11.6	20	632
	NHCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	Н	6.5	0.9	10	632
	N(CH <sub>3</sub> )CH <sub>2</sub> Ph	Н	1.3	0.2	10	632
HLE	$CF_2CF_2CF_3$	Н			9	541
	CH( <i>i</i> Pr)NH-Boc	Н	4.1	19	280	639
	CH( <i>i</i> Pr)NH-Boc	$CH_3$	770	11	1.3	639
	NH- <i>i</i> Pr	$CH_2CH_3$	70	0.66	0.94	631
	$OCH_2CH_3$	$CH_2CH_3$	340	0.14	0.04	543
	$OCH_2CH_3$	CH <sub>2</sub> Br	1120	0.76	0.07	543
	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>3</sub>	<i>i</i> -Pr	780	0.55	0.07	543
	Pro-Leu-Gly-NH <sub>2</sub>	Н	11	2.30	21	543
thrombin	$CF_2CF_2CF_3$	Н	1		90	640
	OCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>3</sub>	Н	53	13	1000	547
proteinase 3	OCH₂Ph	Н	6.3	2.3	37.2	643
	OCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	$CH_3$	111	2.0	1.8	643

### Table 60. IC<sub>50</sub> Values for the Inhibition of Serine Proteases by Benzoxazinones

		8 1 12		
	inhi	ibitor		
enzyme	Х	$R_2$	IC <sub>50</sub> μM)	ref
C1r	Н	Ph-2-I	1.37	633
	7-CF <sub>3</sub>	$NH(2-I-C_6H_4)$	0.40	<b>63</b> 4
	Н	$N(CH_3)(2-I-C_6H_4)$	1.40	<b>63</b> 4
C1s	Н	Ph-2-I	1.25	633
trypsin	Н	Ph-2-I	15.3	633
	Н	$N(CH_3)(2-I-C_6H_4)$	4.50	634
plasmin	Н	Ph-2-I	6.68	633
ĥallikrein	Н	Ph-2-I	9.89	633
thrombin	Н	Ph-2-I	0.51	633
	6-CH <sub>3</sub>	$C_6H_4$ -2,6- $F_2$	8.00	636
	$5-NO_2$	3-pyridyl-2-Cl	9.70	636
FXa	5-NO <sub>2</sub>	Pĥ-2-OČH <sub>3</sub>	5.80	636
FX activation <sup>a</sup>	5-Cl, 8-Cl	$C_6H_4$ -2-F	1.20	636
	$7-NO_2$	$C_6H_4-2, 6-F_2$	0.82	636
	$7-CF_3$	$C_6H_4-2, 6-F_2$	1.40	636
HSV-1 protease <sup>b</sup>	5-Cl, 8-Cl	$OCH_2CH_3$	1.50	637
•	Н	$O-C_4H_6-4-OCH_3$	2.50	637
	7-(Cbz-Ala-NH)	NH- <i>i</i> -Pr	5.00	637
hCMV protease <sup>c</sup>	5-CH <sub>3</sub>	NH-(1 <i>R</i> )-CH(CH <sub>3</sub> )-C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>5</sub>	0.92	638
-	5-CH <sub>3</sub> ,	NH-(1 <i>R</i> )-CH(CH <sub>3</sub> )-C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>5</sub>	2.40	638

<sup>a</sup> TF/FVIIa-catalyzed activation of FX. <sup>b</sup> Herpes simplex virus type 1 protease. <sup>c</sup> Human cytomegalovirus protease.

In search of a selective inhibitor for complement serine protease C1r, Gilmore et al. found that 2-(2-iodophenyl)-4*H*-3,1-benzoxazin-4-one acts as a good inhibitor with an IC<sub>50</sub> = 1.37  $\mu$ M.<sup>633,634</sup> However, it

is not selective toward other serine proteases such as thrombin (Table 60).<sup>633</sup> Other 2-aryl-substituted 4H-3,1-benzoxazin-4-ones have been reported as specific inhibitors of the tissue factor (TF)/factor VIIa-



Figure 133. Sulfur-containing benzoxazinone derivatives.



TEI-5624  $R = (CH_2)_2CO_2H$ TEI-6344  $R = (CH_2)_4NH_2$ 

**Figure 134.** Chemical structures of TEI-5624 and TEI-6344, two potent inhibitors of HLE.

induced pathway of coagulation.<sup>636</sup> The goal was to identify small molecules as potential drugs for oral antithrombotic treatment without side effects. Inhibitors that contain two or more electronegative substituents, such as F, Cl, or NO<sub>2</sub>, in the 2-aryl moiety had IC<sub>50</sub> values in the range of 0.17–40  $\mu$ M and showed a 50-fold selectivity toward factor X versus thrombin.<sup>636</sup>

Another major class of substituted benzoxazinones are 2-amino-4H-3,1-benzoxazin-4-ones, which have been exploited to obtain selective and stable inhibitors for serine proteases. HLE inhibition by this class of compounds has been studied extensively.543,631,645 The 2-amino-5-methyl-substituted benzoxazinones are potent HLE inhibitors and are stable in an aqueous buffer.543 Derivatives such as 7-substituted 5-methyl-2-isopropylamino-4H-3,1-benzoxazin-4ones inhibit elastase selectively and only weakly inhibit cathepsin G, chymotrypsin, plasmin, trypsin, and thrombin (300-45000-fold less).645 The potent arylsulfonylamino acid derivatives, TEI-5624 and TEI-6344, as shown in Figure 134, inhibit HLE with K<sub>i</sub> values of 6.91 and 16.3 nM and IC<sub>50</sub> values of 2.9 and 30 nM, respectively.645

In another study, selectivity for chymase over HLE was achieved by incorporation of aromatic structures into the 2-substituent of the benzoxazinone ring.<sup>635</sup> However, none of the chymase inhibitors exhibited specificity for chymase over chymotrypsin, which is difficult to achieve due to the structural similarities of these two serine proteases. Benzoxazinones have also been used effectively to selectively inhibit the hCMV protease<sup>638</sup> and the HSV-1 protease type 1.<sup>637</sup> Inhibition data are shown in Table 60.

**Biological Studies.** The stability of a number of benzoxazinones has been analyzed in aqueous solution, by measuring their half-lives at different pH values. For example, the arylsulfonyl amino acid derivatives (TEI-5642 and TEI-6344) have long survival times in human plasma at pH ranging from 6.0 to 7.0.<sup>544</sup> The half-life in human plasma is >3 h and is at least 1 h in hamster plasma. In vitro, TEI-5624 and TEI-6344 also prevent degradation of insoluble elastin by stimulated polymorphonuclear leuko-

cytes.<sup>544</sup> Another inhibitor, 2-(6'-methoxy-3'4'-dihydro-1'-naphthyl)-4*H*-3,1-benzoxazin-4-one, inhibits elastase in vitro and is active in vitro in a hemorrhagic assay.<sup>646</sup>

Newly synthesized benzoxazinone derivatives against viral proteases, such as HSV-1 and hCMV, were tested for ability to inhibit the target enzyme. Several benzoxazinone inhibitors of HSV-1 were analyzed for their stability in aqueous solution by monitoring the half-lives at pH 7.5.<sup>637</sup> The inhibitors, which had IC<sub>50</sub> < 50  $\mu$ M, had a wide range of half-lives (1–171 h). There was no correlation found between the potency and reactivity of the inhibitors. A series of six substituted 2-amino analogues that inhibit hCMV protease were tested for their ability to prevent viral replication in rapid cell culture assay. When tested for in vitro human plasma activity, the inhibitors displayed half-lives ranging from 0.5 to 2 h.<sup>638</sup>

The therapeutic efficacy of benzoxazinone inhibitors with human elastase has been evaluated in in vivo studies using hamsters in lung injury models.<sup>544</sup> Intratracheal administration of TEI-5624 or TEI-6344 to hamsters inhibits HLE-induced lung injury, preventing both the acute and chronic phases of lung injury. Intratracheal administration was preferable to intravenous administration. The compound TEI-6344 was delivered to the lung at a 300-fold higher concentration than TEI-5624 and was eliminated from the lung with a half-life of 4 h. These biological studies suggest that TEI-6344 and TEI-5624 could be useful therapeutic agents for the treatment of HLE-mediated diseases such as emphysema, respiratory distress syndrome, cystic fibrosis, and septic shock.

### 3. Saccharins

Saccharins are irreversible acylating agents of serine proteases, first discovered in the early 1980s by Zimmerman et al. as inhibitors for HLE and cathepsin G.538,539 Potent and selective saccharin inhibitors have been designed and tested in vitro and in vivo for their activity against HLE<sup>540</sup> and human mast cell tryptase.<sup>647</sup> Šaccharins are also known as 1,2-benzisothiazol-3-one 1,1-dioxide. Initially there were two types of saccharins, N-acylsaccharins and *N*-arylsaccharins. The most potent *N*-acylsaccharins inhibit HLE, pancreatic elastase, cathepsin G, and trypsin, with  $IC_{50}$  values in the order of  $10^{-6}$  M. The most widely known N-acylsaccharin is N-furoylsaccharin (Figure 135), which has been evaluated for its ability to prevent the development of emphysematous lesions in animal models.<sup>648,649</sup> N-Arylsaccharins are potent acylating agents of HLE and chymotrypsin but





**Figure 135.** General structures of saccharin and furoyl saccharin.



**Figure 136.** General structure of *N*-methylene-substituted saccharins.

do not inhibit pancreatic elastase, cathepsin G, or trypsin. This class of saccharin derivatives behaves as alternate substrate inhibitors.<sup>539</sup> The general structure of these heterocyclic compounds is shown in Figure 135.

The next generation of saccharin inhibitors were suicide inhibitors and contained the general structure shown in Figure 136, where LG is a good leaving group.<sup>650</sup> Saccharins of this class can easily be derivatized by changing the leaving group and introducing substitutions on the phenyl ring of the heterocyclic core structure. Thus, researchers at Sterling Winthrop-Kodak were able to develop orally bioavailable benzisothiazolone inhibitors of HLE.<sup>540</sup> Saccharins as serine protease inhibitors have been previously reviewed by Martyn et al.<sup>651</sup>

**Mechanism.** The probable mechanism of action of *N*-acyl- and *N*-arylsaccharins involves attack on the amide bond of the heterocyclic ring by the active site serine to form an acyl enzyme intermediate. The active site serine protease could potentially attack either the carbonyl group at C-2 or the sulfonamide sulfur of the saccharin to give either a stable acyl derivative or a sulfonyl derivative. Labeling studies using <sup>35</sup>S-labeled *N*-furoylsaccharin as inhibitor for HLE and PPE demonstrated that the label becomes covalently and stoichiometrically bound to serine proteases upon acylation.<sup>538</sup> This experiment eliminated the possibility that the furoyl carbonyl was attacked. The enzyme acyl intermediates are stable for days at neutral pH, because deacylation is slow.

The *N*-acyl group of saccharins must be electronegative in order to activate the C–N bond for acylation. Simple *N*-aryl group saccharins were not able to inhibit HLE even when they contained electronwithdrawing substituents.<sup>539</sup> Substitution of the *N*arylsaccharin with electron-withdrawing groups led to potent inhibitors. Alkaline hydrolysis of furoylsaccharin cleaves the N–C bond, and not the S–N bond, as no sulfonic derivative is observed. The proposed mechanism (Figure 137) suggests that the carbonyl group in the heterocyclic ring is the probable site of enzyme attack.

Following the discovery of acyl- and arylsaccharin protease inhibitors, a group of mechanism-based or suicide inhibitors was discovered. The saccharins contain a *N*-methylene group with an attached leaving group (Figure 136). This class of saccharins has the potential to generate a reactive intermediate that could covalently link to a second active site nucleophile such as His 57. The proposed mechanism is shown in Figure 138. Acylation of Ser 195 by the saccharin gives a tetrahedral intermediate (**79**), which can eliminate the leaving group, giving the reactive acyl enzyme (**80**). Slow deacylation leads to the formation of active enzyme and *o*-carboxybenz-enesulfonamide (**82**).<sup>538,650</sup> Another pathway involves





Figure 137. Mechanism of inhibition by *N*-acyl saccharins.

Michael addition of His 57 imine with formation of a doubly covalently attached complex to the enzyme (**82**). This doubly covalent acyl enzyme derivative has been observed in X-ray structures of serine proteases with isocoumarin inhibitors.<sup>578,580</sup>

The mechanism of inhibition by saccharin derivatives that contained a leaving group has been explored by high-field <sup>13</sup>C NMR, HPLC, product analysis, comparative SAR, and molecular modeling studies.<sup>650,652,653</sup> There is no X-ray structure available in the Protein Data Bank for protease-saccharin complexes. An initial NMR study has identified o-carboxybenzenesulfonamide (82) as the product<sup>650</sup> when a saccharin derivative was reacted with sodium methoxide. The mechanism of action of N-fluoromethylsaccharin with  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin was investigated using high-field <sup>13</sup>C NMR, HPLC, and spectroscopy assays.<sup>653</sup> The major product formed by the inactivation of  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin with N-fluoromethylsaccharin was found to be saccharin (83), whereas o-carboxybenzenesulfonamide was not detected. Inhibition of chymotrypsin by <sup>13</sup>C-radiolabeled N-phenylsulfoxymethylsaccharin resulted in identification of formaldehyde hydrate, saccharin, and phenylsulfinic acid. This indicates that the deacylation reaction probably involves a cyclization to saccharin (83). Due to the limited aqueous stability of the inhibitor, <sup>13</sup>C NMR was not able to detect the formation of the acyl enzyme intermediate or any other enzyme-inhibitor complexes.

The properties of the leaving group have been correlated with the differences in acylation rates. According to the mechanism of inhibition shown in Figure 138 the rates of deacylation should be independent of the identity of the leaving group. An initial study of HLE inhibitors showed that inactivated elastase regained 80-90% of its activity after 24 h.<sup>650</sup> The half-lives of reactivations ranged between 12 and 15 h with inhibitors containing different leaving groups, which is consistent with a common intermediate.

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** Many saccharin derivatives have been designed and synthesized in a search for more selective, potent, and bioavailable inhibitors. SAR studies have focused on the nature of the leaving group and substitution around the phenyl ring of the heterocycle.<sup>650,652–654</sup> Hlasta and co-workers discovered several orally bioavailable benzisothiazolone inhibitors of



Figure 138. Mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by saccharins.

HLE.<sup>540,652,654-660</sup> The potency and stability of the HLE inhibitors are dependent on the C-4 and C-6 substitution and the nature of the leaving group (see Figure 135 for numbering). Some of the most potent and stable inhibitors are derivatives of 4-isopropyl-6-methoxybenzisothiazolone (Table 61). The isopropyl substituent at C-4 improved not only the inhibitory potency but also the stability in human blood.<sup>656</sup> The electron-donating methoxy group at C-6 of saccharins with 2,6-dichlorobenzoate as the leaving group also improves the blood stability, in some examples, as much as 5-fold.<sup>540,654</sup> However, there is no clear effect of the leaving group on HLE inhibition and blood stability. Many leaving groups such as phenylmercaptotetrazole, 654,656 2, 6-dichlorobenzoates, 659,660 phosphonates and phosphinates,  $^{657}$  and  $\beta$ -dicarbonyl systems,<sup>655</sup> including 5,5-dimethyltetronates and 2-hydroxypyrido[1,2-a]pyrimidin-4-one, were tested. The 2,6-dichlorobenzoate leaving group was the most potent and retained stability in human blood.654,656 However, due to poor aqueous stability, a series of compounds with aqueous solubilizing substituents such as amines and carboxylic acids were also evaluated. The best inhibitors of these series, WIN 64733 and WIN 63759 (Table 61), are specific inhibitors of HLE and do not inhibit cathepsin G, thrombin, plasmin, chymotrypsin, fibroblast collagenase, or stromelysin.<sup>540</sup>

Saccharin or 1,2-benzisothiazol-3-one 1,1-dioxide derivatives have been designed and tested as selective and potent inhibitors of human mast cell tryptase. Commercially available carboxylic acids were used to prepare a library of 300 *N*-(acyloxy) benzisothiazolone derivatives.<sup>647</sup> The lead compound contained a benzyloxy carbamate moiety linked by a methylene spacer to the saccharin nitrogen (Table 62). From the SAR studies it was concluded that the optimal distance between the benzisothiazolone 1,1-dioxide ring and the benzyloxy carbamate ring was four carbons. Inhibitory activity was decreased when an additional amide group was inserted. The SAR studies suggest that the interaction between the inhibitor and the S' region of tryptase are important for inhibitor recognition. The inhibitors are specific for tryptase, as they inhibit elastase and thrombin 40and 100-fold less potently, respectively, and do not inhibit thrombin, plasmin, *t*-PA, urokinase, or factor Xa. Another library of compounds, with similar structures and potency, were synthesized using solid phase chemistry (Table 62).<sup>661</sup>

**Biological Studies.** Furoylsaccharin was the first saccharin derivative to show antielastase activity in vivo.<sup>648,649</sup> This acylating agent was tested for its ability to prevent elastase-induced emphysema in two acute animal models using hamsters and rabbits. Intratracheal administration in hamsters resulted in a partial inhibition, whereas in rabbits furoylsaccharin prevented the changes due to elastase-induced emphysema in a dose-related manner.<sup>648</sup>

Benzisothiazolone-based inhibitors, designed by Hlasta et al., show good potency, specificity, and blood stability when tested with HLE. The best inhibitor from the series, WIN 634759, has the best pharmacokinetic properties in dogs, where it is orally bioavailable (21% absolute bioavailability).<sup>540</sup> In vivo, the inhibitor produces a dose-related inhibition of HNE-induced pulmonary hemorrhage when administered intravenously ( $ED_{50} = 3 \text{ mg/kg}$ ; 4.5 mol/kg) or subcutaneously ( $ED_{50} = 19 \text{ mg/kg}$ ; 28.5 mol/kg) in hamsters.<sup>662</sup> However, WIN 634759 is not orally active in hamsters, rats, or monkeys; upon oral administration it is rapidly degraded in the intestines and liver.540,662 Other studies showed that the compound is stable in dog blood and jejunum and liver S9 homogenates.<sup>540</sup> Bronchoalveolar lavage studies in dogs following oral administration show that WIN 63759 reaches the lung at concentrations 3-5-fold higher than those found in plasma.662 Its oral bioavailability in humans is predicted using the in vitro metabolism in dogs. Many mechanism-based inhibitors of HLE have poor hydrolytic and metabolic stability and as a result have poor in vivo activity by parenteral or oral administration.<sup>663</sup> Saccharins, such as WIN 63759 and its derivatives, show relatively





	R	
inhibitor R	IC <sub>50</sub> (μM)	ref
(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> NH-Cbz	0.85	647
(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>4</sub> NH-Cbz	0.11	647
$C_6H_4$ -4-(Cbz-NH)	0.06	647
C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>4</sub> -CH <sub>2</sub> NHCONHPh	0.16	647
(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>3</sub> CONHCH <sub>2</sub> -(3,4-Cl <sub>2</sub> -C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>3</sub> )	0.23	661
(CH <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>3</sub> CONHCH <sub>2</sub> -(4-OCH <sub>3</sub> -C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>4</sub> )	0.43	661

good potency, specificity, and blood stability when tested with HLE.

A potent and selective inhibitor of mast cell tryptase, (1,1-dioxido-3-oxo-1,2-benzisothiazol-2(3H)-yl)methyl N-[(phenylmethoxy)carbonyl]- $\beta$ -alaninate (Table 62), was tested in a delay-type hypersensitivity (DTH) mouse model of skin inflammation.<sup>647</sup> Applications of a 5% solution of inhibitor in acetone stopped the increase in ear weight due to edema by 69%. The myeloperoxidase content, an enzyme marker of polymorphonuclear leukocyte infiltration, was decreased by 96%. Thus, this particular saccharin derivative is both a potent and selective tryptase inhibitor in vitro and is effective in an animal model of inflammatory skin disease.

### 4. Miscellaneous Heterocyclic Inhibitors

1,2,5-Thiadiazolidin-3-one 1,1-Dioxide Derivatives. This class of heterocyclic compounds are based on the 1,2,5-thiadiazolidin-3-one 1,1-dioxide scaffold and are potent and selective inhibitors of serine proteases such as elastase (HLE), cathepsin G, proteinase 3, and chymase.664,665 The mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases is postulated to be similar to that of saccharins (see Figure 138). Numerous compounds were designed by changing the nature of the substituents at the C-2 position and the leaving group (see Table 63). The nature of the leaving group varies from phosphonates<sup>665</sup> to func-tionalized sulfonamides<sup>666</sup> to carboxylates<sup>667</sup> and amino acid residues.<sup>571</sup> Structure-activity studies resulted in inhibitors for elastase with second-rate constants up to  $10^6 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  (see Table 63). These heterocyclic inhibitors bind to both S and S' subsites of the enzyme and are selective between neutral, basic, and acidic serine proteases.

**1,2,4-Thiadiazoles.** 1,2,4-Thiadiazoles are a new class of heterocyclic inhibitors that react only with cysteine proteases.<sup>58</sup> Depending on the substituents on the heterocyclic ring, the inhibition can be reversible or irreversible. Substituents at the C-3 position control the reactivity, whereas substituents at the C-5 position act as a recognition arm for enzyme selectivity. The general structure is shown in Figure 139.

**Mechanism.** The inhibition mechanism involves nucleophilic attack of the cysteine residue on the sulfur atom of the heterocyclic ring and formation of a disulfide bond (Figure 139) at the same time ring opening takes place. The mechanism of action has been proven by X-ray crystallography of a papain– inhibitor complex, which clearly shows the formation of the disulfide bond between Cys 25 and the sulfur atom of the thiadiazole moiety.<sup>58</sup>

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** 1,2,4-Thiadiazoles are potent inhibitors of cathepsin B. The potency is dependent on the substituents at C-3 ( $R_1$ ) and C-5 ( $R_2$ ). The best inhibitor has  $R_1$  = OMe and  $R_2$  = Leu-Pro-OH and a second-order rate of 5630  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>. However, when  $R_1$  is replaced with a methyl group, the inhibitory potency decreases 100-fold.

### V. Phosphonylation Agents

### A. Peptide Phosphonates

Peptide phosphonate serine protease inhibitors were developed on the basis of diisopropylfluorophosphate (DFP). DFP irreversibly inhibits many serine

 Table 63. Inhibition of Serine Protases by 1,2,5-Thiadiazolidin-3-one 1,1-Dioxide Derivatives

R.

$X = NH_2 \text{ or } CH_2$ X = LG LG = leaving group						
	inhibit	or <sup>a</sup>		$k_{\rm obs}/[I] (M^{-1}s^{-1})$	)	
R <sub>1</sub>	Х	LG	elastase	cathepsin G	proteinase 3	ref
(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH	NCH₂Ph	O(PO)(OCH <sub>2</sub> Ph) <sub>2</sub>	6000000	89120	120	665
$(CH_3)_2CH_2CH$	NCH <sub>3</sub>	$OCO-C_6H_4-2, 6-Cl_2$	4928300	60	33400	667
$(CH_3)_2CH_2CH$	NCH <sub>2</sub> Ph	$OCO-C_{6}H_{4}-2, 6-Cl_{2}$	2381000	30	14400	667
$(CH_3)_2CH_2CH$	$CH_2$	$OCO-C_{6}H_{4}-2, 6-Cl_{2}$	469900	2200		667
$(CH_3)_2CH_2CH$	NCH <sub>3</sub>	N(SO <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>3</sub> )(COCH <sub>2</sub> NHCbz)	229400	60	27400	571
$(CH_3)_2CH_2CH_2(S)$	NCH <sub>3</sub>	O←L-Phe-Cbz	637900	140	126200	571
$(CH_3)_2CH_2CH_2(S)$	NCH <sub>3</sub>	O←D-Phe-Cbz	1056800	50	157300	571
(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CH	CH <sub>2</sub>	O←D-Phe-Cbz	170500	80		571
<sup>a</sup> LG = leaving grou	<sup>a</sup> LG = leaving group; ← peptide chain runs in reverse direction.					

 $B_{4} = alkyl$ 





general structure



**Figure 139.** General structure and mechanism of inhibition of 1,2,4-thiadiazoles.

proteases and is one of the first irreversible inhibitors described for serine proteases (see phosphonyl fluoride section). The reactivity and chemical stability of organophosphorus inhibitors as irreversible inhibitors of serine proteases is determined by the electrophilicity of the phosphorus atom. In the case of phosphonyl fluoride inhibitors, the phosphorus atom is adjacent to a fluorine atom, resulting in high reactivity and low chemical stability. Some phosphonyl fluorides are very potent inhibitors, but they also undergo rapid nonenzymatic hydrolysis. Phosphonyl fluorides also react with acetylcholinesterase, which makes them extremely toxic. Thus, these inhibitors are considered to be compounds that lack therapeutic utility.

Oleksyszyn et al. developed a new class of organophosphorus inhibitors called peptidyl  $\alpha$ -aminoalkylphosphonates.<sup>668</sup> Peptidyl  $\alpha$ -aminoalkylphosphonates are irreversible inhibitors of serine proteases (Figure 140). The design of the inhibitor structure was based on a compromise between the reactivity and the chemical stability. Compared to the fluorine atom, the adjacent phenoxy group is less electronegative. This makes the phosphorus atom sufficiently electrophilic to undergo a nucleophilic displacement reaction by the active site serine hydroxyl group. Peptidyl phosphonate esters are hydrolytically stable and do not react with acetylcholinesterase. Considerable specificity is obtained among different serine proteases, where the peptide sequence of the inhibitor



Figure 140. Inactivation of serine proteases by peptide phosphonates.

Ser 195

is altered to match the specificity of the target enzyme.

**Nomenclature.** Peptidyl  $\alpha$ -aminoalkylphosphonates R'CO–NHCH(R<sub>1</sub>)P(=O)(OR)<sub>2</sub> are abbreviated R'CO-AA<sup>P</sup>(OR)<sub>2</sub>, where AA is the amino acid residue corresponding to the  $\alpha$ -aminoalkylphosphonate residue, P is the phosphorus atom, and R is an alkyl or aryl group.

Crystal Structure and Inhibition Mechanism. The mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by peptidyl phosphonates has been established by NMR and X-ray crystallographic studies. Oleksyszyn et al. first determined via <sup>31</sup>P NMR that the geometry around the phosphorus atom in the inhibitorenzyme complex is tetrahedral.<sup>669</sup> The inhibitor Suc-Val-Pro-Phe<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> showed two signals at 19.59 and 18.75 ppm in the <sup>31</sup>P NMR, signals corresponding to the two diastereomers. When bound to chymotrypsin, one broad signal at 25.98 ppm corresponding to the Ser 195 phosphonate ester is obtained. The <sup>31</sup>P was shifted more than 6 ppm, indicating a tetrahedral geometry at the phosphorus atom. Oleksyszyn et al. proposed the mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by peptidyl phosphonate esters as an addition elimination mechanism as shown in Figure 141.670

The active site Ser 195 hydroxyl group attacks the phosphorus atom, forming a pentacoordinate intermediate (**85**). In the next step, one of the phenoxy groups leaves and a stable tetravalent phosphonylated derivative (**86**) is formed. A slow aging process then occurs, and the tetravalent phosphonylated derivative loses the second phenoxy group. A stable serine phosphomonoester is formed where one of the phosphonate oxygens is extended into the oxyanion hole. The geometry around the phosphorus atom was determined to be tetrahedral by <sup>31</sup>P NMR.



Figure 141. Proposed mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by peptide phosphonate esters.



Figure 142. Structure of trypsin complexed with Cbz-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>.

Crystal structural data are consistent with this mechanism. The crystal structure of Cbz-(4-AmPh-Gly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> bound to bovine trypsin shows a tetrahedral phosphorus atom that is covalently bound to the active site Ser 195 O $\gamma$  (Figure 142). The covalent bond formation is accompanied by the loss of both phenoxy groups.671

Two structures were observed in complexes of human α-thrombin inhibited by Cbz-D-Dpa-Pro-Mpg<sup>P</sup>- $(OPh)_2$  (Dpa = diphenylalanine, Mpg =  $\alpha$ -amino- $\delta$ methoxypropyl phosphonate).<sup>672</sup> Crystal structures of  $\alpha$ -thrombin with the phosphonate inhibitor were determined independently using crystals of different ages (Figure 143). The first complex, determined from 7-day-old crystals, is a reversible pentacoordinate phosphorus intermediate. The second complex, determined from 12-week-old crystals, is a tetracoordinated phosphorus atom covalently linked to the active site Ser oxygen. In complex I, the typical antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interaction with the active site residues 214–216 is not seen with the inhibitor. The



Powers et al.



Gly 216

Gly 219

Figure 143. Structures of thrombin complexed with Cbz-D-Dpa-Pro-Mpg<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> (complexes I and II).

inhibitor adopts an approximately cyclic conformation and makes hydrogen bonds to the enzyme via water molecules. The P2 Pro occupies the hydrophobic pocket consisting of Tyr 60A and Trp 60D. The  $\beta$ , $\beta$ -diphenylalanine (Dpa) at the P3 position makes hydrophobic interactions with Leu 99, Ile 174, and Trp 215. Only the P3 amino group makes hydrogen bonds to the active site Gly 216.

In the second complex (Figure 143), the inhibitor makes antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interactions in the enzyme's active site residues, Ser 214-Gly 216, as seen with typical thrombin-inhibitor complexes. The P1 methoxypropyl side chain makes a hydrogen bond to a water molecule in the S1 pocket. The P2 and P3 interactions remain the same as in complex I.

In complex I, the phosphorus atom is attacked by a water molecule to give the pentacoordinate complex. The active site Ser 195 O and His 57 N make hydrogen bonds to the oxygen from the water molecule, which is attached to the phosphorus atom. The serine is not covalently linked to the inhibitor. The other phosphorus oxygen atom hydrogen bonds to a nearby water molecule, and the two phenoxy groups are still covalently attached to the phosphorus atom. Complex I ultimately decays into complex II by attack of Ser 195 and sequential elimination of the phenoxy groups. It is not possible to predict which one would be lost first, but most probably the one that is more exposed to the solvent leaves first. The loss of the second phenoxy group takes place by a slow aging process. The oxyanion can then interact with the oxyanion hole, making hydrogen bonds to Ser 195 and Gly 193.



**Figure 144.** Structure of cathepsin G complexed with Suc-Val-Pro-Phe<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>.

The crystal structure of human neutrophil cathepsin G with the peptidyl phosphonate inhibitor Suc-Val-Pro-Phe<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> indicates covalent bond formation of the inhibitor to the enzyme's active site Ser 195 O<sub> $\gamma$ </sub> as seen in Figure 144.<sup>673</sup> The geometry around the phosphorus atom is tetrahedral. One of the phosphonate oxygens extends into the oxyanion hole, making hydrogen bonds to Gly 193 and Ser 195. Both phenyl groups are lost in the inhibitor-enzyme complex during or after the reaction with Ser 195. The inhibitor backbone makes antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet interactions with the residues Ser 214-Lys 218 in a twisted manner. The phenyl ring in the S1 pocket resides partially between Tyr 215-Gly 216 and Ala 190-Lys 192. The bottom part of the S1 pocket is divided in half by the Glu 226. This is a unique feature of cathepsin G compared to other serine proteases. Thus, cathepsin G has a double-headed (Janus-like) substrate specificity for both basic and aromatic residues. The Pro residue at the P2 position allows the inhibitor to form a kinked conformation to fit into the active site. The Pro ring makes hydrophobic interactions with Ile 99. The isopropyl side chain of the Val residue extends into the S3 pocket and makes hydrophobic interactions with the Lys 192 side chain.

The crystal structure of  $\alpha$ -lytic protease with the extended phosphonate inhibitor Boc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh)-OCHMeCO-Ala-OMe has been determined (Figure 145).<sup>674</sup> The inhibitor is covalently attached to the enzyme's active site Ser 195 O<sub> $\gamma$ </sub>. The phosphorus atom is tetracoordinated, and the inhibitor backbone makes hydrogen-bonding interactions with the residues Ser 214-Gly 216 in an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet form as seen in other trypsin-family serine proteases. The P1 phosphonate residue forms hydrogen bonds with the amide protons of Ser 195 and Gly 193. The active site His 57 does not interact with the phosphonate. Its side chain extends into the solution because there are no negatively charged oxygen atoms nearby. The S2 subsite is a hydrophobic pocket consisting of Tyr 171, Phe 94, and His 57 that surrounds the Pro residue at the P2 position. The P3 Ala makes hydrogen bonds to the Gly 216. Extension



**Figure 145.** Structure of  $\alpha$ -lytic protease complexed with Boc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh)-OCHMeCO-Ala-OMe.

 Table 64. Inhibiton of Chymotrypsin by Peptide

 Phosphonates<sup>668,669</sup>

	$k_{\rm obs}/[I] \ (M^{-1} \ s^{-1})$			
inhibitor	chymotrypsin	HNE	PPE	
MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Ala-Phe <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	12000	NI <sup>a</sup>	NI	
MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	21	7100	7100	
MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Phe <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	11000	NI	NI	
Cbz-Phe-Pro-Phe <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	17000	NI	1.5	
Cbz-Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	560	7000	480	
Suc-Val-Pro-Phe <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	44000	NI	NI	
Cbz-Ala <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	NI	NI	NI	
Cbz-Phe <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	1200	NI	NI	
$^{a}$ NI = no inhibition.				

of the peptide sequence to the P5 position does not provide additional interactions with the active site. Incorporation of two residues in the P1' and P2' positions allows the formation of two additional hydrogen bonds. However, there is little adjustment in the structure of the enzyme in this region, suggesting that these interactions do not participate in the enzymes' specificity.

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** Peptidyl phosphonate structures incorporating the tetrahedral phosphorus moiety in the place of the scissile carbonyl group of a peptide substrate were first tested for inactivation of chymotrypsin. The second-order rate constants were only  $12-27 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1.675}$  Peptidyl phosphonates, incorporating the phosphorus moiety at the C terminus with a diphenyl ester and appropriate peptide sequences, were tested for inhibitory activity against bovine chymotrypsin, PPE, and HLE.<sup>668</sup> Peptidyl phosphonates inhibit those enzymes specifically and irreversibly with  $k_{obs}/[I]$  values in the range of  $10^3-10^4 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  (Table 64).

The monopeptide derivatives were in general weaker inhibitors. Addition of amino acid residues to the peptide chain improved the inhibitory potency significantly. The inhibitor MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Phe<sup>P</sup>-(OPh)<sub>2</sub> is quite potent and specific for chymotrypsin with a  $k_{obs}/[I]$  value of 11000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. Peptidyl phosphonates inhibit elastases very slowly. All of the inhibitors have a Phe residue at the P1 position in accordance with the P1 preference for chymotrypsin. The inhibitor Suc-Val-Pro-Phe<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> is the best inhibitor for chymotrypsin with a rate constant of 44000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. PPE and HNE are not inhibited by Suc-Val-Pro-Phe<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>. However, cathepsin G and RMCP II are inhibited by this inhibitor with rate constants of 36000 and 15000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, respectively.



Figure 146. Hexapeptide phosphonate analogues.

The potent chymotrypsin inhibitor Cbz-Phe-Pro-Phe<sup>P</sup>-(OPh)<sub>2</sub> inhibited cathepsin G preferably over RMCP II with a rate constant of 5100 compared to 32 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. When the residue Val occupied the P1 position of the peptide sequence, potent and selective inhibitors for elastases PPE and HNE were obtained. The inhibitor MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> was quite specific for both PPE and HNE ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 7100 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) and inhibited chymotrypsin with a rate constant of only 21 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. Boc-Val-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> is the best elastase inhibitor with inhibition rate constants 11000 and 27000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for PPE and HNE, respectively, and no inhibition was observed with chymotrypsin.<sup>668,669</sup>

To investigate the relative contribution of each region of the active site of HNE, hexapeptide phosphonate esters with Phe<sup>P</sup> and Val<sup>P</sup> incorporated at the P1 position and -OCHMeCO-Ala-OMe in P1'-P2' positions have been developed (Figure 146).<sup>676</sup> The hexapeptide phosphonate analogues irreversibly inhibit HNE,  $\alpha$ -lytic protease (ALP), and subtilisin with second-order rate constants in the range of  $10^{-3}$ - $10^1$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. These results imply that the interactions at P' subsite do not play an important role in binding to HNE.

In accordance with the subsite specificity of trypsinlike serine proteases, arginine and lysine analogues, the unusual side-chain derivatives with ( $\alpha$ -amino- $\delta$ methoxypropyl)phosphonyl (Mpg<sup>P</sup>) or ( $\alpha$ -amino-*n*hexyl)phosphonyl (Pgl<sup>P</sup>) residues at the P1 position, and peptidyl phosphonates containing  $\beta$ , $\beta$ -diphenylalanine (Dpa) at the P2 position have been developed (Figure 147).<sup>677–679</sup> The arginine and lysine analogues, Ac-D-Phe-Pro-Arg<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> and Ac-D-Phe-Pro-Lys<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>, were slow binding inhibitors of thrombin with IC<sub>50</sub> values in micromolar range (1– 125  $\mu$ M). The peptidyl phosphonate inhibitors, D-Phe-Pro-Mpg<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> and D-Dpa-Pro-Mpg<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>, inhibited thrombin selectively with IC<sub>50</sub> values of 1.70 and 1.50  $\mu$ M, respectively.

Oleksyszyn et al. developed arginine analogues of peptidyl phosphonates for the trypsin-like serine proteases thrombin, trypsin, factor XIIa, and kallikrein. The results are shown in Table 65.<sup>670</sup> The parent compound Cbz-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> is a potent inhibitor of human plasma kallikrein with a second-order rate constant of 18000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. The AmPhGly<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> or 4-amidinophenylglycine residue is an arginine analogue (see Figure 142). The inhibitor Boc-D-Phe-Pro-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> inactivates thrombin at least 5-fold more selectively than the other enzymes tested. The Boc derivative is a more



Dpa (α-amino-β,β-diphenylalanine residue)

**Figure 147.** Examples of  $\alpha$ -aminoalkyl phosphonates with unusual side chains and structure of the P2 diphenylalanine residue.

potent inhibitor, suggesting that there might be a different binding mode for the AmPhGly peptide derivatives complexed with thrombin compared to the other peptidyl phosphonate inhibitors.

To obtain more potent inhibitors of serine proteases, halophenyl ester phosphonates have been developed.<sup>680</sup> It has been suggested that the increased electrophilic character of phosphonates should also increase the inhibitory potency. In general, the peptide halophenyl phosphonate esters are potent inhibitors of HNE and PPE, but compared to the phenyl esters, halophenyl ester phosphonates are equally or less potent inhibitors of HNE and PPE. The inhibitors, Val-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh-*p*Cl)<sub>2</sub> and Val-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh-*m*Cl)<sub>2</sub>, inhibit HNE potently with secondorder rate constants of 13000 and 9700  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>, respectively (Table 66). Inhibitors with a free N terminus are better inhibitors than those with Boc or Cbz groups in the same position. In contrast to HNE, PPE is more potently inhibited by inhibitors with a Boc or Cbz group at the N terminus. The inhibitors Boc-Val-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh-pCl)<sub>2</sub> and Boc-Val-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh-mCl)<sub>2</sub> inhibit PPE with second-order rate constants 4400 and 4100 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. The inhibitors with one of the phenoxy groups replaced by a phenyl group (phenylphosphinate esters) showed little to no inhibition toward both elastases. Only Cbz-Val-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(Ph)(OPh)<sub>2</sub> inhibited HNE at a moderate rate (670  $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ ) and PPE very slowly (50  $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ ).<sup>680</sup> It is hypothesized that chlorine may interfere with the binding of the inhibitor in the active site of two elastases. In the transition state, the chlorine atom may affect the location of the phenoxy group on the phosphorus atom.

In contrast to elastases, the halophenyl phosphonate esters are more reactive toward chymotrypsin and dipeptidyl peptidase IV (DPP IV). Apparently, the active sites of chymotrypsin and DPP IV can accommodate the chlorophenoxy group more effectively. The single diastereomer dipeptide inhibitor Ala-Pip<sup>P</sup>(OPh-*p*Cl)<sub>2</sub> inhibits DPP IV with a secondorder rate constant of 1300 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> (Figure 148).<sup>681</sup>

 Table 65. Inactivation of Trypsin-like Serine Proteases by Peptide Phosphonate Derivatives<sup>670</sup>

	$k_2/K_i \; (\mathrm{M}^{-1} \; \mathrm{s}^{-1})$				
inhibitor <sup>a</sup>	human thrombin	bovine thrombin	human factor XIIa	human plasma kallikrein	bovine trypsin
Cbz-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub> Boc-D-Phe-Pro-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub> D-Phe-Pro-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub> Ac-D-Phe-Pro-Arg <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub> <sup>679</sup>	80 11000 700 1200	170 12000 730	20 52 2.8	18000 160 250	2000 2200 110

<sup>*a*</sup> 4-AmPhGly<sup>P</sup> = 4-amidinophenylglycine phosphate residue.

 Table 66. Inactivation of Elastase by Peptide

 Phosphonates and Phenylphosphinates<sup>680</sup>

	$k_2/K_i (M^{-1} s^{-1})$		
inhibitor	chymotrypsin	HNE	PPE
Boc-Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>		25000	11000
Cbz-Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (OPh- <i>p</i> Cl) <sub>2</sub>	560	7000	480
Boc-Val-Pro-Val <sup><math>P</math></sup> (OPh- $p$ Cl) <sub>2</sub>	50	1400	4400
Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (OPh- <i>p</i> Cl) <sub>2</sub>	125	13000	500
Cbz-Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (ÔPh- <i>m</i> Cl) <sub>2</sub>	830	5700	490
Boc-Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (OPh- <i>m</i> Cl) <sub>2</sub>	100	1100	4100
Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (OPh- <i>m</i> Cl) <sub>2</sub>	60	9700	590
Cbz-Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (Ph)(OPh)		670	50
Val-Pro-Val <sup>P</sup> (Ph)(OPh)		$NI^a$	NI
<sup><math>a</math></sup> NI = no inhibition.			

Alternatively, the reason for decreased potency with elastases may be an electronic effect.

Diphenyl phosphonate analogues of aspartic and glutamic acids have been tested for inhibitory activity against *S. aureus* V8 protease and granzyme B.<sup>682</sup> *S. aureus* V8 protease prefers both Asp and Glu, and granzyme B prefers Asp at the P1 position. Two inhibitors, Ac-Asp<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> and Ac-Glu<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>, inhibit *S. aureus* V8 protease with second-order rate constants of 5000 and 5300 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. No activity against granzyme B was observed.

Diphenyl phosphonate esters have also been evaluated with the trypsin-like enzymes granzymes A and K and mast cell tryptase.<sup>683</sup> Generally, granzyme A is inhibited more effectively than granzyme K, and most of the inhibitors were ineffective with tryptase (Table 67). The dipeptide derivative Cbz-Thr-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> is quite selective for the two granzymes. Cbz-Thr-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> inhibits granzyme A potently (2220  $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ ), whereas it is a weak inhibitor of granzyme K (3.0  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>). The dipeptide derivative 3,3-diphenylpropanoyl-Pro-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> is the best granzyme K inhibitor (1830  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>), and it is moderately reactive with granzyme A (250  $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ ). The tripeptide derivative PhCH<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>2</sub>-Gly-Pro-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> is the best granzyme A inhibitor within this series with a second-order rate constant 3650 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>. PhCH<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>2</sub>-Gly-Pro-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> has little activity toward granzyme K (87  $M^{-1}$  s<sup>-1</sup>), but it potently inactivates trypsin (37060  $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ ). However, selectivity can be obtained among granzyme A and trypsin



Figure 148. DPP IV inhibitor Ala-Pip<sup>P</sup>(OPh-*p*Cl)<sub>2</sub>.

# Table 67. Inactivation of Trypsin-like SerineProteases by 4-Amidinophenylglycine PhosphonateDiphenyl Ester Derivatives<sup>683</sup>

	$k_2/K_i (M^{-1} s^{-1})$		
inhibitor <sup>a</sup>	gran- zyme A	gran- zyme K	trypsin
Cbz-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	1180	3.8	2000
Cbz-Ala-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	1670	$\mathbf{NI}^{b}$	1850
Cbz-Thr-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	2220	3	97
Cbz-Leu-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	6.3	NI	50
Cbz-Pro-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	790	34	910
Cbz-Phe-Ala-(4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	1770	4.2	3010
PhCH <sub>2</sub> SO <sub>2</sub> -Gly-Pro- (4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	3650	87	37060
3,3-diphenylpropanoyl-Pro- (4-AmPhGly) <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	250	1830	2660
3-phenylpropanoyl-Pro- (4-AmPhGly) <sup>p</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	1510	50	1520

 $^a$  4-AmPhGly  $^p$  = 4-amidinophenyl glycine phosphate residue.  $^b$  NI = no inhibition.

in vivo. The granzymes are active in granules and more susceptible to inhibition than trypsin. In contrast, trypsin is stored in the pancreas in its inactive zymogen form. By the time trypsin is activated, the concentration of the inhibitors would be too low to show significant inhibitory activity against trypsin.

**Stability.** Peptidyl phosphonate esters are stable in buffer solutions and in human plasma. No change was observed in the UV spectrum of the inhibitor MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Leu<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> in 0.1 M HEPES and 0.5 M NaCl, pH 7.5, at 25 °C after 7 days. Addition of glutathione also had no effect on the spectrum. The stability of the inhibitor Suc-Val-Pro-Phe<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> in human plasma was tested by its ability to inactivate chymotrypsin. The half-life of inhibition was not changed for the first 8 h. After 24 h of incubation, an increase in half-life was observed, indicating partial destruction of the inhibitor.<sup>669</sup> Peptidyl phosphonates form very stable derivatives with serine proteases. The half-life for reactivation of the elastases HNE and PPE after inhibition with MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> was >48 h. Chymotrypsin regained activity slowly with  $t_{1/2} = 10$  h with the same inhibitor. With trypsin, some AmPh-Gly derivatives showed no loss of inhibitory potency after incubation in neutral pH buffers for one month, and the inhibited enzyme recovered no significant activity during the same time period.

**Biological Studies.** The stability of peptidyl phosphonate esters toward hydrolysis makes them suitable for use in vivo. Several fluorescent derivatives of phosphonate esters have been used for cellular localization of serine proteases.<sup>684</sup> Fluorescent derivatives with the appropriate peptide recog-

 Table 68. Inactivation by Fluorescent Peptide

 Phosphonate Derivatives<sup>684</sup>

	$k_2/K_i (M^{-1} s^{-1})$		
inhibitor <sup>a</sup>	chymotrypsin	HNE	PPE
$\begin{array}{l} FTC-Aca-Ala-Ala-Met^{P}(OPh)_{2}\\ FTC-Aca-Phe-Leu-Phe^{P}(OPh)_{2} \end{array}$	190	22	13
	9500	252	16
Boc-Ala-Ala-Met <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	3	2	$\frac{3}{\mathrm{NI}^b}$
Cbz-Phe-Leu-Phe <sup>P</sup> (OPh) <sub>2</sub>	110	27	

<sup>*a*</sup> FTC = 5-fluoresceinyl(thiocarbamoyl); Aca = 6-aminocaproyl. <sup>*b*</sup> NI = no inhibition.

nition sequence are potent inhibitors of chymotrypsin, HNE, and PPE as shown in Table 68. The specificity of these derivatives was not affected by the fluorescent label. The inhibitor FTC-Aca-Ala-Ala-Met<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> irreversibly labeled discrete granule-like regions of the NK cell line, RNK-16 [FTC = 5-fluoresceinyl(thiocarbamoyl), Aca = 6-aminocaproyl].

The serine protease inhibitor biotinyl-Aca-Aca-Phe-Leu-Phe<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> was also shown to inactivate a granule chymase and block natural killer (NK)mediated cytotoxicity in rat RNK-16 granule extracts.<sup>685</sup> Perforin-dependent lysis mediated by cytotoxic lymphocyte granules was inactivated by using 1 mM concentration of the serine protease inhibitors Cbz-Ala-Ala-Ala<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>, Cbz-Met<sup>P</sup>(OPh-*p*Cl)<sub>2</sub>, Cbz-Leu-Phe<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>, and biotinyl-Aca-Aca-Phe-Leu-Phe<sup>P</sup>-(OPh)<sub>2</sub>.<sup>686</sup>

DPP IV is a membrane-bound serine protease. To further investigate the biological function of DPP IV, the DPP IV inhibitor prodipine [Pro-Pro<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub>] has been utilized in vivo.<sup>687</sup> Male rabbits (3–4 kg) injected with 10 mg of prodipine had decreased DPP IV activity after 1 h, which remained unchanged for 24 h. Systematic treatment with prodipine inhibited plasma DPP IV activity and tissue DPP IV activity in circulating mononuclear cells, the kidney cortex, thymus, spleen, lung, and liver.

The inhibitor Cbz-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)<sub>2</sub> has been evaluated for antitrypanosomal activity against the bloodstream form of *Trypanosomai brucei brucei*.<sup>688</sup> The target enzyme is a serine oligopeptidase called oligopeptidase B. The compound Cbz-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>-(OPh)<sub>2</sub> was curative at 5 mg/kg/day in an in vivo mouse model of infection, but it was toxic at higher doses. There was no significant correlation between the inhibitory potency and the in vitro antitrypanosomal activity, suggesting that there might be multiple targets within the parasite for peptide phosphonates.

### **B.** Phosphonyl Fluorides

Phosphonyl fluorides have been known to be very potent inhibitors for serine proteases and esterases for over 80 years. Classical phosphonyl fluoride inhibitors such as diisopropyl phosphonofluoridate (DFP), isopropylmethyl phosphonofluoridate (Sarin), and 1,2,2-trimethylpropylmethyl phosphonofluoridate (Soman) do not resemble a peptide substrate and hence are nonselective toward a particular serine protease. These phosphonylating agents are also extremely toxic due to their reactivity with acetylcholinesterase. However, they have been useful tools for the identification and classification of new serine proteases.



**Figure 149.** Inactivation of serine proteases by peptide phosphonyl fluorides.



Z-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)F

Figure 150. Examples of phosphonyl fluoride inhibitors.

Relatively few peptide phosphonyl fluoride derivatives have been reported. The general structure is RCONHCH(R)-PO(OPh)F. They are usually synthesized from the corresponding amino alkyl phosphonate diphenyl ester by partial hydrolysis followed by formation of the phosphonyl fluoride.

**Mechanism.** The mechanism of inactivation of serine proteases by phosphonyl fluorides probably involves nucleophilic replacement of the fluoride group on the phosphorus atom by the active site serine hydroxyl group, resulting in a stable enzyme—inhibitor complex (Figure 149).

**Structure—Activity Relationships.** The structures of several phosphonyl fluoride inhibitors, which resemble the peptide substrates for serine proteases, are shown in Figure 150. These peptide phosphonyl fluorides exhibited relatively good selectivity toward their target serine protease. The inhibitors Cbz-Ala<sup>P</sup>-(O-iPr)F and Cbz-Phe<sup>P</sup>(O-iPr)F inactivated elastase and chymotrypsin with second-order rate constants of 2000 and 180000 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. The inhibitor Cbz-Phe<sup>P</sup>(O-iPr)F appeared to be quite selective for chymotrypsin over elastase and had an inhibition rate constant of only 160 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for elastase.<sup>689</sup> Table 69 has some representative inhibition data.

Phosphonyl fluorides with a benzamidine group at the P1 position have been developed as inhibitors for trypsin-like serine proteases.<sup>690</sup> The positively charged side chain of these inhibitors is suitable for the

 Table 69. Inhibition of Serine Proteases by

 Phosphonyl Fluorides<sup>675</sup>

	$k_2/K_i ({ m M}^{-1} { m s}^{-1})$		
inhibitor	elastase	chymotrypsin	
Cbz-Ala <sup>P</sup> (OMe)F	2000		
Cbz-Ala <sup>P</sup> (O <i>i</i> Pr)F	1280	8830	
Cbz-Ala <sup>P</sup> (NH <i>i</i> Pr)F	160		
Cbz-Phe <sup>P</sup> (NH <i>i</i> Pr)F	160	180000	
DFP		15000	
Sarin		23000	
Soman		200000	

Table 70. Inactivation of Trypsin-like Serine Proteases by Cbz-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)F<sup>690</sup>

enzyme	$k_2/K_i (\mathrm{M}^{-1} \mathrm{s}^{-1})$
bovine trypsin	260000
human thrombin	100000
mast cell tryptase	40000
plasmin	59000
ĥallikrein	90000
α-chymotrypsin	29000
human neutrophil elastase	2700
porcine pancreatic elastase	$\mathbf{NI}^{a}$
acetylcholinesterase	NI



Figure 151. Structures of PMSF (88) and AEBSF (89).

negatively charged S1 pocket of trypsin-like serine proteases. The inhibitor Cbz-(4-AmPhGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)F (4-AmPhGly = 4-amidinophenylglycine) was found to be a potent inhibitor of trypsin, thrombin, mast cell tryptase, and plasmin with second-order rate constants over a range of  $10^5 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$  (Table 70). Chymotrypsin and human neutrophil elastase are inhibited much more slowly by this phosphonyl fluoride than trypsin-like serine proteases. PPE and acetylcholinesterase are not inhibited at all.

**Stability.** Although phosphonyl fluorides are effective serine protease inhibitors, they are often unstable in aqueous conditions. A DMSO solution of the inhibitor Cbz-(4-AmPheGly)<sup>P</sup>(OPh)F lost 80% of its inhibitory activity after 1 h at room temperature. To prevent the hydrolysis, the inhibitor was dissolved in dry DMF and stored at 0° C. It was stable for 1 h, during which kinetic measurements were made.<sup>690</sup>

# VI. Sulfonylating Agents

# A. Sulfonyl Fluorides

Sulfonyl fluorides have been widely studied as inhibitors of serine proteases since their initial discovery by Fahrney and Gold in 1963. Sulfonyl fluorides inhibit most serine proteases such as chymotrypsin,<sup>691–693</sup> trypsin,<sup>691,694</sup> elastase,<sup>695</sup> and complement, coagulation, and fibrinolytic serine proteases.<sup>696</sup> Two well-known sulfonyl fluorides are PMSF (**88**, Figure 151) and 4-(2-aminoethyl)benzenesulfonyl fluoride (AEBSF, **89**, Figure 151). Sul-



**Figure 152.** Mechanism of inhibition of serine proteases by sulfonyl fluorides.



**Figure 153.** Structure of human chymase inhibited by PMSF (PDB code 1KLT).

fonyl fluorides are not very specific, as PMSF is a general serine protease inhibitor and has also been shown to inhibit the cysteine protease papain at pH 7.<sup>697</sup> The benzenesulfonyl fluoride derivative AEBSF is more stable in physiological medium than PMSF, is commercially available, and is widely used as a broad-spectrum serine protease inhibitor.

**Mechanism.** Sulfonyl fluorides inhibit serine proteases such as  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin by reacting with the hydroxyl of the active site serine residue Ser 195 (sulfonylation) to form a sulfonyl enzyme derivative (Figure 152), which is stable for long periods of time, except at high pH.<sup>698,699</sup> Benzenesulfonyl fluoride with additional substituents can interact with the S1 subsite, and this increases the specificity and potency of the inhibitor. For example, inhibitors with a fluoroacyl group can interact with the S1 binding site of elastase to increase the inhibitor's specificity.

**Crystal Structure.** Several sulfonyl enzyme derivatives, such as tosyl chymotrypsin,<sup>700,701</sup> tosyl elastase,<sup>702</sup> and *p*-chloromercuribenzenesulfonyl– chymotrypsin,<sup>703</sup> have been studied by X-ray crystallographic methods. The compounds *p*-toluenesulfonyl fluoride (tosyl fluoride) and *p*-iodobenzenesulfonyl fluoride (pipsyl fluoride) were invaluable aids in the early crystal structure determination of  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin,  $\gamma$ -chymotrypsin, elastase, and subtilisin BPN'.<sup>704–707</sup>

A crystal structure of human chymase treated with PMSF has been determined and shows sulfonylation of the active site Ser 195 with phenylmethanesulfonic acid (Figure 153, PDB code 1KLT).<sup>708</sup> The phenylmethane moiety of the inhibitor is positioned at the mouth of the S1 pocket, which allows the phenyl ring to have some contacts with Phe 191, Val 213, and Gly 216 and the methyl of PMSF to be 3.6 Å from Ser 214. The sulfur is covalently linked to the hydroxyl of Ser 195, and the sulfonyl oxygens interact with the oxyanion hole (backbone amide of Gly 193) and His 57, which is in the *trans*-conformation. The Lys 40 near the S1' pocket explains the preference of chymase for Asp and Glu in P1'.

Structure—Activity Studies: Serine Proteases. In general, sulfonyl fluorides inhibit HLE and chymotrypsin more rapidly than PPE and cathepsin G, respectively, whereas trypsin is the least reactive of the enzymes. The order of reactivity of simple sulfonyl fluorides for chymotrypsin and trypsin is phenylmethane > 2-phenylethane > benzene > 2methylpropane > methanesulfonyl fluoride, whereas only the methane and benzene derivatives react with acetylcholinesterase.<sup>691</sup> The specificity of sulfonyl fluoride inhibitors toward elastase, cathepsin G, and chymotrypsin can be improved by structural modifications to the inhibitor.<sup>695</sup> The reactions of various sulfonyl fluorides with trypsin and chymotrypsin have been studied in detail.  $^{692-694,709-712}$  The com*p*-[*p*-(*p*-fluorosulfonylbenzamido)phenoxypounds propoxy]benzamidine and  $\alpha$ -(2-carboxy-4-chlorophenoxy)-N-[m-(m-fluorosulfonylphenylureido)benzyl]acetamide are excellent active-site-directed irreversible inhibitors of trypsin and chymotrypsin, respectively.

Benzenesulfonyl fluorides (arylsulfonyl fluorides) that contain 2-fluoroacyl groups are potent and selective elastase inhibitors.<sup>713</sup> They have also been shown to be chymotrypsin inhibitors.<sup>714</sup> The best HLE inhibitor, 2-(CF<sub>3</sub>CF<sub>2</sub>CONH)C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>SO<sub>2</sub>F ( $k_{obs}/[I] =$ 1700 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, hydrolysis rate =  $1.8 \times 10^3$  s<sup>-1</sup>), was slightly better than the chloromethyl ketone MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl and selective against cathepsin G (130-fold slower) and chymotrypsin (57fold slower). The compound 2-(CF<sub>3</sub>CONH)C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>SO<sub>2</sub>F  $(k_{\rm obs}/[I] = 2300 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ , hydrolysis rate  $= 2.3 \times 10^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) was the best PPE inhibitor. The most reactive substituted benzenesulfonyl fluoride for chymotrypsin  $A_{\alpha}$  ( $k_{obs}/[I] = 3300$  M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>), rat mast cell proteases I and II (RMCP I,  $k_{obs}/[I] = 2500 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ , RMCP II  $k_{obs}/[I] = 270 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ), and human skin chymase  $(k_{obs}/[I] = 1800 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1})$  was 2-(Cbz-Gly-NH)-C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>SO<sub>2</sub>F (hydrolysis rate =  $3.5 \times 10^3 \text{ s}^{-1}$ ).<sup>96,713</sup> Hydrolysis rates and inhibition data were obtained at 30 °C in a pH 7.5 buffer containing 0.1 M Hepes, 0.5 M NaCl, and 10% DMSO.

Unfortunately, arylsulfonyl and arylalkylsulfonyl fluorides, like those discussed in the preceding paragraph, are unstable because they are susceptible to hydrolysis in aqueous media such as buffers.<sup>713,715,716</sup> Approximate half-lives of PMSF in buffer solutions (10 mM buffer and 150 mM NaCl) at 25 °C are 110, 55, and 35 min at pH 7.0 (sodium phosphate), pH 7.5 (Hepes), and pH 8.0 (Tris-HCl), respectively. However, stock solutions of PMSF in 2-propanol are fully stable at room temperature for months.<sup>715</sup>

The compound (*p*-amidinophenyl)methanesulfonyl fluoride (*p*-APMSF) is a specific irreversible inhibitor of plasma serine proteases such as trypsin and thrombin ( $K_1$  values between 1 and 2  $\mu$ M), which prefer positively charged side chains (lysine or arginine), but *p*-APMSF does not inactivate chymotrypsin.<sup>696</sup> The metal-containing derivatives *p*-antimonybenzenesulfonyl fluoride and *p*-mercuribenzenesulfonyl fluoride are as active as PMSF at irreversibly inhibiting chymotrypsin, trypsin, and a chromosomal protease.<sup>717</sup> The compound *N*-( $\beta$ -pyridylmethyl)-3,4-dichlorophenoxyacetamide-*p*-fluorosulfonylacetanil-



**Figure 154.** Structures of a sultone and sulfonyl enzyme complexes.

ide bromide (PDFA) is a potent inhibitor of chymotrypsin (second-order rate constant =  $5.41 \times 10^4 \, M^{-1} \, min^{-1}$ ) and a weak irreversible inhibitor of trypsin, pancreatic kallikrein, elastase, and thrombin.<sup>718</sup>

Several spin label derivatives of benzenesulfonyl fluorides have been used to probe and compare the active site conformations of chymotrypsin and related serine proteases.<sup>719,720</sup> Radiolabeled sulfonyl fluorides have been useful in structural studies of serine proteases such as  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin.<sup>721</sup> Fluorescent labeling of proteins such as chymotrypsin, subtilisin Carlsberg, and trypsin at the active site can be accomplished by reacting them with 5-dimethylaminonaphthalene-1-sulfonyl fluoride (dansyl-fluoride).<sup>722</sup> The active enzyme concentration of subtilisin BPN' from *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* has been determined by titration with PMSF.<sup>723</sup>

**Biological Studies.** PMSF delays the recovery from the crush of peripheral nerves in hens.<sup>724</sup> Systemic PMSF can protect central endorphins from enzymatic destruction. Intraperitoneal injection of PMSF in Sprague–Dawley rats produced dose-dependent analgesia.<sup>725</sup>

**Other Sulfonylating Compounds.** Nitrophenyl esters of benzenesulfonic acid and phenylmethanesulfonic acid containing various positively charged groups on the benzene ring have been studied as inactivators of trypsin-like proteases.<sup>726</sup> For example, *p*-nitrophenyl *p*-amidinothiomethylbenzenesulfonate inactivates thrombin with a  $k_2$  of 580 M<sup>-1</sup> min<sup>-1</sup>.

Sultones, five-membered cyclic sulfonates, are highly reactive toward chymotrypsin.<sup>727</sup> The sultone 90, o-hydroxy-α-toluenesulfonic acid sultone (Figure 154,  $K_i = 1.4 \times 10^{-3}$  M), and 2-hydroxy-3,5-dinitro- $\alpha$ toluenesulfonic acid sultone react with  $\alpha$ -chymotrypsin in a rapid, stoichiometric reaction to form catalytically inactive sulfonyl enzymes that decompose slowly over time.<sup>727–729</sup> The 2-hydroxyl group is a structural requirement for the desulfonylation reaction, because a sulfonyl enzyme formed from a compound with a 3-nitro group does not desulfonylate at neutral pH value. The sultones sulfonylate the active site serine hydroxyl (Ser 195) in a similar fashion as do the sulfonyl fluorides.<sup>727,730</sup> The only difference between the structures of the sulfonyl enzymes resulting from the reaction with the sultone (91, Figure 154) or PMSF (92, Figure 154) is the presence of the 2-hydroxyl group.

## VII. Miscellaneous Inhibitors

**Miscellaneous Acylating Agents.** Sulfonate salts of amino acids are irreversible inhibitors of serine proteases.<sup>731</sup> For example, the sulfonate salt of norvaline (Figure 155, *N*-(sulfocarbonyl)-L-norvaline 1-methyl ester, inhibits HLE with a  $k_2/K_i$  of 860 M<sup>-1</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.



Figure 155. Sulfonate salt of the methyl ester of L-norvaline.

### VIII. Summary and Perspectives

Very effective and specific irreversible inhibitors are now available for many serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases. Some of the irreversible inhibition rates are close to diffusion controlled. Particularly noteworthy examples of highly reactive inhibitors are shown in Table 71. It is clear that high inhibition rates can be obtained with a variety of warhead groups.

**Inhibitor Design.** A wide variety of approaches has been utilized in the design of potent inhibitors for serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases. The most common approach is the attachment of a warhead (alkylating, acylating, phosphonylating, or sulfonylating functional group) to the appropriate peptide sequence or other binding/recognition structure. Occasionally, library screening is used to discover new inhibitors, although this approach is less common with irreversible inhibitors. Once an inhibitor is developed for a protease, extensive modifications are often made to the inhibitor structure to improve the specificity and potency of the inactivator. Very frequently, a large number of crystal structures of enzyme-inhibitor complexes are determined, and molecular modeling is used to guide the design work. Clearly, most of the important warhead functional groups have already been described in the literature. However, there are still new classes of inhibitor structures that remain to be discovered. In addition, systematic modification of current inhibitor structures offers many opportunities for improving inhibitor potency and selectivity. One current trend is the replacement of the peptide backbone of peptide inhibitors with peptide mimics. These so-called peptidomimetics often have improved bioavailability and stability in biological systems.

One particularly noteworthy group of inhibitors are the double-hit inhibitors. These inhibitors are mechanism-based or suicide inhibitors that react with two active site nucleophiles. In the case of serine proteases, double-hit inhibitors usually react both with the active site serine and with histidine. Examples of double-hit inhibitors include isocoumarins,  $\beta$ -lactams, and saccharins as heterocyclic inhibitors for serine proteases, and epoxomicin, a natural product inhibitor of the proteasome that covalently links both the amino group and the hydroxyl group of Thr 1. It is clear that there are many opportunities for the design of new double-hit inhibitors containing a variety of reactive groups concealed in heterocyclic structures.

Structural and kinetic studies have frequently led to interesting insights into inhibition mechanisms. For example, it is clear that many heterocyclic acylating agents of serine proteases undergo conformational changes during the inhibition reaction to produce stable acyl enzyme derivatives, which are improperly oriented for a rapid deacylation. Usually, the active site histidine is pushed into an out conformation and the acyl carbonyl group is twisted out of the oxyanion hole. As a result, the acyl enzyme is in an incorrect orientation for deacylation. Several examples have been observed with  $\beta$ -lactams (Figure 94) and isocoumarin inhibitors of serine proteases. The same inhibitor structure can also give different products with different proteases. For example, the heterocyclic inhibitor 4-chloro-3-ethoxy-7-guanidinoisocoumarin gives orthogonal binding modes with trypsin and porcine pancreatic elastase.

Many irreversible inhibitor designs utilize the S' subsite to obtain additional potency or specificity. Examples of inhibitors that use the S' subsites are epoxysuccinates, vinyl sulfones,  $\beta$ -lactams, and acyloxymethyl ketones. For example, in the case of acyloxymethyl ketones the pyrazolyloxy leaving group at P1' in the inhibitor structure appears to give the acyloxymethyl ketone inhibitors specificity for caspase-1 versus other cysteine proteases such as cathepsin B and calpain. A few of the newer inhibitors such as extended epoxysuccinate inhibitors make extensive use of both S and S' subsites. In the future, we would expect to see increasing use of S' subsites and distant S subsites in inhibitor design. Related proteases often have considerable differences in these regions.

**Protease Clan and Family Differences.** There are significant differences in the active site structures of serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases that are useful in designing specific inhibitors. In particular, there are differences in the oxyanion hole between serine and cysteine proteases that affect inhibitor reactivity. For example, phosphonates require a rigid oxyanion hole and are moderate inhibitors of serine proteases but do not inhibit cysteine or threonine

 Table 71. Potent Inhibitors of Serine, Cysteine, and Threonine Proteases

enzyme	inhibitor	rate ( $M^{-1} s^{-1}$ )
thrombin	D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH <sub>2</sub> Cl	9600000
cathepsin B	Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,6-(CF <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Ph	1600000
cathepsin L	Cbz-Phe-Cys(Bzl)-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,6-(CF <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Ph	10700000
caspase-1	PhCH <sub>2</sub> CH <sub>2</sub> CO-Val-Ala-Asp-CH <sub>2</sub> OCO-2,6-(Me <sub>2</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Ph	1200000
catĥepsin L	HO-(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Phe-NHBzl	27800000
cathepsin B	MeO-Gly←Gly←Leu←(2 <i>S</i> ,3 <i>S</i> )-Eps-Leu-Pro-OH	1520000
rhinovirus 3C protease	Michael acceptor AG7088	1470000
cruzain	Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-ONp	6500000
cruzain	Cbz-Phe-Hph-VS-OPh	16800000
cathepsin S	Mu-Np2-Hph-VS-2Np	5600000
cathepsin L	Cbz-Pĥe-Lŷs-NHO-N̂bz	3540000

proteases. The active site histidine acts as a general base in serine proteases with the serine uncharged. In cysteine proteases the histidine is usually protonated and interacts with the negative thiolate of the active site cysteine. This difference in the protonation state of the active site histidine explains why vinyl sulfones are specific for cysteine proteases and do not react with serine proteases. The vinyl sulfones require protonation by the histidine in the inhibition mechanism. Another example of a class of inhibitors with different reactivity toward serine and cysteine proteases is peptide N,O-diacylhydroxamates. The poorly nucleophilic serine in serine proteases reacts to form a carbamate via a Lossen rearrangement. The more nucleophilic cysteine of cysteine protease yields products formed by a direct nucleophilic displacement. Unlike serine and cysteine proteases, the proteasome has a totally different active site structure involving Thr 1 and reacts with only a few of the many irreversible inhibitors described in the literature.

In general, all peptide inhibitors bind to serine proteases, cysteine proteases, and the proteasome in an extended conformation. However the protease structure that recognizes this extended peptide can be quite different. For example, serine proteases and caspases form an antiparallel  $\beta$ -sheet structure with the inhibitor, whereas the peptide binding site is a deep canyon in clan CA proteases (papain family). Individual proteases will have significant structural variation in the extended substrate binding sites, especially in subsites away from the active site residues. Some proteases can accommodate quite unusual side chains in their binding pockets. For example, thrombin accommodates unusual non-peptide-like side chains in S1, whereas other coagulation enzymes are much less tolerant. Frequently, different binding modes are observed with different inhibitors bound to the same enzyme. For example, subtilisin BPN' prefers aromatic residues at P1 but will accommodate a Lys side chain at P1 by interacting with the methylene side chain of Lys in S1 and the amino group of Lys on the surface of the enzyme.

One of the major challenges for the future is the design of inhibitor structures and warhead groups to utilize the unusual combinations of catalytic groups and new protease folds that are being discovered in recently described proteases. Along with the proteasome, there are a number of new protease folds with differing active site residues that offer a multitude of opportunities for inhibitor design and mechanistic studies. It appears that serine proteases can use a Ser-Lys diad, a Ser-His-Asn triad, a Ser-His-Glu triad, and a Ser-His-His triad in addition to the classic Ser-His-Asp triad. In contrast, the proteasome uses a Thr hydroxyl- $\alpha$ -amino group diad. Another interesting class of enzymes is the serine carboxyl peptidase group, which may be a mechanistic cross between serine proteases and aspartate proteases. With such a variety of unique active site residues, it is likely that future researchers will be able to use considerable creativity in developing interesting and novel mechanism-based inhibitor structures for these new classes of proteases.

**Protease Biological Function and Functional Proteonomics.** Protease inhibitors are used by many scientists to elucidate the role of various proteases in models of biological function. Table 72 lists synthetic protease inhibitors that are widely available. Frequently, the inhibitors used in biological studies do not have the expected specificity or selectivity, which has led to many unwarranted conclusions in the literature. The specificity of many new inhibitors is usually not examined with many other proteases, and yet the inhibitor is often claimed to be "specific". For example, the fluoromethyl ketone Asp-Glu-Val-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F, frequently used as a caspasespecific inhibitor in apoptosis models, inhibits calpains I and II more effectively than most caspases. This fluoromethyl ketone is also an excellent inhibitor of many cathepsins including cathepsin B. Thus, it would be wise to further test the specificity of new inhibitors or widely used inhibitors with a greater library of potential protease targets before using them in biological studies.

One advantage of irreversible inhibitors is their irreversibility. Once the target enzyme is killed, it cannot usually be reactivated and the organism must resynthesize the enzyme. The inhibitor will usually stay covalently bound to the inhibited enzyme until the enzyme is degraded into its constituent pieces. If the protease inhibitor has an attached fluorophore or biotin molecule, the inhibitor can be used to localize various proteases in cells and tissues. Bogyo and co-workers have made several particularly elegant uses of radiolabeled and fluorescently labeled irreversible cysteine protease inhibitors in the functional proteomic profiling of cysteine proteases in cancer, malaria, and cataract formation.732 Irreversible inhibitors clearly have a distinct advantage in proteomic profiling and, in the future, it is likely that libraries of related reagents will be developed for other classes of proteases.

**Therapeutic Potential of Irreversible Inhibi**tors. Although there is great potential for the use of irreversible protease inhibitors for therapy, no such compounds have reached the market as drugs. Several reversible protease inhibitors have reached the market, most notably angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors for the treatment of hypertension and HIV protease inhibitors for the treatment of AIDS. A strong bias against irreversible inhibitors exists in the pharmaceutical industry, and it is an uphill battle to get irreversible inhibitors considered as potential clinical candidates. Even though widely used drugs, such as aspirin and  $\beta$ -lactam antibiotics, are irreversible enzyme inhibitors, the lore in the pharmaceutical industry suggests that irreversible inhibitors will cause immune disorders upon long-term use. Many reversible protease inhibitors have also failed in clinical trials due to poor bioavailability or various toxicities. Notable examples are trifluoromethyl ketone elastase inhibitors for the treatment of emphysema and benzamidine-based inhibitors of the mast cell tryptase for the treatment of asthma. Thus, each new protease inhibitor should be considered on its individual merits (potency, selectivity, bioavailability, etc.) as a potential drug, rather than be

#### Table 72. Commercially Available Synthetic and Low Molecular Weight Irreversible Protease Inhibitors

inhibitor (source)<sup>a</sup> chloromethyl ketones with an acidic P1 residue Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH2Cl (ms), Boc-Asp(OBzl)-CH2Cl (b), Cbz-Ala-Ala-Asp-CH2Cl (a), Cbz-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH2Cl (e), Cbz-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH2Cl (b), Ac-Leu-Glu(OMe)-His-Asp-CH2Cl (b), Cbz-Asp-Glu-Val-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b), biotinyl-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (a, b), biotinyl-Ala-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (e) chloromethyl ketones with a basic P1 residue Tos-Lys-ČH<sub>2</sub>Cl (TLCK, ms), Gly-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (e), D-Val-Phe-Lys-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (c, e), Glu-Gly-Arg-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b, c, e), Cbz-Gly-Gly-Phe-CH2Cl (b), 1,5-dansyl-Glu-Gly-Arg-CH2Cl (c), Phe-Pro-Arg-CH2Cl (e), D-Tyr-Pro-Arg-CH2Cl (b), D-Phe-Phe-Arg-CH2Cl (b), D-Phe-Pro-Arg-CH2Cl (PPACK, a, b, c), decanoyl-Arg-Val-Lys-Arg-CH2Cl (a, b), biotinyl-PPACK (b, c), biotinyl-Glu-Gly-Arg-CH2Cl (c), D-Val-Leu-Lys-CH2Cl (b) chloromethyl ketones with a neutral P1 residue Tos-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (TPCK, ms), Leu-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b, e), Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b, e), Cbz-Leu-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b), Cbz-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b), Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b, e), Cbz-Phe-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (e), Cbz-Leu-Tyr-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b), Ala-Ala-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b, c, e), Cbz-Ala-Pro-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (c), Cbz-Gly-Leu-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (e), Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (e), MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Ala-CH2Cl (b, c, e), MeO-Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH2Cl (b, c), MeO-Suc-Ala-Pro-Pro-Val-CH2Cl (c), MeO-Suc-Phe-Gly-Ala-Leu-CH2Cl (e), Suc-Ala-Ala-Pro-Phe-CH2Cl (e), Mu-Ala-Ala-Pro-Val-CH2Cl (e), Tyr-Gly-Gly-Phe-Leu-Arg-Arg-Ile-Arg-Pro-Gly-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (b), biotinyl-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (e), biotinyl-Ala-Ala-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (e), biotinyl-Ala-Ala-Pro-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>Cl (e) fluoromethyl ketones with an acidic P1 residue Cbz-Val-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (a, b, bm, c, e), Cbz-Asp(OMe)-Glu(OMe)-Val-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (b, c, e), Boc-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c, e), Cbz-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>F (b), Cbz-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c, e), Cbz-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c), Cbz-Tyr-Val-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c), C Cbz-Trp-Glu(OMe)-His-Asp(OMe)-CH2F (a, c, e), Cbz-Val-Glu(OMe)-Ile-Asp(OMe)-CH2F (c, e), Cbz-Ile-Glu(OMe)-Thr-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c, e), Cbz-Leu-Glu(OMe)-His-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c, e), Cbz-Leu-Glu(OMe)-Thr-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (a, e), Cbz-Asp(OMe)-Gln-Met-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (a, e), Cbz-Leu-Glu(OMe)-His-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (a, e), Cbz-Asp(OMe)-Cln-Met-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (a, e), Cbz-Asp(OMe)-Cln-Met-Asp(OMe)-Asp(OMe)-Cln-Met-Asp(OMe)-Asp(OMe)-Cln-Met-Asp(OMe)-Cln-Met-Asp(OMe Cbz-Leu-Glu(OMe)-Val-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (a, e), Cbz-Leu-Glu(OMe)-Glu(OMe)-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (a, e), Cbz-Ala-Ser-Thr-Asp(OMe)-CH2F (e), Cbz-Ala-Glu(OMe)-Val-Asp(OMe)-CH2F (a, c, e), Cbz-Val-Asp(OMe)-Val-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (e), biotinyl-Val-Ala-Asp(OMe)-CH<sub>2</sub>F (e), Cbz-Val-Lys(biotinyl)Asp(OMe)-CH2F (e), biotinyl-Asp(OMe)-Glu(OMe)-Val-Asp(OMe)-CH2F (e) fluoromethyl ketones with a neutral P1 residue Cbz-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c, e), Mu-Val-Hph-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c, e), Mu-Phe-Hph-CH<sub>2</sub>F (e), Cbz-Phe-Phe-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c, e), Cbz-Leu-Leu-Tyr-CH<sub>2</sub>F (c, e), Cbz-Leu-Leu-Leu-CH<sub>2</sub>F (e), biotinyl-Phe-Ala-CH<sub>2</sub>F (e) bromomethyl ketones Cbz-Asp(OtBu)-CH<sub>2</sub>Br (b) diazomethyl ketones Gly-Phe-CHN2 (e), Fmoc-Tyr-Ala-CHN2 (b), Cbz-Phe-Tyr(tBu)-CHN2 (b, c), Cbz-Phe-Phe-CHN2 (b, e), Cbz-Phe-Ala-CHN<sub>2</sub> (e), Cbz-Phe-Pro-CHN<sub>2</sub> (e), Cbz-Tyr-Ala-CHN<sub>2</sub> (e), Cbz-Leu-Leu-Tyr-CHN<sub>2</sub> (e), Cbz-Val-Val-Nle-CHN<sub>2</sub> (b) acyloxymethyl ketones Cbz-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>-2,6-Cl<sub>2</sub>-Ph (a, b, bm, pi), Ac-Tyr-Val-Ala-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>-2,6-Me<sub>2</sub>-Ph (b), Ac-Tyr-Val-Lys(biotinyl)-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>-2,6-Me<sub>2</sub>-Ph (b), Cbz-Glu-Lys(biotinyl)-Asp-CH<sub>2</sub>-2,6-Me<sub>2</sub>-Ph (pi), Cbz-Phe-Lys-2,4,6-Me<sub>3</sub>-Ph(b) epoxides E-64 (ms), E-64c (b, bm, i, p), E-64d (b), CA-074 (ms), CA-074Me (ms), epoxomicin (ms) vinyl sulfones 4-hydroxy-5-iodo-3-nitrophenylacetyl-Leu-Leu-Leu-VS (NLVS, c), 4-hydroxy-3-nitrophenylacetyl-Leu-Leu-Leu-VS (NP-L<sub>3</sub>VS, c) acyl hydroxamates Boc-Ala-Ala-NHO-Bz (c), Boc-Gly-Phe-NHO-Bz (c), Boc-Val-Phe-NHO-Bz-pCl (c), Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-Bz (c), Cbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-Bz-pMe (c), Čbz-Phe-Gly-NHO-Bz-pOMe (c), Boc-Pro-Phe-NHO-pCl (c), Boc-Ala-Ala-Ala-NHO-Bz (c), Boc-Ala-Pro-Phe-NHO-Bz (c)  $\beta$ -lactams lactacystin (ms) isocoumarins 3,4-dichloroisocoumarin (DCI, bm, i) sulfonyl fluorides phenylmethanesulfonyl fluoride (PMSF, ms), 4-(2-aminoethyl)-benzenesulfonyl fluoride (AEBSF, ms) <sup>a</sup> Sources: a, Alexis Corp. (Carlsbad, CA); b, Bachem (King of Prussia, PA; Torrance, CA); bm, Biomolecular Research Laboratory Inc. (Plymouth Meeting, PA); bo, Boston Biochemistry (Cambridge, MA); c, Calbiochem-Novabiochem AG (Laufelfingen,

Switzerland); cn, CN Biosciences, Inc. (Darmstadt, Germany); e, Enzyme Systems Products (Livermore, CA); i, ICN Biomedicals, Inc. (Costa Mesa, CA); p, Peptides International, Inc. (Louisville, KY); pi, Peptide Institute (Osaka, Japan); ms, many sources.

summarily excluded due to its mechanism of inhibition.

Notable examples of irreversible inhibitors that have been tested for possible therapeutic use include  $\beta$ -lactams and saccharins as inhibitors of neutrophil elastase for the treatment of emphysema and the epoxysuccinate E-64 for the treatment of muscular dystrophy. The epoxysuccinate E-64c is active in animal models of muscular dystrophy, but was not orally active, whereas the corresponding ethyl ester E-64d has oral activity in humans. A number of other bioavailable or orally active inhibitors are now available including benzoxazinones and saccharins, such as WIN 63759 as inhibitors for elastase and viral proteases and vinyl sulfones. Several inhibitors are undergoing clinical trials, including a  $\gamma$ -lactam inhibitor that is being tested in trials for inflammatory disorders. For therapeutic use, some inhibitors may be more useful than others. Fluoromethyl ketones, for example, may exhibit toxicity due to their degradation to fluoroacetate, whereas other classes may not have similar problems. In one case, a peptide fluoroketone was toxic after 3 days (calcipain) in vivo but the corresponding vinyl sulfone was not.

Use of irreversible inhibitors for short-term therapeutic administration might raise fewer red flags. Thus, bacterial, viral, and parasitic diseases are one area in which irreversible protease inhibitors could have great potential.<sup>733</sup> In diseases such as malaria, Chagas' disease, sleeping sickness, malaria, leishmaniasis, and rhinovirus infections, cysteine proteases such as cruzain, rhodesain, falcipain, cpL and cpB, and the rhinovirus 3C protease are essential. In addition, investigators are beginning to examine the possibility of treating periodontal disease with inhibitors of gingipain and related bacterial enzymes. With these diseases, it may be necessary to treat with the drug for only a short period of time to cure the disease. If treatment with an irreversible inhibitor is limited to a few days or a few weeks, then there would be little concern about immunological problems. In the case of long-term treatment with irreversible inhibitors in diseases such as arthritis, then immunological problems could be a real concern in some patients. Currently, vinyl sulfone inhibitors of cruzain for the treatment of Chagas' disease and vinyl sulfone inhibitors of the rhinovirus for the treatment of the common cold are undergoing clinical trials. The 3C protease inhibitors, such as AG7088, have good oral bioavailability. It is likely that irreversible protease inhibitors will be used in the future for the treatment of bacterial, viral, and parasitic diseases.

If the goal is the development of potential drugs, high enzyme inhibition rates are not sufficient. It is frequently the case that potent inhibitor structures have very poor bioavailability. For example, SAR studies with vinyl sulfones produced very potent inhibitors for the rhinovirus protease, but many compounds had very poor bioactivity. In general, it is necessary to minimize the number of hydrogen bond donors and acceptors and charges to obtain good bioavailability.<sup>734</sup> In inhibitor design, there is always a delicate balance between reaching for distant subsites and trying to keep the size of the inhibitor within a reasonable molecular weight range. Navia showed that orally bioavailable drugs have a roughly Gaussian distribution of molecular weight between 150 and 550 Da, with oral bioavailability quite low in compounds beyond 550 Da.735 Thus, the challenge of the medicinal chemist is always to keep the molecule small while maintaining potency and specificity. It is likely that increasing use of biological assays, along with enzyme assays, will be made in the early states of a drug development program to assay for bioavailability.

Finally, a novel use of irreversible inhibitors for the serine protease thrombin has led to an interesting use of an enzyme—inhibitor complex. Thrombin can be acylated by *trans*-cinnamoyl active esters to give stable acyl enzyme derivatives.<sup>736</sup> If the cinnamoyl group has a *o*-hydroxy group, then it can easily be deacylated photochemically regenerating active thrombin. This led to the concept of "surgical glue", which is being developed by Porter and co-workers. The acyl thrombin derivative can be applied to any desired surgical site and then activated with a laser. Thrombin then generates fibrin, which "glues" the tissue together. Surgical glue is currently being developed by an Atlanta biotechnology company.

In the future, we expect to see many novel irreversible inhibitor structures developed for serine, cysteine, and threonine proteases, along with many new inhibitor applications. In addition, there are hopeful signs that irreversible inhibitors will soon be used for the treatment of some disease states.

# IX. Acknowledgments

We thank Dr. Chih-Min Kam for helpful discussions during the early stages of the writing of this review. We acknowledge support from grants from the National Institute of General Medical Sciences (GM54401 and GM61964) and a fellowship to J.L.A. from the Molecular Design Institute supported by the Office of Naval Research. K.E.J. and J.L.A. were supported by fellowships from the Graduate Assistance in Areas of National Need (GAANN) program in the School of Chemistry and Biochemistry at the Georgia Institute of Technology (Grant P200A970214). K.E.J. thanks The Center for the Study of Women, Science, and Technology (WST) at the Georgia Institute of Technology for their support. J.L.A. acknowledges a Presidential fellowship from the Georgia Institute of Technology.

## X. Note Added in Proof

Since the acceptance of this review, further pyrrolidine *trans*-lactams have been discovered as inhibitors of human neutrophil elastase.<sup>765</sup>

The structure of human cathepsin F with the irreversible vinyl sulfone inhibitor, 4-morpholin-4-yl-piperidine-CO-Phe-Nva-VS-Ph, was determined by Somoza et al.<sup>766</sup> New aza-peptide inhibitors for papain, cathepsin B, and cathepsin K were designed on the basis of the Z-Arg-Leu-Val-AGly sequence.<sup>767</sup> Aza-peptide epoxides, a new class of irreversible inhibitors, are potent and selective for clan CD of cysteine proteases such as caspases and legumain.<sup>768</sup>

## XI. References

- (1) Rawlings, N. D.; Barrett, A. J. Biochem. J. 1993, 290, 205.
- (2) Rawlings, N. D.; Barrett, A. J. Methods Enzymol. 1994, 244, 461.
- (3) Rawlings, N. D.; O'Brien, E.; Barrett, A. J. Nucleic Acids Res. 2002, 30, 343.
- (4) Barrett, A. J.; Rawlings, N. D.; O'Brien, E. A. J. Struct. Biol. 2001, 134, 95.
- (5) Allaire, M.; Chernaia, M. M.; Malcolm, B. A.; James, M. N. Nature 1994, 369, 72.
- (6) Lo Conte, L.; Brenner, S. E.; Hubbard, T. J.; Chothia, C.; Murzin, A. G. Nucleic Acids Res. 2002, 30, 264.
- (7) Lo Conte, L.; Ailey, B.; Hubbard, T. J.; Brenner, S. E.; Murzin, A. G.; Chothia, C. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **2000**, *28*, 257.
- (8) Hubbard, T. J.; Ailey, B.; Brenner, S. E.; Murzin, A. G.; Chothia, C. Acta Crystallogr. D Biol. Crystallogr. 1998, 54, 1147.
- (9) Hubbard, T. J.; Ailey, B.; Brenner, S. E.; Murzin, A. G.; Chothia, C. Nucleic Acids Res. 1999, 27, 254.
- (10) Murzin, A. G.; Brenner, S. E.; Hubbard, T.; Chothia, C. J. Mol. Biol. 1995, 247, 536.
- (11) James, M. N.; Delbaere, L. T.; Brayer, G. D. Can. J. Biochem. 1978, 56, 396.
- (12) Bode, W.; Turk, D.; Karshikov, A. Protein Sci. 1992, 1, 426.
- (13) Bode, W.; Brandstetter, H.; Mather, T.; Stubbs, M. T. Thromb. Haemostasis 1997, 78, 501.
- (14) Robertus, J. D.; Alden, R. A.; Birktoft, J. J.; Kraut, J.; Powers, J. C.; Wilcox, P. E. *Biochemistry* **1972**, *11*, 2439.
- (15) Matthews, D. A.; Alden, R. A.; Birktoft, J. J.; Freer, T.; Kraut, J. J. Biol. Chem. 1977, 252, 8875.

- (16) Hakansson, K.; Wang, A. H.; Miller, C. G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. *U.S.A.* **2000**, *97*, 14097. (17) Medrano, F. J.; Alonso, J.; Garcia, J. L.; Romero, A.; Bode, W.;

- Medrano, F. J.; Alonso, J.; Garcia, J. L.; Romero, A.; Bode, W.; Gomis-Ruth, F. X. *EMBO J.* **1998**, *17*, 1.
   Tong, L.; Qian, C.; Massariol, M. J.; Bonneau, P. R.; Cordingley, M. G.; Lagace, L. *Nature* **1996**, *383*, 272.
   Chen, P.; Tsuge, H.; Almassy, R. J.; Gribskov, C. L.; Katoh, S.; Vanderpool, D. L.; Margosiak, S. A.; Pinko, C.; Matthews, D. A.; Kan, C. C. *Cell* **1996**, *86*, 835.
   Parzal M.; Strunadka, N. C. *Partain Sci* **1999**, *8*, 2533
- (20) Paetzel, M.; Strynadka, N. C. Protein Sci. 1999, 8, 2533.
  (21) Urban, S.; Lee, J. R.; Freeman, M. Cell 2001, 107, 173.
- (22) Eichinger, A.; Beisel, H. G.; Jacob, U.; Huber, R.; Medrano, F. J.; Banbula, A.; Potempa, J.; Travis, J.; Bode, W. EMBO J. 1999, 18. 5453.
- (23) Barrett, A. J.; Rawlings, N. D. *Biol. Chem.* 2001, *382*, 727.
   (24) Chen, J. M.; Rawlings, N. D.; Stevens, R. A.; Barrett, A. J. *FEBS* Lett. 1998, 441, 361.
- (25) Rivett, A. J.; Gardner, R. C. J. Pept. Sci. 2000, 6, 478.
- (26) Orlowski, M.; Wilk, S. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1981, 101, 814.
- (27) Walz, J.; Koster, A. J.; Tamura, T.; Baumeister, W. J. Struct. Biol. 1999, 128, 65.
- Walz, J.; Tamura, T.; Tamura, N.; Grimm, R.; Baumeister, W.; (28) Koster, A. J. Mol. Cell 1997, 1, 59.
- (29) Brandstetter, H.; Kim, J. S.; Groll, M.; Huber, R. Nature 2001, *414*, 466.
- (30) Wolfenden, R.; Snider, M. J. Acc. Chem. Res. 2001, 34, 938.
- Wlodawer, A.; Li, M.; Dauter, Z.; Gustchina, A.; Uchida, K.; (31)Oyama, H.; Dunn, B. M.; Oda, K. Nat. Struct. Biol. 2001, 8, 442.
- Oda, K.; Ogasawara, S.; Oyama, H.; Dunn, B. M. J. Biochem. (32)(Tokyo) 2000, 128, 499.
- (33) Oyama, H.; Hamada, T.; Ogasawara, S.; Uchida, K.; Murao, S.; Beyer, B. B.; Dunn, B. M.; Oda, K. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 2002, 131, 757.
- (34) Comellas-Bigler, M.; Fuentes-Prior, P.; Maskos, K.; Huber, R.; Oyama, H.; Uchida, K.; Dunn, B. M.; Oda, K.; Bode, W. Structure *(Cambridge)* **2002**, *10*, 865. Tian, W.-X.; Tsou, C.-L. *Biochemistry* **1982**, *21*, 1028
- (36) Kitz, R.; Wilson, I. B. J. Biol. Chem. 1962, 237, 3245.
- (37) Rakitzis, E. T. Biochem. J. 1974, 141, 601.
- (38) Rakitzis, E. T. Biochem. J. 1981, 199, 462.
- (39) Knight, C. G. In Proteinases in Mammalian Cells and Tissue, Barrett, A. J., Ed.; North-Holland Publishing: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 1977; p 583.
  (40) Silverman, R. B. In *The Organic Chemistry of Enzyme-Catalyzed*
- Reactions; Academic Press: San Diego, CA, 2000; p 563.
- Tipton, K. F. In *Design of Enzyme Inhibitors as Drugs*, Sandler, M., Smith, H. J., Eds.; Oxford University Press: Oxford, U.K., (41)1989; p 70.
- (42) Silverman, R. B. Mechanism-Based Enzyme Inactivation: Chem-
- *istry and Enzymology*; CRC Press: Boca Raton, FL, 1988; p 210.
  (43) Thornberry, N. A.; Rano, T. A.; Peterson, E. P.; Rasper, D. M.; Timkey, T.; Garcia-Calvo, M.; Houtzager, V. M.; Nordstrom, P. A.; Roy, S.; Vaillancourt, J. P.; Chapman, K. T.; Nicholson, D. W. J. Biol. Chem. **1997**, 272, 17907.
- (44) Schechter, I.; Berger, A. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1967, *27*, 157.
- Whittle, P. J.; Blundell, T. L. Annu. Rev. Biophys. Biomol. Struct. (45)1994, *23*, 349.
- (46) Kuntz, I. D.; Meng, E. C.; Shoichet, B. K. Acc. Chem. Res. 1994, 27, 117
- (47) Stewart, L.; Clark, R.; Behnke, C. Drug Discovery Today 2002, 7, 187
- (48) Leung, D.; Abbenante, G.; Fairlie, D. P. J. Med. Chem. 2000, 43, 305
- (49)Tyndall, J. D. A.; Fairlie, D. P. Curr. Med. Chem. 2001, 8, 893.
- (50) Mykles, D. L. Methods Cell Biol. 2001, 66, 247
- (51) Supuran, C. T.; Scozzafava, A.; Clare, B. W. Med. Res. Rev. 2002, *22*, 329.
- (52)Supuran, C. T.; Scozzafava, A.; Mastrolorenzo, A. Expert Opin. Ther. Patents 2001, 11, 221.
- (53)Demuth, H. U. J. Enzyme Inhib. 1990, 3, 249.
- (54) Shaw, E. Adv. Enzymol. Relat. Areas Mol. Biol. 1990, 63, 271.
- (55) Rasnick, D. Perspect. Drug Discovery Design 1996, 6, 47.

- (56) Marquis, R. W. Ann. Rep. Med. Chem. 2000, 35, 309.
  (57) Otto, H. H.; Schirmeister, T. Chem. Rev. 1997, 97, 133.
  (58) Leung-Toung, R.; Li, W.; Tam, T. F.; Karimian, K. Curr. Med. Chem. 2002, 9, 979.
- (59) Powers, J. C.; Harper, J. W. In Proteinase Inhibitors; Barrett, A. J., Salvensen, G., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 1985; p 55.
- (60) Walker, B.; Lynas, J. F. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 2001, 58, 596.
- (61) Brömme, D.; Kaleta, J. Curr. Pharm. Des. 2002, 8, 1639.
- (62) Rukamp, B.; Powers, J. C. In Proteinase and Peptidase Inhibition: Recent Potential Targets for Drug Development, Smith, H.
- Letter I of the second secon

Smith, H. J., Simons, C., Eds.; Taylor and Francis: London, U.K., 2002; p 127. (65) Talanian, R. V.; Brady, K. D.; Cryns, V. L. J. Med. Chem. 2000,

- 43 3351
- (66)
- Ashwell, S. *Expert Opin. Ther. Patents* **2001**, *11*, 1593. Kam, C. M.; Hudig, D.; Powers, J. C. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **2000**, *1477*, 307. (67)
- Dragovich, P. S. *Expert Opin. Ther. Patents* **2001**, *11*, 177. Rotbart, H. A. *Antiviral Res.* **2002**, *53*, 83. (68)
- (69)
- (70) Turner, R. B. Antiviral Res. 2001, 49, 1.
- Lee, D. H.; Goldberg, A. L. Trends Cell Biol. 1998, 8, 397. (71)
- (72) Groettrup, M.; Schmidtke, G. Drug Discovery Today 1999, 4, 63. Myung, J.; Kim, K. B.; Lindsten, K.; Dantuma, N. P.; Crews, C. M. *Mol. Cell* **2001**, *7*, 411. (73)
- (74) Bogyo, M.; Wang, E. W. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 2002,
- *268*, 185.
- (75) Schoellmann, G.; Shaw, E. *Biochemistry* 1963, *2*, 252.
  (76) Shaw, E.; Mares-Guia, M.; Cohen, W. *Biochemistry* 1965, *4*, 2219. (77)
- Rasnick, D. Anal. Biochem. 1985, 149, 461 (78)Rauber, P.; Angliker, H.; Walker, B.; Shaw, E. Biochem. J. 1986,
- *239*, 633.
- Poulos, T. L.; Alden, R. A.; Freer, S. T.; Birktoft, J. J.; Kraut, J. (79)*J. Biol. Chem.* **1976**, *251*, 1097. Malthouse, J. P. G. M. N. E.; Boyd, A. S. F.; Scott, A. I. J. Am.
- (80) Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 1685.
- Aplin, R. T.; Robinson, C. V.; Schofield, C. J.; Westwood, N. J. (81)J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1992**, 1650.
- (82) Stein, R. L.; Trainor, D. A. *Biochemistry* 1986, *25*, 5414.
   (83) Powers, J. C. *Methods Enzymol.* 1977, *46*, 197.
- (84) Prorok, M.; Albeck, A.; Foxman, B. M.; Abeles, R. H. Biochem-istry 1994, 33, 9784.
- Kreutter, K.; Steinmetz, A. C.; Liang, T. C.; Prorok, M.; Abeles, R. H.; Ringe, D. *Biochemistry* **1994**, *33*, 13792. (85)
- (86) Drenth, J.; Kalk, K. H.; Swen, H. M. Biochemistry 1976, 15, 3731. Mittl, P. R.; Marco, S. D.; Krebs, J. F.; Bai, X.; Karanewsky, D. (87)S.; Priestle, J. P.; Tomaselli, K. J.; Grütter, M. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 6539.
- Scott, C. J.; McDowell, A.; Martin, L. S.; Lynas, J. F.; Vandenbroeck, K.; Walker, B. *Biochem. J.* **2002**, *17*. (88)
- (89)Angliker, H.; Wikstrom, P.; Rauber, P.; Shaw, E. Biochem. J. 1987, *241*, 871.
- (90) Bode, W.; Mayr, I.; Baumann, U.; Huber, R.; Stone, S. R.; Hofsteenge, J. EMBO J. 1989, 8, 3467.
- Kemball-Cook, G.; Johnson, D. J.; Tuddenham, E. G.; Harlos, (91)(1) K. J. Struct. Biol. 1999, 127, 213.
   (92) Pereira, P. J.; Wang, Z. M.; Rubin, H.; Huber, R.; Bode, W.;
- Schechter, N. M.; Strobl, S. J. Mol. Biol. **1999**, 286, 163. Wei, A. Z.; Mayr, I.; Bode, W. FEBS Lett. **1988**, 234, 367
- (94) Blanchard, H.; Kodandapani, L.; Mittl, P. R.; Marco, S. D.; Krebs, D. F.; Wu, J. C.; Tomaselli, K. J.; Grutter, M. G. Struct. Fold. Design 1999, 7, 1125.
- (95) Gillmor, S. A.; Craik, C. S.; Fletterick, R. J. Protein Sci. 1997, 6, 1603.
- Powers, J. C.; Tanaka, T.; Harper, J. W.; Minematsu, Y.; Barker, (96)L.; Lincoln, D.; Crumley, K. V.; Fraki, J. E.; Schechter, N. M.; Lazarus, G. G.; Nakajima, K.; Nakashino, K.; Neurath, H.; Woodbury, R. G. *Biochemistry* **1985**, *24*, 2048. (97) Yoshida, N.; Everitt, M. T.; Neurath, H.; Woodbury, R. G.;
- Powers, J. C. Biochemistry 1980, 19, 5799.
- (98) Hayashi, Y.; Iijima, K.; Katada, J.; Kiso, Y. Bioorg. Med. Chem. *Lett.* **2000**, *10*, 199.
- (99) Ahmed, N. K.; Martin, L. A.; Watts, L. M.; Palmer, J.; Thornburg, L.; Prior, J.; Esser, R. E. Biochem. Pharm. 1992, 44, 1201.
- (100) Anagli, J.; Hagmann, J.; Shaw, E. Biochem. J. 1991, 274, 497.
- (101) Chatterjee, S.; Ator, M. A.; Bozyczko-Coyne, D.; Josef, K.; Wells, G.; Tripathy, R.; Iqbal, M.; Bihovsky, R.; Senadhi, S. E.; Mallya, S.; O'Kane, T. M.; McKenna, B. A.; Siman, R.; Mallamo, J. P. J.
- Med. Chem. 1997, 40, 3820.
   (102) Giordano, C. C. R.; Gallina, C.; Consalvi, V.; Scandurra, R.; Chiaia Noya, F.; Franchini, C. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1993, 28, 297.
- Kati, W. M.; Sham, H. L.; McCall, J. O.; Montgomery, D. A.; Wang, G. T.; Rosenbrook, W.; Miesbauer, L.; Buko, A.; Norbeck, (103)D. W. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1999, 362, 363.
- (104) Hanson, S. R.; Harker, L. A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1988, 85, 3184.
- (105) Packham, M. A.; Bryant, N. L.; Guccione, M. A. Thromb. Haemostasis 1990, 63, 282.
- Schumacher, W. A.; Steinbacher, T. E.; Heran, C. L.; Seiler, S. (106)M.; Michel, I. M.; Ogletree, M. L. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 1993, 267, 1237.
- Lumsden, A. B.; Kelly, A. B.; Schneider, P. A.; Krupski, W. C.; Dodson, T.; Hanson, S. R.; Harker, L. A. *Blood* **1993**, *81*, 1762. Scott, N. A.; Nunes, G. L.; King, S. B., 3rd; Harker, L. A.; Hanson, (107)
- (108)S. R. Circulation 1994, 90, 1951.
- Sinha, U.; Ku, P.; Malinowski, J.; Zhu, B. Y.; Scarborough, R. M.; Marlowe, C. K.; Wong, P. W.; Lin, P. H.; Hollenbach, S. J. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 2000, *395*, 51. (109)

- (110) Zhang, J. L.; Yamaguchi, Y.; Mori, K.; Okabe, K.; Hidaka, H.; (110) Zhang, S. E., Fanagachi, F., Wuti, K., Fucukashi, K., Huaka, H., Ohshiro, H.; Uchino, S.; Ishihara, K.; Furuhashi, T.; Yamada, S.; Ogawa, M. *J. Surg. Res.* **2001**, *96*, 296.
   (111) LeBlanc, M. H.; Feng, Y.; Fratkin, J. D. Eur. J. Pharmacol. **2000**,
- 390. 249.
- (112) Movsesyan, V. A.; Yakovlev, A. G.; Fan, L.; Faden, A. I. Exp. Neurol. 2001, 167, 366.
- (113) Huang, Y.; Sheikh, M. S.; Fornace, A. J., Jr.; Holbrook, N. J. Oncogene **1999**, *18*, 3431.
- (114) Horman, S.; Del Bino, G.; Fokan, D.; Mosselmans, R.; Galand, P. Cell. Biol. Int. 2000, 24, 153.
- (115) Perrey, D. A.; Narla, R. K.; Uckun, F. M. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2000, 10, 547.
- (116) Perrey, D. A.; Scannell, M. P.; Narla, R. K.; Uckun, F. M. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2000, 10, 551.
- (117)Engel, J. C.; Doyle, P. S.; Hsieh, I.; McKerrow, J. H. J. Exp. Med. 1998, 188, 725.
- (118)Olson, J. E.; Lee, G. K.; Semenov, A.; Rosenthal, P. J. Bioorg. Med. Chem. 1999, 7, 633.
- (119) McKerrow, J. H. Int. J. Parasitol. 1999, 29, 833.
- Esser, R. E.; Watts, L. M.; Angelo, R. A.; Thornburg, L. P.; Prior, J. J.; Palmer, J. T. *J. Rheumatol.* **1993**, *20*, 1176. (120)
- (121) Schotte, P.; Schauvliege, R.; Janssens, S.; Beyaert, R. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 21153.
- (122) Gray, J.; Haran, M. M.; Schneider, K.; Vesce, S.; Ray, A. M.; Owen, D.; White, I. R.; Cutler, P.; Davis, J. B. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 32750.
- (123) Rabuffetti, M.; Sciorati, C.; Tarozzo, G.; Clementi, E.; Manfredi, A. A.; Beltramo, M. *J. Neurosci.* **2000**, *20*, 4398. (124) Bilsland, J.; Roy, S.; Xanthoudakis, S.; Nicholson, D. W.; Han,
- Y.; Grimm, E.; Hefti, F.; Harper, S. J. J. Neurosci. 2002, 22, 2637
- (125) Nauta, A. J.; Daha, M. R.; Tijsma, O.; van de Water, B.; Tedesco, F.; Roos, A. Eur. J. Immunol. 2002, 32, 783.
- (126) Sakurada, K.; Kitanaka, C.; Kokubu, A.; Tomiyama, A.; Sunayama, J.; Kayama, T.; Kuchino, Y. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 2002, 291, 1022.
- (127) Grabarek, J.; Dragan, M.; Lee, B. W.; Johnson, G. L.; Darzyn-kiewicz, Z. Int. J. Oncol. 2002, 20, 225.
- (128) Rideout, H. J.; Zang, E.; Yeasmin, M.; Gordon, R.; Jabado, O.; Park, D. S.; Stefanis, L. *Neuroscience* 2001, 107, 339.
  (129) Bury, M.; Mlynarczuk, I.; Pleban, E.; Hoser, G.; Kawiak, J.;
- Wojcik, C. Folia Histochem. Cytobiol. 2001, 39, 131.
- (130) Ballif, B. A.; Shimamura, A.; Pae, E.; Blenis, J. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 12466.
- (131) Swe, M.; Sit, K. H. Apoptosis 2000, 5, 29.
  (132) Kang, B. Y.; Chung, S. W.; Im, S. Y.; Hwang, S. Y.; Kim, T. S. Immunol. Lett. 1999, 70, 135.
- (133) Yamaguchi, M.; Kambayashi, D.; Toda, J.; Sano, T.; Toyoshima, S.; Hojo, H. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **1999**, *263*, 139.
  (134) Heussler, V. T.; Fernandez, P. C.; Machado, J., Jr.; Botteron, C.; Dobbelaere, D. A. *Cell Death Differ.* **1999**, *6*, 342.
- (135) Piguet, P. F.; Vesin, C.; Donati, Y.; Barazzone, C. Lab. Invest. 1999, 79, 495.
- (136) Lee, M. J.; Goldsworthy, G. J. Arch. Insect. Biochem. Physiol. 1998, *39*, 9.
- Yamaguchi, M.; Tsuchiya, Y.; Chikuma, T.; Hojo, H. Biochem. (137)Pharmacol. 2002, 63, 1857.
- (138) Lynch, T.; Vasilakos, J. P.; Raser, K.; Keane, K. M.; Shivers, B. D. Mol. Psychiatry 1997, 2, 227.
- (139) Adachi, M.; Sohma, O.; Tsuneishi, S.; Takada, S.; Nakamura, H. Pediatr. Res. 2001, 50, 590.
- Wiessner, C.; Sauer, D.; Alaimo, D.; Allegrini, P. R. Cell Mol. (140)Biol. (Noisy-le-grand) 2000, 46, 53.
- (141) Li, M.; Ona, V. O.; Chen, M.; Kaul, M.; Tenneti, L.; Zhang, X.; Stieg, P. E.; Lipton, S. A.; Friedlander, R. M. Neuroscience 2000, *99*. 333.
- (142) Neviere, R.; Fauvel, H.; Chopin, C.; Formstecher, P.; Marchetti, P. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. **2001**, 163, 218. (143) Seery, J. P.; Cattell, V.; Watt, F. M. J. Immunol. **2001**, 167, 2452.
- (144) Eichhold, T. H.; Hookfin, E. B.; Taiwo, Y. O.; De, B.; Wehmeyer, K. R. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. 1997, 16, 459.
- (145) Buchanan, J. M. Adv. Enzymol. Relat. Areas Mol. Biol. 1973, 39, 91.
- (146) Fry, K. T.; Kim, O. K.; Kettering, C. F.; Spona, J.; Hamilton, G. A. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1968, 30, 489.
- (147) Leary, R.; Shaw, E. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1977, 79, 926.
- (148) Shaw, E. Methods Enzymol. 1994, 244, 649.
- (149)O'Hara, B. P.; Hemmings, A. M.; Buttle, D. J.; Pearl, L. H. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 13190.
- (150) Shaw, E.; Green, G. D. Methods Enzymol. 1981, 80, 820.
- [151] Zumbrunn, A.; Stone, S.; Shaw, E. *Biochem. J.* 1988, *250*, 621.
   (152) Stone, S. R.; Rennex, D.; Wikstrom, P.; Shaw, E.; Hofsteenge, J. Biochem. J. 1992, 283, 871.
- (153) Ermer, A.; Baumann, H.; Steude, G.; Peters, K.; Fittkau, S.; Dolaschka, P.; Genov, N. C. J. Enzyme Inhib. 1990, 4, 35.
  (154) Savory, P. J.; Djaballah, H.; Angliker, H.; Shaw, E.; Rivett, A.
- J. Biochem. J. **1993**, 296, 601.

- (155) Green, G. D. J.; Shaw, E. J. Biol. Chem. 1981, 256, 1923.
- (156) Buttle, D. J.; Saklatvala, J. *Biochem. J.* **1992**, *287*, 657.
   (157) Crawford, C.; Mason, R. W.; Wikstrom, P.; Shaw, E. *Biochem.*
- J. 1988, 253, 751. (158) Abrahamson, M.; Mason, R. W.; Hansson, H.; Buttle, D. J.;
- Grubb, A.; Ohlsson, K. *Biochem. J.* **1991**, *273*, 621. (159) Kirschke, H.; Wikstrom, P.; Shaw, E. *FEBS Lett.* **1988**, *228*, 128.
- Smith, R. A.; Copp, L. J.; Coles, P. J.; Pauls, H. W.; Robinson, V. J.; Spencer, R. W.; Heard, S. B.; Krantz, A. *J. Am. Chem.* (160)*Soc.* **1988**, *110*, 4429. (161) Krantz, A.; Copp, L. J.; Coles, P. J.; Smith, R. A.; Heard, S. B.
- (161) Krantz, A.; Copp, L. J.; Coles, P. J.; Sinth, K. A.; Heard, S. B. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 4678.
  (162) Brömme, D.; Smith, R. A.; Coles, P. J.; Kirschke, H.; Storer, A. C.; Krantz, A. Biol. Chem. Hoppe-Seyler 1994, 375.
  (163) Thornberry, N. A.; Peterson, E. P.; Zhao, J. J.; Howard, A. D.; Griffin, P. R.; Chapman, K. T. Biochemistry 1994, 33, 3934.
  (164) Robinson, V. J.; Pauls, H. W.; Coles, P. J.; Smith, R. A.; Krantz, Ricord Chem. 1009, 2042.
- A. Bioorg. Chem. 1992, 20, 42.
- (165) Brady, K. D. Biochemistry 1998, 37, 8508.
- (166) Brady, K. D.; Giegel, D. A.; Grinnell, C.; Lunney, E.; Talanian, R. V.; Wong, W.; Walker, N. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 1999, *7*, 621.
  (167) Brömme, D.; Steinert, A.; Friebe, S.; Fittkau, S.; Wiederanders,
- B.; Kirschke Biochem. J. 1989, 264, 475.
- (168)Mason, R. W.; Green, G. D.; Barrett, A. J. Biochem. J. 1985, 226, 233.
- (169) Dolle, R. E.; Hoyer, D.; Prasad, C. V. C.; Schmidt, S. J.; Helaszek, C. T.; Miller, R. E.; Ator, M. A. *J. Med. Chem.* **1994**, *37*, 563. (170) Dolle, R. E.; Singh, J.; Rinker, J.; Hoyer, D.; Prasad, C. V. C.;
- Graybill, T. L.; Salvino, J. M.; Helaszek, C. T.; Miller, R. E.; Ator, M. Å. J. Med. Chem. **1994**, 37, 3863.
- (171) Dolle, R. E.; Singh, J.; Whipple, D.; Osifo, I. K.; Speier, G.; Graybill, T. L.; Gregory, J. S.; Harris, A. L.; Helaszek, C. T.; Miller, R. E.; Ator, M. A. *J. Med. Chem.* **1995**, *38*, 220.
- (172)Graybill, T. L.; Prouty, C. P.; Speier, G. J.; Hoyer, D.; Dolle, R. E.; Helaszek, C. T.; Ator, M. A.; Uhl, J.; Strasters, J. *Bioorg.* Med. Chem. Lett. **1997**, 7, 41.
- (173) Dai, Y.; Hedstrom, L.; Abeles, R. H. Biochemistry 2000, 39, 6498. (174) Pliura, D. H.; Bonaventura, B. J.; Smith, R. A.; Coles, P. J.;
- Krantz, A. Biochem. J. 1992, 288, 759.
- (175) Harris, A. L.; Gregory, J. S.; Maycock, A. L.; Graybill, T. L.; Osifo, I. K.; Schmidt, S. J.; Dolle, R. E. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1995, 5, 393.
- (176) Tripathy, R.; Ator, M. A.; Mallamo, J. P. Bioorg. Med. Chem.
- (170) Theathy, R., Hor, M. M., M. H., M., M. H., M., M. H., M. H., M., H., M. H., M. H., M. H., M. H.
- (178) Prasad, C. V. C.; Prouty, C. P.; Hoyer, D.; Ross, T. M.; Salvino, J. M.; Awad, M.; Graybill, T. L.; Schmidt, S. J.; Osifo, I. K.; Dolle, R. E.; Helaszek, C. T.; Miller, R. E.; Ator, M. A. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1995**, *5*, 315.
- (179) Shaw, E. J. Biol. Chem. 1988, 263, 2768.
  (180) Wagner, B. M.; Smith, R. A.; Coles, P. J.; Copp, L. J.; Ernest, M. J.; Krantz, A. J. Med. Chem. 1994, 37, 1833.
  (181) Ku, G.; Faust, T.; Lauffer, L. L.; Livingston, D. J.; Harding, M.
- (181) Ku, G.; Faust, T.; Lauffer, L. L.; Livingston, D. J.; Harding, M. W. *Cytokine* **1996**, *8*, 377.
  (182) Nicholson, D. W.; Ali, A.; Thornberry, N. A.; Vailleancourt, J. P.; Ding, C. K.; Gallant, M.; Gareau, Y.; Griffin, P. R.; Labelle, M.; Lazebnik, Y. A.; Munday, N. A.; Raju, S. M.; Smulson, M. E.; Yamin, T.-T.; Yu, V. L.; Miller, D. K. *Nature* **1995**, *376*, 37.
  (183) Kumar, S.; Harvey, N. L. *FEBS Lett*. **1995**, *375*, 169.
  (184) Fitl P.; Conper, D.; Allen, C.; Slater, M. L. Biorg, Med. Cham.
- (184) Ertl, P.; Cooper, D.; Allen, G.; Slater, M. J. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. **1999**, *9*, 2863.
- (185) Pang, Y. P.; Xu, K.; Kollmeyer, T. M.; Perola, E.; McGrath, W. J.; Green, D. T.; Mangel, W. F. *FEBS Lett.* **2001**, *502*, 93.
- (186) Hanada, K.; Tamai, M.; Yamagishi, M.; Ohmura, S.; Sawada, J.; Tanaka, I. Agric. Biol. Chem. **1978**, 42, 523. (187) Hanada, K.; Tamai, M.; Ohmura, S.; Sawada, J.; Seki, T.;
- (107) Handa, R., Jana, M., Ohmara, S., Suwada, S., Soka, F., Tanaka, I. *Agric. Biol. Chem.* **1978**, *42*, 529.
   (188) Hanada, K.; Tamai, M.; Morimoto, S.; Adachi, T.; Ohmura, S.; Sawada, J.; Tanaka, I. *Agric. Biol. Chem.* **1978**, *42*, 537.
   (189) Inaba, T.; Hirayama, Y.; Fujinaga, N. *Agric. Biol. Chem.* **1979**, *40*, 277.
- 43, 655
- (190) Hashida, S.; Towatari, T.; Kominami, E.; Katunuma, N. J. Biochem. 1980, 88, 1805.
- Barrett, A. J.; Kembhavi, A. A.; Brown, M. A.; Kirschke, H.; Knight, C. G.; Tamai, M.; Hanada, K. *Biochem. J.* **1982**, 201, (191)189.
- (192) Wang, B.; Shi, G. P.; Yao, P. M.; Li, Z.; Chapman, H. A.; Brömme, D. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 32000.
- (193) Bossard, M. J.; Tomaszek, T. A.; Thompson, S. K.; Amegadzie, B. Y.; Hanning, C. R.; Jones, C.; Kurdyla, J. T.; McNulty, D. E.; Drake, F. H.; Gowen, M.; Levy, M. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 12517
- (194) Aibe, K.; Yazawa, H.; Abe, K.; Teramura, K.; Kumegawa, M.; Kawashima, H.; Honda, K. Biol. Pharm. Bull. 1996, 19, 1026.
- Towatari, T.; Tanaka, K.; Yoshikawa, D.; Katunuma, N. J. (195)Biochem. 1978, 84, 659.
- Katunuma, N.; Towatari, T.; Kominami, E.; Hashida, S.; Takio, (196)K.; Titani, K. Acta Biol. Med. Ger. 1981, 40, 1419.

- (197) Santamaria, I.; Velasco, G.; Pendas, A. M.; Paz, A.; Lopez-Otin, C. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 13800.
- (198) Goursalin, B. J.; Lachance, P.; Bonneau, P. R.; Storer, A. C.;
- Kirschke, H.; Brömme, D. *Bioorganic Chem.* **1994**, *22*, 227. (199) Brömme, D.; Li, Z.; Barnes, M.; Mehler, E. *Biochemistry* **1999**, 38. 2377.
- (200) Therrien, C.; Lachance, P.; Sulea, T.; Purisima, E. O.; Qi, H. T.; Ziomek, E.; Alvarez-Hernandez, A.; Roush, W. R.; Menard, R. Biochemistry 2001, 40, 2702.
- (201) Sugita, H.; Ishiura, S.; Suzuki, K.; Imahori, K. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 1980, 87, 339.
- (202) Suzuki, K.; Tsuji, S.; Ishiura, S. FEBS Lett. 1981, 136, 119.
   (203) Suzuki, K. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 1983, 93, 1305.
- (204) Parkes, C.; Kembhavi, A. A.; Barrett, A. J. Biochem. J. 1985, 230. 509.
- Roush, W. R.; Hernandez, A. A.; McKerrow, J. H.; Selzer, P. M.; Hansell, E.; Engel, J. C. *Tetrahedron* **2000**, *56*, 9747. Takeda, A.; Higuchi, D.; Yamamoto, T.; Nakamura, Y.; Masuda, (205)
- (206)Y.; Hirabayashi, T.; Nakaya, K. *J. Biochem.* **1996**, *119*, 29. (207) Buttle, D. J.; Ritonja, A.; Dando, P. M.; Abrahamson, M.; Shaw,
- E. N.; Wikstrom, P.; Turk, V.; Barrett, A. J. FEBS Lett. 1990, 262 58
- (208) Nikawa, T.; Towatari, T.; Katunuma, N. Eur. J. Biochem. 1992, 204, 381.
- (209) Buttle, D. J.; Saklatvala, J.; Tamai, M.; Barrett, A. J. Biochem. J. 1992, 281 (Part 1), 175.
- (210) Kembhavi, A. A.; Buttle, D. J.; Knight, C. G.; Barrett, A. J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1993, 303, 208.
- (211) Schaschke, N.; Assfalg-Machleidt, I.; Lassleben, T.; Sommerhoff, C. P.; Moroder, L.; Machleidt, W. *FEBS Lett.* **2000**, *482*, 91. (212) Greenbaum, D.; Medzihradszky, K. F.; Burlingame, A.; Bogyo,
- M. Chem. Biol. **2000**, 7, 569. (213) Bogyo, M.; Verhelst, S.; Bellingard-Dubouchaud, V.; Toba, S.;
- Greenbaum, D. Chem. Biol. 2000, 7, 27
- Shaw, E. Methods Enzymol. 1990, 63, 271. (214)
- (215) Rich, D. H. In Proteinase Inhibitors; Barrett, A. J., Salvensen, G., Eds.; Elsevier: Amersterdam, The Netherlands, 1986; p 153.
- (216) Babine, R. E.; Bender, S. L. Chem. Rev. 1997, 97, 1359 (217) Katunuma, N.; Kominami, E. Biothiols A 1995, 251, 382.
- (218) Towatari, T.; Nikawa, T.; Murata, M.; Yokoo, C.; Tamai, M.;
- Hanada, K.; Katunuma, N. *FEBS Lett.* **1991**, *280*, 311. (219) Murata, M.; Miyashita, S.; Yokoo, C.; Tamai, M.; Hanada, K.; Hatayama, K.; Towatari, T.; Nikawa, T.; Katunuma, N. FEBS
- Lett. 1991, 280, 307. (220) Katunuma, N.; Murata, E.; Kakegawa, H.; Matsui, A.; Tsuzuki, H.; Tsuge, H.; Turk, D.; Turk, V.; Fukushima, M.; Tada, Y.; Asao,
- H.; ISUBE, H.; IUR, D.; IUR, V.; FURUSHIIII, N.; FURU, F.; ISUS, T. FEBS Lett. 1999, 458, 6.
   (221) Tamai, M.; Hanada, K.; Adachi, T.; Oguma, K.; Kashiwagi, K.; Omura, S.; Ohzeki, M. J. Biochem. 1981, 90, 255.
   (222) Yabe, Y.; Guillaume, D.; Rich, D. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988,
- 110.4043
- (223) Varughese, K. I.; Ahmed, F. R.; Carey, P. R.; Hasnain, S.; Huber,
- (224) Matsumoto, K.; Yamamoto, D.; Ohishi, H.; Tomoo, K.; Ishida, T. Juana, K.; Yamamoto, D.; Ohishi, H.; Tomoo, K.; Ishida, T. Juana, M.; Salat, T. Juana, K.; Yamamoto, D.; Ohishi, H.; Tomoo, K.; Ishida, T. Juana, K.; Salat, T. Ju T.; Inoue, M.; Sadatome, T.; Kitamura, K.; Mizuno, H. FEBS Lett. 1989. 245. 177.
- (225) Bihovsky, R.; Powers, J. C.; Kam, C. M.; Walton, R.; Loewi, R. C. *J. Enzyme Inhib.* **1993**, *7*, 15.
- (226) Meara, J. P.; Rich, D. H. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 1995, *5*, 2277.
   (227) Meara, J. P.; Rich, D. H. *J. Med. Chem.* 1996, *39*, 3357.
- (228)Czaplewski, C.; Grzonka, Z.; Jaskolski, M.; Kasprzykowski, F.; Kozak, M.; Politowska, E.; Ciarkowski, J. Biochim. Biophys. Acta **1999**, *1431*, 290.
- (229) Feng, M. H.; Chan, S. L.; Xiang, Y. F.; Huber, C. P.; Lim, C. Protein Eng. 1996, 9, 977.
- (230)Matsumoto, K.; Mizoue, K.; Kitamura, K.; Tse, W. C.; Huber, C. P.; Ishida, T. *Biopolymers* **1999**, *51*, 99.
- (231) Yamamoto, A.; Tomoo, K.; Hara, T.; Murata, M.; Kitamura, K.; Ishida, T. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 2000, 127, 635.
- (232) Matsumoto, K.; Murata, M.; Sumiya, S.; Kitamura, K.; Ishida, T. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1994, 1208, 268.
- (233) Zhao, B. G.; Janson, C. A.; Amegadzie, B. Y.; Dalessio, K.; Griffin, C.; Hanning, C. R.; Jones, C.; Kurdyla, J.; McQueney, M.; Qiu, X. Y.; Smith, W. W.; AbdelMeguid, S. S. *Nat. Struct. Biol.* **1997**, 1. 109.
- (234) Fujishima, A.; Imai, Y.; Nomura, T.; Fujisawa, Y.; Yamamoto, Y.; Sugawara, T. FEBS Lett. 1997, 407, 47.
  (235) Schultz, R. M.; Varma-Nelson, P.; Ortiz, R.; Kozlowski, K. A.;
- Orawski, A. T.; Pagast, P.; Frankfater, A. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 1497
- (236) Schroder, E.; Phillips, C.; Garman, E.; Harlos, K.; Crawford, C. FEBS Lett. **1993**, 315, 38.
- (237) Katerelos, N. A.; Taylor, M. A. J.; Scott, M.; Goodenough, P. W.; Pickersgill, R. W. FEBS Lett. **1996**, *392*, 35. Varughese, K. I.; Su, Y.; Cromwell, D.; Hasnain, S.; Xuong, N.
- (238)H. Biochemistry 1992, 31, 5172.
- (239) Kim, M. J.; Yamamoto, D.; Matsumoto, K.; Inoue, M.; Ishida, T.; Mizuno, H.; Sumiya, S.; Kitamura, K. Biochem. J. 1992, 287, 797.

- (240) Yamamoto, D.; Matsumoto, K.; Ohishi, H.; Ishida, T.; Inoue, M.; Kitamura, K.; Mizuno, H. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1991**, *266*, 14771. Yamamoto, A.; Tomoo, K.; Matsugi, K.; Hara, T.; In, Y.; Murata,
- (241)M.; Kitamura, K.; Ishida, T. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 2002, 1597, 244.
- (242) Matsumoto, K.; Murata, M.; Sumiya, S.; Mizoue, K.; Kitamura, K.; Ishida, T. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1998**, *1383*, 93.
  (243) Turk, D.; Podobnik, M.; Popovic, T.; Katunuma, N.; Bode, W.; Huber, R.; Turk, V. *Biochemistry* **1995**, *34*, 4791.
- Schaschke, N.; Assfalg-Machleidt, I.; Machleidt, W.; Moroder, L. FEBS Lett. **1998**, 421, 80. (244)
- (245) Katunuma, N.; Matsui, A.; Kakegawa, T.; Murata, E.; Asao, T.; Ohba, Y. *Adv. Enzyme Regul.* **1999**, *39*, 247.
  (246) Tsuge, H.; Nishimura, T.; Tada, Y.; Asao, T.; Turk, D.; Turk, D.;
- V.; Katunuma, N. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1999, 266, 411.
- (247) Schirmeister, T. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2000, 10, 2647.
- (248) Kumar, J. S. R.; Roy, S.; Datta, A. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1999, 9, 513.
- (249) Tamai, M.; Matsumoto, K.; Omura, S.; Koyama, I.; Ozawa, Y.; Hanada, K. J. Pharmacobiodynamics 1986, 9, 672.
- (250)Goursalin, B. J.; Lachance, P.; Plouffe, C.; Storer, A. C.; Menard, R. J. Med. Chem. 1993, 36, 720.
- (251) Goursalin, B. J.; Lachance, P.; Magny, M. C.; Plouffe, C.; Menard, R.; Storer, A. C. *Biochem. J.* **1994**, *299*, 389.
- Schaschke, N.; AssfalgMachleidt, I.; Machleidt, W.; Turk, D.; (252)Moroder, L. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **1997**, *5*, 1789. Giordano, C.; Calabretta, R.; Gallina, C.; Consalvi, V.; Scandurra,
- (253)R.; Chiaia Noya, F.; Franchini, C. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1993, 28, 917.
- (254) Huang, Z. Y.; McGowan, E. B.; Detwiler, T. C. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 35, 2048.
- Sumiya, S.; Yoneda, T.; Kitamura, K.; Murata, M.; Yokoo, C.; Tamai, M.; Yamamoto, A.; Inoue, M.; Ishida, T. *Chem. Pharm.* (255)Bull. 1992, 40, 299.
- (256) Buttle, D. J.; Murata, M.; Knight, C. G.; Barrett, A. J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. **1992**, 299, 377. Menard, R.; Therrien, C.; Lachance, P.; Sulea, T.; Qi, H. T.;
- (257)Alvarez-Hernandez, A.; Roush, W. R. Biol. Chem. 2001, 382, 839.
- (258) Katunuma, N.; Tsuge, H.; Nukatsuka, M.; Fukushima, M. Adv. Enzyme Regul. **2002**, 42, 159.
- Caffrey, C. R.; Hansell, E.; Lucas, K. D.; Brinen, L. S.; Alvarez Hernandez, A.; Cheng, J.; Gwaltney, S. L., 2nd; Roush, W. R.; Stierhof, Y. D.; Bogyo, M.; Steverding, D.; McKerrow, J. H. *Mol. Biochem. Parasitol.* **2001**, *118*, 61. (259)
- (260) Grinde, B. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1982, 701, 328.
- (261) Hashida, S.; Kominami, E.; Katunuma, N. J. Biochem. 1982, 91. 1373.
- (262) Noda, T.; Isogai, K.; Katunuma, N.; Tarumoto, Y.; Ohzeki, M. J. Biochem. 1981, 90, 893.
- Tamai, M.; Omura, S.; Kimura, M.; Hanada, K.; Sugita, H. J. Pharmacobiodynamics **1987**, *10*, 678. (263)
- Pharmacobiodynamics 1987, 10, 678.
  (264) Anonymous. Drugs Future 1986, 11, 927.
  (265) Fukushima, K.; Arai, M.; Kohno, Y.; Suwa, T.; Satoh, T. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 1990, 105, 1.
  (266) Tachikura, T. Acta Paediatr. Jpn. 1990, 32, 495.
  (267) Chen, S. F. Acta Paediatr. Jpn. 1989, 31, 685.
  (268) Miyahara, T.; Shimojo, S.; Toyohara, K.; Imai, T.; Mijajima, M.; Horde, H. Kamerai, M.; Okraki, M.; Kokatsu, J. Jun, J. Clin,

- Honda, H.; Kamegai, M.; Ohzeki, M.; Kokatsu, J. Jpn. J. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther. **1985**, 16, 537.
- (269)Komatsu, K.; Inazuki, K.; Hosoya, J.; Satoh, S. Exp. Neurol. 1986. 91. 23.
- (270) Hara, K.; Kominami, E.; Katunuma, N. FEBS Lett. 1988, 231, 229
- (271) McGowan, E. B.; Becker, E.; Detwiler, T. C. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1989, 158, 432.
- (272) Kumar, A.; Shafiq, S.; Wadgaonkar, R.; Stracher, A. Cell. Mol. Biol. 1992, 38, 477.
- Moncman, C. L.; Wang, K. *Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton* **1998**, *40*, 354. Ray, S. K.; Matzelle, D. C.; Wilford, G. G.; Hogan, E. L.; Banik, (273)(274)
- N. L. Brain Res. 2000, 867, 80.
- (275) Ray, S. K.; Matzelle, D. D.; Wilford, G. G.; Hogan, E. L.; Banik, N. L. Neurochem. Res. 2000, 25, 1191. Murray, E. J. B.; Grisanti, M. S.; Bentley, G. V.; Murray, S. S.
- (276)*Metab.*—*Clin. Exp.* **1997**, *46*, 1090. (277) Tram, K. K. T.; Murray, S. S.; Lee, D. B. N.; Murray, E. J. B.
- Kidney Int. 1993, 43, 693.
- Azuma, M.; David, L. L.; Shearer, T. R. Biochim. Biopys. Acta (278)1992, 1180, 215.
- (279) Kleina, L. G.; Grubman, M. J. J. Virol. 1992, 66, 7168.
  (280) Kim, J. C.; Spence, R. A.; Currier, P. F.; Lu, X. T.; Denison, M.
- R. Virology **1995**, 208, 1. Ohshita, T.; Nikawa, T.; Towatari, T.; Katunuma, N. Eur. J.
- (281) Biochem. 1992, 209, 223.
- Maekawa, Y.; Himeno, K.; Ishikawa, H.; Hisaeda, H.; Sakai, T.; (282)Dainichi, T.; Asao, T.; Good, R. A.; Katunuma, N. J. Immunol. **1998**, *161*, 2120.
- (283)Matsunaga, Y.; Saibara, T.; Kido, H.; Katunuma, N. FEBS Lett. **1993**, *324*, 325.

- (284) Katunuma, N.; Matsunaga, Y.; Matsui, A.; Kakegawa, H.; Endo, K.; Inubushi, T.; Saibara, T.; Ohba, Y.; Kakiuchi, T. Adv. Enzyme Regul. 1998, 38, 235.
- (285) Zhang, T.; Maekawa, Y.; Sakai, T.; Nakano, Y.; Ishii, K.; Hisaeda, H.; Dainichi, T.; Asao, T.; Katunuma, N.; Himeno, K. Int. Immunol. 2001, 13, 975.
- (286) Zhang, T.; Maekawa, Y.; Hanba, J.; Dainichi, T.; Nashed, B. F.; Hisaeda, H.; Sakai, T.; Asao, T.; Himeno, K.; Good, R. A.; Katunuma, N. *Immunology* **2000**, *100*, 13.
- (287)Yee, S. T.; Okada, Y.; Ogasawara, K.; Omura, S.; Takatsuki, A.; Kakiuchi, T.; Muno, D.; Kominami, E.; Mizuochi, T. Microbiol. Immunol. 1997, 41, 563.
- (288)Tsuchiya, K.; Kohda, Y.; Yoshida, M.; Zhao, L.; Ueno, T.; Yamashita, J.; Yoshioka, T.; Kominami, E.; Yamashima, T. Exp. Neurol. 1999, 155, 187.
- (289) Yamashima, T.; Kohda, Y.; Tsuchiya, K.; Ueno, T.; Yamashita, J.; Yoshioka, T.; Kominami, E. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 1998, 10, 1723.
- (290) Baricos, W. H.; Zhou, Y.; Mason, R. W.; Barrett, A. J. Biochem. J. 1988, 252, 301.
- (291) Baricos, W. H.; O'Connor, S. E.; Cortez, S. L.; Wu, L. T.; Shah, S. V. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1988, 155, 1318.
   (292) Delaisse, J. M.; Eeckhout, Y.; Vaes, G. Biochem. Biophys. Res.
- Commun. 1984, 125, 441.
- (293) Delaisse, J. M.; Boyde, A.; Maconnachie, E.; Ali, N. N.; Sear, C. H.; Eeckhout, Y.; Vaes, G.; Jones, S. J. Bone **1987**, *8*, 305. (294) Everts, V.; Beertsen, W.; Schroder, R. Calcif. Tissue Int. **1988**,
- 43, 172.
- (295) Moroi, R.; Yamaza, T.; Nishiura, T.; Nishimura, Y.; Terada, Y.; Abe, K.; Himeno, M.; Tanaka, T. Arch. Oral Biol. 1997, 42, 305.
- (296) Premzl, A.; Puizdar, V.; Zavasnik-Bergant, V.; Kopitar-Jerala, N.; Lah, T. T.; Katunuma, N.; Sloane, B. F.; Turk, V.; Kos, J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 382, 853.
- (297) Katunuma, N.; Tsuge, H.; Nukatsuka, M.; Asao, T.; Fukushima, M. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 2002, 397, 305.
- (298) Haga, N.; Ishibashi, T.; Hara, A.; Abiko, Y. Pharmacology 1985, 31, 208.
- (299) Toyo-oka, T.; Kamishiro, T.; Masaki, M.; Masaki, T. Jpn. Heart J. 1982. 23. 829.
- (300) Toyo-oka, T.; Kamishiro, T.; Gotoh, Y.; Fumino, H.; Masaki, T.; Hosoda, S. Arzneimittelforschung 1986, 36, 671.
- (301) Ichihara, K.; Hayase, N.; Chiba, K.; Parvez, H.; Abiko, Y. J. Pharm. Sci. 1991, 80, 252.
- (302) Toyo-oka, T.; Kamishiro, T.; Hara, K.; Nakamura, N.; Kitahara, M.; Masaki, T. Arzneimittelforschung 1986, 36, 190.
- (303)Ikeda, H.; Oda, T.; Kuwano, K.; Nakayama, H.; Ueno, T.; Koga, Y.; Toshima, H. *Jpn. Circ. J.* **1994**, *5*8, 713.
- (304) Sashida, H.; Abiko, Y. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1985, 34, 3875.
- (305) Eilon, G. F.; Gu, J. R.; Slater, L. M.; Hara, K.; Jacobs, J. W. Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 2000, 45, 183
- Schaschke, N.; Assfalg-Machleidt, I.; Machleidt, W.; Lassleben, (306) T.; Sommerhoff, C. P.; Moroder, L. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2000, 10, 677.
- (307) Schaschke, N.; Deluca, D.; Assfalg-Machleidt, I.; Hohneke, C.; Sommerhoff, C. P.; Machleidt, W. *Biol. Chem.* 2002, *383*, 849.
  (308) Fischer, P. M.; Zhelev, N. Z.; Wang, S.; Melville, J. E.; Fahraeus, R.; Lane, D. P. *J. Pept. Res.* 2000, *55*, 163.
  (309) Shi, G. P.; Munger, J. S.; Meara, J. P.; Rich, D. H.; Chapman, H. A. *J. Biol. Chem.* 1992, *267*, 7258.
  (210) Xeginume, S.; Acadi, A.; Mexichite, A.; Haugchi, M.; Taujing,
- (310)Yaginuma, S.; Asahi, A.; Morishita, A.; Hayashi, M.; Tsujino, M.; Takada, M. J. Antibiot. 1989, 42, 1362.
- (311) Morishita, A.; Ishikawa, S.; Ito, Y.; Ogawa, K.; Takada, M.; Yaginuma, S.; Yamamoto, S. J. Antibiot. **1994**, 47, 1065.
- (312) Woo, J. T.; Ono, H.; Tsuji, T. Biosci., Biotechnol., Biochem. 1995, 59. 350.
- (313)Yu, C. M.; Curtis, J. M.; Walter, J. A.; Wright, J. L.; Ayer, S. W.; Kaleta, J.; Querengesser, L.; Fathi-Afshar, Z. R. J. Antibiot. **1996**, 49, 395.
- (314)Sato, N.; Horiuchi, T.; Hamano, M.; Sekine, H.; Chiba, S.; Yamamoto, H.; Yoshioka, T.; Kimura, I.; Satake, M.; Ida, Y. Biosci., Biotechnol., Biochem. 1996, 60, 1747.
- (315) Yamada, T.; Hiratake, J.; Aikawa, M.; Suizu, T.; Saito, Y.; Kawato, A.; Suginami, K.; Oda, J. *Biosci., Biotechnol., Biochem.* 1998. 62, 907.
- (316) Isshiki, K.; Nishio, M.; Sakurai, N.; Uchida, T.; Okuda, T.; Komatsubara, S. J. Antibiot. 1998, 51, 629.
- (317) Otsuka, T.; Muramatsu, Y.; Higaki, T.; Nakanishi, T.; Takase, S.; Hatanaka, H.; Okamoto, M.; Hino, M.; Hashimoto, S. J. Antibiot. **1999**, *52*, 536.
- (318) Otsuka, T.; Muramatsu, Y.; Nakanishi, T.; Hatanaka, H.; Okamoto, M.; Hino, M.; Hashimoto, S. J. Antibiot. 2000, 53, 449.
- (319) Sugawara, K.; Hatori, M.; Nishiyama, Y.; Tomita, K.; Kamei, H.; Konishi, M.; Oki, T. J. Antibiot. 1990, 43, 8.
- (320) Hanada, M.; Sugawara, K.; Kaneta, K.; Toda, S.; Nishiyama, Y.; Tomita, K.; Yamamoto, H.; Konishi, M.; Oki, T. J. Antibiot. **1992**, 45, 1746.
- (321) Spaltenstein, A.; Leban, J. J.; Huang, J. J.; Reinhardt, K. R.; Viveros, O. H.; Sigafoos, J.; Crouch, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37. 1343.

- (322) Meng, L.; Kwok, B. H.; Sin, N.; Crews, C. M. Cancer Res. 1999, 59, 2798.
- (323) Meng, L.; Mohan, R.; Kwok, B. H.; Elofsson, M.; Sin, N.; Crews, C. M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 10403.
- (324) Sin, N.; Kim, K. B.; Elofsson, M.; Meng, L.; Auth, H.; Kwok, B. H.; Crews, C. M. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1999**, *9*, 2283. (325) Roush, W. R.; Gonzalez, F. V.; McKerrow, J. H.; Hansell, E.
- Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1998, 8, 2809.
- (326) Groll, M.; Kim, K. B.; Kairies, N.; Huber, R.; Crews, C. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 1237.
- Groll, M.; Heinemeyer, W.; Jager, S.; Ullrich, T.; Bochtler, M.; (327)Wolf, D. H.; Huber, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 10976.
- Groll, M.; Ditzel, L.; Lowe, J.; Stock, D.; Bochtler, M.; Bartunik, (328)H. D.; Huber, R. Nature 1997, 386, 463.
- (329) Duggleby, H. J.; Tolley, S. P.; Hill, C. P.; Dodson, E. J.; Dodson, G.; Moody, P. C. Nature **1995**, 373, 264.
- Elofsson, M.; Splittgerber, U.; Myung, J.; Mohan, R.; Crews, C. (330)M. Chem. Biol. 1999, 6, 811.
- (331) Kim, D. H. *Biopolymers* **1999**, *51*, 3.
- Koguchi, Y.; Kohno, J.; Suzuki, S.; Nishio, M.; Takahashi, K.; Ohnuki, T.; Komatsubara, S. *J. Antibiot.* **1999**, *52*, 1069. (332)
- Koguchi, Y.; Kohno, J.; Suzuki, S.; Nishio, M.; Takahashi, K.; Ohnuki, T.; Komatsubara, S. J. Antibiot. **2000**, *53*, 63. (333)(334)
- Koguchi, Y.; Nishio, M.; Suzuki, S.; Takahashi, K.; Ohnuki, T.; Komatsubara, S. J. Antibiot. 2000, 53, 967. (335) Albeck, A.; Persky, R.; Kliper, S. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1995,
- 5, 1767 Pocker, Y.; Ronald, B. P.; Anderson, K. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. (336)
- 1988, 110, 6492. Albeck, A.; Fluss, S.; Persky, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, (337)
- 3591
- (338) Albeck, A.; Kliper, S. Biochem. J. 1997, 322, 879. (339)Albeck, A. Drug Dev. Res. 2000, 50, 425.
- (340) Albeck, A.; Estreicher, G. I. Tetrahedron 1997, 53, 5325.
- (341) Giordano, C.; Gallina, C.; Consalvi, V.; Scandurra, R. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 1990, 25, 479.
- Moroder, L.; Musiol, H. J.; Scharf, R.; Morodor, L. FEBS Lett. (342)1992, *299*, 51.
- Schirmeister, T. Biopolymers 1999, 51, 87. (343)
- (344) Schirmeister, T. J. Med. Chem. 1999, 42, 560.
- (345) Bucciarelli, M.; Forni, A.; Moretti, I.; Prati, F.; Torre, G. Tetrahedron-Asymm. 1993, 4, 903.
- (346) Bucciarelli, M.; Forni, A.; Moretti, I.; Prati, F.; Torre, G. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1993, 3041.
- (347) Martichonok, V.; Plouffe, C.; Storer, A. C.; Menard, R.; Jones, J. B. J. Med. Chem. 1995, 38, 3078.
- (348) Schirmeister, T.; Peric, M. Bioorg. Med. Chem. 2000, 8, 1281.
   (349) Nakao, Y.; Fujita, M.; Warabi, K.; Matsunaga, S.; Fusetani, N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 10462.
- (350) Naganawa, H.; Usui, N.; Takita, T.; Hamada, M.; Umezawa, H. *J. Antibiot. (Tokyo)* 1975, *28*, 828.
   (351) Hanzlik, R. P.; Thompson, S. A. *J. Med. Chem.* 1984, *27*, 711.
- Thompson, S. A.; Andrews, P. R.; Hanzlik, R. P. J. Med. Chem. (352) 1986, 29, 104.
- (353) Liu, S.; Hanzlik, R. P. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 35, 1067.
- (354) Palmer, J. T.; Rasnick, D.; Klaus, J. L.; Brömme, D. J. Med. Chem. 1995, 38, 3193
- (355) Dragovich, P. S.; Webber, S. E.; Babine, R. E.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Patick, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, C. A.; Reich, S. H.; Prins, T. J.; Marakovits, J. T.; Littlefield, E. S.; Zhou, R.; Tikhe, J.; Ford, C. E.; Wallace, M. B.; Meador, J. W., 3rd; Ferre, R. A.; Brown, E. L.; Binford, S. L.; Harr, J. E.; DeLisle, D. M.; Worland, S. T. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 2806.
- (356) Somoza, J. R.; Zhan, H.; Bowman, K. K.; Yu, L.; Mortara, K. D.; Palmer, J. T.; Clark, J. M.; McGrath, M. E. Biochemistry 2000, 39, 12543.
- (357) Govardhan, C. P.: Abeles, R. H. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1996. 330. 110.
- Linnevers, C. J.; McGrath, M. E.; Armstrong, R.; Mistry, F. R.; (358)Barnes, M. G.; Klaus, J. L.; Palmer, J. T.; Katz, B. A.; Brömme, D. Protein Sci. 1997, 6, 919.
- (359)McGrath, M. E.; Klaus, J. L.; Barnes, M. G.; Brömme, D. Nat. Struct. Biol. 1997, 4, 105.
- (360) Brömme, D.; Klaus, J. L.; Okamoto, K.; Rasnick, D.; Palmer, J. T. Biochem. J. 1996, 315, 85.
- (361) McGrath, M. E.; Palmer, J. T.; Brömme, D.; Somoza, J. R. Protein Sci. 1998, 7, 1294.
- (362) Matthews, D. A.; Dragovich, P. S.; Webber, S. E.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Patick, A. K.; Zalman, L. S.; Hendrickson, T. F.; Love, R. A.; Prins, T. J.; Marakovits, J. T.; Zhou, R.; Tikhe, J.; Ford, C. E.; Meador, J. W.; Ferre, R. A.; Brown, E. L.; Binford, S. L.; Brothers, M. A.; DeLisle, D. M.; Worland, S. T. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 11000.
- (363) Dragovich, P. S.; Webber, S. E.; Babine, R. E.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Patick, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Reich, S. H.; Marakovits, J. T.; Prins, T. J.; Zhou, R.; Tikhe, J.; Littlefield, E. S.; Bleckman, T. M.; Wallace, M. B.; Little, T. L.; Ford, C. E.; Meador, J. W., 3rd;

- (364) Brinen, L. S.; Brown, E. L.; Binford, S. L.; DeLisle, D. M.; Worland, S. T. *J. Med. Chem.* **1998**, *41*, 2819.
   (364) Brinen, L. S.; Hansell, E.; Cheng, J.; Roush, W. R.; McKerrow, J. H.; Fletterick, R. J. *Struct. Fold. Design* **2000**, *8*, 831.
   (365) Crabb, J. W.; O'Neil, J.; Miyagi, M.; West, K.; Hoff, H. F. *Protein Sci.* **2002**, *11*, 831.
   (366) Korver, C. F.; Korr, C. M., F.
- (366) Korver, G. E.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C.; Hudig, D. Int. Immunopharmacol. 2001, 1, 21.
- Roush, W. R.; Gwaltney, S. L., II; Cheng, J.; Scheidt, K. A.; McKerrow, J. H.; Hansell, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1998**, 120, (367)10994
- (368) Roush, W. R.; Cheng, J.; Knapp-Reed, B.; Alvarez-Hernandez, A.; McKerrow, J. H.; Hansell, E.; Engel, J. C. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2001, 11, 2759.
- (369) Scheidt, K. A.; Roush, W. R.; McKerrow, J. H.; Selzer, P. M.; Hansell, E.; Rosenthal, P. J. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **1998**, *6*, 2477.
  (370) Joyeau, R.; Maoulida, C.; Guillet, C.; Frappier, F.; Teixeira, A.
- R.; Schrevel, J.; Santana, J.; Grellier, P. Eur. J. Med. Chem. **2000**, *35*, 257.
- (371) Kong, J. S.; Venkatraman, S.; Furness, K.; Nimkar, S.; Shepherd, T. A.; Wang, Q. M.; Aube, J.; Hanzlik, R. P. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 2579.
- (372) Dragovich, P. S.; Prins, T. J.; Zhou, R.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Patick, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Ford, C. E.; Meador, J. W., 3rd; Ferre, R. A.; Worland, S. T. *J. Med. Chem.* **1999**, *42*, 1203.
- (373) Dragovich, P. S.; Zhou, R.; Skalitzky, D. J.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Patick, A. K.; Ford, C. E.; Meador, J. W., 3rd; Worland, S. T. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **1999**, *7*, 589.
- (374) Dragovich, P. S.; Webber, S. E.; Prins, T. J.; Zhou, R.; Marakovits, J. T.; Tikhe, J. G.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Patick, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Ford, C. E.; Brown, E. L.; Binford, S. L.; Meador, J. W., 3rd; Ferre, R. A.; Worland, S. T. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1999, 9. 2189.
- (375) Webber, S. E.; Marakovits, J. T.; Dragovich, P. S.; Prins, T. J.; Zhou, R.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Patick, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, C. A.; Srinivasan, B.; Moran, T.; Ford, C. E.; Brothers, M. A.; Harr, J. E.; Meador, J. W., 3rd; Ferre, R. A.; Worland, S. T. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 2001, *11*, 2683.
  (376) Dragovich, P. S.; Prins, T. J.; Zhou, R.; Webber, S. E.; Marakovic, J. T. Eukormen, S. A.; Betiel, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, Markovic, J. T.; Jankar, S. A.; Betiel, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, Markovic, J. T.; Jankar, S. A.; Betiel, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, Markovic, J. T.; Jankar, S. A.; Betiel, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, Markovic, J. T.; Jankar, S. A.; Betiel, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, Markovic, J. T.; Jankar, S. A.; Betiel, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, Markovic, M. S.; Prins, T. J.; Zhou, R.; Webber, S. E.; Marakovic, J. T.; Jankar, J. E.; Jankar, J. E.; Marakovic, J. T.; Jankar, Jankar, J. K.; Jankar, J. K.; Marakovic, J. J.; Jankar, J
- vits, J. T.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Patick, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Lee, C. A.; Ford, C. E.; Burke, B. J.; Rejto, P. A.; Hendrickson, T. F.; Tuntland, T.; Brown, E. L.; Meador, J. W., 3rd; Ferre, R. A.; Harr, J. E.; Kosa, M. B.; Worland, S. T. J. Med. Chem. 1999, 42, 1213.
- (377) Patick, A. K.; Binford, S. L.; Brothers, M. A.; Jackson, R. L.; Ford, C. E.; Diem, M. D.; Maldonado, F.; Dragovich, P. S.; Zhou, R.; Prins, T. J.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Meador, J. W.; Zalman, L. S.; Matthews, D. A.; Worland, S. T. *Antimicrob. Agents Chemother*. 1999, 43, 2444.
- (378) Zhang, K. E.; Hee, B.; Lee, C. A.; Liang, B.; Potts, B. C. Drug Metab. Dispos. 2001, 29, 729.
- Metab. Dispos. 2001, 29, 729.
  (379) Dragovich, P. S.; Prins, T. J.; Zhou, R.; Brown, E. L.; Maldonado, F. C.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Zalman, L. S.; Tuntland, T.; Lee, C. A.; Patick, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Hendrickson, T. F.; Kosa, M. B.; Liu, B.; Batugo, M. R.; Gleeson, J. P.; Sakata, S. K.; Chen, L.; Guzman, M. C.; Meador, J. W., 3rd; Ferre, R. A.; Worland, S. T. J. Med. Chem. 2002, 45, 1607.
  (380) Johnson, T. O.; Hua, Y.; Luu, H. T.; Brown, E. L.; Chan, F.; Chu, S. S.; Dragovich, P. S.; Eastman, B. W.; Ferre, R. A.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Hendrickson, T. F.; Maldonado, F. C.; Matthews, D. A.; Meador, J. W., 3rd; Patick, A. K.; Reich, S. H.; Skalitzky, D. J.; Worland, S. T.; Yang, M.; Zalman, L. S. J. Med. Chem. 2002.
- Worland, S. T.; Yang, M.; Zalman, L. S. J. Med. Chem. 2002, 45, 2016.
- (381) Dragovich, P. S.; Prins, T. J.; Zhou, R.; Johnson, T. O.; Brown, E. L.; Maldonado, F. C.; Fuhrman, S. A.; Zalman, L. S.; Patick, A. K.; Matthews, D. A.; Hou, X.; Meador, J. W.; Ferre, R. A.; Worland, S. T. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2002, 12, 733.
- (382) Jacobsen, W.; Christians, U.; Benet, L. Z. Drug Metab. Dispos. 2000, 28, 1343.
- (383) Engel, J. C.; Doyle, P. S.; McKerrow, J. H. Medicina (Buenos Aires) 1999, 59, 171.
- (384) Selzer, P. M.; Pingel, S.; Hsieh, I.; Ugele, B.; Chan, V. J.; Engel, J. C.; Bogyo, M.; Russell, D. G.; Sakanari, J. A.; McKerrow, J. H. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 11015.
- (385) Xia, L.; Kilb, J.; Wex, H.; Li, Z.; Lipyansky, A.; Breuil, V.; Stein, L.; Palmer, J. T.; Dempster, D. W.; Brömme, D. *Biol. Chem.* **1999**, *380*, 679.
- (386) Rosenthal, P. J.; Olson, J. E.; Lee, G. K.; Palmer, J. T.; Klaus, J. L.; Rasnick, D. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 1996, 40, 1600.
- (387) Sabnis, Y.; Rosenthal, P. J.; Desai, P.; Avery, M. A. J. Biomol. Struct. Dyn. 2002, 19, 765.
- (388) Singh, A.; Rosenthal, P. J. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 2001, 45, 949.
- (389) Zhu, S.; Hudson, T. H.; Kyle, D. E.; Lin, A. J. J. Med. Chem. 2002, 45, 3491.
- (390) Biroc, S. L.; Gay, S.; Hummel, K.; Magill, C.; Palmer, J. T.; Spencer, D. R.; Sa, S.; Klaus, J. L.; Michel, B. A.; Rasnick, D.; Gay, R. E. Arthritis Rheumatism 2001, 44, 703.

- (391) Bogyo, M.; McMaster, J. S.; Gaczynska, M.; Tortorella, D.; Goldberg, A. L.; Ploegh, H. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1997, 94, 6629.
- (392) Bogyo, M.; Shin, S.; McMaster, J. S.; Ploegh, H. L. Chem. Biol. 1998, 5, 307.
- McCormack, T.; Baumeister, W.; Grenier, L.; Moomaw, C.; Plamondon, L.; Pramanik, B.; Slaughter, C.; Soucy, F.; Stein, R.; Zuhl, F.; Dick, L. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1997**, *272*, 26103. Kessler, B. M.; Tortorella, D.; Altun, M.; Kisselev, A. F.; Fiebiger, (393)
- (394)E.; Hekking, B. G.; Ploegh, H. L.; Overkleeft, H. S. Chem. Biol. **2001**, *8*, 913.
- (395)Nazif, T.; Bogyo, M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2001, 98, 2967. Groll, M.; Nazif, T.; Huber, R.; Bogyo, M. Chem. Biol. 2002, 9, (396)655.
- Sousa, M. C.; Kessler, B. M.; Overkleeft, H. S.; McKay, D. B. J. (397) Mol. Biol. 2002, 318, 779.
- (398) Glas, R.; Bogyo, M.; McMaster, J. S.; Gaczynska, M.; Ploegh, H. L. *Nature* **1998**, *392*, 618.
- (399) Demasi, M.; Shringarpure, R.; Davies, K. J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 2001, 389, 254.
  (400) Hill, R. D.; Vederas, J. C. J. Org. Chem. 1999, 64, 9538.
  (401) Powers, J. C.; Boone, R.; Carroll, D. L.; Gupton, B. F.; Kam, C.
- M.; Nishino, N.; Sakamoto, M.; Tuhy, P. M. J. Biol. Chem. 1984, 259, 4288.
- (402) Magrath, J.; Abeles, R. H. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 35, 4279.
- (403) Xing, R.; Hanzlik, R. P. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 1344.
- (404) Powers, J. C.; Gupton, B. F. *Methods Enzymol.* **1977**, *46*, 208.
   (405) Gupton, B. F.; Carroll, D. L.; Tuhy, P. M.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C. J. Biol. Chem. **1984**, 259, 4279.

- (406) Gerig, J. T.; Hammond, S. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 8244.
  (407) Cairi, M.; Gerig, J. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 4793.
  (408) Barker, S. A.; Gray, C. J.; Ireson, J. C.; Parker, R. C.; McLaren, J. V. Biochem. J. **1974**, 139, 555.
- (409) Kurtz, A. N.; Niemann, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1961, 83, 1879.
  (410) Elmore, D. T.; Smyth, J. J. Biochem. J. 1967, 103, 37.
  (411) Elmore, D. T.; Smyth, J. J. Biochem. J. 1968, 107, 103.

- (412) Powers, J. C.; Carroll, D. L. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.
- **1975**, *67*, 639. (413) Bidlingmeyer, U. D. V.; Leary, T. R.; Laskowski, M., Jr. Biochemistry 1972, 11, 3303.
- (414) Orr, G. A.; Elmore, D. T. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1977, 74, 755.
- (415) Powers, J. C.; Yasutake, A.; Nishino, N.; Gupton, B. F.; Kam, C. M. In *Peptides: Synthesis–Structure–Function*, 1981; p 391. (416) Powers, J. C.; Carroll, D. L.; Tuhy, P. M. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.*
- 1975, 256, 420.
- (417) Dorn, C. P.; Zimmerman, M.; Yang, S. S.; Yurewicz, E. C.; Ashe, B. M.; Frankshun, R.; Jones, H. J. Med. Chem. 1977, 20, 1464.
- (418) Dutta, A. S.; Giles, M. B.; Williams, J. C. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1986, 1655.
- (419) Dutta, A. S.; Giles, M. B.; Gormley, J. J.; Williams, J. C.; Kusner, E. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1987, 111.
  (420) Neumann, U.; Steinmetzer, T.; Barth, A.; Demuth, H. U. J.
- Enzyme Inhib. 1991, 4, 213.
- (421) Borloo, M.; De Meester, I. Verh. K. Acad. Geneeskd. Belg. 1994, 56.57.

- (422) Gray, C. J.; Parker, R. C. *Tetrahedron* **1975**, *31*, 2940.
  (423) Gray, C. J.; Al-Dulaimi, K.; Khoujah, A. M.; Parker, R. C. *Tetrahedron* **1977**, *33*, 837.
  (424) Ferraccioli, R.; Croce, P. D.; Gallina, C.; Consalvi, V.; Scandurra, Perraccioli, C. 1517
- R. Farmaco **1991**, 46, 1517. (425) Huang, X.; Knoell, C. T.; Frey, G.; Hazegh-Azam, M.; Tashjian, A. H., Jr.; Hedstrom, L.; Abeles, R. H.; Timasheff, S. N. Biochemistry **2001**, 40, 11734.
- (426) Zhang, R.; Durkin, J. P.; Windsor, W. T. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2002, 12, 1005.
- (427) Baggio, R.; Shi, Y. Q.; Wu, Y. Q.; Abeles, R. H. Biochemistry 1996, 35, 3351.
- Venkatraman, S.; Kong, J.; Nimkar, S.; Wang, Q. M.; Aube, J.; Hanzlik, R. P. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1999**, *9*, 577. (428)
- (429) Digenis, G. A.; Agha, B. J.; Tsuji, K.; Kato, M.; Shinogi, M. J. Med. Chem. 1986, 29, 1468.
- (430) Nassar, M. N.; Agha, B. J.; Digenis, G. A. J. Pharm. Sci. 1992, 81, 295.
- (431) Digenis, G. A.; Banks, W. R.; Kato, M.; Rencher, W. F.; Agha, B. J. *J. Enzyme Inhib.* **1993**, *7*, 275.
  (432) Kato, M.; Agha, B. J.; Abdul-Raheem, A. K.; Tsuji, K.; Banks, W. R.; Digenis, G. A. *J. Enzyme Inhib.* **1993**, *7*, 105.
- (433) Tsuji, K.; Agha, B. J.; Shinogi, M.; Digenis, G. A. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **1984**, *122*, 571.
  (434) Sky Li-Pan, Z.; Joshi, H. V.; Digenis, G. A. *J. Enzyme Inhib.*
- 1999, 15, 63.
- Cejkova, J.; Lojda, Z.; Vacik, J.; Digenis, G. A.; Dropcova, S. (435)(136) Feynman J., Ergenna, J., Ergenna, G. H., Disperse Histochemistry 1992, 97, 69.
   (436) Rodis, N. P.; Digenis, G. A. J. Enzyme Inhib. 2001, 16, 95.
- (437) Brown, W. E.; Wold, F. *Biochemistry* **1973**, *12*, 835.
  (438) Brown, W. E.; Wold, F. *Biochemistry* **1973**, *12*, 828.
- (439) Robillard, G. T.; Powers, J. C.; Wilcox, P. E. Biochemistry 1972, 11. 1773.

- (440) Rypacek, F.; Banks, W. R.; Noskova, D.; Digenis, G. A. J. Med. *Chem.* **1994**, *37*, 1850. (441) Stone, P. J.; Lucey, E. C.; Noskova, D.; Digenis, G. A.; Snider,

- (441) Stone, P. J.; Lucey, E. C.; Noskova, D.; Digenis, G. A.; Snider, G. L. Am. Rev. Respir. Dis. **1992**, *146*, 457.
  (442) Fischer, G.; Demuth, H. U.; Barth, A. Pharmazie **1983**, *38*, 249.
  (443) Smith, R. A.; Coles, P. J.; Spencer, R. W.; Copp, L. J.; Jones, C. S.; Krantz, A. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. **1988**, *155*, 1201.
  (444) Brömme, D.; Schierhorn, A.; Kirschke, H.; Wiederanders, B.; Barth, A.; Fittkau, S.; Demuth, H. U. Biochem. J. **1989**, *263*, 964. 861.
- (445) Demuth, H. U.; Baumgrass, R.; Schaper, C.; Fischer, G.; Barth, A. J. Enzyme. Inhib. 1988, 2, 129.
  (446) Demuth, H. U.; Schonlein, C.; Barth, A. Biochim. Biophys. Acta
- **1989**, *996*, 19
- (447) Demuth, H. U.; Stockel, A.; Schierhorn, A.; Fittkau, S.; Kirschke, H.; Brömme, D. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1993, 1202, 265
- (448) Brömme, D.; Neumann, U.; Kirschke, H.; Demuth, H. U. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1993, 1202, 271
- (449) Demuth, H. U.; Schierhorn, A.; Bryan, P.; Hofke, R.; Kirschke, H.; Brömme, D. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1996**, *1295*, 179. (450) Brömme, D.; Demuth, H. U. In *Proteolytic Enzymes: Serine and*
- Cysteine Peptidases; Barrett, A. J., Ed.; Academic Press: London, U.K., 1994; p 671.
- (451) Brömme, D.; Kirschke, H. FEBS Lett. 1993, 322, 211
- (452) Demuth, H. U.; Fischer, G.; Barth, A.; Schowen, R. L. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 5880
- (453) Thondorf, I.; Brandt, W.; Stockel, A.; Demuth, H. U. Protein Pept. Lett. 1996, 3, 113.
- (454) Robinson, V. J.; Coles, P. J.; Smith, R. A.; Krantz, A. J. Am.
- *Chem. Soc.* **1991**, *113*, 7760. (455) Menard, R.; Feng, R.; Storer, A. C.; Robinson, V. J.; Smith, R. A.; Krantz, A. *FEBS Lett.* **1991**, *295*, 27.
- (456) Steinmetz, A. C. U.; Demuth, H. U.; Ringe, D. Biochemistry 1994, 33. 10535.
- (457) Ding, X. C.; Rasmussen, B. F.; Demuth, H. U.; Ringe, D.; Steinmetz, A. C. U. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 7749.
- Schon, E.; Born, I.; Demuth, H. U.; Faust, J.; Neubert, K.; Steinmetzer, T.; Barth, A.; Ansorge, S. *Biol. Chem. Hoppe Seyler* (458)1991, 372, 305.
- (459) Schon, E.; Jahn, S.; Kiessig, S. T.; Demuth, H. U.; Neubert, K.; Barth, A.; Von Baehr, R.; Ansorge, S. Eur. J. Immunol. 1987, 17, 1821.
- (460) Doherty, J. B.; Ashe, B. M.; Argenbright, L. W.; Barker, P. L.; Bonney, R. J.; Chandler, G. O.; Dahlgren, M. E.; Dorn, C. P., Jr.; Finke, P. E.; Firestone, R. A.; Fletcher, D.; Hagmann, W. K.; Mumford, R.; O'Grady, L. A.; Maycock, A. L.; Pisano, J. M.; Shah, S. K.; Thompson, K. R.; Zimmerman, M. Nature 1986, 322, 192
- (461) Achilles, K.; Schneider, M.; Schirmeister, T.; Otto, H. H. Pharmazie 2000, 55, 798.
- Achilles, K.; Schirmeister, T.; Otto, H. H. Arch. Pharm. (Wein-heim) 2000, 333, 243. (462)
- heim) 2000, 333, 243.
  (463) Doherty, J. B.; Ashe, B. M.; Barker, P. L.; Blacklock, T. J.; Butcher, J. W.; Chandler, G. O.; Dahlgren, M. E.; Davies, P.; Dorn, C. P., Jr.; Finke, P. E.; Firestone, R. A.; Hagmann, W. K.; Halgren, T.; Knight, W. B.; Maycock, A. L.; Navia, M. A.; O'Grady, L. A.; Pisano, J. M.; Shah, S. K.; Thompson, K. R.; Weston, H.; Zimmerman, M. J. Med. Chem. 1990, 33, 2513.
  (464) Knight, W. B.; Maycock, A. L.; Green, B. G.; Ashe, B. M.; Gale, P.; Weston, H.; Finke, P. E.; Hagmann, W. K.; Shah, S. K.; Doherty I. B. Biochemistry 1992, 31, 4980.
- (465) Knight, W. B.; Swiderek, K. M.; Sakuma, T.; Calaycay, J.; Shively, J. E.; Lee, T. D.; Covey, T. R.; Shushan, B.; Green, B. G.; Chabin, R.; Shah, P.; Mumford, R.; Dickinson, T. A.; Griffin, P. R. Biochemistry 1993, 32, 2031.
- (466) Navia, M. A.; Springer, J. P.; Lin, T. Y.; Williams, H. R.; Firestone, R. A.; Pisano, J. M.; Doherty, J. B.; Finke, P. E.; Hoogsteen, K. Nature 1987, 327, 79.
- (467) Firestone, R. A.; Barker, P. L.; Pisano, J. M.; Ashe, B.; Dahlgren, M. E. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 2255.
- (468) Shah, S. K.; Brause, K. A.; Chandler, G. O.; Finke, P. E.; Ashe, B. M.; Weston, H.; Knight, W. B.; Maycock, A. L.; Doherty, J. B. J. Med. Chem. 1990, 33, 2529.
- (469) Alpegiani, M.; Bissolino, P.; Borghi, D.; Rizzo, V.; Perrone, E. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1993**, *3*, 2259. (470) Rizzo, V.; Borghi, D.; Sacchi, N.; Alpegiani, M.; Perrone, E.
- Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1993, 3, 2265.
- (471) Aoyama, Y.; Uenaka, M.; Kii, M.; Tanaka, M.; Konoike, T.; Hayasaki-Kajiwara, Y.; Naya, N.; Nakajima, M. Bioorg. Med.
- (472) Borthwick, A. D.; Weingarten, G.; Haley, T. M.; Tomaszewski, M.; Wang, W.; Hu, Z.; Bedard, J.; Jin, H.; Yuen, L.; Mansour, T.
- (473) Chabin, R.; Green, B. G.; Gale, P.; Maycock, A. L.; Weston, H.; Dorn, C. P.; Finke, P. E.; Hagmann, W. K.; Hale, J. J.; MacCoss, M.; Shah, S. K.; Underwood, D.; Doherty, J. B.; Knight, W. B. Biochemistry 1993, 32, 8970.
- (474) Underwood, D. J.; Green, B. G.; Chabin, R.; Mills, S.; Doherty, J. B.; Finke, P. E.; MacCoss, M.; Shah, S. K.; Burgey, C. Š.;

Dickinson, T. A.; Griffin, P. R.; Lee, T. E.; Swiderek, K. M.; Covey, T. R.; Westler, W. M.; Knight, W. B. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 14344.

- (475) Green, B. G.; Chabin, R.; Mills, S.; Underwood, D. J.; Shah, S. K.; Kuo, D.; Gale, P.; Maycock, A. L.; Liesch, J.; Burgey, C. S.; Doherty, J. B.; Dorn, C. P.; Finke, P. E.; Hagmann, W. K.; Hale, M. K.; Ha J. J.; MacCoss, M.; Westler, W. M.; Knight, W. B. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 14331.
- (476) Haley, T. M.; Angier, S. J.; Borthwick, A. D.; Montgomery, D. S.; Purvis, I. J.; Smart, D. H.; Bessant, C.; Van Wely, C.; Hart, G. J. J. Mass Spectrom. 1998, 33, 1246.
- (477) Taylor, P.; Anderson, V.; Dowden, J.; Flitsch, S. L.; Turner, N. J.; Loughran, K.; Walkinshaw, M. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 24901.
- (478) Bonneau, P.; Hasani, F.; Plouffe, C.; Malenfant, E.; LaPlante, S. R.; Guse, I.; Ogilvie, W.; Plante, R.; Davidson, W. C.; Hopkins, J. L.; Morelock, M. M.; Cordingley, M. G.; Deziel, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 2965.
- (479) Wakselman, M.; Joyeau, R.; Kobaiter, R.; Boggetto, N.; Vergely, I.; Maillard, J.; Okochi, V.; Montagne, J. J.; Reboud-Ravaux, M. FEBS Lett. 1991, 282, 377.
- Wilmouth, R. C.; Westwood, N. J.; Anderson, K.; Brownlee, W.; Claridge, T. D.; Clifton, I. J.; Pritchard, G. J.; Aplin, R. T.; Schofield, C. J. *Biochemistry* **1998**, *37*, 17506. (480)
- (481) Paetzel, M.; Dalbey, R. E.; Strynadka, N. C. Nature 1998, 396, 186
- (482) Adlington, R. M.; Baldwin, J. E.; Becker, G. W.; Chen, B.; Cheng, L.; Cooper, S. L.; Hermann, R. B.; Howe, T. J.; McCoull, W.; McNulty, A. M.; Neubauer, B. L.; Pritchard, G. J. *J. Med. Chem.* **2001**, 44, 1491.
- (483) Hagmann, W.; O'Grady, L. A.; Ashe, B.; Dahlgren, M. E.; Weston, H.; Maycock, A.; Knight, W. B.; Doherty, J. B. Eur. J. Med. Chem. **1989**, 24, 599.
- (484) Finke, P. E.; Ashe, B. M.; Knight, W. B.; Maycock, A. L.; Navia, M. A.; Shah, S. K.; Thompson, K. R.; Underwood, D. J.; Weston, H.; Zimmerman, M.; Doherty, J. B. J. Med. Chem. 1990, 33, 2522
- (485) Alpegiani, M.; Bissolino, P.; Corigli, R.; Del Nero, S.; Perrone, E.; Rizzo, V.; Sacchi, N.; Cassinelli, G.; Franceschi, G.; Baici, A. J. Med. Chem. **1994**, *37*, 4003.
- (486) Balsamo, A.; Cercignani, G.; Gentili, D.; Lapucci, A.; Macchia, M.; Orlandini, E.; Rapposelli, S.; Rossello, A. Eur J. Med. Chem. 2001, 36, 185.
- (487) Koteva, K. P.; Cantin, A. M.; Neugebauer, W. A.; Escher, E. Can. J. Chem. 2001, 79, 377.
- (488) Buynak, J. D.; Rao, A. S.; Ford, G. P.; Carver, C.; Adam, G.; Geng, B.; Bachmann, B.; Shobassy, S.; Lackey, S. J. Med. Chem. **1997**, *40*, 3423.
- (489) Shah, S. K.; Dorn, C. P., Jr.; Finke, P. E.; Hale, J. J.; Hagmann, W. K.; Brause, K. A.; Chandler, G. O.; Kissinger, A. L.; Ashe, B. M.; Weston, H.; Knight, W. B.; Maycock, A.; Dellea, P. S.; Fletcher, D. S.; Hand, K. M.; Mumford, R. A.; Underwood, D. J.; Doherty, J. B. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 35, 3745.
- (490) Hagmann, W.; Shah, S. K.; Dorn, C.; O'Grady, L. A.; Hale, J. J.; Finke, P.; Thompson, K. R.; Brause, K.; Ashe, B.; Weston, H.; Dahlgren, M. E.; Maycock, A.; Dellea, P.; Hand, K.; Osinga, D.; Bannay, P. L.; Davida, P.; Eletaber, D.; Dahut, J. D. P.; Bonney, R. J.; Davies, P.; Fletcher, D.; Doherty, J. B. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1991, 1, 545
- (491) Hagmann, W.; Thompson, K. R.; Shah, S. K.; Finke, P.; Ashe, B.; Weston, H.; Maycock, A.; Doherty, J. B. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* Lett. 1992, 2, 681.
- (492) Shah, P.; Finke, P.; Brause, K.; Chandler, G. O.; Ashe, B.; Weston, H.; Maycock, A.; Mumford, R.; Doherty, J. B. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1993, 3, 2295.
- (493) Knight, W. B.; Green, B. G.; Chabin, R. M.; Gale, P.; Maycock, A. L.; Weston, H.; Kuo, D. W.; Westler, W. M.; Dorn, C. P.; Finke, P. E.; Hagmann, W. K.; Hale, J. J.; Liesch, J.; MacCross, M.; Navia, M. A.; Shah, S. K.; Underwood, D.; Doherty, J. B. Biochemistry 1992, 31, 8160.
- (494) Hagmann, W. K.; Kissinger, A. L.; Shah, S. K.; Finke, P. E.; Dorn, C. P.; Brause, K. A.; Ashe, B. M.; Weston, H.; Maycock, A. L.; Knight, W. B.; Dellea, P. S.; Fletcher, D. S.; Hand, K. M.; Osinga, D.; Davies, P.; Doherty, J. B. *J. Med. Chem.* **1993**, *36*, 731 771.
- (495) Macchia, B.; Gentili, D.; Macchia, M.; Mamone, F.; Martinelli, A.; Orlandini, E.; Rossello, A.; Cercignani, G.; Pierotti, R.; Allegretti, M.; Asti, C.; Caselli, G. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2000**, *35*,
- (496) Finke, P. E.; Shah, S. K.; Fletcher, D. S.; Ashe, B. M.; Brause, K. A.; Chandler, G. O.; Dellea, P. S.; Hand, K. M.; Maycock, A. L.; Osinga, D. G.; Underwood, D. J.; Weston, H.; Davies, P.;
- (497) Beauve, C.; Tjoens, G.; Touillaux, R.; Lamotte-Brasseur, J.; Marchand-Brynaert, J.; Fastrez, J. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 1999, 1441.
- (498) Clemente, A.; Domingos, A.; Grancho, A. P.; Iley, J.; Moreira, R.; Neres, J.; Palma, N.; Santana, A. B.; Valente, E. *Bioorg. Med.* Chem. Lett. 2001, 11, 1065.
- (499) Finke, P.; Dahlgren, M. E.; Weston, H.; Maycock, A.; Doherty,
- J. B. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1993, 3, 2277.
   (500) Faraci, W. S.; Bakker, A. V.; Spencer, R. W.; Williams, R. A.; Jasys, V. J.; Kellogg, M. S.; Volkmann, R. A. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1993, 3, 2271.
- (501) Han, W. T.; Trehan, A. K.; Wright, J. J.; Federici, M. E.; Seiler, S. M.; Meanwell, N. A. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **1995**, *3*, 1123.
- (502) Aoyama, Y.; Uenaka, M.; Konoike, T.; Iso, Y.; Nishitani, Y.; Kanda, A.; Naya, N.; Nakajima, M. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. **2000**, *10*, 2403.
- (503) Aoyama, Y.; Uenaka, M.; Konoike, T.; Iso, Y.; Nishitani, Y.; Kanda, A.; Naya, N.; Nakajima, M. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2000, 10, 2397.
- (504)Aoyama, Y.; Uenaka, M.; Konoike, T.; Hayasaki-Kajiwara, Y.; Naya, N.; Nakajima, M. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 2001, 11, 1691.
- (505)Skiles, J. W.; McNeil, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 7277.
- (506) Ogilvie, W.; Bailey, M.; Poupart, M. A.; Abraham, A.; Bhavsar, A.; Bonneau, P.; Bordeleau, J.; Bousquet, Y.; Chabot, C.; Duceppe, J. S.; Fazal, G.; Goulet, S.; Grand-Maitre, C.; Guse, I.; Halmos, T.; Lavallee, P.; Leach, M.; Malenfant, E.; O'Meara, J.; Plante, R.; Plouffe, C.; Poirier, M.; Soucy, F.; Yoakim, C.; Deziel,
- (507) Deziel, R.; Malenfant, E. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1998**, *8*, 1437.
   (508) Yoakim, C.; Ogilvie, W. W.; Cameron, D. R.; Chabot, C.; Guse, I.; Hache, B.; Naud, J.; O'Meara, J. A.; Plante, R.; Deziel, R. *J.* Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 2882.
- (509)Yoakim, C.; Ogilvie, W. W.; Cameron, D. R.; Chabot, C.; Grand-Maitre, C.; Guse, I.; Hache, B.; Kawai, S.; Naud, J.; O'Meara, J. A.; Plante, R.; Deziel, R. Antiviral Chem. Chemother. 1998, 9, 379.
- (510) Ogilvie, W. W.; Yoakim, C.; Do, F.; Hache, B.; Lagace, L.; Naud, J.; O'Meara, J. A.; Deziel, R. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **1999**, *7*, 1521.
  (511) Adlington, R. M.; Baldwin, J. E.; Chen, B.; Cooper, S. L.; McCoull, W.; Pritchard, G. J. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1997**, *7*, 1689
- (512)Westwood, N. J.; Claridge, T. D.; Edwards, P. N.; Schofield, C. J. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. **1997**, 7, 2973.
- (513) Wright, P. A.; Wilmouth, R. C.; Clifton, I. J.; Schofield, C. J. Biochem. J. 2000, 351, 335.
- Wilmouth, R. C.; Kassamally, S.; Westwood, N. J.; Sheppard, R. J.; Claridge, T. D.; Aplin, R. T.; Wright, P. A.; Pritchard, G. J.; Schofield, C. J. *Biochemistry* **1999**, *38*, 7989. (514)
- (515) Macdonald, S. J.; Belton, D. J.; Buckley, D. M.; Spooner, J. E.; Anson, M. S.; Harrison, L. A.; Mills, K.; Upton, R. J.; Dowle, M. D.; Smith, R. A.; Molloy, C. R.; Risley, C. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 3919.
- (516) Sykes, N. O.; Macdonald, S. J.; Page, M. I. J. Med. Chem. 2002, 45, 2850.
- (517) Macdonald, S. J.; Dowle, M. D.; Harrison, L. A.; Spooner, J. E.; Matuonau, S. J., Dowie, M. D.; Harrison, L. A.; Spooner, J. E.; Shah, P.; Johnson, M. R.; Inglis, G. G.; Clarke, G. D.; Belton, D. J.; Smith, R. A.; Molloy, C. R.; Dixon, M.; Murkitt, G.; Godward, R. E.; Skarzynski, T.; Singh, O. M.; Kumar, K. A.; Hodgson, S. T.; McDonald, E.; Hardy, G. W.; Finch, H.; Humphreys, D. C.; Fleetwood, G. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2001**, *11*, 243. Borthuick A. D.; Avrians, S. L. Chem. Lett. **2001**, *11*, 243.
- (518) Borthwick, A. D.; Angier, S. J.; Crame, A. J.; Exall, A. M.; Haley, T. M.; Hart, G. J.; Mason, A. M.; Pennell, A. M.; Weingarten, G. G. *J. Med. Chem.* **2000**, *43*, 4452.
- (519) Borthwick, A. D.; Crame, A. J.; Ertl, P. F.; Exall, A. M.; Haley, T. M.; Hart, G. J.; Mason, A. M.; Pennell, A. M.; Singh, O. M.; Weingarten, G. G.; Woolven, J. M. *J. Med. Chem.* **2002**, *45*, 1.
- (520) Lall, M. S.; Karvellas, C.; Vederas, J. C. Org. Lett. 1999, 1, 803. (521) Lall, M. S.; Ramtohul, Y. K.; James, M. N.; Vederas, J. C. J.
- Org. Chem. 2002, 67, 1536. (522) Hamilton-Miller, J. M. J. Antimicrob. Chemother. 1999, 44, 729.
- (523) Davies, P.; Ashe, B. M.; Bonney, R. J.; Dorn, C.; Finke, P.; Fletcher, D.; Hanlon, W. A.; Humes, J. L.; Maycock, A.; Mumford, R. A.; Navia, M. A.; Opas, E. E.; Pacholok, S. P.; Shah, S.
- K.; Zimmerman, M.; Doherty, J. B. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1991, 624, 219.
- (524) Bonney, R. J.; Ashe, B.; Maycock, A.; Dellea, P.; Hand, K.; Osinga, D.; Fletcher, D.; Mumford, R.; Davies, P.; Frankenfield, D.; Nolan, T.; Schaeffer, L.; Hagmann, W.; Finke, P.; Shah, P.; Dorn, C.; Doherty, J. B. J. Cell Biochem. 1989, 39, 47.
- (525) Fletcher, D. S.; Osinga, D. G.; Hand, K. M.; Dellea, P. S.; Ashe, B. M.; Mumford, R. Å.; Davies, P.; Hagmann, W.; Finke, P. E.; Doherty, J. B.; Bonney, R. J. Am. Rev. Respir. Dis. **1990**, 141, 672
- (526) Finke, P. E.; Shah, S. K.; Ashe, B. M.; Ball, R. G.; Blacklock, T. J.; Bonney, R. J.; Brause, K. A.; Chandler, G. O.; Cotton, M.; Davies, P.; Dellea, P. S.; Dorn, C. P.; Fletcher, D. S.; O'Grady, L. A.; Hagmann, W. K.; Hand, K. M.; Knight, W. B.; Maycock, A. L.; Mumford, R. A.; Osinga, D. G.; Sohar, P.; Thompson, K. R.; Weston, H.; Doherty, J. B. J. Med. Chem. **1992**, 35, 3731.
- (527) Rees, D. D.; Brain, J. D.; Wohl, M. E.; Humes, J. L.; Mumford, R. A. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 1997, 283, 1201.
- Luffer-Atlas, D.; Vincent, S. H.; Painter, S. K.; Arison, B. H.; (528)Stearns, R. A.; Chiu, S. H. Drug. Metab. Dispos. 1997, 25, 940.

- (529) Vincent, S. H.; Painter, S. K.; Krieter, P. A.; Colletti, A. E.;
- (529) Vincent, S. H.; Painter, S. K.; Krieter, P. A.; Conlett, A. E.; Lyszack, E.; Rosegay, A.; Dean, D.; Luffer-Atlas, D.; Miller, R. R.; Cioffe, C.; Chiu, S. H. *Drug. Metab. Dispos.* **1996**, *24*, 1369.
  (530) Doherty, J. B.; Shah, S. K.; Finke, P. E.; Dorn, C. P.; Hagmann, W. K.; Hale, J. J.; Kissinger, A. L.; Thompson, K. R.; Brause, K.; Chandler, G. O.; Knight, W. B.; Maycock, A. L.; Ahse, B. M.; Weston, H.; Gale, P.; Mumford, R. A.; Andersen, O. F.; Williams, H. B.; Ndap, T. F.; Ferankonfield, D. J.; Underwood, D.; Viac. Weston, H.; Gale, P.; Mumford, R. A.; Andersen, O. F.; Williams, H. R.; Nolan, T. E.; Frankenfield, D. L.; Underwood, D.; Vyas, K. P.; Kari, P. H.; Dahlgren, M. E.; Mao, J.; Fletcher, D. S.; Dellea, P. S.; Hand, K. M.; Osinga, D. G.; Peterson, L. B.; Williams, D. T.; Metzger, J. M.; Bonney, R. J.; Humes, J. L.; Pacholok, S. P.; Hanlon, W. A.; Opas, E.; Stolk, J.; Davies, P. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 1993, 90, 8727.
  Maillard, L. L.; Favreau, C.; Reboud, Rayaux, M.; Kobaiter, R.;
- (531) Maillard, J. L.; Favreau, C.; Reboud-Ravaux, M.; Kobaiter, R.; Joyeau, R.; Wakselman, M. *Eur. J. Cell Biol.* **1990**, *52*, 213.
- Saturnino, C.; Fusco, B.; Saturnino, P.; De Martino, G.; Rocco, F.; Lancelot, J. C. *Biol. Pharm. Bull.* **2000**, *23*, 654. (532)
- (533)Fenteany, G.; Standaert, R. F.; Lane, W. S.; Choi, S.; Corey, E. J.; Schreiber, S. L. Science 1995, 268, 726.
- Craiu, A.; Gaczynska, M.; Akopian, T.; Gramm, C. F.; Fenteany, G.; Goldberg, A. L.; Rock, K. L. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1997**, *272*, 13437. (534)
- (535) Dick, L. R.; Cruikshank, A. A.; Grenier, L.; Melandri, F. D.; Nunes, S. L.; Stein, R. L. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 7273.
- Dick, L. R.; Cruikshank, A. A.; Destree, A. T.; Grenier, L.; McCormack, T. A.; Melandri, F. D.; Nunes, S. L.; Palombella, (536)V. J.; Parent, L. A.; Plamondon, L.; Stein, R. L. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 182
- Ostrowska, H.; Wojcik, C.; Omura, S.; Worowski, K. Biochem. (537)Biophys. Res. Commun. 1997, 234, 729.
- (538) Zimmerman, M.; Morman, H.; Mulvey, D.; Jones, H.; Frankshun, R.; Ashe, B. M. J. Biol. Chem. **1980**, 255, 9848.
- (539) Ashe, B. M.; Clark, R. L.; Jones, H.; Zimmerman, M. J. Biol. Chem. 1981, 256, 11603.
- (540) Hlasta, D. J.; Subramanyam, C.; Bell, M. R.; Carabateas, P. M.; Court, J. J.; Desai, R. C.; Drozd, M. L.; Eickhoff, W. M.; Ferguson, E. W.; Gordon, R. J.; Johnson, J. A.; Kumar, V.; Maycock, A. L.; Mueller, K. R.; Pagani, E. D.; Robinson, D. T.; Saindane, M. T.; Silver, P. J.; Subramanian, S.; Dunlap, R. P.; Franke, C. A.; Mura, A. J.; Rowlands, A. G. J. Med. Chem. 1995, 38, 739.
- (541) Teshima, T.; Griffin, J. C.; Powers, J. C. J. Biol. Chem. 1982, 257, 5085.
- (542) Hedstrom, L.; Moorman, A. R.; Dobbs, J.; Abeles, R. H. Biochemistry 1984, 23, 1753.
- Krantz, A.; Spencer, R. W.; Tam, T. F.; Liak, T. J.; Copp, L. J.; Thomas, E. M.; Rafferty, S. P. *J. Med. Chem.* **1990**, *33*, 464. (543)
- (544) Uejima, Y.; Kokubo, M.; Oshida, J. I.; Kawabata, H.; Kato, Y.; Fujii, K. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. **1993**, 265, 516.
  (545) Harper, J. W.; Powers, J. C. Biochemistry **1985**, 24, 7200.
  (546) Moorman, A. R.; Abeles, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1982**, 104,
- 6780
- (547) Brown, A. D.; Powers, J. C. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **1995**, *3*, 1091.
  (548) Gelb, M. H.; Abeles, R. H. *J. Med. Chem.* **1986**, *29*, 585.
  (549) Weiman, B.; Abeles, R. H. *Biochemistry* **1984**, *23*, 2373.

- Bechet, J.-J.; Dupaix, A.; Roucous, C.; Bonamy, A.-M. *Biochimie* **1977**, *59*, 289. (550)
- (551) Bechet, J.-J.; Dupaix, A.; Blagoeva, I. *Biochimie* 1977, *59*, 231.
  (552) Pochet, L.; Doucet, C.; Dive, G.; Wouters, J.; Masereel, B.; Reboud-Ravaux, M.; Pirotte, B. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2000, *8*, 1489
- Doucet, C.; Pochet, L.; Thierry, N.; Pirotte, B.; Delarge, J.; Reboud-Ravaux, M. J. Med. Chem. **1999**, 42, 4161. (553)
- White, H.; Jelinski, L. W.; Politzer, I. R.; Branchini, B. R.; (554)Roswell, D. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 4231.
- Chakravarty, P. K.; Krafft, G. A.; Katzenellenbogen, J. A. J. Biol. (555) Chem. 1982, 257, 610.
- Daniels, S. B.; Cooney, E.; Sofia, M. J.; Chakravarty, P. K.; Katzenellenbogen, J. A. J. Biol. Chem. **1983**, 258, 15046. (556)
- (557) Daniels, S. B.; Katzenellenbogen, J. A. Biochemistry 1986, 25, 1436.
- (558) Mukerjee, N.; Dryjanski, M.; Dai, W.; Katzenellenbogen, J. A.;
- Pietruszko, R. *J. Protein Chem.* **1996**, *15*, 639. Zheng, J.; Wurz, G. T.; Cadman, T. B.; Degregorio, M. W.; Jones, A. D.; Hammock, B. D. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **1997**, (559)241, 13.
- (560) Zheng, J.; Mitchell, A. E.; Jones, A. D.; Hammock, B. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 20421
- Tam, T. F.; Spencer, R. W.; Thomas, E. M.; Copp, L. J.; Krantz, (561)A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 6849.
- (562) Copp, L. J.; Krantz, A.; Spencer, R. W. Biochemistry 1987, 26, 169.
- (563) Hemmi, K.; Harper, J. W.; Powers, J. C. Biochemistry 1985, 24, 1841.
- Gelb, M. H.; Abeles, R. H. Biochemistry 1984, 23, 6596. (564)
- Ringe, D.; Seaton, B. A.; Gelb, M. H.; Abeles, R. H. Biochemistry (565) **1985**, *24*, 64.
- Groutas, W. C.; Brubaker, M. J.; Chong, L. S.; Venkataraman, (566)R.; Huang, H.; Epp, J. B.; Kuang, R.; Hoidal, J. R. Bioorg. Med. Chem. 1995, 3, 375.

- (567) Groutas, W. C.; Brubaker, M. J.; Venkataraman, R.; Stanga, M. A. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. **1992**, 297, 144. (568) Groutas, W. C.; Giri, P. K.; Crowley, J. P.; Castrisos, J. C.;
- Brubaker, M. J. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1986, 141, 741
- (569) Groutas, W. C.; Brubaker, M. J.; Stanga, M. A.; Castrisos, J. C.; Crowley, J. P.; Schatz, E. J. *J. Med. Chem.* **1989**, *32*, 1607.
   (570) Groutas, W. C.; Kuang, R.; Venkataraman, R.; Epp, J. B.; Ruan,
- S.; Prakash, O. *Biochemistry* **1997**, *36*, 4739.
- (571) Groutas, W. C.; Epp, J. B.; Kuang, R. Z.; Ruan, S. M.; Chong, L. S.; Venkataraman, R.; Tu, J.; He, S.; Yu, H. Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Venkataraman, R.; Tu, J.; He, S.; Yu, H. Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H.; Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H. Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H. Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H.; Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H.; Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H.; Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H.; Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H.; Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H.; Y.; Fu, Q. H.; Li, Y. S.; Yu, H.; Yu, Y.; H.; Truong, T. M.; Vu, N. T. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 2001, 385, 162.
- (572) Martinez, A.; Fernandez, E.; Castro, A.; Conde, S.; Rodriguez-Franco, I.; Banos, J. E.; Badia, A. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 2000, 35, 913
- (573) Kuang, R. Z.; Epp, J. B.; Ruan, S.; Chong, L. S.; Venkataraman, R.; Tu, J.; He, S.; Truong, T. M.; Groutas, W. C. *Bioorg. Med.* Chem. 2000, 8, 1005.
- (574) Harper, J. W.; Powers, J. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 7618. Harper, J. W.; Hemmi, K.; Powers, J. C. Biochemistry 1985, 24, (575)
- 183Î.
- (576) Plaskon, R. R.; Kam, C. M.; Burgess, E. M.; Powers, J. C.; Suddath, F. L. Proteins-Struct., Funct. Genet. **1992**, *13*, 141. (577) Meyer, E. F.; Presta, L. P.; Radhakrishnan, R. J. Am. Chem.
- Soc. 1985, 107, 4019.
- (578) Chow, M. M.; Meyer, E. F.; Bode, W.; Kam, C. M.; Radhakrishnan, R.; Vijayalakshmi, J.; Powers, J. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 7783.
- (579) Powers, J. C.; Oleksyszyn, J.; Narasimhan, S. L.; Kam, C. M.; Radhakrishnan, R.; Meyer, E. F. Biochemistry 1990, 29, 3108.
- Vijayalakshmi, J.; Meyer, E. F.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C. (580)Biochemistry 1991, 30, 2175.
- (581) Hernandez, M. A.; Powers, J. C.; Glinski, J.; Oleksyszyn, J.; Vijayalakshmi, J.; Meyer, E. F. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 35, 1121.
- (582) Kerrigan, J. E.; Oleksyszyn, J.; Kam, C. M.; Selzler, J.; Powers, J. C. *J. Med. Chem.* **1995**, *38*, 544. (583) Plaskon, R. R.; Kam, C. M.; Kerrigan, J. E.; Burgess, E. M.;
- Powers, J. C.; Suddath, F. L. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1993, 300, 588
- (584) Kam, C. M.; Kerrigan, J. E.; Dolman, K. M.; Goldschmeding, R.; Vondemborne, A.; Powers, J. C. FEBS Lett. 1992, 297, 119.
- (585) Kam, C. M.; Hernandez, M. A.; Patil, G. S.; Ueda, T.; Simmons, W. H.; Braganza, V. J.; Powers, J. C. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. **1995**, *316*, 808.
- (586) Odake, S.; Kam, C. M.; Narasimhan, L.; Poe, M.; Blake, J. T.; Krahenbuhl, O.; Tschopp, J.; Powers, J. C. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 2217.
- (587) Kam, C. M.; Copher, J. C.; Powers, J. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 5044.
- (588) Kam, C. M.; Fujikawa, K.; Powers, J. C. Biochemistry 1988, 27, 2547.
- (589) Kam, C. M.; Kerrigan, J. E.; Plaskon, R. R.; Duffy, E. J.; Lollar, P.; Suddath, F. L.; Powers, J. C. *J. Med. Chem.* **1994**, *37*, 1298.
  (590) Kam, C. M.; Oglesby, T. J.; Pangburn, M. K.; Volanakis, J. E.; Powers, J. C. *J. Immunol.* **1992**, *149*, 163.
  (591) Kam, C. M.; Vlasuk, G. P.; Smith, D. E.; Arcuri, K. E.; Powers, I. C. *Throme Hastrophysics* **1000**, *64*, 122.
- . C. Thromb. Haemostasis 1990, 64, 133.
- (592) Orlowski, M.; Michaud, C. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 9270.
- (593) Fruh, H.; Kostoulas, G.; Michel, B. A.; Baici, A. Biol. Chem. 1996, 377, 579.
- (594) Edwards, H. M.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C.; Trapani, J. A. J. *Biol. Chem.* **1999**, *274*, 30468. (595) Mesner, P. W., Jr.; Bible, K. C.; Martins, L. M.; Kottke, T. J.;
- Srinivasula, S. M.; Svingen, P. A.; Chilcote, T. J.; Basi, G. S.; Tung, J. S.; Krajewski, S.; Reed, J. C.; Alnemri, E. S.; Earnshaw, W. C.; Kaufmann, S. H. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1999**, *274*, 22635.
- (596) Vlasak, R.; Muster, T.; Lauro, A. M.; Powers, J. C.; Palese, P. J. Virol. 1989, 63, 2056.
- (597) Rusbridge, N. M.; Beynon, R. J. FEBS Lett. 1990, 268, 133.
- (598) Petrovic, N.; Grove, C.; Langton, P. E.; Misso, N. L. A.; Thompson, P. J. J. Lipid Res. 2001, 42, 1706.
- (599) Orlowski, M.; Lesser, M.; Ayala, J.; Lasdun, A.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1989, 269, 125.
- (600) Powers, J. C.; Kam, C. M. In Proteolytic Enzymes: Serine and Cysteine Peptidases; Barrett, A. J., Ed.; Academic Press: London, U.K., 1994; p 442.
- (601) Foreman, J. E.; Luu, N. T.; Powers, J. C.; Eveleth, D. D. FASEB J. 1993, 7, A1183. (602) Hudig, D.; Allison, N. J.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C. Mol.
- Immunol. 1989, 26, 793.
- (603) Hudig, D.; Allison, N. J.; Pickett, T. M.; Winkler, U.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C. *J. Immunol.* **1991**, *147*, 1360.
- (604) Hameed, A.; Aslam, U.; Ying, A. J. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. **1998**, *219*, 132.
- (605) Orlowski, M.; Cardozo, C.; Eleuteri, A. M.; Kohanski, R.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C. *Biochemistry* **1997**, *36*, 13946.
  (606) Kam, C. M.; Abuelyaman, A. S.; Li, Z. Z.; Hudig, D.; Powers, J.
- C. Bioconjugate Chem. 1993, 4, 560.

- (607) Cole, L. B.; Kilpatrick, J. M.; Chu, N. M.; Babu, Y. S. Acta Crystallogr. Sect. D–Biol. Crystallogr. 1998, 54, 711
- Radhakrishnan, R.; Presta, L. G.; Meyer, E. F., Jr.; Wildonger, R. J. Mol. Biol. **1987**, *198*, 417. (608)
- Nakajima, K.; Powers, J. C.; Ashe, B. M.; Zimmerman, M. J. Biol. Chem. **1979**, 254, 4027. (609)
- (610) McRae, B.; Nakajima, K.; Travis, J.; Powers, J. C. Biochemistry **1980**, *19*, 3973.
- (611) Oweida, S. W.; Ku, D. N.; Lumsden, A. B.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C. Thromb. Res. 1990, 58, 191.
- (612) Bryson, H.; Bunning, R. A.; Feltell, R.; Kam, C. M.; Kerrigan, J.; Powers, J. C.; Buttle, D. J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1998, 355, 15.
- (613) Anel, A.; Gamen, S.; Alava, M. A.; SchmittVerhulst, A. M.; Pineiro, A.; Naval, J. *J. Immunol.* **1997**, *158*, 1999. (614) Winkler, U.; Woodard, S. L.; Kam, C. M.; Abuelyaman, A. S.;
- Winkler, V.; Woodard, B. L.; Hun, C. M., H995, 9, A791.
   Winkler, U.; Allison, N. J.; Woodard, S. L.; Gault, R. A.; Ewoldt, G. R.; Kam, C. M.; Abuelyaman, A.; Powers, J. C.; Hudig, D. Mol. Immunol. 1996, 33, 615. (615)
- (616) Vinitsky, A.; Michaud, C.; Powers, J. C.; Orlowski, M. *Biochemistry* **1992**, *31*, 9421.
- Cardozo, C.; Vinitsky, A.; Hidalgo, M. C.; Michaud, C.; Orlowski, M. *Biochemistry* **1992**, *31*, 7373. (617)
- (618) Orlowski, M.; Cardozo, C.; Michaud, C. Biochemistry 1993, 32, 1563
- (619) Pereira, M. E.; Nguyen, T.; Wagner, B. J.; Margolis, J. W.; Wilk, S. J. Biol. Chem. **1992**, 267, 7949.
- Vinitsky, A.; Cardozo, C.; Sepplorenzino, L.; Michaud, C.; Orlowski, M. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269, 29860. (620)
- Cardozo, C.; Chen, W. E.; Wilk, S. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1996, (621)334, 113.
- (622) Cardozo, C.; Michaud, C.; Orlowski, M. Biochemistry 1999, 38, 9768.
- (623) Minatoguchi, S.; Kariya, T.; Uno, Y.; Arai, M.; Nishida, Y.; Hashimoto, K.; Wang, N. G.; Aoyama, T.; Takemura, G.; Fujiwara, T.; Fujiwara, H. Jpn. Circ. J., Engl. Ed. 2001, 65, 907.
  (624) Chow, S. C.; Weis, M.; Kass, G. E. N.; Holmstrom, T. H.; Eriksson, J. E.; Orrenius, S. FEBS Lett. 1995, 364, 134.
  (625) Konstan, M.; Other T. Margatan, T. Bisham, (Take) 1009.
- (625)Komatsu, N.; Oda, T.; Muramatsu, T. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 1998, 124. 1038
- (626) Lu, Q.; Mellgren, R. L. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1996, 334, 175.
- (627) Watanabe, N.; Nakada, K.; Kobayashi, Y. Eur. J. Biochem. 1998, 253, 576
- (628) Rossi, A.; Elia, G.; Santoro, M. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 16446.
- Bergt, C.; Marsche, G.; Panzenboeck, U.; Heinecke, J. W.; Malle, (629)E.; Sattler, W. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **2001**, *268*, 3523.
- (630) Movsesyan, V. A.; Yakovlev, A. G.; Fan, L.; Faden, A. I. Exp. Neurol. 2001, 167, 366.
- (631) Krantz, A.; Spencer, R. W.; Tam, T. F.; Thomas, E.; Copp, L. J. J. Med. Chem. 1987, 30, 489.
- (632) Gutschow, M.; Neumann, U. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 1997, *5*, 1935.
  (633) Gilmore, J. L.; Hays, S. J.; Caprathe, B. W.; Chitase, L.; Emmerling, M. R.; Michael, W.; Jaen, J. C. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1996**, *6*, 679.
- (634) Hays, S. J.; Caprathe, B. W.; Gilmore, J. L.; Amin, N.; Emmerling, M. R.; Michael, W.; Nadimpalli, R.; Nath, R.; Raser, K. J.; Stafford, D.; Watson, D.; Wang, K.; Jaen, J. C. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 1060.
- (635) Neumann, U.; Schechter, N. M.; Gutschow, M. Bioorg. Med. Chem. 2001, 9, 947.
- Jakobsen, P.; Pedersen, B. R.; Persson, E. Bioorg. Med. Chem. (636)2000, 8, 2095.
- Jarvest, R. L.; Parratt, M. J.; Debouck, C. M.; Gorniak, J. G.; (637)Jennings, L. J.; Serafinowska, H. T.; Strickler, J. E. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1996, 6, 2463.
- (638) Abood, N. A.; Schretzman, L. A.; Flynn, D. L.; Houseman, K. A.; Wittwer, A. J.; Dilworth, V. M.; Hippenmeyer, P. J.; Holwerda, B. C. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1997**, *7*, 2105. (639) Stein, R. L.; Strimpler, A. M.; Viscarello, B. R.; Wildonger, R.
- A.; Mauger, R. C.; Trainor, D. A. *Biochemistry* **1987**, *26*, 4126. Spencer, R. W.; Copp, L. J.; Bonaventura, B.; Tam, T. F.; Liak, T. J.; Billedeau, R. J.; Krantz, A. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **1986**, *140*, 928. (640)
- (641) Bode, W.; Meyer, E., Jr.; Powers, J. C. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 1951.
- (642) Neumann, U.; Gutschow, M. Bioorg. Chem. 1995, 23, 72.
- (643) Gutschow, M.; Neumann, U. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 1729.
- (644) Gutschow, M.; Kuerschner, L.; Neumann, U.; Pietsch, M.; Loser, R.; Koglin, N.; Eger, K. J. Med. Chem. 1999, 42, 5437
- (645) Uejima, Y.; Oshida, J. I.; Kawabata, H.; Kokubo, M.; Kato, Y.;
- (645) Oejinia, T., Osinda, J. I., Rawabad, H., Rokubo, M., Ruco, F., Fujii, K. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* **1994**, *48*, 426.
  (646) Arcadi, A.; Asti, C.; Brandolini, L.; Caselli, G.; Marinelli, F.; Ruggieri, V. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1999**, *9*, 1291.
  (647) Combrink, K. D.; Gulgeze, H. B.; Meanwell, N. A.; Pearce, B. C.; Pi, Z. L.; Bisacchi, G. S.; Roberts, D. G. M.; Stanley, P.; Seiler, C. M. J. McJ. Chem. **1999**, *14*, 4974. S. M. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 4854.

- (648) Lungarella, G.; Gardi, C.; Fonzi, L.; Comparini, L.; Share, N. N.; Zimmerman, M.; Martorana, P. A. Exp. Lung Res. 1986, 11, 35
- (649) Martorana, P. A.: Share, N. N.: Zimmerman, M. Eur. J. Respir. Dis. 1985, 66, 297.
- (650) Groutas, W. C.; Houserarchield, N.; Chong, L. S.; Venkataraman, R.; Epp, J. B.; Huang, H.; McClenahan, J. J. J. Med. Chem. 1993, 36. 3178.
- (651) Martyn, D. C.; Moore, M. J. B.; Abell, A. D. Curr. Pharm. Design 1999, 5, 405.
- (652) Hlasta, D. J.; Court, J. J.; Desai, R. C.; Talomie, T. G.; Shen, J.; Dunlap, R. P.; Franke, C. A.; Mura, A. J. Bioorg. Med. Chem. *Lett.* **1996**, *6*, 2941.
- (653) Groutas, W. C.; Epp, J. B.; Venkataraman, R.; Kuang, R. Z.; Truong, T. M.; McClenahan, J. J.; Prakash, O. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **1996**, *4*, 1393.
- (654) Hlasta, D. J.; Bell, M. R.; Court, J. J.; Cundy, K. C.; Desai, R.
- (654) Hiasta, D. J., Bell, M. R., Court, J. J., Culldy, R. C., Desal, R. C.; Ferguson, E. W.; Gordon, R. J.; Kumar, V.; Maycock, A. L.; Subramanyam, C. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1995**, *5*, 331.
  (655) Hlasta, D. J.; Ackerman, J. H.; Court, J. J.; Farrell, R. P.; Johnson, J. A.; Kofron, J. L.; Robinson, D. T.; Talomie, T. G.; Dunlap, R. P.; Franke, C. A. J. Med. Chem. **1995**, *38*, 4687.
- (656) Hlasta, D. J.; Bell, M. R.; Boaz, N. W.; Court, J. J.; Desai, R. C.; Franke, C. A.; Mura, A. J.; Subramanyam, C.; Dunlap, R. P. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1994**, *4*, 1801.
- (657) Desai, R. C.; Court, J. C.; Ferguson, E.; Gordon, R. J.; Hlasta, D. J.; Dunlap, R. P.; Franke, C. A. *J. Med. Chem.* **1995**, *38*, 1571.
- (658) Desai, R. C.; Dunlap, R. P.; Farrell, R. P.; Ferguson, E.; Franke, C. A.; Gordon, R.; Hlasta, D. J.; Talomie, T. G. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1995, 5, 105.
- (659) Subramanyam, C.; Bell, M. R.; Carabateas, P.; Court, J. J.; Dority, J. A.; Ferguson, E.; Gordon, R.; Hlasta, D. J.; Kumar, V.; Saindane, M.; Dunlap, R. P.; Franke, C. A.; Mura, A. J. J. Med. Chem. **1995**, 38, 3188.
- (660) Subramanyam, C.; Bell, M. R.; Ferguson, E.; Gordon, R. G.; Dunlap, R. P.; Franke, C.; Mura, A. J. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. **1995**, *5*, 319. (661) Yu, K. L.; Civiello, R.; Roberts, D. G. M.; Seiler, S. M.; Meanwell,
- N. A. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1999, 9, 663.
- (662) Silver, P. J.; Gordon, R. J.; Pagani, E. D.; Johnson, J. A.; Maycock, A. L.; Dunlap, R. P.; Ferguson, E. W.; Franke, C. A.; Drozd, M. L.; Robinson, D. T.; Eickhoff, W. M.; Baizman, E. R.; Subramanyam, C.; Desai, R. C.; Hlasta, D. J.; Newton, J. F. Drug Dev. Res. **1995**, 34, 306. (663) Edwards, P. D.; Bernstein, P. R. Med. Res. Rev. **1994**, 14, 127.
- (664) Groutas, W. C.; Schechter, N. M.; He, S.; Yu, H.; Huang, P.; Tu, J. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1999, 9, 2199.
- (665) Kuang, R.; Venkataraman, R.; Ruan, S.; Groutas, W. C. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. **1998**, 8, 539.
- (666) Groutas, W. C.; He, S.; Kuang, R.; Ruan, S.; Tu, J.; Chan, H. K. Bioorg. Med. Chem. 2001, 9, 1543.
- (667) Kuang, R.; Epp, J. B.; Ruan, S.; Chong, L. S.; Venkataraman, R.; Tu, J.; He, S.; Truong, T. M.; Groutas, W. C. *Bioorg. Med.* Chem. 2000, 8, 1005.
- (668) Oleksyszyn, J.; Powers, J. C. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1989, 161, 143.
- (669) Oleksyszyn, J.; Powers, J. C. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 485.
- (670) Oleksyszyn, J.; Boduszek, B.; Kam, C. M.; Powers, J. C. J. Med. Chem. 1994, 37, 226.
- Bertrand, J. A.; Oleksyszyn, J.; Kam, C.-H.; Boduszek, B.; Presnell, S.; Plaskon, R. R.; Suddath, F. L.; Powers, J. C.; Williams, L. D. *Biochemistry* **1996**, *35*, 3147. (671)
- (672) Skordalakes, E.; Dodson, G. G.; Green, D. S.; Goodwin, C. A.; Scully, M. F.; Hudson, H. R.; Kakkar, V. V.; Deadman, J. J. J. Mol. Biol. 2001, 311, 549.
- (673) Hof, P.; Mayr, I.; Huber, R.; Korzus, E.; Potempa, J.; Travis, J.; Powers, J. C.; Bode, W. *EMBO J.* **1996**, *15*, 5481.
   (674) Bone, R.; Sampson, N. S.; Bartlett, P. A.; Agard, D. A. *Biochem*-
- istry 1991, 30, 2263.
- (675) Bartlett, P. A.; Lamden, L. A. Bioorg. Chem. 1986, 14, 356.
- (676) Sampson, N. S.; Bartlett, P. A. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 2255.
- (677) Fastrez, J.; Jespers, L.; Lison, D.; Renard, M.; Sonveaux, E. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1989**, *30*, 6861.
  (678) Cheng, L.; Goodwin, C. A.; Scully, M. F.; Kakkar, V. V.; Claeson, G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1991**, *32*, 7333.
- (679) Wang, C.-L. J.; Taylor, T. L.; Mical, A. J.; Spitz, S.; Reilly, T. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 7667.
- (680) Boduszek, B.; Brown, A. D.; Powers, J. C. J. Enzyme Inhib. 1994, 8, 147.
- (681) Boduszek, B.; Oleksyszyn, J.; Kam, C. M.; Selzler, J.; Smith, R. E.; Powers, J. C. J. Med. Chem. 1994, 37, 3969.
- (682) Hamilton, R.; Walker, B.; BJ, W. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 1998, 8. 1655.
- (683) Jackson, D. S.; Fraser, S. A.; Ni, L.-M.; Kam, C.-M.; Winkler, U.; Johnson, D. A.; Froelich, C. J.; Hudig, D.; Powers, J. C. J. Med. Chem. 1998, 41, 2289.
- (684) Abuelyaman, A. S.; Hudig, D.; Woodard, S. L.; Powers, J. C. Bioconjugate Chem. 1994, 5, 400.

- (685) Woodard, S. L.; Jackson, D. S.; Abuelyaman, A. S.; Powers, J. C.; Winkler, U.; Hudig, D. *J. Immunol.* **1994**, *153*, 5016. (686) Abuelyaman, A. S.; Jackson, D. S.; Hudig, D.; Woodard, S. L.;
- Powers, J. C. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. **1997**, 344, 271. De Meester, I.; Belyaev, A.; Lambeir, A. M.; De Meyer, G. R.;
- (687)Van Osselaer, N.; Haemers, A.; Scharpe, S. Biochem. Pharmacol. **1997**, *54*, 173.
- Morty, R. E.; Troeberg, L.; Powers, J. C.; Ono, S.; Lonsdale-Eccles, J. D.; Coetzer, T. H. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* **2000**, *60*, 1497. (688)
- (689)Lamden, L. A.; Bartlett, P. A. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1983, 112, 1085.
- (690)Ni, L.-M.; Powers, J. C. Bioorg. Med. Chem. 1998, 6, 1767.
- (691)Fahrney, D.; Gold, A. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1963, 85, 997.
- (692) Baker, B. R.; Hurlbut, J. A. J. Med. Chem. 1969, 12, 221.
- (693) Baker, B. R.; Hurlbut, J. A. J. Med. Chem. 1969, 12, 118.
- (694) Baker, B. R.; Erickson, E. H. J. Med. Chem. 1969, 12, 112.
- (695) Lively, M. O.; Powers, J. C. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1978, 525, 171.
- (696) Laura, R.; Robison, D. J.; Bing, D. H. Biochemistry 1980, 19, 4859.
- Whitaker, J. R.; Perez-Villase nor, J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1968, 124, 70. (697)
- Gold, A. M.; Fahrney, D. Biochemistry 1964, 3, 783. (698)
- (699) Gold, A. M. Biochemistry 1965, 4, 897
- (700) Birktoft, J. J.; Blow, D. M. J. Mol. Biol. 1972, 68, 187.
- (701) Birktoft, J. J.; Matthews, B. W.; Blow, D. M. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1969, 36, 131.
- (702)Shotton, D. M.; Watson, H. C. Nature 1970, 225, 811.
- (703) Rizok, D.; Kallos, J. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1965, 18, 478.
- (704) Sigler, P. B.; Jeffery, B. A.; Matthews, B. W.; Blow, D. M. J. Mol. Biol. 1966, 15, 175.
- (705) Watson, H. C.; Shotton, D. M.; Cox, J. M.; Muirhead, H. Nature 1970, 225, 806.
- (706) Wright, C. S.; Alden, R. A.; Kraut, J. Nature 1969, 221, 235.
   (707) Sigler, P. B.; Skinner, H. C. W.; Coulter, C. L.; Kallos, J.; Braxton, H.; Davies, D. R. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1964, 51. 1146.
- (708) McGrath, M. E.; Mirzadegan, T.; Schmidt, B. F. Biochemistry 1997, *36*, 14318.
- (709) Baker, B. R.; Hurlbut, J. A. J. Med. Chem. 1968, 11, 241.
- (710) Baker, B. R.; Erickson, E. H. J. Med. Chem. 1968, 11, 245.
- (711) Baker, B. R.; Hurlbut, J. A. J. Med. Chem. **1968**, 11, 233. (712) Cardinaud, R.; Baker, B. R. J. Med. Chem. **1970**, 13, 467.
- Yoshimura, T.; Barker, L. N.; Powers, J. C. J. Biol. Chem. 1982, (713) 257, 5077.
- (714) Gerig, J. T.; Roe, D. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 233.
- (715) James, G. T. Anal. Biochem. 1978, 86, 574.
- (716) Aberlin, M. E.; Bunton, C. A. J. Org. Chem. 1970, 35, 1825.
- (717) Wyrick, S.; Kim, Y. J.; Ishaq, K.; Chae, C. B. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1979, 568, 11.
- (718) Geratz, J. D.; Fox, L. L. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1973, 321, 296.
- (719) Berliner, L. J.; Wong, S. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1974, 249, 1668.
   (720) Wong, S. S.; Quiggle, K.; Triplett, C.; Berliner, L. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1974, 249, 1678.
- (721) Tsunematsu, H.; Nishikawa, H.; Berliner, L. J. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 1984, 96, 349.
- (722) Vaz, W. L.; Schoellmann, G. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1976, 439, 194.
- (723) Hsia, C. Y.; Ganshaw, G.; Paech, C.; Murray, C. J. Anal. Biochem. 1996, 242, 221.
- (724) Moretto, A.; Capodicasa, E.; Peraica, M.; Lotti, M. Chem. Biol. Interact. 1993, 87, 457.
- (725) Pinsky, C.; Dua, A. K.; LaBella, F. S. Life Sci. 1982, 31, 1193. Wong, S. C.; Green, G. D.; Shaw, E. J. Med. Chem. 1978, 21, (726)
- 456
- (727) Heidema, J. H.; Kaiser, E. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 1860.
  (728) Berg, W. H.; Kaiser, E. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1975, 97, 4121.
  (729) Izbicka, E.; Bolen, D. W. Bioorg. Chem. 1981, 10, 118.

- (730) Izbicka, E.; Bolen, D. W. *Bioorg. Chem.* **1981**, *10*, 133.
   (731) Groutas, W. C.; Brubaker, M. J.; Zandler, M. E.; Stanga, M. A.;
- Huang, T. L.; Castrisos, J. C.; Crowley, J. P. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1985, 128, 90.
- (732) Baruch, A.; Greenbaum, D.; Levy, E. T.; Nielsen, P. A.; Gilula, N. B.; Kumar, N. M.; Bogyo, M. *J. Biol. Chem.* **2001**, *276*, 28999.
- (733)Sajid, M.; McKerrow, J. H. Mol. Biochem. Parasitol. 2002, 120,
- (734) Clark, D. E.; Pickett, S. D. Drug Discovery Today 2000, 5, 49.
- (735) Navia, M. A.; Chaturvedi, P. R. Drug Discovery Today 1996, 1, 179.
- (736)Thuring, J. W.; Li, H.; Porter, N. A. Biochemistry 2002, 41, 2002.
- Tsunasawa, S.; Masaki, T.; Hirose, M.; Soejima, M.; Sakiyama, (737) F. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 3832
- MacSweeney, A.; Birrane, G.; Walsh, M. A.; O'Connell, T.; (738)Malthouse, J. P. G.; Higgins, T. M. Biol. Crystallogr. 2000, D56, 280.
- (739) Brandstetter, H.; Bauer, M.; Huber, R.; Lollar, P.; Bode, W. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1995, 92, 9796.

- (740) Banner, D. W.; D'Arcy, A.; Chene, C.; Winkler, F. K.; Guha, A.; Konigsberg, W. H.; Nemerson, Y.; Kirchhofer, D. Nature 1996, 380.41
- (741) Hopfner, K. P.; Kopetzki, E.; Kresse, G. B.; Bode, W.; Huber,
- (74) Hopmer, K. F., Kopetzit, E., Klesse, G. D., Dode, W., Haber, R.; Engh, R. A. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1998**, *95*, 9813.
   (742) Navia, M. A.; McKeever, B. M.; Springer, J. P.; Lin, T. Y.; Williams, H. R.; Fluder, E. M.; Dorn, C. P.; Hoogsteen, K. *Proc.* Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1989, 86, 7.
- (743) Renatus, M.; Engh, R. A.; Stubbs, M. T.; Huber, R.; Fischer, S.; Kohnert, U.; Bode, W. *EMBO J.* **1997**, *16*, 4797.
   (744) Spraggon, G.; Phillips, C.; Nowak, U. K.; Ponting, C. P.;
- Saunders, D.; Dobson, C. M.; Stuart, D. I.; Jones, E. Y. Structure 1995. 3. 681.
- (745) Wolf, W. M.; Bajorath, J.; Muller, A.; Raghunathan, S.; Singh, T. P.; Hinrichs, W.; Saenger, W. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 17695. (746)
- Eschenburg, S.; Genov, N.; Peters, K.; Fittkau, S.; Stoeva, S.; Wilson, K. S.; Betzel, C. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **1998**, *257*, 309. Qiu, X.; Padmanabhan, K. P.; Carperos, V. E.; Tulinsky, A.;
- (747)Kline, T.; Maraganore, J. M.; Fenton, J. W., 2nd. Biochemistry **1992**. *31*. 11689
- Vijayalakshmi, J.; Padmanabhan, K. P.; Mann, K. G.; Tulinsky, (748) A. Protein Sci. 1994, 3, 2254.
- (749) Guinto, E. R.; Caccia, S.; Rose, T.; Futterer, K.; Waksman, G.; Di Cera, E. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 1852.
- (750) Banner, D. W.; Hadvary, P. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 20085. (751) Padmanabhan, K.; Padmanabhan, K. P.; Ferrara, J. D.; Sadler,
- J. E.; Tulinsky, A. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1993**, *268*, 17651. (752) Priestle, J. P.; Rahuel, J.; Rink, H.; Tones, M.; Grutter, M. G. Protein Sci. 1993, 2, 1630.
- (753) Mathews, I. I.; Padmanabhan, K. P.; Tulinksy, A.; Sadler, J. E.
- *Biochemistry* **1994**, *33*, 13547. (754) Jia, Z.; Hasnain, S.; Hirama, T.; Lee, X.; Mort, J. S.; To, R.; Huber, C. P. J. Biol. Chem. 1995, 270, 5527.
- (755) Lijnen, H. R.; Uytterhoeven, M.; Collen, D. Thromb. Res. 1984, *34*, 431.
- (756) Tsuda, Y.; Teno, N.; Okada, Y.; Wanaka, K.; Bohgaki, M.; Hijikata-Okunomiya, A.; Okamoto, U.; Naito, T.; Okamoto, S.

Chem. Pharm. Bull. (Tokyo) 1989, 37, 3108.

- (757) Angliker, H.; Wikstrom, P.; Rauber, P.; Stone, S.; Shaw, E. Biochem. J. 1988, 256, 481.
- (758)Sasaki, T.; Kikuchi, T.; Fukui, I.; Murachi, T. J. Biochem. 1986, 99. 173.
- Shaw, E.; Wikstrom, P.; Ruscica, J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1983, 222, 424. (759)
- (760) Krantz, A. Methods Enzymol. 1994, 244, 656.
- Thornberry, N. A.; Bull, H. G.; Calaycay, J. R.; Chapman, K. T.; (761)Howard, A. D.; Kostura, M. J.; Miller, D. K.; Molineaux, S. M.; Weidner, J. R.; Aunins, J.; Elliston, K. O.; Ayala, J. M.; Casano, F. J.; Chin, J.; Ding, G. J. F.; Eeger, L. A.; Gaffney, E. P.; Limjuco, G.; Palyha, O. C.; Raju, S. M.; Rolando, A. M.; Salley, J. P.; Yamin, T. T.; Lee, T. D.; Shively, J. E.; MacCoss, M.; Mumford, R. A.; Schmidt, J. A.; Tocci, M. J. Nature 1992, 356, 768
- (762) Kortum, G.; Vogel, W.; Adrussow, K. Dissociation Constants of Organic Acids in Aqueous Solution; Butterworth: London, U.K., 1961; p 1.
- (763) Rauber, P.; Walker, B.; Stone, S.; Shaw, E. Biochem. J. 1988, 250, 871.
- (764) Hofmann, B.; Schomburg, D.; Hecht, H. J. Acta Crystallogr., Sect. A (Suppl.) 1993, 49, 102.
- (765) Macdonald, S. J.; Dowle, M. D.; Harrison, L. A.; Clarke G. D.; Inglis, G. G.; Johnson, M. R.; Shah, P.; Smith, R. A.; Clarke G. D.; Inglis, G. G.; Johnson, M. R.; Shah, P.; Smith, R. A.; Amour, A.; Fleetwood, G.; Humphreys, D. C.; Molloy, C. R.; Dixon, M.; Godward, R. E.; Wonacott, A. J.; Singh, O. M.; Hodgson, S. T.; Hardy, G. W. J. Med. Chem. **2002**, *45*, 3878.
- (766) Somoza, J.; Palmer, J.; Ho, J. *J. Mol. Biol.* 2002, *322*, 559.
   (767) Wieczerzak, E.; Drabik, P.; Lankiewicz, L.; Oldziej, S.; Grzonka, Z.; Abrahamson, M.; Grubb, A.; Brömme, D. J. Med. Chem. 2002, 45, 4202.
- Asgian, J. L.; James, K. E.; Li, Z. Z.; Carter, W.; Barrett, A. J.; Mikolajczyk, J.; Salvesen, G. S.; Powers, J. C. J. Med. Chem. (768)**2002**, *45*, 4958–4960.

CR010182V